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1               P-R-O-C-E-E-D-I-N-G-S

2                                     (10:03 a.m.)

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Good morning,

4 ladies and gentlemen.  Welcome to the District

5 of Columbia's Alcoholic Beverage Control

6 Board.  Today is June 3, 2014.

7             My name is Ruthanne Miller.  I'm

8 the Chairperson.  Joining me to my far right

9 is Mr. Donald Brooks.  To my immediate right

10 is Mr. Hector Rodriguez.  To my immediate left

11 is Mike Silverstein.  Mr. Nick Alberti will be

12 joining us shortly and I believe also Mr.

13 Herman Jones and James Short.  But we have a

14 quorum at this point and so we are going to

15 start.

16             Please be aware that these

17 proceedings are being recorded by a court

18 reporter.  Accordingly, we must ask you to

19 refrain from any disruptive noises or actions

20 in the hearing room.

21             If you have any electronic

22 devices, pagers, cell phones or such, please,
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1 make certain that they are turned off to avoid

2 any interruption of the proceedings.

3             The Open Meetings Act requires

4 that the public hearing on each case be open

5 to the public.  The Board may, consistent with

6 Section 405 of the Open Meetings Act, enter a

7 closed meeting during or after the public

8 hearing on a case to consult with an attorney

9 to obtain legal advice, discuss settlement

10 agreements or deliberate upon a decision in an

11 adjudication proceeding.

12             We are here today just for one

13 case and that case is Case No. 14-251-00163. 

14 It is a Summary Suspension Hearing for Twelve

15 Restaurant & Lounge located at 1123 H Street,

16 N.E., License No. 76366, in ANC-6A.

17             This case involves an altercation

18 which occurred between patrons inside the

19 establishment that resulted in a stabbing of

20 two patrons.  As a result of this incident,

21 the Chief of Police, Cathy Lanier, closed the

22 establishment pursuant to authority under D.C.
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1 Official Code 25-827.

2             Chief Lanier submitted a letter to

3 ABRA dated May 24, 2014 seeking revocation of

4 the establishment's ABC License.  The Board

5 voted 7-0 on May 28, 2014 to continue the

6 suspension of the establishment's license.

7             The respondent requested a hearing

8 on May 30, 2014 under D.C. Official Code

9 Section 25-826(c).  Today the Board will be

10 hearing testimony from the Office of the

11 Attorney General, the respondent and the

12 respective witnesses.

13             The purpose of the hearing is so

14 that the Board can determine under D.C.

15 Official Code Section 25-826 whether the

16 operations of the respondent present an

17 imminent danger to the health and safety of

18 the public.

19             The Board asks that the parties

20 stick to the facts and issues related to the

21 incident.  The facts and issues are those

22 contained in the Summary Suspension Notice
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1 dated May 21, 2014 and the investigative

2 report, Case No. 14-251-00163 and 163(a).

3             The Board is only interested in

4 hearing about those matters that can be used

5 to establish whether the establishment is an

6 imminent danger to the health and safety of

7 the public.

8             The Board will begin the case by

9 hearing opening statements from the

10 Government, represented by Assistant Attorney

11 General, Amy Schmidt, followed by the opening

12 statement of Matt LeFande, counsel for the

13 respondent.

14             Before we begin with opening

15 statements, are there any procedural matters

16 the parties would like to bring to the Board's

17 attention?

18             MS. SCHMIDT:  As a procedural

19 matter, I just -- I heard in your opening

20 statement the fact that the investigative

21 reports are part of the record.  I just wanted

22 to verify that.
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1             And I also would like to put into

2 the record, stipulate into the record the

3 Board Order of March 19, 2014 and the security

4 plan that came as a result of that order.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Any

6 objections?

7             MR. LeFANDE:  I'm not sure what is

8 meant by her stipulating to that.  If the

9 Attorney General is moving to --

10             MS. SCHMIDT:  Assistant Attorney

11 General.  Please, do not promote me.

12             MR. LeFANDE:  Again, if the Office

13 of the Attorney General is moving for judicial

14 notice to be taken of a particular prior

15 proceeding of this Board, I think that may be

16 appropriate.  I'm a little confused by the

17 request, the way it is worded, but as I

18 understand it, they are asking for judicial

19 notice of this Board's own records, to which

20 under Drake v. McNair, this Board certainly

21 may take administrative notice of its own

22 records.
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1             And if that is, in fact, the

2 request of the Office of the Attorney General,

3 then we certainly don't have any objection to

4 that or the entry of the investigative

5 reports, both the first one and the amended

6 one coming into the record.  I think they may

7 well already be part of the record.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So 

9 there is no objection, obviously, to the

10 investigative reports, they are always a part

11 of the record.

12             MR. LeFANDE:  I think so.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So

14 then the only question -- and the Board Order

15 you want us to take judicial notice of the

16 Board Order?

17             MS. SCHMIDT:  Yes.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And then

19 the --

20             MS. SCHMIDT:  And the security

21 plan, which arose out of that Board Order.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And the
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1 security plan.

2             MS. SCHMIDT:  The revised security

3 plan of March 19th.  The March 19, 2014

4 revised security plan, which is also Exhibit

5 2 in the second report.  So --

6             MR. LeFANDE:  I think it's already

7 there.

8             MS. SCHMIDT:  Yes.

9             MR. LeFANDE:  And I believe,

10 again, Madam Chair, I think the term you are

11 looking for is administrative notice.  This is

12 not a judiciary, so you used the term judicial

13 notice.  I believe it is administrative notice

14 is what you are taking here.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  In any

16 event, you don't have an objection to the --

17             MR. LeFANDE:  Again, what the --

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  It's almost

19 like --

20             MR. LeFANDE:  -- the second item,

21 it seems to already be a part of the record.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  
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1             MR. LeFANDE:  As part of the

2 investigative report.  And I think that that

3 is the report and properly so.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Okay. 

5 So they are a part of the record and they

6 don't need exhibit numbers, at this point.

7             Okay.  Anything else?

8             MR. LeFANDE:  Rule on Witnesses.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  What

10 witnesses are -- let me hear how many

11 witnesses you are going to have.

12             MR. LeFANDE:  Oh, the respondent

13 has no witnesses.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You have no

15 witnesses.  And how many witnesses do you

16 have?

17             MS. SCHMIDT:  I have two, possibly

18 three.  I'm waiting to see if a third witness

19 does appear.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  All

21 right.  So respondent has requested that we

22 invoke the Rule on Witnesses, so that, you
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1 know, other than the party and your first

2 witness can be here.  Your other witnesses

3 should be outside if they are going to be

4 testifying to anything related.

5             MS. SCHMIDT:  No objection.

6             MR. LeFANDE:  And as to the

7 opening statements as well.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

9             MR. LeFANDE:  So we will ask for

10 the Rule on Witnesses, as this is going to

11 delineate the theory of the case and --

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

13             MR. LeFANDE:  -- we don't want the

14 witnesses to be unnecessarily acting in

15 anticipation of what that hearing might be.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So

17 that would be all witnesses other than a

18 party.

19             MR. LeFANDE:  No objection.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  With respect

21 to the opening and closing, the Board would

22 like to set a five minute time limit on the
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1 opening and 10 minute on the closing, and I'll

2 hear any objections to that, but last week's

3 hearing went very long and --

4             MR. LeFANDE:  I will note we have

5 got about 120 pages of investigative reports

6 to go through.  We heard from a multitude of

7 witnesses or a multitude of legal theories

8 that were needed to be addressed.  And I think

9 the Board does itself a disservice by not

10 hearing the parties out on each of these

11 points, as we have spent a lot of time on the

12 entry of the evidence to simply say that that

13 can be summarized in 10 minutes to explain the

14 entire basis of the defense or the prosecution

15 of the claims.

16             I think you are doing yourselves a

17 disservice by doing that.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

19             MR. LeFANDE:  I think we managed

20 to get most of that done within 25 minutes

21 last time on a very lengthy evidentiary

22 record.  And I think that's -- we will
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1 certainly try to endeavor to confine ourselves

2 to something of that.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  How about

4 opening?  Do you think you could make the

5 opening?

6             MR. LeFANDE:  We are lawyers.  We

7 don't do this very --

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

9             MR. LeFANDE:  We don't do short --

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I'm going

11 to --

12             MR. LeFANDE:  -- very well.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right.  

14             MR. LeFANDE:  But we will endeavor

15 to keep it to the point and not repeat

16 ourselves.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  We

18 will see how long this case goes.  Why don't

19 you endeavor to make the opening no longer

20 than 10 minutes and we will see where we are

21 on closing.  Yes?

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So, Madam Chair,



Page 14

202-234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

1 I have a question.  So have we -- so we are

2 not setting a time limit on closing?

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I'm not at

4 this point, based on what the respondent said. 

5 I'll just see how late it goes and how

6 complicated this is.

7             Okay.  So anything else?  All

8 right.

9             MS. SCHMIDT:  Nothing from the

10 Government.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So we are

12 going to start with opening statements and,

13 therefore, the witnesses will leave the room.

14             MR. LeFANDE:  Oh, actually, why

15 don't we start with introductions?  I don't

16 think we did that yet.

17             MS. SCHMIDT:  Yes.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

19             MR. LeFANDE:  I think the Chair

20 introduced us, but I think we don't --

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  But not all

22 of you by name, so let's go back to that and
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1 then go to openings.  Okay.  Starting with the

2 respondent.

3             MR. LeFANDE:  For the respondent,

4 Matthew LeFande, a member of the District of

5 Columbia Bar for and on behalf of Beg 

6 Investments, LLC, the proprietor of Twelve

7 Restaurant & Lounge.  With me today is co-

8 counsel Emanuel Mpras and also the owner of

9 Beg Investments, LLC, Bernard Gibson, who is

10 to the far left here.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

12             MS. SCHMIDT:  Good morning.  Amy

13 Schmidt, Assistant Attorney General, on behalf

14 of the District of Columbia.  I am accompanied

15 today at the counsel table by Brian Amy, who

16 is a pro bono attorney, who is admitted in the

17 State of Maryland and who is pending an

18 application in D.C.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What's your

20 last name?

21             MR. AMY:  Amy.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Amy, okay.
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1             MR. AMY:  Spelled A-M-Y.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you. 

3 Okay.  

4             MS. SCHMIDT:  I tried to say Amy,

5 but, it just sounds like it.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right. 

7 Ready for your opening?

8             MS. SCHMIDT:  Yes, I'm ready.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

10             MS. SCHMIDT:  Today to be quite

11 blunt, I have a feeling of deja vu today.  I

12 just remember being here with many of the same

13 people sitting in front of me and next to me,

14 Mr. Mpras and Mr. Gibson, going through a

15 similar case where there were stabbings in

16 Twelve.  And at that point, the respondent

17 said yes, you know, we are willing to comply. 

18 They came up with a security plan and an OIC

19 where they agreed to certain conditions.

20             And, yes, some good faith efforts

21 were made with the conditions, but they were

22 not carried all the way.  And the testimony
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1 will show that today, what parts of the plan

2 that were not followed.

3             And it's not enough to have good

4 intentions when the public safety of the

5 District is involved.  And as much as they are

6 trying to comply, it just is not enough and

7 the events of May 24th will show that, that

8 had they -- that possibly had they complied

9 more thoroughly with their security plan, as

10 they promised, these events may not have

11 occurred.

12             And it shows that they are not --

13 and it shows that the respondents are not --

14 the licensee is not able to ensure the safety

15 of the citizens of the District of Columbia.

16             Now, going back to the specific

17 incident, on Saturday morning, May 24, 2014,

18 at approximately 2:25 a.m., while on a

19 reimbursable detail, members of the

20 Metropolitan Police Department were at Twelve

21 Restaurant & Lounge outside the establishment. 

22 And during that time, as evidence will come
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1 out, there was an altercation on the second

2 floor.

3             The first indication of this

4 altercation was when one of the officers saw

5 someone -- a gentleman run outside with stab

6 wounds to his abdomen and lower back.  And at

7 that point, MPD tried to, you know, call

8 medical attention for this person, even though

9 he was combative and did not wish -- he did

10 not -- he was not being cooperative.

11             And when the officer went inside

12 to see what was going on, they noticed, oh, my

13 God, there is another victim standing --

14 sitting in a chair with a wound to his head

15 and bleeding there.

16             And again, there was -- no -- and

17 the officers are the ones who have to call the

18 ambulance.  There was no 911 call.  There was

19 no 911 call made by the establishment.  And

20 the officers that they -- and then when they

21 went upstairs, after attending to the medicals

22 of the victims, 10 minutes later when they



Page 19

202-234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

1 went upstairs, they went to a crime scene that

2 was supposed to be cordoned off, it was

3 nonexistent.  People were there dancing.  They

4 were not -- there was no effort to cordon off

5 that crime scene.

6             And as the videotape will show

7 later, they are not even directed to that area

8 to even look at the crime scene.  They are now

9 showing that that was where the -- and there

10 was also, curiously, no blood there.  And even

11 though the testimony will show that at least

12 there were two victims who were bleeding, you

13 would expect there would be some and you see--

14 and you would actually see where one of the

15 victims gets attacked.  You would expect to

16 seem some blood there, but there was no blood.

17             And one of the officers did --

18 when he was searching for weapons, when he was

19 turning over the trash cans, noticed there was

20 a bottle of bleach there.  And also you will

21 see on the videotapes, you will see people

22 cleaning up, trying to mop, sweeping and
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1 sweeping the area where the fight occurred.

2             You will also hear testimony that

3 there was a strong odor of marijuana in the

4 establishment and you will also see videotapes

5 of people smoking hookahs in that.  Of course,

6 the videotape -- you cannot smell a videotape.

7             This will be done -- this is an

8 inference.  However, the smell of marijuana --

9 the officer who was there did smell it and he

10 is someone who has worked -- the sergeant who

11 was there has worked alcohol and the drug unit

12 for many years and he will testify to that.

13             And the testimony will also show

14 that Mr. Gibson and his staff was less than

15 helpful to MPD and the ABRA Investigators. 

16 They were not as cooperative as they should

17 have been under the circumstances.

18             And also, we will show specific

19 violations of the security plan and the Offer

20 in Compromise entered here, such that in that

21 the copies of videos will be available for 48

22 hours -- I'm sorry, 24 hours requested by MPD
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1 or ABRA.  And there will be testimony from

2 Investigator Mathieson about the fact that she

3 was first told just to bring a flash drive and

4 she had to negotiate to get the videotape.

5             And then also, the wanding that

6 was done on the people who entered the club

7 was incomplete.  And the fact that there was

8 no medical attention, there was no real

9 medical attention to the victims, especially

10 the first victim who just ran out and there is

11 -- and to cordon off the area.

12             There was no cordoning off of the

13 area in question and preserve any disturbance

14 of the area.  And these are in violation of --

15 in the OIC of March 19 where Beg agreed to

16 cordon off the crime scene.  And one of the

17 attorneys who is here today said he trained

18 them to do that.  However, maybe he trained

19 them, but they did not learn the lesson.

20             And No. 2 of that OIC was how to

21 aid an injured/ill person.  Again, this was

22 not done.
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1             No. 4, licensee agrees to use

2 wands at the entrance.  The wands were used,

3 but not effectively at all, as will be shown.

4             And No. 6, the licensee agrees to

5 escort violent aggressors to MPD and

6 reimbursable details.  There was no escorting

7 of any of the perpetrators.

8             No. 8, preservation of the crime

9 scene, that also did not occur.

10             And No. 12, cameras and

11 availability of footage within 24 hours --

12 within 48 hours, which was later changed in

13 the security plan to 24 hours.

14             Therefore, the District is

15 contending that since these matters which the

16 licensee agreed to do have not been carried

17 out, and we are back in the same situation we

18 were in March and that shows that there is an

19 imminent danger to the citizens of the

20 District of Columbia.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

22             MR. LeFANDE:  Thank you, Madam
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1 Chair.  This is a story of two investigative

2 reports written by the same Investigator with

3 remarkably different stories.

4             In the first instance, the

5 Investigator relies upon solely the statements

6 of police officers purportedly on the scene of

7 the incident.  In such incident, we have

8 certain actors, some that should be there and

9 some that are curiously there for a reason we

10 don't quite understand.

11             Officer Vogel is part of the

12 reimbursable detail on the scene, supposed to

13 be there.  Sergeant Pope, if you want to call

14 him a sergeant --

15             MS. SCHMIDT:  Objection.  That is

16 his title.  I --

17             MR. LeFANDE:  It is not his title.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

19             MR. LeFANDE:  It is not his title. 

20 Sergeant Pope is not a civil service member of

21 the Metropolitan Police Department.  Sergeant

22 Pope is a multimillionaire businessman, a
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1 political patron of the current administration

2 who --

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Is --

4             MS. SCHMIDT:  Objection.  How --

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Is this --

6             MR. LeFANDE:  -- strangely shows

7 up at the scene of this --

8             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  This is

9 evidence?

10             MR. LeFANDE:  -- location.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Wait. 

12 Hold it, hold it, hold it.  Is this what the

13 evidence is going to show, Mr. LeFande?

14             MR. LeFANDE:  Yes.  Yes, it is.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You're going

16 to show this?

17             MR. LeFANDE:  Yes.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

19             MR. LeFANDE:  With a branded anti-

20 alcohol agenda of his person and strangely

21 shows up at the scene of this location and

22 makes wild allegations that are absolutely
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1 refuted upon a simple viewing of his person on

2 the scene at the time of watching the video. 

3 An investigative report based entirely upon

4 these wild allegations made by Sergeant Pope.

5             And then a second investigative

6 report a couple days later with no mention of

7 these allegations.  And instead, a retraction,

8 a mitigation to make a series of nit-picking

9 allegations about they didn't like the way the

10 wand was used.  They didn't like the way the

11 flash drive was used or was provided in a

12 certain amount of time.

13             They didn't like that -- the way

14 that the personnel -- when the police would

15 have been on the scene for 30 minutes, how the

16 personnel at the nightclub handled the crime

17 scene.  It is an absolute backtrack from the

18 wildly false allegations that would form the

19 basis of the shutdown order.

20             The video will demonstrate that

21 Sergeant Pope is standing in a nearly empty

22 room alongside of the victim, a nearly empty
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1 room as that gurney and EMS personnel come

2 into the room and have him, that person,

3 loaded up and out of the room within one

4 minute.

5             Compared to his allegation as

6 reported in the case report that it was

7 chaotic, that the room was crowded and

8 difficult to room -- to move.  Sergeant Pope

9 states that he was -- that one of the

10 personnel that he questioned was interfered

11 with by the bar owner.

12             The videotape demonstrates the

13 person was questioned outside the

14 establishment by Sergeant Pope for nearly 15

15 minutes and that the owner of the bar was

16 inside the establishment and never came within

17 20 feet of the two of them, absolutely

18 refuting these false allegations by Sergeant

19 Pope.

20             So we have a shutdown of this

21 business.  This mass hysteria reported over

22 the media based on completely fabricated
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1 allegations and then a second report, which

2 now brings in these de minimis Tier 2

3 violations and violations that are not even

4 within the jurisdiction of this Agency, such

5 as the smoking of hookah in the establishment.

6             And then just an attempt to

7 rehabilitate an evidentiary record that has

8 been completely demonstrated to be false and

9 that will be borne out in the testimony today

10 of these officers.  And when they are shown

11 the video, their testimony and the allegations

12 within the first report will be found to be

13 fictitious and this matter must be dismissed

14 and this person be -- and this establishment

15 immediately permitted to reopen, considering

16 the grave injustice that has occurred already

17 to him with these false allegations by these

18 police officers.

19             And this politico who presents

20 himself at the scene and makes all of these

21 wild allegations, when he has never even shown

22 to step more than 3 feet inside the door, this
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1 is a very, very strange situation considering

2 the circumstances that this establishment is

3 already under with the pending litigation and

4 the other allegations of impropriety that have

5 been made against the Office of the Attorney

6 General and the previous --

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Mr.

8 LeFande?

9             MR. LeFANDE:  -- allegations

10 against him.  Yes, thank you.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank

12 you.  And I do want to remind the parties,

13 this isn't a full Show Cause Hearing on all of

14 the violations that may have been apparent.

15             MS. SCHMIDT:  Oh, no, no.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

17             MS. SCHMIDT:  No.  We have -- no. 

18 However, the District does mention some of

19 these, because they are -- because they were

20 part of the OIC.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

22             MS. SCHMIDT:  And these -- and we
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1 only picked the -- we picked the ones that

2 would show danger.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Yes,

4 the Board is most interested and we have to

5 decide whether there is an imminent danger to

6 the health and safety of the public, if this

7 establishment opens.  Okay.  Are you ready to

8 call your first witness?

9             MS. SCHMIDT:  Sergeant Pope.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Good morning.

11             SERGEANT POPE:  Morning.

12 Whereupon,

13              SERGEANT ALEXANDER POPE

14 was called as a witness by Counsel for the

15 Government, and having been first duly sworn,

16 assumed the witness stand and was examined and

17 testified as follows:

18             SERGEANT POPE:  I do.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you.

20                DIRECT EXAMINATION

21             MS. SCHMIDT:  Good morning.  Could

22 you, please, state your name for the record?
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1             SERGEANT POPE:  Sergeant Alex

2 Pope.

3             MS. SCHMIDT:  And where are you --

4 by whom are you employed?

5             SERGEANT POPE:  Metropolitan

6 Police Department, SOD, Impaired Driver

7 Support, Reserve Corps.

8             MS. SCHMIDT:  And how long have

9 you been a police officer?

10             SERGEANT POPE:  I started in '87. 

11 Worked for two years, left in -- from '87 to

12 '89.  I left to finish college and I came back

13 in '95, 1995.  So about 25, 23 years in total.

14             MS. SCHMIDT:  Okay.  And how are

15 you -- drawing your attention to 1123 H

16 Street, N.E., on the morning of May 24, 2014,

17 how did you first become aware of a situation,

18 of anything that is going on at that location?

19             SERGEANT POPE:  On that particular

20 date and time, I was working as an Impaired

21 Driver Support Unit, Enforcement Unit as well

22 as special attention in the 1st District for
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1 some robberies in different PSAs.

2             There was a radio assignment for a

3 stabbing unrelated to this stabbing, a

4 stabbing that occurred in the 1300 Block of H

5 Street, N.E.  And at the time, I was canvasing

6 looking for suspects in regard to that

7 particular stabbing.  And at the same time

8 while I was canvasing, I was traveling on H

9 Street in the 1200 Block, 1300 Block.

10             I got to the 1100 Block about to

11 make a U-turn is when I noticed it looked to

12 be some type of disorderly, some function,

13 something occurred at the 1123 H Street,

14 Twelve Lounge Club, because I noticed an

15 officer rushing towards the door and I saw a

16 lot of people gathering at the door.

17             So I immediately assumed that

18 something was going on there and I pulled over

19 to investigate.

20             MS. SCHMIDT:  And what did you see

21 when you got there?

22             SERGEANT POPE:  When I got there,
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1 there was a large group in front of the door

2 and it looked -- it appeared to be a fight of

3 some sort.  I was trying to discern what

4 happened to the part-time officer that was

5 working there, overtime officer that was

6 working there, because I saw him run in, but

7 I couldn't see him immediately.  And as I

8 parted people, I could then see him and I saw

9 what looked to me to be an unconscious male

10 lying on a chair.

11             MS. SCHMIDT:  And did you see --

12 what did you notice about this male lying in

13 the chair?

14             SERGEANT POPE:  The male had a lot

15 of blood coming from his head around his neck

16 area and I noticed that he appeared to be

17 unresponsive.  At that point, I wasn't

18 immediately upon him.  The other officer was

19 inside there, but I could see him from the

20 doorway and could tell that he was

21 unresponsive and he had a lot of blood on him.

22             And what steps did you take to
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1 assist the officer?

2             MS. SCHMIDT:  To assist the

3 officer, I was checking to find out -- to make

4 sure the officer was secured, that, you know,

5 no one was still doing fighting or whatever

6 occurred there and then I backed off as well

7 and reported on the radio, as well as I think

8 the other officer, I think it was Officer

9 Smith, also went on the radio and reported

10 that there had been a stabbing.

11             At that moment, I didn't realize

12 there was two people stabbed, but there were

13 actually.  The end result was after some time,

14 we realized there was actually two people

15 stabbed or two people were injured by some

16 type of object.

17             MS. SCHMIDT:  And did you enter

18 the club?

19             SERGEANT POPE:  I did.

20             MS. SCHMIDT:  And what did you

21 notice about the club?

22             SERGEANT POPE:  There were a
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1 number of people in the club.  The music was--

2 still continued to play while I was there. 

3 And we were trying to clear the area so that--

4 we knew we had called the Fire Board Ambulance

5 to respond, so we were waiting for that, but

6 we were trying to clear the area to make sure

7 that they had access to come in to render aid

8 to the patient, to the victim.

9             And also, there was a huge, large

10 odor, marijuana smell in there and I believe

11 I actually, you know, noticed or stepped on or

12 saw some bags on the floor, marijuana bags. 

13 And so we -- our main concern at that point

14 was really just rendering aid to the

15 particular victim.

16             MS. SCHMIDT:  Okay.  Going to your

17 experience, now, you said you are employed by

18 SOD?

19             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes.  Well,

20 Impaired Driver Support is my primary

21 function.

22             MS. SCHMIDT:  And in the course of
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1 your employment as Impaired Driver Support, do

2 you arrest a lot of people who are under the

3 influence of marijuana?

4             SERGEANT POPE:  Marijuana, alcohol

5 and/or drugs.

6             MS. SCHMIDT:  And when you pull

7 the people over for marijuana, do you often

8 smell the marijuana in their vehicles?

9             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes, ma'am.

10             MS. SCHMIDT:  About how many

11 arrests have you made that you have smelled

12 that odor?

13             SERGEANT POPE:  I average, on a

14 given year, about 150, 145 to 150 arrests. 

15 And out of those it probably would be

16 marijuana-related or some other type of drug,

17 but marijuana specifically, I would say about

18 20 percent, 15 to 20 percent.  I'm not 100

19 percent sure exactly the number, but somewhere

20 in that area.

21             MS. SCHMIDT:  And when you arrest

22 for marijuana is usually the -- is the
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1 marijuana that is smoked usually tested to

2 ensure that it is marijuana?

3             SERGEANT POPE:  There is a couple

4 of ways.  One, if it's an arrest that involves

5 the possession of marijuana, that you can

6 actually see marijuana and it is recovered as

7 evidence, yes, I have had that tested and it

8 has tested positive.

9             But then there is also a person

10 who is operating impaired and I suspect

11 marijuana, their urine would be collected and

12 later on it would come out and I would see the

13 results, it would show positive for marijuana.

14             So it's those two ways that I

15 would determine whether it was actually

16 marijuana or not.

17             MS. SCHMIDT:  So based on your

18 experience, the smell that -- the odor that

19 you named at Twelve, would you -- based on the

20 number of arrests you have made and the years

21 you have done this, would you conclude that

22 you did smell marijuana that evening --
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1             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes, ma'am.

2             MS. SCHMIDT:  -- at the club? 

3 Now, did you speak to any of the personnel at

4 the club?

5             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes, ma'am.

6             MS. SCHMIDT:  And what did they

7 tell you?

8             SERGEANT POPE:  Well, I attempted

9 to -- after I noticed that Officer Vogel was

10 okay and we made the request, I was attempting

11 to find out from the club people what was

12 going on, what had happened.  And my first, I

13 never identified what his name was, encounter

14 -- there was two gentlemen there that appeared

15 to be either security or bouncers that had

16 black T-shirts on with XII, the Roman numeral

17 XII on it.

18             And the first one I spoke to,

19 which was a little darker than the second one,

20 he walked away from me.  He didn't talk to me. 

21 The second one I did finally talk to him about

22 three times trying to get him to explain to me
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1 exactly what had happened in the club, because

2 we were trying to determine, and me

3 particularly, were there any suspects still in

4 the club and then what kind of weapon as used,

5 because we didn't visibly see a weapon at the

6 time, but we, obviously, based on the gash in

7 the victim's head, we assumed that there was

8 some type of knife or some object involved.

9             MS. SCHMIDT:  And what did they

10 tell you?  How did they describe the suspect

11 to you?

12             SERGEANT POPE:  The first person I

13 spoke to didn't tell me anything, walked away

14 from me.

15             The second person did speak to me

16 after the third time I, you know, challenged

17 him.  I said look, I need your help.  I need

18 you to tell me what happened.  He described

19 the potential suspect to me as well as he

20 indicated what that suspect was doing at the

21 time.  In his words, he said he stabbed and he

22 was wailing on the victim.
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1             MS. SCHMIDT:  And how did he

2 describe him?  Okay.  First of all, were you

3 in uniform that night?

4             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes, ma'am.

5             MS. SCHMIDT:  Okay.  And how did

6 he -- what physical description did he give of

7 the suspect to you?

8             SERGEANT POPE:  He told me that

9 the suspect was a small male and he was

10 wearing a hooded -- a grey hooded shirt with

11 a color on the background -- a color design on

12 the back of the hoodie.

13             MS. SCHMIDT:  All right.  And what

14 did you do with that information?

15             SERGEANT POPE:  That -- I was

16 about to broadcast that information out and I

17 stepped back between the sidewalk, the door,

18 the sidewalk and the street.  I stepped

19 towards the street, which is, I would assume

20 it is, approximately about 3 feet and while I

21 was just about -- before I got on the radio,

22 I noticed that a particular -- someone
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1 matching the description exit very abruptly

2 the club and exited out.

3             And the -- I looked towards the

4 witness because, at that time, I actually got

5 him convinced that we need to keep these doors

6 open because, at that time, they didn't have

7 anybody holding the doors open.  So I had him

8 stationed to keep the doors open, because we

9 wanted to get the fire board to be able to

10 come in and out.

11             He looked towards me, I looked

12 towards him and he kind of motioned his head

13 over like that's him and I looked at him and

14 that's when I proceeded behind that particular

15 individual, which we later apprehended.

16             MS. SCHMIDT:  And what -- where

17 did you apprehend him?  How did you -- 

18             SERGEANT POPE:  He was apprehended

19 after a chase through -- a pursuit occurred

20 from that point, went into Maryland, came back

21 from Maryland and ended up in the 5600 Block,

22 I believe, of 2nd or 3rd Street, N.E.  And it



Page 41

202-234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

1 also involved a helicopter and K-9, but we did

2 eventually apprehend him and the driver.  The

3 passenger and the driver, because he boarded

4 a vehicle as a passenger.

5             MS. SCHMIDT:  And, okay, going

6 back to the club, when you went in that night,

7 was -- what -- was the music still playing?

8             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes, ma'am.  When

9 I was there it was still playing.  And I

10 voiced my concern about that as for that to be

11 shut down.

12             MS. SCHMIDT:  And did they do

13 that?

14             SERGEANT POPE:  Not immediately.

15             MS. SCHMIDT:  How many times did

16 you have to -- did you ask them more than one

17 time?

18             SERGEANT POPE:  I asked twice.  I

19 believe -- well, I asked twice, yes, ma'am.

20             MS. SCHMIDT:  And did you speak to

21 the owner at all?

22             SERGEANT POPE:  No, ma'am.
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1             MS. SCHMIDT:  Okay.  Of the club. 

2 No further questions, at this time.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Cross?

4                 CROSS-EXAMINATION

5             MR. LeFANDE:  Sergeant Pope, good

6 morning.

7             SERGEANT POPE:  Morning.

8             MR. LeFANDE:  First of all, the

9 Attorney General asked --

10             MS. SCHMIDT:  Assistant Attorney

11 General.

12             MR. LeFANDE:  The Office of the

13 Attorney General asked you your name.  Could

14 you, please, state your full legal name for

15 the record?

16             SERGEANT POPE:  Alexander Pope,

17 III.

18             MR. LeFANDE:  And a question was

19 posited to you how are you currently employed. 

20 And you responded that you were employed by

21 the Metropolitan Police Department.  Is that

22 correct, truthful statement?
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1             SERGEANT POPE:  Correct.

2             MR. LeFANDE:  And you are a civil

3 service member of the Metropolitan Police

4 Department?

5             SERGEANT POPE:  No.  I indicated

6 that I was in the Reserve Corps.

7             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  And what is

8 that exactly?

9             SERGEANT POPE:  The Reserve Corps

10 is a program that is set up for trained

11 officers that are involved in the city.  It's

12 in a voluntary capacity with non-compensated

13 positions.

14             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  So you are

15 not employed, in fact, by the Metropolitan

16 Police Department?

17             SERGEANT POPE:  Not in -- I am

18 employed, as I'm still a designated employee

19 in my respective duties, but not a compensated

20 employee.

21             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  And what is

22 your employment then, sir, your compensated
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1 employment?

2             SERGEANT POPE:  I have a number of

3 businesses in Washington, D.C. area, a family

4 funeral business that has been since '96.  I

5 have a transportation business since 1957. 

6 I'm a native Washingtonian.  I have related

7 businesses here.

8             MR. LeFANDE:  Over the last 5 or

9 10 years or so, there has been a remarkable

10 redevelopment of H Street, as you may be well

11 aware.  Do any of your businesses touch upon

12 the redevelopment or real estate business in--

13 on H Street.

14             SERGEANT POPE:  No, sir.

15             MR. LeFANDE:  How about in other

16 parts of the city?

17             SERGEANT POPE:  Not in that

18 fashion, no.  I have locations in the District

19 of Columbia, funeral locations.

20             MR. LeFANDE:  But you are not a

21 bit involved in any real estate business --

22             SERGEANT POPE:  No, sir.



Page 45

202-234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

1             MR. LeFANDE:  -- in the District

2 of Columbia?  And you said that you were

3 involved with the Impaired Driver Support

4 Unit.  Could you, please, describe for us

5 exactly what that means?

6             SERGEANT POPE:  Impaired Driver

7 Support, over the years, I have received a lot

8 of training.  The Department sent me to

9 numerous locations to get trained.  I'm a

10 trained instructor.  I teach at the academy. 

11 I teach over 300 recruits a year in Impaired

12 Driver Support.

13             I'm also on call to assist with

14 Impaired Driver Support, on call for when we

15 have major incidents, major crashes,

16 pedestrians struck, things of that nature I'm

17 on call for that.

18             MR. LeFANDE:  Is this an ordinary

19 function for a volunteer office in the

20 District of Columbia?

21             SERGEANT POPE:  I don't know what

22 you mean by ordinary.
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1             MR. LeFANDE:  Well, do volunteer

2 officers as -- well, how many volunteer

3 officers are there in the District?

4             MS. SCHMIDT:  Objection.  It's

5 beyond the -- he's not --

6             MR. LeFANDE:  If he can answer the

7 question.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What's the

9 objection based on, Ms. Schmidt?

10             MS. SCHMIDT:  The objection is

11 based on that he is not -- based on knowledge,

12 based on relevance of knowledge.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What's the

14 relevance, Mr. LeFande?

15             MR. LeFANDE:  Well, I think --

16 again, as I discussed in my opening, I think

17 we are not dealing with an ordinary police

18 officer, an ordinary volunteer police officer.

19 And I think that this person is rather

20 extraordinary and that the position that he

21 holds within the police department and

22 particularly his -- what he is doing here on



Page 47

202-234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

1 this evening.

2             And I'm going to go into this a

3 little further right now, but I think you

4 probably want to excuse the witness before I

5 do so.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You probably

7 want to what?

8             MR. LeFANDE:  Excuse the witness

9 before I do so.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I mean, I can

11 understand you going from here to what were

12 you doing that night, given the position he is

13 in, but you are going all into the how many

14 people are in the force?

15             MR. LeFANDE:  Well, again, I would

16 like to discuss this out of the earshot of the

17 witness.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  We

19 will take a minute.  If you wouldn't mind

20 stepping out for one minute?

21             (Whereupon, witness leaves room.)

22             MR. LeFANDE:  As I previously
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1 stated, Alexander Pope, III, his real name,

2 not the name that he gave the Board -- the

3 Assistant Attorney General when he was

4 inquired, employed in multiple businesses in

5 the District of Columbia, not employed as a

6 police officer as the Assistant Attorney

7 General asked and he responded, has a very

8 unique position in this city in his vast

9 wealth, his business dealings and his

10 political connections.

11             This is very, very strange to have

12 this person, who is a multimillionaire, doing

13 a very specific anti-alcohol job for the

14 District of Columbia for free, to show up here

15 and make a lot of allegations about this

16 establishment, which will be disproven upon a

17 showing of a videotape which he appears to not

18 know exists.

19             And I think we need to get to why

20 he was there and what his personal agenda is

21 with regards to this establishment.  This is

22 not an ordinary police officer.  This is very
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1 strange for him to be here.  And his agenda,

2 his personal agenda with regards to this type

3 of establishment operating in our city is

4 particularly probative with regards to the

5 veracity of his testimony and his motivation

6 for making it.

7             MS. SCHMIDT:  First of all, I'm

8 trying to figure out what Mr. LeFande means by

9 type of establishment.  An establishment where

10 there are stabbings constantly?  Is that the

11 type of establishment he is referring to?  But

12 in any event, it doesn't matter.  He was

13 there.  He was wearing a Metropolitan Police

14 Department uniform.  He was for all purposes

15 a Metropolitan Police Department officer that

16 night.

17             He was there that night.  He is

18 entitled to make his observations.  Whatever

19 he does on the side is irrelevant.  He was not

20 there as Alexander Pope, III, owner of funeral

21 homes.  He was there as a police officer and

22 that is what his testimony is geared toward.
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1             MR. LeFANDE:  There has been no

2 establishment that there has been any stabbing

3 in this --

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

5             MR. LeFANDE:  -- that has not been

6 established.  And the record quite

7 demonstrates to the contrary.  And both the

8 Chair and the Office of the Attorney General

9 have been arguing this point that has not --

10 that is clearly refuted by its own

11 investigative report.

12             There has been no stabbing that

13 has been demonstrated.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Mr.

15 LeFande, we don't need to belabor that.  So

16 what is before us is the extent of the cross

17 of this witness.  And so far, you know, you

18 have established he said he does Impaired

19 Driver Support.  And I don't think your

20 suspicions justify a fishing expedition into

21 all his businesses and how many people are in

22 which businesses.
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1             I think you ought to go to, you

2 know, why he was there.  And if there is

3 anything else specific, you can tell me that

4 you need to just follow-up on, fine.  But not

5 a fishing expedition as to -- you already did. 

6 He doesn't own real estate.  He has a funeral

7 home.  I mean, that just hasn't been shown to

8 be relevant to determining whether there is an

9 imminent hazard here.

10             MR. LeFANDE:  Well, I'm just about

11 to --

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What?

13             MR. LeFANDE:  -- get into

14 political contributions and his connections to

15 the politicos who -- such as Tommy Wells, the

16 Council Member who --

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What would

18 that --

19             MR. LeFANDE:  -- is vociferously

20 attacking this establishment on -- in the

21 media.  And his connection to this and his

22 connection to the Mayor who --
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  That's

2 to attenuated.  All right.  So I'm not going

3 to allow all that --

4             MR. LeFANDE:  You are letting a

5 politico fake police officer run rampant in --

6 basing this entire shutdown of this

7 establishment on some wildly fabricated

8 allegations.

9             MS. SCHMIDT:  Objection. 

10 Objection.

11             MR. LeFANDE:  And that's going to

12 be borne out here.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank

14 you.  Okay.  Thank you.  You can call him in. 

15 So I'm not going to allow you to go into all

16 the political aspects of his affiliations. 

17 You can go into why he was there.

18             MS. SCHMIDT:  Thank you.

19             (Whereupon, witness reenters.)

20             MR. LeFANDE:  Now, Sergeant Pope,

21 you stated that you observed an incident in

22 the 1100 Block of H Street on the morning in
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1 question.  You did not receive any radio

2 report of anything going on, at this point?

3             SERGEANT POPE:  Simultaneously. 

4 When I -- as I stopped my car and I was making

5 a U-turn and stopped my car, it was -- I don't

6 know if it was Officer Smith or Officer Vogel

7 or another officer, those were the two

8 officers on the scene, I did hear something

9 about a stabbing.  But I wasn't sure whether

10 it was related to our earlier stabbing.

11             As I mentioned, there was a

12 stabbing of two people in the 1300 Block at a

13 pizza establishment, so I didn't know if it

14 was related to that or not, but my concern was

15 the altercation that I saw at the front door

16 of the Twelve Lounge.

17             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  So prior to

18 arriving at the 1100 Block of H Street, you do

19 not recall receiving a report for the 1100

20 Block of H Street on the radio?

21             SERGEANT POPE:  I don't recall

22 that.



Page 54

202-234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

1             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  

2             SERGEANT POPE:  Prior to me

3 stopping.

4             MR. LeFANDE:  And at which time

5 you stated that you observed an officer

6 rushing towards the door?

7             SERGEANT POPE:  Correct.

8             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  And when you

9 observed the officer rushing towards the door,

10 did he rush through the door, do you recall?

11             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes, he did.  I

12 believe he did.  One officer did go through

13 the door.  He had his yellow visibility vest

14 on, that's one reason why I knew it was a

15 police officer.

16             MR. LeFANDE:  And you said that

17 there was a large group in front of the door?

18             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes, in front of

19 the door.  The doors were kind of halfway

20 propped open at the same time by the crowd.

21             MR. LeFANDE:  I'm not sure I

22 understand what you mean by halfway propped
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1 open.

2             SERGEANT POPE:  Well, not fully

3 open, but were -- it's like the crowd or

4 something was pushing towards the door where

5 the door was somewhat ajar, but not together.

6             MR. LeFANDE:  So the doors were

7 not -- either door open in a manner a person

8 could walk through them?

9             SERGEANT POPE:  Not -- because it

10 wasn't clear enough for somebody to walk

11 through.  It was a double door, so it wouldn't

12 have been any room for -- I mean, I could see

13 people like backs and people standing towards

14 the back of the door, but the doors were not--

15 I wouldn't say parallel.  They weren't

16 connected to each other.  There were open, in

17 an open fashion, but not fully open.

18             MR. LeFANDE:  Would you say that

19 the doors themselves were perpendicular to the

20 wall to which they were attached?

21             SERGEANT POPE:  The best way I can

22 describe it is that they weren't closed and
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1 they weren't fully open.

2             MR. LeFANDE:  Could you give us

3 the number of degrees for maximum deviation to

4 which they were open?

5             SERGEANT POPE:  No, sir.

6             MR. LeFANDE:  Thank you.  Now, you

7 said there was a large group in front of the

8 door.  Were they occluding the front of the

9 door in such a manner a person could not

10 simply walk in?

11             SERGEANT POPE:  I mean, for me,

12 when I came -- personally when I got there, I

13 had to, you know, make commands and make my

14 presence known, so that I could get people to

15 move.  So I --

16             MR. LeFANDE:  And where did you

17 make those commands?

18             SERGEANT POPE:  Right there in

19 front of the door.

20             MR. LeFANDE:  And how -- what

21 distance were you from the door when you made

22 those commands?
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1             SERGEANT POPE:  I'm not certain.

2             MR. LeFANDE:  Were you less than 6

3 feet from the door?

4             SERGEANT POPE:  I'm not certain. 

5 I'm not sure how close I was.  I mean, I was--

6 feel that I was probably close enough that I

7 could be heard or seen, but I'm not certain.

8             MR. LeFANDE:  And you stated that

9 you parted people, could you explain what you

10 mean by parted people?

11             SERGEANT POPE:  Well, just make my

12 presence known.  Not exactly physically -- I

13 don't recall physically pushing anybody or

14 bringing anybody back, but basically, making

15 my presence known, extending my arm out as if

16 I want people to get back.

17             MR. LeFANDE:  Within the last 6

18 feet and leading up to the door, how many

19 people would you say you had to move out of

20 the way to get to the door?

21             SERGEANT POPE:  I'm really not

22 certain.
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1             MR. LeFANDE:  More than one?

2             SERGEANT POPE:  I'm sure it was

3 more than one.

4             MR. LeFANDE:  More than --

5             SERGEANT POPE:  And it was an

6 urgent situation there and, you know,

7 obviously, at that particular time, I didn't

8 count -- actually count the people.  It was

9 definitely more than one.  There was a number

10 of people.  In my original comment, testimony

11 speaking here is that I was concerned about

12 the officer that I saw run in.

13             I didn't know what was going on

14 until I determined that I wasn't really

15 calculating those other things.

16             MR. LeFANDE:  And would you say

17 there were more than five people that you had

18 to get out of the way to get in the front door

19 from the last 6 feet?

20             SERGEANT POPE:  Sure, yes.

21             MR. LeFANDE:  So more than five

22 people at the front door within 6 feet of the
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1 door that you had to move out of the way?

2             SERGEANT POPE:  And again, I

3 didn't say how many feet.  I don't know how

4 many feet.  It could have been 3 feet, 6 feet. 

5 I'm not sure.  I don't know how many feet it

6 was.

7             MR. LeFANDE:  And you said that

8 you could see an unconscious male in a chair

9 from the door?

10             SERGEANT POPE:  Correct.

11             MR. LeFANDE:  All right.  Did you

12 come inside the door, at that point?

13             SERGEANT POPE:  Basically, the

14 threshold of the door.

15             MR. LeFANDE:  And how many people

16 were standing between you and the unconscious

17 male as you came through the threshold of the

18 door?

19             SERGEANT POPE:  I don't know the

20 count.  There was a number of people there.

21             MR. LeFANDE:  More than --

22             SERGEANT POPE:  I could see --
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1             MR. LeFANDE:  -- five people

2 between you and the unconscious male on the

3 chair?

4             SERGEANT POPE:  It could have

5 been.  I'm not sure.

6             MR. LeFANDE:  And at this time,

7 could you see around the inside of the club

8 near the -- from the threshold of the door?

9             SERGEANT POPE:  It was dark and so

10 I didn't see anything else other than my focus

11 was on the chair and looking for the

12 reflective vest of the officer that came in. 

13 So no, I didn't look beyond those two points.

14             MR. LeFANDE:  And was this area

15 crowded where you could see?

16             SERGEANT POPE:  Everything that I

17 saw was pretty much just people.  I couldn't

18 determine anything else, what else.  I knew

19 later that it was a bar there, but at that

20 time, I didn't even know a bar was there. 

21 There were so many people at that area, that

22 there was no way for me to determine what else
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1 was going on within the club.

2             MR. LeFANDE:  So there were so

3 many people inside that you could not see that

4 there was a bar inside the club?

5             SERGEANT POPE:  I didn't see it

6 until after the crowd had cleared out later.

7             MR. LeFANDE:  And you said that

8 you tried to clear that area to have access

9 for the EMS.  What area was that you were

10 trying to clear?

11             SERGEANT POPE:  Around where the

12 chair was, where the victim was unconscious.

13             MR. LeFANDE:  And what did you do

14 to try to clear this area?

15             SERGEANT POPE:  The same thing,

16 make my presence known, verbally make comments

17 as well as, I believe, Officer Smith, at that

18 time, made himself known and we both were

19 doing the same thing at the time.

20             MR. LeFANDE:  And how many people

21 would you say you had to clear out of this

22 area?
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1             SERGEANT POPE:  I'm not certain. 

2 I don't have a number for you, counselor.

3             MR. LeFANDE:  Would you say you

4 cleared more than five people out of this

5 area?

6             SERGEANT POPE:  I would say that

7 that's reasonable, possibly more.

8             MR. LeFANDE:  Would you say there

9 was more than 10 people?

10             SERGEANT POPE:  (No audible

11 answer.)

12             MR. LeFANDE:  Would you say

13 between 5 and 10 people?

14             SERGEANT POPE:  It would have been

15 more than that.  Again, I can't put a number

16 on it.  You know, our main concern was getting

17 people out of the way and that was a little

18 challenging.

19             MR. LeFANDE:  In what way?

20             SERGEANT POPE:  Well, we really --

21 again, my encounter was that the music was

22 there.  The lights weren't on and it was -- at
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1 that point, there was no staff or anything

2 present that was actually helping us, so it

3 made it a little challenging.

4             And I was unfamiliar with that

5 club.  I had never been in there before.  I

6 had never responded to there before, so

7 personally I was very unfamiliar with the

8 whole situation, as far as the layout of the

9 place.

10             MR. LeFANDE:  You stated that once

11 you came through the thresh -- well, once you

12 came inside the club, you noticed a huge odor

13 of marijuana.

14             SERGEANT POPE:  Correct.

15             MR. LeFANDE:  Upon noticing, how

16 long would it have been from the time that you

17 crossed the threshold to the time that you

18 noticed the marijuana?

19             SERGEANT POPE:  Well, I smelled it

20 immediately when I got there, but as I got

21 across the threshold, it was more apparent and

22 I smelled it more.  Actually, I had wound up
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1 having a headache, a real strong headache

2 thereafter.

3             MR. LeFANDE:  And did you make any

4 attempt to discern what the source of that

5 odor was come -- where it was coming from?

6             SERGEANT POPE:  No.

7             MR. LeFANDE:  Did you take a

8 chance to look around to see?

9             SERGEANT POPE:  I did look, I

10 mean, but that was not my concern.  My

11 concern, at that moment, was rendering aid 

12 and making sure that the other officers were

13 safe, because, like I said, there was the

14 crowd there.  I didn't know what the scenario

15 was.  We didn't know if there was a suspect

16 still there.  So that was my, obviously,

17 number one concern.

18             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  So at some

19 point, you looked around as -- where you could

20 to see where the marijuana was coming from?

21             SERGEANT POPE:  Well, I didn't go

22 beyond where that chair was, where the victim
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1 was.

2             MR. LeFANDE:  Oh, let me

3 rephrase --

4             SERGEANT POPE:  But I believe it--

5             MR. LeFANDE:  -- the question,

6 because I apologize, I'm being unclear.

7             From where you were standing once

8 you came inside, did you, without walking

9 around, look around to see where the marijuana

10 was coming from?

11             SERGEANT POPE:  No, I didn't do

12 any investigation for that, no.

13             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  You said that

14 you noticed on the floor that there were bags?

15             SERGEANT POPE:  I think I said

16 baggies.

17             MR. LeFANDE:  That he referred --

18             SERGEANT POPE:  Marijuana baggies.

19             MR. LeFANDE:  -- to in the police

20 reports as glassine baggies or Ziplock

21 baggies?

22             SERGEANT POPE:  Ziplock baggies.
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1             MR. LeFANDE:  And what size were

2 they?

3             SERGEANT POPE:  An inch, quarter

4 inch.

5             MR. LeFANDE:  And at any -- did

6 you pick any of them up or look at them?

7             SERGEANT POPE:  Absolutely not,

8 counselor.

9             MR. LeFANDE:  Did you shine your

10 flashlight on them?

11             SERGEANT POPE:  Absolutely not.  I

12 stepped on, but absolutely not.

13             MR. LeFANDE:  You said that you

14 spoke to a member of the nightclub staff in an

15 attempt to find out what happened.  At what

16 point did that occur?

17             SERGEANT POPE:  As I approached

18 the door and actually, it was two people, as

19 I mentioned earlier, and one individual walked

20 away.  And I was pretty sure that he

21 understood that I was trying to find out what

22 was going on.  He walked away.
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1             And I only saw those two.  I

2 didn't see anybody else, but -- and they were

3 clearly working there with the shirts, like I

4 said earlier, identifying them.  But the

5 second one I spoke to, I think was later

6 identified as Mr. Williams, Derek Williams, I

7 believe it's in the record.

8             But that was the one who actually, 

9 after talking to him for a moment, he

10 actually, did eventually help me with the --

11 give me a description.

12             MR. LeFANDE:  The first person who

13 walked away from you, can you describe that

14 person?

15             SERGEANT POPE:  I would say they

16 both were similar in build.  I mean, I think

17 the other gentleman was a little darker

18 complected, maybe a little shorter, that's all

19 I really remember.  I think his black shirt

20 was a little blacker for whatever reason I

21 remember that, but it was a little blacker

22 than the other one.
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1             MR. LeFANDE:  Hadn't been washed

2 as much?

3             SERGEANT POPE:  I don't know if

4 that was the case.  It could have just been a

5 different color of dye, but it just -- I can

6 remember that -- there being a difference

7 between the two, because I mentioned that to

8 the detective because I made sure the

9 detective knew which one that I actually

10 talked to.  He thought it was the other one

11 and I told him no, that wasn't the gentleman

12 who tried to help me.

13             MR. LeFANDE:  When you attempted

14 to talk to the first person with the similar

15 build with the blacker T-shirt, where were you

16 standing?

17             SERGEANT POPE:  I don't remember

18 exactly if it was further out of the club or

19 towards the threshold of the door.  I'm not

20 certain.

21             MR. LeFANDE:  In the area of the

22 door is where you had this conversation?
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1             SERGEANT POPE:  Because I think he

2 was outside off -- a little bit off to the

3 side of the right of the door, if you are

4 facing the door and then that's when he went

5 back inside.

6             MR. LeFANDE:  And you answered my

7 next question then, I think.  The person who

8 walked away, walked inside after speaking to

9 you or --

10             SERGEANT POPE:  He never spoke to

11 me.

12             MR. LeFANDE:  -- after what -- 

13             SERGEANT POPE:  No.  He --

14             MR. LeFANDE:  How close did he

15 come to you when you tried to speak to him?

16             SERGEANT POPE:  Maybe between here

17 and this desk here.  I guess we will say 3

18 feet.  I mean, he saw me and --

19             MR. LeFANDE:  Did you gesture --

20             SERGEANT POPE:  -- he looked at

21 me.

22             MR. LeFANDE:  -- to him?  Did you



Page 70

202-234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

1 address him?

2             SERGEANT POPE:  Oh, yes.

3             MR. LeFANDE:  What happened in

4 what way?

5             SERGEANT POPE:  You know, I said

6 what happened?  You know, what's going on? 

7 What happened?  And he came back into the

8 establishment and I was pretty clear that he

9 saw me.  We kind of made eye contact.

10             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  Unfortunately

11 for the record, the court reporter cannot

12 record hand gestures.

13             SERGEANT POPE:  Sorry.

14             MR. LeFANDE:  I see your right

15 hand moving.  Just --

16             SERGEANT POPE:  Both my hands.

17             MR. LeFANDE:  -- well, I can't

18 make out what is going on, but if you could

19 just, for the record, describe what your arm

20 gesture that you are making now, if that was

21 what you were doing, if you could just

22 describe it for us, because we can't commit to
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1 the record your gestures.  It's only words.

2             SERGEANT POPE:  Right.

3             MR. LeFANDE:  So if you can just

4 help us out now by describing what arm gesture

5 you made towards the -- that first person?

6             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes.  Did both my

7 arms go up, at that time?  I don't know,

8 counselor, but I'm pretty sure when I spoke to

9 him, he heard me.  He seen I'm in full uniform

10 as I am today.  I probably had one hand, two

11 hands, I'm not sure, but I did gesture.  So

12 I'm not quite sure if both hands were up or

13 one.

14             MR. LeFANDE:  And you did speak to

15 the second person who you now identify as

16 Derek Williams.  How did you come to identify

17 this person as Derek Williams?

18             SERGEANT POPE:  I identified his

19 name through the actual police report.

20             MR. LeFANDE:  And how did you make

21 a connection between the person that was named

22 in the police report and the person that you
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1 were speaking to?

2             SERGEANT POPE:  Based on the

3 narrative in the report and I think one of the

4 other officers mentioned -- the detective

5 actually mentioned to me that that was the

6 individual, because he actually went with us

7 to identify the suspects.

8             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  Okay.  Thank

9 you.  You stated that once the first person

10 walked away blacker of the two T-shirts, you

11 attempted to talk to this person.  You later

12 identified as Derek Williams.

13             SERGEANT POPE:  Correct.

14             MR. LeFANDE:  Where were you

15 standing when that happened?

16             SERGEANT POPE:  Right on the

17 sidewalk to -- maybe towards facing the

18 building, a little bit to the left.  I was

19 trying to get him to also hold the door open

20 as well and we were trying -- I think they had

21 some little stanchions there.  We were trying

22 to get those to pry the doors open, so we
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1 could kind of move some of the people back

2 from around the chair.

3             And that's -- at the same time I'm

4 doing that, I'm asking him what happened, what

5 occurred and he looked like he really didn't

6 want to talk to me, but I kept on saying hey,

7 you've got to talk to me and tell me what

8 happened.  And about the third time, I was

9 able to get him to tell me something.

10             MR. LeFANDE:  Did he attempt to

11 walk away from you like the first one?

12             SERGEANT POPE:  No, sir.

13             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  You mentioned

14 these stanchions.  Did you move the stanchions

15 while you were at the front door?

16             SERGEANT POPE:  One of them I did.

17             MR. LeFANDE:  You moved them. 

18 Okay.  And where did you move it from?

19             SERGEANT POPE:  I took one and

20 propped it on the other door because he could

21 only hold one door open and I took the other

22 one and propped it on the other door, so that
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1 the fire board could get in with the

2 stretcher.

3             MR. LeFANDE:  And how long did you

4 talk to the person later identified as Derek

5 Williams?

6             SERGEANT POPE:  Not -- maybe a

7 couple of minutes.  Not long.

8             MR. LeFANDE:  Two minutes?

9             SERGEANT POPE:  Approximately.

10             MR. LeFANDE:  And did you have an

11 opportunity to try to talk to any of the other

12 employees at the establishment during this

13 time?

14             SERGEANT POPE:  No, sir.

15             MR. LeFANDE:  Did you later speak

16 to any of the employees at the establishment?

17             MR. LeFANDE:  No, not to my

18 knowledge.

19             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  I'm going to

20 just ask you a question about a statement that

21 was attributed to by Investigator Mathieson

22 and I'm just going to simply read for you what
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1 the statement is.  I'm just going to ask you

2 to comment on that in a moment.

3             It says "On Saturday, May 24,

4 2004, ABRA Investigator" --

5             SERGEANT POPE:  14.

6             MR. LeFANDE:  -- "2014, ABRA

7 Investigator Mathieson telephonically

8 interviewed MPD Sergeant Pope."

9             Do you have a recollection of this

10 interview?

11             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes.  I'm not sure

12 what time it was, but I do remember she called

13 me.

14             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  Does Saturday

15 sound about right?

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. LeFande,

17 can you identify which report you are reading

18 from?

19             MR. LeFANDE:  I apologize.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And what

21 page?

22             MR. LeFANDE:  I am on the first
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1 investigative report and I am on the fourth

2 page.  It's the first full paragraph.  I am

3 just reciting what was said and asking him to

4 comment on it.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.

6             MR. LeFANDE:  So I don't think

7 it's necessary to present it to him.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Just

9 so we can follow.

10             MR. LeFANDE:  Is that okay?  I

11 don't think that's inappropriate, at this

12 point.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  As long as

14 Ms. Schmidt doesn't have an objection.

15             MS. SCHMIDT:  No, not at this

16 point.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So you

18 are on page 4 of the first report?

19             MR. LeFANDE:  Right, correct.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

21             MR. LeFANDE:  Sergeant -- I'm now

22 quoting from Investigator Mathieson's first
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1 investigative report, which is a statement

2 it's attributed to.  And I'm quoting this

3 verbatim.

4             "Sergeant Pope added that when he

5 was questioning Mr. Williams, it appeared as

6 though the owner was attempting to tell him

7 not to help the police."

8             Do you recall saying that to

9 Investigator Mathieson?

10             SERGEANT POPE:  I don't.  I didn't

11 know who the owner was.  And I think what was

12 identified to me that it was a manager and I

13 told her that I didn't hear the conversation,

14 but I saw the person that was identified to

15 me, not directly, but by one of the other

16 officers, as the manager there.  And had Mr.

17 Williams up against the wall talking to him.

18             MR. LeFANDE:  So this -- and

19 again, I'm going to read the statement

20 verbatim.

21             "Sergeant Pope added that when he

22 was questioning Mr. Williams, it appeared as
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1 though the owner was attempting to tell him

2 not to help the police."

3             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes, once again,

4 counselor, I don't know who the owner is.  I

5 don't -- I didn't even know who the manager

6 was, but I never said owner.

7             MR. LeFANDE:  So you did not make

8 a statement such as this to Investigator

9 Mathieson?

10             SERGEANT POPE:  No.  I believe her

11 comment was was he the owner or do you know

12 who the owner was?  I said no, I am not

13 familiar with the establishment, but I think

14 at that same time I mentioned that the

15 manager, he was identified to me by one of the

16 other officers as the manager.

17             MR. LeFANDE:  Investigator

18 Mathieson stated in her report, it's in the

19 same paragraph.  I'm at the top of the page

20 again.

21             "Sergeant Pope stated that he was

22 in the 2300 Block of H Street, N.E., for an
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1 unrelated stabbing when he heard the call for

2 the incident at Twelve Restaurant & Lounge." 

3 Is that correct?

4             SERGEANT POPE:  No, sir.  I made

5 mention of that to the counselor this morning

6 that when I read -- I saw that when -- at our

7 first meeting and that it was the 1300 Block,

8 which is in the record.  It was actually 1300. 

9 If you look at one of the -- the police

10 record, not the ABRA record, it indicates that

11 I was in the 1300 Block for the stabbing at a

12 pizza establishment, which is only two blocks

13 away from the other establishment.

14             MR. LeFANDE:  But, Sergeant, okay. 

15 Investigator Mathieson says that you heard a

16 call for the incident before you responded to

17 the location.  Is that truthful?

18             SERGEANT POPE:  No, sir.  As I --

19             MR. LeFANDE:  So --

20             SERGEANT POPE:  -- told you

21 earlier, that I was canvasing in that block

22 and that's when I saw something going on at
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1 the particular establishment.  I was on the

2 opposite side of the street.  I made a U-turn,

3 turned around, stopped my vehicle to

4 investigate it.

5             MR. LeFANDE:  But Investigator

6 Mathieson attributes another statement to

7 this, in which "Sergeant Pope stated the

8 establishment had to be told several times to

9 shut it down and added that the DJ played for

10 quite a while, which he believed contributed

11 to people not being in a hurry to exit or

12 leave."

13             Did you say that to Investigator

14 Mathieson?

15             SERGEANT POPE:  No.  She asked me

16 -- the question was did I know there was a

17 band playing or a DJ.  I told her I don't know

18 the difference because, frankly, I haven't

19 been to a club.  Since I have been married, I

20 don't go to clubs, so I didn't know the -- and

21 I'm not a music person.  I didn't know if it

22 was a band or a DJ, but the music was still
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1 playing.  I told them a few times and so did

2 the -- I overheard the other officer telling

3 them to shut the music down and it still

4 played.

5             And again, I didn't know it was a

6 band in there until we started getting people

7 out and then we saw towards the end as the

8 crime scene search, people were coming, I saw

9 musicians coming out with their instruments.

10             MR. LeFANDE:  So there is a series

11 of statements here that are attributed to in

12 this report that you now say you didn't say.

13             SERGEANT POPE:  Well, counsel,

14 that was a telephone interview that she did

15 with me.  I never had the opportunity, I

16 wasn't sitting in front of her or anything. 

17 My statement is in my report that I submitted

18 to the Department, which you should have a

19 copy of it and that part of it is pretty

20 clear.

21             And that -- and as well as the 251

22 report, which the officers did that made the
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1 arrest, it's the same thing and it's clear, so

2 I'm not quite sure of that investigative

3 record there, what that has in it, but there

4 was --

5             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  You are

6 denying that you made these statements as I

7 read them to you verbatim from the --

8             SERGEANT POPE:  Verbatim, as you

9 said, counselor.

10             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  

11             SERGEANT POPE:  But there are

12 parts of those statements are correct, but

13 there was some incorrect.  I mean, the address

14 probably is just a typo.

15             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  I appreciate

16 that.  I've got a few more of these to go

17 through with you.

18             SERGEANT POPE:  Okay.  

19             MR. LeFANDE:  So and again, I am

20 just trying to establish that you did not say

21 these things to Investigator Mathieson.

22             SERGEANT POPE:  Not as you read
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1 them verbatim.

2             MR. LeFANDE:  No.  Sergeant, I'm

3 again quoting verbatim about the middle of the

4 page of the same paragraph in this

5 investigative report.

6             "Sergeant Pope described the scene

7 at the establishment as chaotic and added that

8 when the ambulance arrived, they had a

9 difficult time getting inside to the

10 unconscious patron and then getting back

11 outside with the stretcher, adding that people

12 were surrounding them."

13             Did you say that to Investigator

14 Mathieson?

15             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes, sir.

16             MR. LeFANDE:  With regards to the

17 ambulance arriving and having a difficult time

18 getting inside, how long did it take them to

19 get from the door to the injured person?

20             SERGEANT POPE:  I'm not certain

21 how long.  

22             MR. LeFANDE:  Did it take more
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1 than a minute?

2             SERGEANT POPE:  I would say a

3 couple of minutes to get in and out.  There

4 were a couple of individuals that were in the

5 way, not a large group, but there were a

6 couple of individuals that -- in fact, one or

7 two people that I actually had to take my arm

8 around them and guide them away from the

9 stretcher.

10             MR. LeFANDE:  Investigator

11 Mathieson said, "Asked Sergeant Pope if went

12 to the second level of the establishment and

13 he stated that he did not."

14             Did you, in fact, ever go to the

15 second level of the establishment?

16             SERGEANT POPE:  Correct.  I

17 actually didn't even know there was a second

18 level, to be honest with you.

19             MR. LeFANDE:  Thank you. 

20 "Sergeant Pope reiterated that there were" --

21 now again, I'm quoting this verbatim from the

22 report and you said you have had an
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1 opportunity to have a look at this.  Is that

2 correct?

3             SERGEANT POPE:  (No audible

4 response.)

5             MR. LeFANDE:  "Sergeant Pope

6 reiterated that there was a strong odor of

7 marijuana inside the location and stated that

8 if patrons are mixing alcohol and marijuana,

9 it can lead to a dangerous situation."

10             Did you say that?

11             SERGEANT POPE:  Correct.

12             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  Could you

13 explain to us what you meant by if patrons are

14 mixing alcohol and marijuana it can lead to a

15 dangerous situation?

16             SERGEANT POPE:  You want me to

17 explain that, counselor?

18             MR. LeFANDE:  Well, what do you

19 mean by this?  I don't understand what -- what

20 is the dangerous situation to which you refer?

21             SERGEANT POPE:  Well, I think you

22 know that as well as I do with -- you combine
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1 those two sources, there is a number of things

2 that could happen.  You could have assaults

3 that could happen.  You could have fights. 

4 You could have persons getting into their

5 vehicles with impairment, possibly causing a

6 crash or collision or fatality.  There is a

7 number of things.

8             MR. LeFANDE:  Well, unfortunately,

9 I'm not allowed to -- I'm not the witness

10 today.

11             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes, sir.

12             MR. LeFANDE:  So I have -- can

13 only ask questions.  I can't opine about these

14 things, so, please, bear with me as I try to

15 get through what you mean by the mixing of

16 alcohol and marijuana.  Now, we have already

17 just mentioned that if people get behind the

18 wheel, that can cause crashes.  But alcohol

19 alone or marijuana alone can cause crashes,

20 isn't that what you do for the police

21 department is investigate those and arrest

22 people for that?
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1             SERGEANT POPE:  Correct.

2             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  So what is it

3 about the mixing of them that would lead to a

4 dangerous situation, that made you make this

5 statement to Investigator Mathieson?

6             SERGEANT POPE:  Well, that's why I

7 mentioned earlier, I'm not sure what you want

8 me to quantify with that, but in my experience

9 over the years with responding to calls for

10 service and as well as doing the Impaired

11 Driver Enforcement, when you have impairment

12 and you have people that have partaken either

13 in what they call polydrug use, their

14 inhibitions to take more drugs or do more

15 alcohol are even worse, because they will wind

16 up not really recalling exactly what they had.

17             So let's say if a person had a few

18 drinks, but then they had marijuana, they

19 won't be able to rationalize that they had a

20 few drinks, so no problem I'll get some more

21 drinks.  Those are pretty much the things that

22 I'm speaking of.
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1             MR. LeFANDE:  So I understand that

2 you have this specialized position with the

3 Impaired Driver Unit, do you have some

4 specific certification to do -- that you have

5 learned all of this stuff from or specific

6 training?

7             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes, sir.

8             MR. LeFANDE:  And what is that?

9             SERGEANT POPE:  I thought I

10 mentioned it earlier, but I have different

11 certifications.  I have the SFST training.

12             MR. LeFANDE:  I'm sorry?

13             SERGEANT POPE:  I have --

14             MR. LeFANDE:  I don't understand

15 what the SFST is, but, unfortunately, not

16 everyone here does.  So I'm going to again for

17 the record ask you to just explain what that

18 acronym is.

19             SERGEANT POPE:  Standard Field

20 Sobriety Test.  It's a standardization test

21 that is used in the nation, all 50 States.  I

22 have also had numerous ARID certifications,
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1 which is --

2             MR. LeFANDE:  And what is that?

3             SERGEANT POPE:  -- Advanced

4 Roadside Impairment Detection.  I have had an

5 intro course to Drug Recognition Officer.  I

6 have had different instruction courses on how

7 to teach other students these classes that I

8 just mentioned.

9             MR. LeFANDE:  You mentioned an

10 intro to Drug Recognition Officer.  What is

11 that?

12             SERGEANT POPE:  A drug recognition

13 expert.

14             MR. LeFANDE:  Expert?

15             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes.

16             MR. LeFANDE:  Are you, in fact, a

17 drug recognition expert?

18             SERGEANT POPE:  No, sir.

19             MR. LeFANDE:  And what is -- what

20 does that -- what does a drug recognition

21 expert do?

22             SERGEANT POPE:  The expert would
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1 come out and actually do tests on a person. 

2 Well, actually, the person would already be

3 arrested, but you would do a test.  I have had

4 the intro to that.  I have been to the course,

5 but I didn't -- I was unable to finish all my

6 evaluations at the same time.  I have to

7 mention it's the same time my wife was

8 pregnant and so I had to -- I couldn't finish

9 all my evaluations.  You're required to do six

10 months of evaluations, so I couldn't complete

11 that.

12             But basically, that officer would

13 identify a person that's suspected of polydrug

14 use and they would, after they were arrested

15 for impairment, test them and determine

16 whether they -- what type of drug could they

17 potentially be on.  And it's pretty accurate.

18             MR. LeFANDE:  And you said that a

19 drug recognition expert tests for polydrug

20 use.  Do they, in fact, test for --

21             MS. SCHMIDT:  Objection.  We're

22 not trying to quality as an expert.
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1             MR. LeFANDE:  No, no, no.  We --

2             SERGEANT POPE:  The questioning

3 was about his experience.  It was not trying

4 to qualify him as an expert.  Just based on

5 his personal experience.

6             MR. LeFANDE:  I'm not asking him

7 to do that.

8             SERGEANT POPE:  And the Board --

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well, you are

10 taking -- you are going on for a very long

11 time in this area.

12             MR. LeFANDE:  Well --

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And I've

14 given you a little bit of leeway --

15             MR. LeFANDE:  -- we have a very--

16             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Sir?

17             MR. LeFANDE:  I'm sorry.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So right, he

19 is not qualified as an expert, so that's a

20 given in drug --

21             MR. LeFANDE:  We have a very

22 inflammatory statement here about a dangerous
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1 situation, which is certainly the subject

2 matter of our inquiry today.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Exactly.

4             MR. LeFANDE:  And I would like --

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  That's why I

6 have given you --

7             MR. LeFANDE:  -- if we are just

8 going to throw --

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- a lot of

10 leeway.

11             MR. LeFANDE:  -- a bomb like this

12 into -- if we are going to throw a bomb like

13 this into an investigative report, I would

14 like to hear what the basis for that opinion

15 would be.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Well,

17 ask him what the basis for the opinion is

18 then.

19             MR. LeFANDE:  All right.  I'm

20 getting to that.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I mean, you

22 have already established it's a given that he
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1 is not an expert in that area.

2             MR. LeFANDE:  And so the drug

3 recognition expert then also not just for

4 polydrug use, but for sole use of marijuana. 

5 Is that correct?

6             SERGEANT POPE:  Sure.

7             MR. LeFANDE:  And you are not

8 qualified to do that now?

9             SERGEANT POPE:  I have ARID

10 training.  ARID training does give you the

11 ability to determine the drugs potentially

12 used by a person and, obviously, you wouldn't

13 be able to with certainty, there would have to

14 be a test done, at some point, a chemical test

15 to qualify it.  But, yes, I have had training

16 in it.

17             MR. LeFANDE:  But you are not

18 certified to provide -- to make those tests?

19             SERGEANT POPE:  Not to do a DRE

20 test.

21             MR. LeFANDE:  Thank you.  Are you

22 aware that the events of May 24th inside of
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1 the establishment were videotaped?

2             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes.

3             MR. LeFANDE:  And did -- have you

4 had an opportunity to review this videotape?

5             SERGEANT POPE:  No, sir.

6             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  What I'm

7 going to ask the Board now is to find Mr.

8 Hager and get us plugged in, so we can go

9 through this tape with the witness who is on

10 the tape.  Should we take a brief break while

11 we get --

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

13             MR. LeFANDE:  -- the technology

14 sorted out?

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right, right. 

16 At least -- I don't know how long it will

17 take, but --

18             MR. LeFANDE:  10 minutes?

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Five minutes? 

20 He's here?

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Five minutes?

22             MR. LeFANDE:  Five minutes.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right. 

2 We will do -- let's do five minutes and if

3 it's longer, we will let you know.

4             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  Potentially,

5 we just need to plug this in.

6             (Whereupon, the above-entitled

7 matter went off the record at 11:18 a.m. and 

8 resumed at 11:36 a.m.)

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  We are

10 back on the record and, Mr. LeFande, are you

11 going to ask a few questions before you look

12 at the video, is that it?

13             MR. LeFANDE:  Did you swear in the

14 witness?  Has this witness ever been sworn?

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes, yes.

16             MR. LeFANDE:  You are still under

17 oath.

18             As you are aware, in the District

19 of Columbia in 2011, there was enacted medical

20 marijuana statute.  It's 7167102, Use of

21 Medical Marijuana, et sequitur.

22             MS. SCHMIDT:  Objection. 
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1 Relevance?

2             MR. LeFANDE:  Have you come into--

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Why

4 don't you ask the question, finish the

5 question and then we will see what --

6             MR. LeFANDE:  I haven't asked the

7 question yet.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.  Let's

9 see what the relevance is.  Okay.  

10             MR. LeFANDE:  Have you come into,

11 in the course of your duties, a situation

12 dealing with persons in possession of medical

13 marijuana since then?

14             MS. SCHMIDT:  Objection. 

15 Relevance?

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay. 

17 Relevance?

18             MR. LeFANDE:  Asking questions

19 about dealing with one of the allegations that

20 is contained in the initial report is the

21 violation of the 2007 voluntary agreement as

22 to illegal drug use.  And we have had a
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1 statutory change since 2011 where one of these

2 drugs is no longer illegal.

3             And he has opined quite a bit

4 already about the smell of marijuana, the

5 dangerous situations that can arise from

6 combining with alcohol and also as to his

7 observations about what he thought was

8 packaging on the floor.

9             Suddenly, it seems that he is not

10 allowed to discuss a particular element of the

11 code, which the officers now have to deal with

12 people in legal possession of marijuana.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  That's not --

14 I'm going to sustain the objection.  It is not

15 relevant.  He made a statement about the drugs

16 and alcohol being dangerous and you have

17 questioned him on that.  It has nothing to do

18 with medical marijuana in this case, the use

19 of marijuana for medical purposes.

20             MR. LeFANDE:  I've got three

21 minutes burned up from getting the file

22 transferred.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well, if you

2 don't have any more relevant questions, you

3 know --

4             MR. LeFANDE:  That was my line of

5 questioning.  And I still have two more

6 minutes for the file to transfer, so you have

7 now shut that down, so I'm going to sit here

8 quietly until the file finishes transferring.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Okay. 

10 Good.  What is the video that is going to be

11 shown?  Maybe you can tell us that.

12             MR. LeFANDE:  This will be the

13 front door angle from the security video

14 starting at 2:27.  What the video will show is

15 from about the midpoint just before the bar on

16 the -- what would be the right side of the

17 establishment pointing towards the left side.

18             And we will see first that -- the

19 person being carried down and placed in the

20 chair where Sergeant Pope has described he

21 found that person.  And the events that

22 involve EMS coming in, loading that person up
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1 and taking him back out.

2             The other thing that we will see

3 is the interaction with, I believe it is,

4 Derek Williams with Sergeant Pope just outside

5 the door.  So we are going to have to look a

6 little bit up to the left corner and you will

7 see the door open and you will see the man

8 standing there and you will see Sergeant Pope

9 alongside of him.  And we are just going to go

10 through that and compare it to his testimony

11 and see if we can get a little bit more

12 clarity about what actually happened.

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Ms. Miller?

14             MR. LeFANDE:  It says 15 seconds.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

16             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Ms. Miller, just

17 to save time, so I'm wondering if we have

18 established a foundation for this?  I mean, is

19 this video the same video that was submitted

20 to this Agency?  What's the source of this

21 video?  I mean, so just to save time, I think,

22 we ought to do that up front here.
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1             MR. LeFANDE:  Sure.  And I think, 

2 first, to answer that question, this is the

3 same video that has been provided to the

4 Attorney General.  And I think since Sergeant

5 Pope is present in the video and observed

6 these things, he can authenticate the video to

7 say that this is what happened.

8             If he takes some exception that

9 the video is not what happened, I think he can

10 state at that point and then we will have an

11 authentication issue.  But I think Sergeant

12 Pope can testify that this is an accurate

13 representation of what occurred on the morning

14 of May 24th.

15             And I don't think any further

16 authentication is necessary under those

17 circumstances, since he is there and can say

18 whether this is correct or not.

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Did I eat up

20 enough time?

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  He is --

22             MR. LeFANDE:  That was pretty
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1 good.  When you had started, we had already

2 finished the --

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Did you say

4 he is there in the video?

5             MR. LeFANDE:  Yes.  He will appear

6 in the video for the first time at 2:29.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Is it ready?

8             MR. LeFANDE:  I'm ready.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

10             MR. LeFANDE:  One thing I have to

11 do is simply guess which file it is, because

12 we didn't name up to -- okay.  I've got the

13 right -- is that okay?  Now, what we have, if

14 you wanted to stand up, you can still speak

15 into the microphone here, but please -- you

16 can see what is going over here or if that's--

17 if you want a clearer view of it, you will

18 have to come over to the Attorney General's

19 table.

20             So the File No. is 2014-52901. 

21 And I'm simply scrolling through to the point

22 where we would expect to see some action.  Oh,
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1 sorry about that.  I will try -- I was

2 unsuccessful.  Okay.  Very good, very good.

3             So, Sergeant Pope, do you

4 recognize this location?

5             SERGEANT POPE:  From that vantage

6 point, I never was at that vantage point, but

7 I'm thinking that it must be, as we're talking

8 about, 1123 H.  I mean, I recognize the doors. 

9 You know, the other surroundings, the video

10 screens I don't recall, because I never was at

11 that vantage point where the camera is

12 showing.

13             MR. LeFANDE:  Sure, sure.

14             MS. SCHMIDT:  I'm sorry, what time

15 is it?

16             MR. LeFANDE:  And if you will just

17 recite -- can you read the time for us at the

18 bottom there or is that too fuzzy?

19             SERGEANT POPE:  I can't read it.

20             MR. LeFANDE:  If you come around

21 here to the Attorney General's table --

22             MS. SCHMIDT:  No.
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1             MR. LeFANDE:  -- and read it from

2 there.

3             MS. SCHMIDT:  We don't have the

4 same one.  We don't have the same one.

5             MR. LeFANDE:  Oh, I'm sorry. 

6 Okay.  

7             MS. SCHMIDT:  That's what we are

8 asking.

9             MR. LeFANDE:  Yes.  So come on

10 over here and just if you can -- if it's just

11 better to read it there.

12             SERGEANT POPE:  2:28:44.

13             MR. LeFANDE:  Did you pick that

14 up, Court Reporter?  Were you able to pick

15 that up, what he said?  The time?  Okay.  

16             I am going to begin playing the

17 video here and I would like to know if you 

18 actually -- we have actually skipped ahead

19 just slightly farther than I wanted to.  I'm

20 just going to go back just a minute or so.

21             And I now have it at 2:28:57 and

22 I'm going to let --
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1             SERGEANT POPE:  2:26.

2             MR. LeFANDE:  2:26:57.  I'm just

3 going to simply begin playing that.

4             (Whereupon, video was played.)

5             MR. LeFANDE:  Do you see the chair

6 where the injured party was found by you later

7 in the evening?

8             SERGEANT POPE:  I believe it's

9 this chair right here.

10             MR. LeFANDE:  So you are pointing

11 to the chair on the right --

12             SERGEANT POPE:  Correct.

13             MR. LeFANDE:  -- where someone is

14 sitting there?

15             SERGEANT POPE:  Correct.

16             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  

17             SERGEANT POPE:  It wasn't there. 

18 I think it must have been moved.

19             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  Very good. 

20 But that appears to be the chair that you saw

21 later on.

22             SERGEANT POPE:  Correct.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I can't tell

2 by that description.  So could -- where is the

3 chair?

4             SERGEANT POPE:  There's like a

5 two-tone chair with a gentleman with a white

6 T-shirt.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, okay.

8             SERGEANT POPE:  Like a little

9 plant behind it.

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Officer, it's on

11 the right side of the screen?

12             SERGEANT POPE:  Right side, yes.

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Thank you.

14             MR. LeFANDE:  I'm using the arrow

15 here.  Am I pointing in the right place with

16 the arrow?

17             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes, sir.

18             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  Very good.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank

20 you.

21             MR. LeFANDE:  But you said it got

22 moved and --
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1             SERGEANT POPE:  I don't recall it

2 being there.  I think it was turned a little

3 bit more around.

4             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  Very good. 

5 All right.  I'm just going to let that play.

6             And does this person here in the

7 arms of the other man appear to be the person

8 you later found in the chair?

9             SERGEANT POPE:  The victim, yes.

10             MR. LeFANDE:  All right.  Can you

11 recite for us what the time is there?  Can you

12 read that off of that?

13             SERGEANT POPE:  No.

14             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  I guess you

15 will have to come back around here.

16             SERGEANT POPE:  Your screen it

17 shows 2:27:48.

18             MR. LeFANDE:  2:27:48 is the first

19 time that we see the injured person appear and

20 placed in that chair.  Is that correct?

21             SERGEANT POPE:  That's what your

22 screen shows, sure.
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1             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  Very good. 

2 Thank you.  All right.  Do you see a man on

3 the outside by the white Range Rover?

4             SERGEANT POPE:  That -- who

5 appears to be walking, right.  Yeah, with a T-

6 shirt on.

7             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  Just if you

8 could watch his arm there for a moment?  See

9 his arm go up?

10             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes.

11             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  And you see

12 which direction he is pointing?

13             SERGEANT POPE:  I really don't see

14 him pointing, but he is facing this way.

15             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  

16             SERGEANT POPE:  And -- which I

17 believe should be east on H Street.

18             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  But you can--

19 you don't need to describe that, but you see

20 the general direction in which he is

21 gesturing?

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Can you just
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1 identify for the record what color his T-shirt

2 is?

3             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  I'm pointing

4 to the person in front of the white Range

5 Rover with the grey T-shirt with the white --

6 little white emblem on it.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you.

8             MR. LeFANDE:  And again, I just

9 wanted the Board to see just the -- see him. 

10 As a person comes in --

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

12             MR. LeFANDE:  -- look around and

13 point in that direction.  And I just -- in a

14 moment, I'll ask you about which direction he

15 is pointing in.

16             SERGEANT POPE:  Okay.  

17             MR. LeFANDE:  I just want you to

18 take note of that.  And there you are.  Do you

19 see the man standing in the doorway there with

20 the vest on?

21             SERGEANT POPE:  Let me look at

22 your screen, please.
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1             MR. LeFANDE:  Yes, please, you can

2 come over here if that's okay with everyone. 

3 I know it is difficult to see that on the

4 screen.

5             SERGEANT POPE:  It's still a

6 little blurry, but I see --

7             MR. LeFANDE:  I jumped.  I jumped

8 ahead --

9             SERGEANT POPE:  -- a black vest.

10             MR. LeFANDE:  -- just a little

11 bit, just barely for a second.  This thing has

12 got kind of a hair trigger.  Again, the man

13 has not appeared in the chair yet.  And the

14 man is carried down and recite the time for us

15 again, please.

16             SERGEANT POPE:  2:27:36.

17             MR. LeFANDE:  And 30 seconds.

18             SERGEANT POPE:  36.

19             MR. LeFANDE:  Placed in the -- I'm

20 sorry.  Now, again, I have jumped ahead just

21 a little bit.  I apologize for my hand-fisted

22 efforts to try to get this right.  Now, he
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1 makes a gesture over here and does someone

2 come from that direction where he gestures?

3             SERGEANT POPE:  I don't see, as

4 you say, a gesture.  I see him walk past.

5             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  You saw his

6 arm go up?

7             SERGEANT POPE:  Yeah, it did go up

8 like this.

9             MR. LeFANDE:  And do you see who

10 that person is there?

11             SERGEANT POPE:  (No audible

12 answer.)

13             MR. LeFANDE:  Does that person

14 appear to have a visibility vest and a badge

15 on?

16             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes.

17             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  And could you

18 come back and just recite that time again for

19 us, please?

20             MEMBER SHORT:  Is that either 1123

21 or 1125, the address?

22             MR. LeFANDE:  I'm sorry.  Chief, I
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1 didn't understand what you said.

2             MEMBER SHORT:  Is that 1123 or

3 1125?

4             MR. LeFANDE:  It's kind of a

5 strange situation where the lower part of the

6 establishment is at one part of an address,

7 but the upper part occupies both of those

8 addresses.  So this would be technically 1123,

9 because the 1125 lower part is a restaurant,

10 which is not associated with this.

11             But if you were to go upstairs,

12 it's both 1123 and 1125, because the second

13 part of the establishment is over top of the

14 restaurant, which is not affiliated with this. 

15 So the address is a little weird there, but

16 the --

17             MEMBER SHORT:  Is this the

18 restaurant then?

19             MR. LeFANDE:  This is the

20 establishment.  We are inside the

21 establishment and you can just make out at the

22 very top of your screen there you will see
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1 where it says 1123, 1125 somewhat chopped off

2 at the top there.

3             The most correct answer to the

4 question is 1123.

5             MEMBER SHORT:  Thank you.

6             MR. LeFANDE:  But it's a little --

7 in terms of the licensing and things it's a

8 little strange that way.

9             Does the person entering the door

10 appear to be a Metropolitan Police officer?

11             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes.

12             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  And,

13 approximately, how much time elapsed between

14 the time the man reached up his arm in the

15 direction the police officer came and the time

16 that the police officer came?

17             SERGEANT POPE:  Oh, I don't know. 

18 A few seconds, a minute.

19             MR. LeFANDE:  A few seconds?

20             SERGEANT POPE:  I never saw him

21 gesture like you said, but I think you said

22 his arm went up. 
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1             MR. LeFANDE:  Oh, I'm sorry.

2             SERGEANT POPE:  I did see his arm

3 go up.  I'm not quite sure what you --

4             MR. LeFANDE:  Yes.

5             SERGEANT POPE:  -- are asking.

6             MR. LeFANDE:  I don't mean to put

7 words in your mouth.  Let's just have another

8 look at that again.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  But doesn't

10 the video record the time?

11             MR. LeFANDE:  Yes, the video is

12 recording time, so --

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, wouldn't

14 that be more accurate than --

15             MR. LeFANDE:  Well, I'm asking him

16 to recite that since he was the only person we

17 have here at the moment who was present.

18             So you have at 11 -- at 2:27:53,

19 the personnel points in this direction.

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Wait, wait, wait. 

21 Are we getting testimony from the --

22             MR. LeFANDE:  We have already
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1 heard --

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- the defense

3 attorney?

4             MR. LeFANDE:  -- this.  We have

5 already heard his testimony as to what he is

6 observing here.  And 2:28:02, the officer

7 appears. I'll continue running it here now.

8             Does the man who appears, who just

9 walked in, does that appear to be a

10 Metropolitan Police officer?

11             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes, sir.

12             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  Thank you. 

13 And if you could recite the time again for us?

14             SERGEANT POPE:  2:28:22.

15             MR. LeFANDE:  Thank you.  Do you

16 see something in the officer's hand there

17 moving up towards his mouth?  Do you want to

18 come over here and have a look?

19             SERGEANT POPE:  It's two officers

20 now, it looks like in there now.

21             MR. LeFANDE:  Right, right.  Well,

22 do you see the --
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1             SERGEANT POPE:  Okay.  

2             MR. LeFANDE:  Do you see something

3 in his hand right here?

4             SERGEANT POPE:  He has got --

5 yeah, he has got his hand up.  It may be a

6 radio or something.

7             MR. LeFANDE:  Does that appear to

8 be a radio?

9             SERGEANT POPE:  It could be, yeah.

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Whoa.  Are we

11 leading the witness or what?

12             MR. LeFANDE:  No.  He said radio

13 before I said radio.  He said radio before I

14 said radio.  I asked him what appeared to be

15 in his hand and that was his spontaneous

16 response.  And it's cross-examination.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Definitely. 

18 I was just going to say you can lead on cross. 

19 But are you going to get to his personal

20 knowledge there?

21             MR. LeFANDE:  It will be coming up

22 any moment now.  Sergeant, do the lights
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1 appear to be on in the establishment, at this

2 time?

3             SERGEANT POPE:  I can't tell.  I

4 know most of these cameras have automatic

5 check for lights.

6             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  

7             SERGEANT POPE:  I mean, I see a

8 light up here in the corner.

9             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  

10             SERGEANT POPE:  But I'm not sure

11 that the main lights were on.

12             MR. LeFANDE:  Is it as dark in

13 there as you recall it to be?

14             SERGEANT POPE:  It looks much more

15 light than I actually recall it being.

16             MR. LeFANDE:  Thank you.  

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I'm sorry,

18 was Sergeant Pope there at this time?

19             MR. LeFANDE:  Within a couple of

20 seconds of right now.  I'll tell you exactly. 

21 Within about 15 seconds of right now as he is

22 walking up.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

2             MR. LeFANDE:  Taking care of a

3 little housekeeping matter before we get to

4 that next part.

5             How many officers do you see

6 present at this point?

7             SERGEANT POPE:  A total of three.

8             MR. LeFANDE:  All right.  And

9 where are they standing?

10             SERGEANT POPE:  In the depiction

11 on the screen, in the center near that chair.

12             MR. LeFANDE:  The chair where they

13 -- you would later find --

14             SERGEANT POPE:  Where the victim

15 was.

16             MR. LeFANDE:  -- the victim?

17             SERGEANT POPE:  Correct.

18             MR. LeFANDE:  How would you

19 describe the crowd in the establishment, at

20 this point, from this camera view?

21             SERGEANT POPE:  It was a large

22 crowd.



Page 118

202-234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

1             MR. LeFANDE:  Can you count the

2 number of people that are visible in this

3 camera view for us?

4             SERGEANT POPE:  No, not really.

5             MR. LeFANDE:  Do you want to come

6 over here and do that?

7             SERGEANT POPE:  Are you talking

8 about from the distant view?

9             MR. LeFANDE:  Yes, sir.

10             SERGEANT POPE:  Or to include

11 people back, because --

12             MR. LeFANDE:  Just this --

13             SERGEANT POPE:  -- the club goes a

14 little deeper than that.

15             MR. LeFANDE:  Just this view as

16 you see.

17             SERGEANT POPE:  Maybe 15 people.

18             MR. LeFANDE:  Could you count them

19 for me, sir?

20             SERGEANT POPE:  14.

21             MR. LeFANDE:  14.  And does that

22 include the police officers?
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1             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes.

2             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  I'm going to

3 draw your attention a man standing just

4 outside the closed doors, at this point, and

5 he is about to come up to the door.  See if

6 you can identify that person.  And I'm

7 pointing to that person with the arrow here. 

8 Do you see the arrow from where you are

9 standing?

10             SERGEANT POPE:  Correct, yes.

11             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  Very good. 

12 And tell me if you can tell me who that person

13 is?

14             SERGEANT POPE:  That is me.

15             MR. LeFANDE:  That is you?

16             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes.

17             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  Very good. 

18 And again, if you come back around and tell me

19 what the time is here, please?

20             SERGEANT POPE:  Your time is

21 reporting 2:29:27.

22             MR. LeFANDE:  Thank you.  And is



Page 120

202-234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

1 that, in fact, you again in the middle of the

2 door frame there?

3             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes, sir.

4             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  And what are

5 you doing, at that point?  Do you recall?

6             SERGEANT POPE:  It appears that's

7 one of the encounters I'm having with the

8 witness.

9             MR. LeFANDE:  With the witness. 

10 And which witness is that?

11             SERGEANT POPE:  It is my

12 understanding it was Mr. Williams.

13             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  Very good. 

14 Now, at this point, had you had your encounter

15 with the first witness with the darker shirt?

16             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes.

17             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  

18             SERGEANT POPE:  My car is parked a

19 little further down this side, left of the

20 screen.  I think that's when I talked to that

21 particular person and that person walked away

22 from me.
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1             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  So that

2 occurs off the camera then?

3             SERGEANT POPE:  Probably slightly

4 to the left.  I don't -- because I know I met

5 him secondary to the other guy, so it had to

6 happen before, because this gentleman was

7 secondary to that other gentleman.

8             MR. LeFANDE:  But you don't think

9 that that encounter would have been captured

10 by the camera at that angle?

11             SERGEANT POPE:  I don't know where

12 the cameras were.

13             MR. LeFANDE:  But you can see

14 where you are standing?

15             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes.

16             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  

17             SERGEANT POPE:  But I remember

18 talking to or trying to talk to someone prior

19 to me meeting this gentleman here.

20             MR. LeFANDE:  All right.  And

21 again, we will just simply take a few steps

22 back.  Is that your backside there at the
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1 right of the door?  No, let me just -- is that

2 you between the two, the officer and the --

3 Mr. Williams?

4             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes, sir.

5             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  Let me ask

6 you --

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right.  I

8 actually am not sure which one he is on the --

9             MR. LeFANDE:  Oh, I apologize.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- in the --

11             MR. LeFANDE:  Let me give you the

12 arrow there again.  I'm pointing the arrow at

13 your -- the bottom of your head.  Is that, in

14 fact, you?

15             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes, sir.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  In the white

17 T-shirt?

18             MR. LeFANDE:  Do you see that now? 

19 Let me ask you one question, this might assist

20 the Board here.  All of the members of the

21 reimbursable detail, are they wearing

22 visibility vests, at this point?
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1             SERGEANT POPE:  Correct.

2             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  Are you aware

3 that there is some requirement for them to all

4 wear those?

5             SERGEANT POPE:  Right.  It's

6 department rules.

7             MR. LeFANDE:  That when they are

8 on a reimbursable detail, they have to wear

9 the visibility vest?

10             SERGEANT POPE:  Correct.

11             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  Very good. 

12 So but you, yourself, are not on a

13 reimbursable detail, at this time.  Is that

14 correct?

15             SERGEANT POPE:  Correct.

16             MR. LeFANDE:  So there is no

17 requirement for you to wear a visibility vest?

18             SERGEANT POPE:  No, not at that

19 time.

20             MR. LeFANDE:  And you are, in

21 fact, the only officer in this exchange that

22 is not wearing the visibility vest.  Is that
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1 correct?

2             SERGEANT POPE:  In this video

3 here, yes.

4             MR. LeFANDE:  Very good.  Okay. 

5 So I just think that that might help.  Later

6 on we will see other officers come in who may

7 not be, but at the moment, he is the only

8 police officer who does not have the

9 visibility vest on.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  For the

11 record though, can you just say what you are

12 wearing, so when somebody --

13             SERGEANT POPE:  It may not be

14 clear from the picture, but I'm wearing a

15 similar uniform, similar uniform shirt, short

16 sleeves, same slacks, same shoes, fresh

17 slacks, I should say and a radio.  I've got a

18 radio in my center, my radio/mike.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

20             MR. LeFANDE:  That's in fact your

21 scooter mike, as they call it?

22             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes.
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1             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  And that's

2 just dangling on a cord over your shoulder?

3             SERGEANT POPE:  Correct.

4             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  Very good.  

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you.

6             MR. LeFANDE:  Whereas, the other

7 officer that we saw that seemed to have

8 something in his hand, that was a radio

9 itself?

10             SERGEANT POPE:  It appeared to be.

11             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  Very good. 

12 And what's going on with you and Mr. Williams,

13 at this point?

14             SERGEANT POPE:  I see myself in

15 the video again.  Those -- during that

16 particular original time that is --

17             MR. LeFANDE:  Hang on a second. 

18 Are you speaking with Mr. Williams, at this

19 point?

20             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes.

21             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  This

22 conversation, at some point, comes to a 
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1 conclusion.  Does Mr. Williams walk away from

2 you or do you walk away from Mr. Williams?

3             SERGEANT POPE:  I'm not

4 specifically sure, you know, what led to that. 

5 I think he was still talking a little bit to

6 Officer --

7             MR. LeFANDE:  Well, let me play

8 that for you again.

9             SERGEANT POPE:  -- Smith.

10             MR. LeFANDE:  Let me play that for

11 you again.  Again, having you look at this

12 video, if you want to come around here if you

13 can see it better.

14             SERGEANT POPE:  I can see myself

15 now.

16             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  

17             SERGEANT POPE:  I know -- I'm all

18 right.  I saw that.

19             MR. LeFANDE:  Did -- does Mr.

20 Williams walk away from you or do you walk

21 away from Mr. Williams?

22             SERGEANT POPE:  I walked from him
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1 right there.

2             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  Now, you are

3 present here.  Are you the same rank or a

4 different rank than these officers?

5             SERGEANT POPE:  A Sergeant.  These

6 were officers.

7             MR. LeFANDE:  So do you have

8 supervisory authority over these officers?

9             SERGEANT POPE:  Until a Civil

10 Service Sergeant gets to the scene.

11             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  You see an

12 officer with a visibility jacket and long hair

13 leaning over that chair there.

14             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes.

15             MR. LeFANDE:  At this point, what

16 did you understand to be going on in the

17 chair?

18             SERGEANT POPE:  They were trying

19 to -- he was rather trying to see -- get a

20 response out of the victim.  He was

21 unresponsive at that time.

22             MR. LeFANDE:  Now, the victim -- a
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1 victim of what?

2             SERGEANT POPE:  Well, what

3 appeared to be a stab wound of some sort or

4 object.

5             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  And that

6 would have been an accident or a criminal act?

7             SERGEANT POPE:  Objection.

8             MR. LeFANDE:  Well --

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What's your

10 basis for the objection?

11             MS. SCHMIDT:  He has no -- there

12 has been no testimony that he saw what

13 happened upstairs.  He is just looking at a

14 wound right now.

15             MR. LeFANDE:  At a stab wound. 

16 That's a very, very specific thing.  I think

17 he can say whether a stab wound is the result

18 of an accident --

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What was your

20 question?

21             MR. LeFANDE:  -- or a criminal --

22 it was does this appear to be an accidental
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1 injury or does it, at this moment, appear to

2 be --

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  At this

4 moment?

5             MR. LeFANDE:  -- a criminal act?

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  At this

7 moment?

8             MR. LeFANDE:  Yes, at this moment.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  At this

10 moment looking at the video?

11             MR. LeFANDE:  Looking -- when he

12 was there present.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  That moment?

14             MR. LeFANDE:  Yes.

15             SERGEANT POPE:  Want me to answer

16 that?

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes, you can

18 answer.

19             SERGEANT POPE:  Let me be real

20 clear, because, you know, you are taking me

21 through segments of video.  I have no idea

22 about the video.  No idea about the actual
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1 time, if the time is correct.

2             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  

3             SERGEANT POPE:  But, yes, at some

4 point I did discern that from the witness that

5 he -- his testimony to me or his comment to me

6 that the actual suspect had stabbed, his

7 words, and --

8             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  Very good.

9             SERGEANT POPE:  -- was wailing on

10 the suspect.

11             MR. LeFANDE:  But that occurred

12 after this point.  Is that correct?

13             SERGEANT POPE:  After this point,

14 counsel?

15             MR. LeFANDE:  Yes.

16             SERGEANT POPE:  Do you need --

17             MR. LeFANDE:  That you interviewed

18 the witness and found that out?

19             SERGEANT POPE:  I'm not sure. 

20 You've got to go back to --

21             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  Okay.  

22             SERGEANT POPE:  -- the original
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1 screen.

2             MR. LeFANDE:  My question -- let

3 me ask you another question, maybe this will

4 make it easier for you.

5             As the highest -- are you the

6 highest ranking officer at the scene, at this

7 time?

8             SERGEANT POPE:  To my knowledge.

9             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  

10             SERGEANT POPE:  I don't know.

11             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  So should

12 there -- should this -- or was this treated as

13 a crime scene, at this particular -- at --

14 once these officers were about the person who

15 appeared to have a stab wound?

16             SERGEANT POPE:  Protocol would be,

17 number one, to render a -- call aid.

18             MR. LeFANDE:  Fair enough.

19             SERGEANT POPE:  So that's what

20 they are doing right now, that's what we are

21 all doing, rendering a -- we don't know what

22 happened yet, nobody knows.  I'm assuming
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1 these officers are also asking the same thing

2 I'm asking, what happened.

3             MR. LeFANDE:  Fair enough.  Okay. 

4 And what is the second thing that they should

5 do?

6             SERGEANT POPE:  Well, once --

7 well, it depends on what the first thing is. 

8 Render aid.  And once you have rendered aid,

9 then if there is a crime that has been

10 committed, you discern -- try to find out if

11 there are suspects there.

12             MR. LeFANDE:  So my question, at

13 this point, is has -- does it appear in this

14 segment of the video that they have

15 established a crime scene?

16             SERGEANT POPE:  No.

17             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  And again,

18 why -- you were describing to us, I guess, a

19 priority of things to do and why would they

20 have not established a crime scene, at this

21 point.

22             SERGEANT POPE:  Well, I can't
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1 speculate for them, for what they would do,

2 but I'm thinking what -- typically what an

3 officer or myself what I would do, we still

4 do, at that point, not exactly know what we

5 had.

6             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  Fair enough.

7             SERGEANT POPE:  And again, the

8 priority is to render aid.

9             MR. LeFANDE:  Very good.  Thank

10 you.  So doing that not necessarily -- there

11 was a reason not to establish a crime scene,

12 at this time?

13             SERGEANT POPE:  I really want to

14 make sure that I'm clear, because you said

15 establish a crime scene.  Does that mean put

16 tape out?  Take people out of the scene?

17             MR. LeFANDE:  Well, we will get to

18 that in a moment, but part of what has been --

19 part of the issue in this case is whether or

20 not a crime scene should have been established

21 by the establishment.

22             SERGEANT POPE:  Okay.  
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1             MR. LeFANDE:  And we are asking

2 you what the police officers, who are present

3 here, whether they should have been treating

4 it as a crime scene, at this particular

5 moment, moments after discovery of the injured

6 person?

7             SERGEANT POPE:  I think it is -- I

8 think it would be pretty reasonable to

9 consider that the folks -- the patrons and

10 employees would probably know more if there

11 was a crime or if it was an accident than we

12 knew at that time.

13             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  

14             SERGEANT POPE:  That's just my

15 educated guess.

16             MR. LeFANDE:  Would it be

17 appropriate then for -- you described putting

18 up tape.  Would it have been appropriate for

19 the establishment to put up tape at this time?

20             SERGEANT POPE:  No, sir.

21             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  Now, why

22 would that be?
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1             SERGEANT POPE:  The establishment

2 wouldn't normally be required to put up actual

3 police tape.  To cordon off the area maybe,

4 identify the area to the police perhaps, you

5 know, those types of things.  They are not to

6 touch anything.

7             MR. LeFANDE:  As the area where

8 the -- has the area where the victim been

9 found, does that appear to have been

10 identified to the police, at this point?

11             SERGEANT POPE:  Did we locate

12 the --

13             MR. LeFANDE:  No, again, the

14 question is where you can see the police

15 officer standing where you can -- it appears

16 to be that the victim is, would you say, at

17 this moment, the police are aware of where the

18 victim is located?

19             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes.  It was

20 obvious to us.

21             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  Thank you. 

22 Can you see that from where you are sitting?
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1             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes.

2             MR. LeFANDE:  You can get back up

3 if you need to.

4             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes.

5             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  And how many

6 police officers do you see present here at

7 this moment at 2:31:07?

8             SERGEANT POPE:  Three.

9             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  And which of

10 those officers is rendering aid at this moment

11 to the victim?

12             SERGEANT POPE:  I believe it would

13 be the officer more furthest to the left.

14             MR. LeFANDE:  Well, I'm going to

15 run it backwards here for a minute.

16             SERGEANT POPE:  This one right

17 here.  The furthest to the left.

18             MR. LeFANDE:  And in what manner

19 does he appear to be rendering aid to the

20 victim?

21             SERGEANT POPE:  Well, right in

22 this video he wasn't actually rendering aid
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1 where he physically was doing anything, but he

2 was overseeing.  If you back up a little bit

3 on the video, he was right there at the chair. 

4 He was taking his arm and moving it on his

5 shoulder or it was on his shoulder and he --

6 that's -- you know, he knew he was

7 unresponsive.

8             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  

9             SERGEANT POPE:  And the board had

10 been called.  We had to call the board a

11 couple of times since.

12             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  You said the

13 board.

14             SERGEANT POPE:  Fire Board.

15             MR. LeFANDE:  I know that Chief

16 Short knows what you mean, but as for the rest

17 of the folks here, could you tell us what you

18 mean by the board?

19             SERGEANT POPE:  EMS, medical

20 assistance, it's just commonly known in

21 Washington, D.C. as the Fire Board.

22             MR. LeFANDE:  The Fire Board.
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1             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes.

2             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  So you called

3 for EMS assistance.  I'm sorry, I strike that.

4             You know that someone at this

5 point had called for EMS?

6             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes.

7             MR. LeFANDE:  And how did you come

8 to learn that someone had called for EMS?

9             SERGEANT POPE:  I heard that on

10 the radio.

11             MR. LeFANDE:  So you heard someone

12 speaking on the radio that you were listening

13 to that there was a call from that location

14 for EMS.  Is that what I understand you to be

15 saying?

16             SERGEANT POPE:  Correct.

17             MR. LeFANDE:  And you said that

18 happened a couple of times?

19             SERGEANT POPE:  I believe it was

20 mentioned a few times.  I mean, once I got to

21 the door, I didn't monitor the radio as

22 closely and I was dealing with the crowd. 
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1 There was a crowd that had formed in the

2 street as well, so the street was getting a

3 little blocked.

4             MR. LeFANDE:  So at this point,

5 the police are -- multiple police officers are

6 present and the EMS has been notified?

7             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes.

8             MR. LeFANDE:  Thank you.  All

9 right.  And can you read the time for me?  I

10 can read it for you over here, but why don't

11 you just go ahead and just read it for me?

12             SERGEANT POPE:  2:31:08.

13             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  And do you

14 recall the time that you arrived again?  Do

15 you remember what time that was?

16             SERGEANT POPE:  No, sir.

17             MR. LeFANDE:  If I said that was

18 2:29, would that refresh your recollection?

19             SERGEANT POPE:  No, sir.  It

20 appeared to be earlier to me, because the --

21 I remember the first call going out, as I

22 said, in the 1300 Block of H about 2:15.  And
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1 this was very shortly thereafter, so, I mean.

2             MR. LeFANDE:  Thank you.  Okay. 

3 Thank you.  Looking at this shot again, how

4 would you describe the crowd, the size of the

5 crowd here?

6             SERGEANT POPE:  In this shot, this

7 viewpoint, I only see a few people.

8             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  Thank you. 

9 And at this point, can you see the man holding

10 open a door there?

11             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes.

12             MR. LeFANDE:  Does that appear to

13 be Mr. Williams again?

14             SERGEANT POPE:  It does.

15             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  Would you

16 describe that door to be partially closed,

17 partially open, fully closed or fully open?

18             SERGEANT POPE:  Open.

19             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.

20             MS. SCHMIDT:  Objection.

21             (Whereupon, video stopped.)

22             MS. SCHMIDT:  This is getting way
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1 beyond my direct examination.  I gave some

2 latitude, but this is -- I never -- he is

3 cross-examining him on his own questions,

4 which he cannot do.  If he wants to call him

5 as a witness, that's one thing, but at this

6 point, he is cross-examining on his own -- on

7 the questions he has and not the questions I

8 asked him.

9             MR. LeFANDE:  The witness stated

10 that the door was not open.

11             SERGEANT POPE:  But that was on

12 your cross-examination.  Not during my direct

13 examination.

14             MR. LeFANDE:  And again, we have a

15 report here from -- that a difficult to move. 

16 There were so many people trying to get out. 

17 It was difficult for the EMS to get in.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Did he say

19 that?  Did Mr. Pope say that?

20             MR. LeFANDE:  This was in the

21 report.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  But you are
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1 cross-examining.  You are cross-examining Mr.

2 Pope.  You are not cross --

3             MR. LeFANDE:  Yes, Sergeant Pope.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Sergeant, I'm

5 sorry.  Sergeant Pope.

6             MR. LeFANDE:  And he has the --

7 has testified that there was a huge number of

8 people in here and it was very difficult to

9 get the EMS folks in here.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Did Sergeant

11 Pope testify to that?

12             MR. LeFANDE:  Yes, he did.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Let's

14 limit -- you need to focus your questions on

15 just what Sergeant Pope has testified to.

16             MR. LeFANDE:  I --

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Not what

18 happened throughout the whole --

19             MS. SCHMIDT:  We are not --

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Ms. Miller, may I

21 interject here?  I think that counsel is

22 misrepresenting the testimony from earlier,
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1 because what I remember the testimony being

2 was that Sergeant Pope said that when he

3 arrived the door -- he spoke about how the

4 door was open when he arrived.

5             We are now looking at video well

6 after his arrival and asking questions about

7 whether the door is open or not.  So, I mean,

8 I think we are mixing apples and oranges and

9 we have to be careful here.

10             So I'm just pointing that out.

11             MR. LeFANDE:  We are just a

12 handful of seconds away from EMS arriving.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I --

14             MR. LeFANDE:  It's a very critical

15 point, because this is a major point of

16 attention in this hearing that it was

17 difficult for EMS to get in here and take this

18 person out and this is maybe a dozen -- just

19 a handful of seconds before that occurs.  And

20 the condition of the club and what the

21 nightclub establishment should have been doing

22 to prepare for the EMS' arrival is very
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1 critical.

2             This is a moment before they

3 arrive.  And the number of persons there, the

4 door being open is all particularly critical

5 to the contention of the Office of the

6 Attorney General that the club was not doing

7 what it was supposed to be doing to create a

8 safe situation here.

9             And we have not gone very far

10 afield of anything.  We have covered

11 approximately four minutes from the time of

12 the person being discovered as being injured

13 to the police arriving, to EMS arriving.

14             And there are some very, very

15 serious allegations that have been made

16 against this establishment as to what they

17 failed to do, specifically as to crowd control

18 and specifically as to assisting the police --

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

20             MR. LeFANDE:  -- officers and this

21 is absolutely probative.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  You
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1 have a right to address those allegations, but

2 not necessarily with this witness.  This

3 witness is here for cross-examination, based

4 on his testimony.  It doesn't mean you can use

5 him for what --

6             MR. LeFANDE:  That's exactly

7 what --

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  --

9 establishing everything in the video.

10             MR. LeFANDE:  That's exactly what

11 he has testified to is these particular facts.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So --

13             MR. LeFANDE:  We are not asking

14 him what color shoes he was wearing.  We are

15 not asking him what kind of air freshener he

16 had in his car.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- if he --

18             MR. LeFANDE:  We are asking him

19 about the crowd and the ability of EMS to get

20 in and out of this place at this very moment.

21             MS. SCHMIDT:  The officer is not--

22 the officer never testified to that on direct
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1 examination and it's not even in the Notice of

2 Summary Suspension.  There is no allegations

3 from this officer that there was any

4 impediment for the ambulance getting in.

5             He did not testify to that on

6 direct.  So, therefore, it is irrelevant.

7             MEMBER SHORT:  Yes.  Madam Chair,

8 I also remember the officer stating or the

9 Sergeant stating that there was a crowd in the

10 street, which we can't see with this video. 

11 The crowd in the street might have something

12 to do with the testimony also and that hadn't

13 been brought up by anybody yet, but that was

14 his testimony that there was also a crowd

15 outside --

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

17             MEMBER SHORT:  -- in the street.

18             MR. LeFANDE:  Well, this is all

19 absolutely probative, absolutely probative. 

20 And if the Attorney General and ABRA are going

21 to throw bombs at --

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Let me
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1 just --

2             MR. LeFANDE:  -- this

3 establishment, the establishment has a right

4 to take the evidence that is in front of it

5 and speak to the source of these allegations

6 and cross-examine him specifically to the

7 subject matter.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  All

9 right.  I don't want to say it a million

10 times.  He is not the source of every

11 allegation.  So Board Member Short said that

12 he did testify to a crowd in the street, you

13 can follow-up on that, but you cannot testify

14 -- he is not going to testify to everything in

15 the video.  It has got to be related to his

16 testimony.

17             MR. LeFANDE:  It will be.  Well,

18 it's not --

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So I sustain

20 the objection, except for the part that where

21 he would have testified.

22             MR. LeFANDE:  I take great
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1 exception to this, because this is absolutely

2 the subject of direct examination.

3             MS. SCHMIDT:  But this is not --

4 we will have another witness who can testify

5 to this.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Exactly.

7             MS. SCHMIDT:  A better witness. 

8 This is not his testimony.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.

10             MS. SCHMIDT:  You try to --

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  This is the

12 first witness, right.

13             MS. SCHMIDT:  Our second witness

14 may be able to testify.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

16             (Whereupon, video resumed.)

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So what are we

18 doing?

19             MR. LeFANDE:  We're running the

20 tape.

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  For what purpose?

22             MR. LeFANDE:  Sergeant Pope, can
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1 you describe what is going on here?

2             SERGEANT POPE:  EMS trying to get

3 in.

4             MR. LeFANDE:  Thank you.  

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Could you

6 just clarify, Sergeant Pope, are you here in

7 the video?

8             SERGEANT POPE:  I'm sorry?

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I just want

10 to clarify --

11             SERGEANT POPE:  I don't see

12 myself, but I believe I'm on the opposite side

13 of Officer Simms.  I recognize him, because he

14 is moving people along.  There is a group of

15 people that formed right near that bar, as I

16 mentioned earlier, which I didn't know was a

17 bar, because there was so many people there.

18             But I should be off to where this

19 little white area is up here at the top.

20             MR. LeFANDE:  I'm sorry, would you

21 point to that where you said you were?

22             SERGEANT POPE:  Well, I'm thinking
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1 I should be, if I remember --

2             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Paint a

3 picture of it for -- paint a word picture,

4 sir.  We can't see that.

5             SERGEANT POPE:  Can you put the

6 arrow up, counselor?

7             MR. LeFANDE:  Sure.

8             SERGEANT POPE:  I thought that's

9 what you were going to do, that's why I was

10 saying --

11             MR. LeFANDE:  That arrow --

12             SERGEANT POPE:  -- the general

13 vicinity.

14             MR. LeFANDE:  Is that the general

15 vicinity?

16             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes.  I apologize. 

17 I just thought you were putting the arrow up.

18             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  Okay.  You

19 testified that at the time that EMS attempted

20 to come in, that you attempted to clear the

21 area near the chair of more than 10 people and

22 that you put your arm on two people and guided
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1 them from the stretcher.

2             SERGEANT POPE:  Um-hum.

3             MR. LeFANDE:  Show me where you

4 are in the vicinity of the chair, at this

5 time.

6             SERGEANT POPE:  Well, I mentioned

7 to you, counselor, I said approximately how

8 many people.  And that wasn't the point where

9 if you go down, you should see me in there. 

10 There was a couple of people that was

11 encroaching the stretcher and if you motion

12 down, it should be some -- it was not

13 entering, because we were trying -- if you saw

14 that crowd that came up, when you ran the

15 video, that large crowd that came out, they

16 were coming and encroaching the stretcher as

17 it was trying to come in.

18             We got them moved and then with no

19 assistance from anybody else, we got -- when

20 the stretcher got in, to get it out we had to

21 do the similar thing.  And if you go down, you

22 should be able to see me come in.  And there
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1 was one particular gentleman who got very

2 stiff on me.  He didn't want to move and I had

3 to -- I was politely trying to move him on and

4 he got real stiff like I'm not moving.  And I

5 said, sir, you need to move on.  And I used my

6 arm to pull him on a little bit.

7             MR. LeFANDE:  Now, is that person

8 who you said got stiff on you, is he present

9 at this point?

10             SERGEANT POPE:  I don't see him

11 here, no.  You've got to -- the victim is not

12 on the stretcher yet, sir.

13             MR. LeFANDE:  Right.

14             SERGEANT POPE:  Counselor.

15             MR. LeFANDE:  The stretcher is

16 coming in now.

17             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes.

18             MR. LeFANDE:  I've been playing it

19 backwards.

20             SERGEANT POPE:  And I said it was

21 as it was exiting.

22             MR. LeFANDE:  But you are not
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1 present in this room at the time the stretcher

2 comes in?

3             SERGEANT POPE:  No, I was at the

4 doorway.

5             MR. LeFANDE:  And you said that

6 this -- how would you describe the crowd here?

7             SERGEANT POPE:  Describe?  In

8 quantity, counselor?

9             MR. LeFANDE:  Yes.  Yes, please.

10             SERGEANT POPE:  You keep saying --

11             MR. LeFANDE:  Describe the --

12             SERGEANT POPE:  -- describe the

13 crowd.

14             MR. LeFANDE:  -- that's our

15 concern right now is the quantity.

16             SERGEANT POPE:  There were few

17 people there.

18             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  And going

19 back just through this, you see as the

20 stretcher comes in to the establishment and I

21 will play that again for you.  And you see

22 persons that do not appear to be police



Page 154

202-234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

1 officers or staff walking through.  Which

2 direction are they going?

3             SERGEANT POPE:  Going towards the

4 door to the street.

5             MR. LeFANDE:  I'm just going to

6 let that run through the stretcher coming

7 through.  So all these persons, what do they

8 appear to be doing, that are not involved in

9 the -- are they entering the club or are they

10 exiting the club?

11             SERGEANT POPE:  The officers, the

12 EMS, all these persons you are speaking about,

13 these patrons?

14             MR. LeFANDE:  Other than the --

15             SERGEANT POPE:  The patrons appear

16 to be going towards the street.

17             MR. LeFANDE:  They are all trying

18 to --

19             SERGEANT POPE:  The EMS is coming

20 inside.

21             MR. LeFANDE:  Thank you.  Okay. 

22 And what happens to the patrons who are trying
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1 to exit, at this point?

2             SERGEANT POPE:  Well --

3             MR. LeFANDE:  Where do they go?

4             SERGEANT POPE:  -- there is a

5 group that is forward in the video.  The group

6 that is forward, the closest to you, they just

7 form there.  They didn't' go out.  If you

8 notice they are just forming.

9             MR. LeFANDE:  Is it a way of

10 exiting out blocks now?

11             SERGEANT POPE:  Well, not to the

12 very far towards the left where Officer Simms

13 is standing.  In fact, he is raising -- he has

14 gotten a few, he got a few people more out.

15             MR. LeFANDE:  And don't all those

16 folks get out of the way?

17             SERGEANT POPE:  This group right

18 here?

19             MR. LeFANDE:  Yes.

20             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes, they were to

21 the left.

22             MR. LeFANDE:  Thank you.  And once
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1 the door is no longer blocked, what do they

2 do?

3             SERGEANT POPE:  The group in this

4 video, they are walking towards the street.

5             MR. LeFANDE:  They exit the

6 establishment?

7             SERGEANT POPE:  Correct.

8             MR. LeFANDE:  So they are exiting

9 the establishment.  The door becomes blocked

10 by the gurney.  They get out of the way.  The

11 door opens up again and they leave.  Is that

12 correct?

13             SERGEANT POPE:  Well, in that part

14 of the video, but when you show -- if you go

15 back to the earlier part, there were more

16 people and there weren't people -- there were

17 actually a few people coming in as well, but

18 the stretcher wasn't up at that point yet.  I

19 had to make room.  You are not coming in now. 

20 I had to make room for the stretcher, because

21 those -- some of those people were still

22 formed on the sidewalk as well.
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1             MR. LeFANDE:  You said you came in

2 to make room.  Who -- how many patrons are in

3 your vicinity, at this point?

4             SERGEANT POPE:  I don't recall.

5             MR. LeFANDE:  I'm asking you to

6 look at the video.  Do you see yourself

7 underneath the video monitor there?

8             SERGEANT POPE:  You said how many

9 patrons are in there at this point.

10             MR. LeFANDE:  In the vicinity, at

11 this point.

12             SERGEANT POPE:  Counselor, I just

13 want to make sure I'm clear, because there are

14 a lot more people towards that bar area that

15 we have talked about earlier.  So I just want

16 to make sure I'm specific.

17             In this video, you only see about

18 five or six people.  Most of the officers and

19 EMS, there are several people back over

20 towards this way.  And I believe there is more

21 people upstairs that have --

22             MR. LeFANDE:  Of those several
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1 people, how many of them are blocking the EMS

2 from getting either in or out of the

3 establishment?

4             SERGEANT POPE:  At that point, no

5 one was blocking.

6             MR. LeFANDE:  Thank you.

7             SERGEANT POPE:  At that point.  We

8 cleared them.  If I may?

9             MR. LeFANDE:  Go ahead.

10             SERGEANT POPE:  That's the

11 gentleman I was telling you about.  That's one

12 of the three gentlemen, because they were

13 outside as well right there where I got -- I

14 have my arm actually on them politely, and

15 then I had to get a little bit more forceful

16 with my arm.

17             MR. LeFANDE:  What is he doing

18 with his hand, at that point?  He seems to

19 have his hand on his face.  Do you see that?

20             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes.

21             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  What is he

22 doing there?
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1             SERGEANT POPE:  I'm not sure what

2 he is doing, counselor.  He had his hand, I

3 think, up to his face, maybe touching his

4 face, I'm not sure.

5             MR. LeFANDE:  And where is his --

6 where are his fingers now?  Do they point --

7 are they touching his eyes?

8             SERGEANT POPE:  I don't know,

9 counselor.  I can't see his eyes.

10             MR. LeFANDE:  Oh, I'm sorry.  Come

11 on over here again.

12             SERGEANT POPE:  I'm not sure. 

13 Talking about encroaching, they encroaching. 

14 Then they did the same thing coming out as

15 well.

16             MR. LeFANDE:  And so it's the --

17 where is the gurney now?

18             SERGEANT POPE:  It's out of my --

19             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  

20             SERGEANT POPE:  -- view.  But I'm

21 assuming it is right there beyond -- a little

22 bit beyond the threshold of the door.



Page 160

202-234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

1             MR. LeFANDE:  So the injured

2 person has left the establishment on a gurney. 

3 What is the next thing that the police should

4 be doing, at this point, as you being the

5 highest ranking person there?

6             MS. SCHMIDT:  Objection.  There

7 was no testimony --

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No.

9             MS. SCHMIDT:  -- in direct about

10 what the police should be doing.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Then

12 it's sustained.

13             MS. SCHMIDT:  He is waiting on --

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Sustained. 

15 Unless you can connect it.

16             MR. LeFANDE:  What did you do

17 next?

18             SERGEANT POPE:  What did I do

19 next?  I'm still dealing with the stretcher

20 going out to the ambulance and dealing with

21 the people forming on the sidewalk and

22 encroaching the stretcher.
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1             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  Looking at

2 the door here, do you see a police officer

3 outside the door wearing a scooter mike on his

4 shirt and no visibility vest?

5             SERGEANT POPE:  No, I don't see

6 that.  Right there, that could be me.  I'm not

7 sure.

8             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  I'm just

9 going to draw your attention to that.  I just

10 want you to watch what is going on there.

11             MS. SCHMIDT:  Objection again. 

12 Beyond the scope of direct.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Where are you

14 doing with this, Mr. LeFande?

15             MR. LeFANDE:  He is speaking to

16 the employee of the club at length at the door

17 there.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And what --

19             MR. LeFANDE:  And that is

20 something that he testified to that he has

21 difficulty in having that person speak to him.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Wait.  What
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1 did he testify to?

2             MR. LeFANDE:  Difficulty in being

3 able to speak to the second person, who he

4 later identified as Derek Williams, saying

5 that that person was not being cooperative. 

6 That it took three times for him to answer his

7 questions.  And I am just identifying that

8 Sergeant Pope is now standing outside the door

9 speaking with Derek or who he believed to be

10 Derek Williams at length.

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  But wait.  Did

12 Sergeant Pope say that he believed that to be

13 Derek Williams?

14             MR. LeFANDE:  Yes, that's what he

15 has previously testified to.

16             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Wait, wait, wait. 

17 Did he just now in this frame say that he

18 believes that to be Derek Williams?

19             MR. LeFANDE:  It --

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I'm trying to

21 understand the testimony here, please.

22             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Because you

2 appear to be testifying here, Mr. LeFande.

3             MR. LeFANDE:  Does that appear to

4 be Derek Williams holding the right door open?

5             SERGEANT POPE:  The witness and

6 again, I -- to make the record clear, I didn't

7 know who he was, at that time.

8             MR. LeFANDE:  The person you later

9 believed to be Derek Williams?

10             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes.

11             MR. LeFANDE:  Thank you.  Okay. 

12 Does that appear to be you speaking with him,

13 continuing?

14             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes.

15             MR. LeFANDE:  And what do the

16 doors appear to be -- do the doors appear to

17 be open, at this time?

18             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes, because I put

19 the stanchion on right there and had the --

20 I'm not sure of the correct term for his

21 title, but the bouncer that we talked about

22 earlier on that side.  If you notice, people
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1 still are drinking, people here and you can

2 see the crowd coming out, that's the --

3             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  

4             SERGEANT POPE:  -- crowd that was

5 in the back that nobody bothered to clear out.

6             MR. LeFANDE:  And how --

7             SERGEANT POPE:  They are coming in

8 as well.  I'm sorry.  I want to make sure I

9 mentioned that, because that was a troubling

10 concern I had as well.

11             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  This person

12 you will see that you say is coming in is an

13 employee.  They have got an employee shirt on.

14             (Whereupon, video stopped.)

15             MS. SCHMIDT:  Excuse me,

16 objection.  He just testified.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes. 

18 Sustained.

19             MR. LeFANDE:  It's a common --

20 it's observation.  He just said somebody is

21 coming in.

22             MS. SCHMIDT:  That's not a
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1 question.

2             MR. LeFANDE:  All right.  

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Sustained. 

4 Mr. LeFande?

5             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  Well, then is

6 there a police officer present inside here, at

7 this point?

8             SERGEANT POPE:  I believe from the

9 right frame, a little bit over to the left,

10 the officer with the visibility vest, I

11 believe that's Officer Vogel.

12             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  And what does

13 -- if you know, what was Officer Vogel doing

14 at this time?

15             MS. SCHMIDT:  Objection.  Not in

16 direct testimony.  Officer Vogel will be

17 testifying.  If he wants to ask, he can ask

18 Officer Vogel.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Let's do

20 that.  Sustained.

21             MR. LeFANDE:  I have nothing

22 further.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Are

2 there any Board questions?

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Mr. Short.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Short?

5             MEMBER SHORT:  Sergeant Pope?

6             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes, sir.

7             MEMBER SHORT:  In watching the

8 video, watching the egress and exit door

9 there, I seemed to notice there were people

10 coming and going the whole time the EMS units

11 were trying to do their job.  Did anyone from

12 the club assist in keeping the people from

13 flowing in and out?

14             SERGEANT POPE:  No, sir.

15             MEMBER SHORT:  Thank you.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Mr.

17 Alberti?

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes.  Forgive me,

19 I just may take some time.  Okay.  Officer or

20 Sergeant, I'm sorry.  Sergeant Pope, I'm going

21 to go back to the allegations of marijuana

22 use.  All right.
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1             You testified when you walked in

2 that you smelled marijuana.  Is that correct?

3             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes, sir.

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  You

5 testified about some bags on the floor, right?

6             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes, sir.

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Did you test

8 those bags for marijuana?

9             SERGEANT POPE:  No.

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  Other

11 than the odor of marijuana, is there any

12 evidence that there was marijuana use in this

13 establishment?

14             SERGEANT POPE:  No, sir.

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Do you

16 know whether or not there are charges of drug

17 use for this establishment, at this time?

18             SERGEANT POPE:  Related to this

19 case, I'm not aware of any.  I don't believe

20 there are.

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Do you

22 believe -- do you know if there is any -- I
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1 think I asked this before.  Do you have any -- 

2 do you know if there is any evidence of

3 illegal substance being used in this

4 establishment that evening?

5             SERGEANT POPE:  Other than my

6 observations and the smell, no, sir.

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  So from

8 purely an investigative standpoint, an

9 evidentiary standpoint as an officer, that's

10 sort of not relevant to the other conduct that

11 we observe here in the videos and that you

12 observed.  Is that correct?

13             SERGEANT POPE:  The evidence not

14 being relevant?

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Right.  As an

16 evidentiary fact, it's not really relevant to

17 the -- what we see in this video or anything

18 else that you have observed that evening.  Is

19 that correct?

20             SERGEANT POPE:  I think so, sir. 

21 I think I understand your question.  If you

22 quantify it from the victim being there



Page 169

202-234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

1 unconscious, I mean, that's how we are looking

2 for -- we are all looking at that part being

3 an elevated situation.

4             If an officer, like myself, I

5 smell marijuana or see marijuana on the floor,

6 that certainly wouldn't rise to let me

7 prioritize this marijuana bag on the floor.

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  

9             SERGEANT POPE:  I'm sorry.  I

10 think I understood your question.

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes, yes, all

12 right.  Thank you.  Okay.  You testified

13 earlier and this is a little foggy in my mind. 

14 Well, first of all, did you ever examine the

15 wound on the victim you saw on the chair?

16             SERGEANT POPE:  No, sir.

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  You haven't. 

18 Okay.  You testified to someone having, a

19 suspect having fled out and then a chase

20 happening.

21             SERGEANT POPE:  Correct.

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  How did that come
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1 about?  I mean, he leaves the establishment. 

2 Is that correct?

3             SERGEANT POPE:  Right.

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Then what happens

5 to -- for the chase to ensue?

6             SERGEANT POPE:  Well, I'm not sure

7 at what point -- it wasn't shown in the video

8 as of yet.

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Right, right,

10 right.

11             SERGEANT POPE:  This was happening

12 outside.  The -- as was already raised, it's

13 information that the witness gave me after I

14 talked to him, it may even been four times I

15 was watching the video, but nonetheless, he

16 did cooperate.  He gave me a description, so

17 I had the description in my head already. 

18 Then --

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  This is while you

20 were standing outside, someone gave you a

21 description?

22             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes, sir, the
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1 witness that we spoke about earlier.  I guess

2 I was assuming an employee of the club, the

3 bouncer as I called him.  He gave me --

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  So that's

5 who you were talking about this -- a staff

6 person gave you a description?

7             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes, sir.

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  A staff person of

9 the establishment?

10             SERGEANT POPE:  And I had been

11 talking to him.

12             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  

13             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes, sir.

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  

15             SERGEANT POPE:  And at some point,

16 I saw this person exit the club.  At the same

17 time, the witness is sort of motioning that's

18 him.

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  

20             SERGEANT POPE:  And I looked at

21 the witness and so I'm right there.  So I

22 proceed out on foot.  I couldn't really catch
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1 up to the guy to grab him, but I grabbed the

2 door of the car.  He jumped in the back seat

3 as a passenger in the car.

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  What car?

5             SERGEANT POPE:  A white Audi.

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Was it there or

7 did it --

8             SERGEANT POPE:  No, it pulled up

9 just at that moment, like pulled up, screeched

10 stop right at the corner of 12th and H and he

11 jumped in the car, door slammed almost with my

12 hand, I had to let my hand go, reactionary,

13 and then the car fled off at a high rate of

14 speed.

15             There was a cruiser, another

16 officer proceeded right behind it and that

17 ensued a pursuit.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  The other

19 cruiser just happened to be there?  Is that

20 what --

21             SERGEANT POPE:  Well, he was an

22 official cruiser pulling up for the ADW in the
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1 establishment.  And he pulled up, he saw me

2 holding on the door and the vehicle taking

3 off.  And just as I turned around to report

4 the lookout, he proceeded right behind the

5 vehicle.

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Thank you. 

7 Now, I understand that.  Thank you.  I don't

8 know how to ask this, but just in your

9 training, all right, you come across, as a

10 police officer, an area that -- where there is

11 an injury, all right, and there is a crowd of

12 people.

13             You haven't identified it as a

14 crime scene, yet, right?  Do you take steps to

15 preserve that area in the event that it might

16 be a crime scene?

17             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes, sir.  If

18 there were -- I think at this particular --

19 with this subject matter, I don't think it was

20 readily avail -- readily known that it was a

21 crime scene yet.  I mean, definitely not to

22 me.  Maybe the other testimony will shed light
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1 on that.  I didn't.  I knew we had something

2 that happened.

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  

4             SERGEANT POPE:  But I didn't know

5 exactly what.

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  I would

7 like -- just one moment, please.

8             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes, sir.

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I'm trying to get

10 an ABRA staff person to operate the video for

11 me.  I think it would be better, because I

12 would like to go through the video and have

13 someone stop and -- start and stop it.  And I

14 would ask my fellow Board Members if during

15 points of this they want to interject

16 questions as we go through, it would be

17 helpful.  But I do want to go through this

18 video, since we spent so much time on it.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I just want

20 to see, if I'm correct, Ms. Schmidt, we are

21 going to see this video again with a different

22 witness or no?
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1             MS. SCHMIDT:  Not this particular

2 one.  Hold on.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

4             MS. SCHMIDT:  I believe we are. 

5 We might be seeing it with -- I'm not sure.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I thought you

7 said it may be --

8             MS. SCHMIDT:  Maybe.  I would have

9 to check to make sure that --

10             MR. LeFANDE:  I do think that we

11 are going to see this video again.

12             MS. SCHMIDT:  Yes, with

13 Investigator Mathieson.

14             MR. LeFANDE:  In response to the

15 Board's questions.

16             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well, you know,

17 this witness was asked a number of questions

18 about what he saw and I would like to ask --

19 to go through --

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- and ask

22 questions about what he has seen in the video
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1 as we go through it.

2             MR. LeFANDE:  Should I go through

3 that for you now?  I mean, I'll --

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  No.  We have a

5 staff person coming through.  I think it will

6 be better for the record and more useful if we

7 have a staff person running, sort of piloting

8 through this as we go.  And I think we have

9 someone coming momentarily.

10             All right.  Mr. Hager, how are

11 you?

12             MR. HAGER:  Good.  How are you?

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  This is ABRA

14 staffer, Bill Hager, who is going to be

15 actually piloting through the video for me.

16             Now, I would like to start the

17 video just prior to when the victim is being

18 seen carried into view.  So I don't know what

19 time that is.  If we could start there?

20             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  Again, it

21 would make a lot more sense, since I know what

22 those times are.
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Sure.  You can

2 help, you can point to that for him.

3             MR. LeFANDE:  All right.  

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  That would be

5 great.

6             MR. LeFANDE:  Yes, this is going

7 to work a lot better, since I have been

8 manipulating for the last two to get in place. 

9 So, yes.  Now, you are way at the bottom here,

10 so you want to go --

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes, I have no

12 objection to you assisting, Mr. LeFande.

13             MR. LeFANDE:  All right.  Here we

14 go.  So this is about a minute before the

15 person is carried out.

16             (Whereupon, video played.)

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  So let's

18 stop right there.

19             (Whereupon, video stopped.)

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Who is standing

21 there in the center of that screen?  Do we

22 know who that is, Officer?  Can you identify
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1 that person in the white T-shirt right in the

2 center of that screen?

3             SERGEANT POPE:  The heavier

4 gentleman?

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes.

6             SERGEANT POPE:  No, sir, I don't

7 know who he is.

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  If at any

9 point you can identify him, I would appreciate

10 you letting me know.

11             SERGEANT POPE:  Okay.

12             MR. HAGER:  Again?

13             (Whereupon, video played.)

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  And it may not be

15 -- if you can identify him as -- in any way,

16 just let me know.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Do you want

18 it just to run?

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I want it just to

20 run.  So let's stop it right here.  Let's stop

21 it right there.

22             (Whereupon, video stopped.)
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So what was just

2 sort of happening at the front door?  What did

3 that appear to be to you?  Just prior to this

4 right now?  There is a -- what do you see at

5 the front door?

6             SERGEANT POPE:  Can we take it

7 back a little?  I was trying to focus in on--

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  All

9 right.  

10             SERGEANT POPE:  -- the gentleman. 

11 I think I was trying to identify who it might

12 be.

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Who do you think

14 it might be?

15             SERGEANT POPE:  I mean, after

16 today, I think it was the gentleman here

17 that's in presence.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Would you point

19 to him?

20             SERGEANT POPE:  The gentleman

21 right here in the front.

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Let the record --
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1 would you point, describe what he has on.

2             SERGEANT POPE:  He has lines on

3 his shirt, colored shirt.

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Let the

5 record show that he is pointing to the owner,

6 Mr. Gibson.

7             Okay.  So what do you see going on

8 outside that door, right there at the front

9 door just --

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Can we --

11 excuse me.

12             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Are we --

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Can we just

14 establish -- no, I just want to know when

15 Sergeant Pope is commenting on this video when

16 he was actually there or was -- is he

17 remembering that or is he just looking at a

18 video and --

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  He is just

20 looking at a video right now.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So you

22 weren't there at the time, you are just
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1 commenting on what you in the video?

2             SERGEANT POPE:  Okay.  

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Is that

4 correct?

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes, I mean,

6 that's what he did in cross.

7             SERGEANT POPE:  I mean, as far as

8 I can comment on it.  I don't think I was --

9 like you said, I don't believe I was there. 

10 At least not in that vantage point.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

12             SERGEANT POPE:  I just see some

13 people gathering in front.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

15             SERGEANT POPE:  Talking.

16             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Let's go. 

17 Let's continue.

18             (Whereupon, video played.)

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  All right. 

20 So let's stop it there.

21             (Whereupon, video stopped.)

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  And what's that



Page 182

202-234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

1 time stamp right there?

2             MR. HAGER:  2:25:32.

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  And what

4 did we just see happen?

5             MR. LeFANDE:  Objection.  He was

6 not present.

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Sergeant, what

8 did you just see happen?

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What?  Wait a

10 second.

11             MR. LeFANDE:  Objection.

12             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Why?

13             MR. LeFANDE:  He was not present. 

14 Let the Chair decide.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

16             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Madam Chair, we

17 just had a whole examination where Mr. LeFande

18 was asking --

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- the Sergeant

21 what he observed in the room at various times. 

22 And in fact, I think he asked him what he
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1 observed here, at this time, in the video or

2 approximately this time.

3             So I think this is fair to be

4 asking him what he is observing in the video.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  It

6 just needs to be clear that --

7             MR. LeFANDE:  Well --

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- the --

9             MR. LeFANDE:  -- may I respond to

10 that?

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

12             MR. LeFANDE:  What Member Alberti

13 said?  That is not what prior use of this

14 video was for.  It was simply to establish the

15 location.  At no time -- and to establish

16 predicate as to what Sergeant Pope saw.  These

17 are completely different events to which he

18 was not a witness and if you have a witness

19 that would like to testify to what occurred

20 here, that's fine.

21             But Sergeant Pope is not qualified

22 to testify to events that he did not observe. 
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1 Sergeant Pope testified that he found a person

2 in a chair and that that person appeared to be

3 injured.

4             I showed Sergeant Pope that chair,

5 so that he could identify it as the chair that

6 he saw the person injured.  If you want to

7 have someone testify as to what transpired

8 independent of his discovery of the person in

9 the chair, that's fine, if he can do so.

10             But he did not -- he does not

11 appear on the scene for another 2 minutes and

12 he was not present and he cannot simply orate

13 what he is watching on a TV show.

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  

15             MR. LeFANDE:  That's

16 inappropriate.

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Ms. Miller, what

18 we will do is we will proceed through this and

19 we will identify when Sergeant Pope is on the

20 scene and then I will ask my questions from --

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well, wait a

22 minute --
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- that point on.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- Mr.

3 Alberti.  Just wait a minute.  This is just

4 what I was trying to establish with Ms.

5 Schmidt before that if we have another witness

6 who is going to testify about part of the

7 video that they were actually there for, that

8 makes much more sense just to get the

9 testimony.

10             MS. SCHMIDT:  The only other

11 witness who could testify to this section of

12 the video would be Ms. Mathieson as part of

13 her official investigation for this.

14             MR. LeFANDE:  Same problem.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I know she

16 wasn't there.

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Right.  So let's

18 proceed.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Let's play this

21 until the victim comes down.

22             (Whereupon, video played.)
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1             MEMBER SHORT:  Can we stop right

2 there, Mr. Alberti?

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Sure.  Stop it

4 right there.

5             (Whereupon, video stopped.)

6             MEMBER SHORT:  Okay.  Backup just

7 two seconds.  Just backup two seconds.

8             MR. HAGER:  Um-hum.

9             MEMBER SHORT:  Good.  Right there. 

10 The District of Columbia Law clearly states

11 that all exit and egress doors must be clear

12 and unobstructed at all times.  Are there any

13 employees there?  I'm looking at -- I guess I

14 can't ask anybody that, but --

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Let's --

16             MR. LeFANDE:  This is the same

17 problem.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  We don't have

19 a witness here.

20             MR. LeFANDE:  Mr. Alberti, it's

21 the same problem.

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Let's
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1 continue.

2             MEMBER SHORT:  I'm just pointing

3 out --

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Mr. Short, I

5 think Mr. LeFande's objection is that the

6 officer, Sergeant Pope wasn't present.

7             MEMBER SHORT:  Okay.  

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  But as soon as he

9 comes on the scene, then we can ask him about

10 how many people are in the room, just like Mr.

11 LeFande did.

12             MEMBER SHORT:  Okay.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Let me

14 just also say that the video is in evidence in

15 and of itself.  So you can look at the video

16 and you can see what the door looks like to

17 you without him having to testify --

18             MEMBER SHORT:  Thank you.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- about it. 

20 Okay.

21             MR. HAGER:  Proceed?

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Sure.  Please,
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1 proceed.

2             (Whereupon, video played.)

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Can we get closer

4 to when the guy, the victim is carried down? 

5 Well, it's right there.  I guess we're coming

6 to that some more.  Okay.  All right.  Okay. 

7 Let's stop it right here.

8             (Whereupon, video stopped.)

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Sergeant Pope?

10             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes, sir.

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  You were there

12 that evening.  You know what the security was

13 dressed like, right?  Is that correct?

14             SERGEANT POPE:  The two gentlemen

15 I saw, yes, sir.

16             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  They

17 had distinctive clothing on for security?

18             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes, sir.

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Do you see any of

20 those folks?

21             SERGEANT POPE:  No, sir.

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Do you see either
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1 of those gentlemen in this picture?

2             SERGEANT POPE:  No, sir.

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Thank you.  Let's

4 continue.

5             (Whereupon, video played.)

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  Let's

7 stop it right here.

8             (Whereupon, video stopped.)

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Again, do you see

10 any of the security in that photo and what's

11 the time stamp on here?

12             SERGEANT POPE:  The time is

13 2:25:56 and no, sir, I don't see any security

14 in that photo.

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Thank you. 

16 Let's continue.

17             MR. LeFANDE:  Objection.  He can't

18 testify to what was going on.

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  He said he

20 doesn't see any security based on his

21 knowledge of what they looked like, Mr.

22 LeFande.  That's all I'm asking.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.  He

2 doesn't see them in the video.

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Let's continue.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So it's

5 overruled.

6             (Whereupon, video played.)

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  So let's

8 stop it right here.

9             (Whereupon, video stopped.)

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So from that last

11 time stamp to this time stamp, what's the time

12 stamp now?

13             SERGEANT POPE:  2:2 --

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  And Mr. Hager can

15 tell us.

16             SERGEANT POPE:  2:26:35.

17             MR. LeFANDE:  I have no objection

18 to --

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  So --

20             MR. LeFANDE:  I have no objection

21 to Mr. Hager reciting the time stamp, if that

22 makes it a lot easier for everybody.  I think
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1 he is --

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Right.  Well,

3 thank you.

4             MR. LeFANDE:  -- right.

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Thank you for

6 that, Mr. LeFande.  Right.

7             MR. LeFANDE:  I don't have a

8 problem with that.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  So during

11 that whole period, you saw a stretch of video,

12 was the gentleman that you identified to be

13 the owner present in that whole stretch of

14 video?

15             MR. LeFANDE:  Same objection.

16             SERGEANT POPE:  I didn't see --

17 you mean the whole length of it?

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Right.

19             SERGEANT POPE:  No.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What --

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  All right. 

22 Let's proceed.



Page 192

202-234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What time

2 period are you referring to?

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  From the last

4 time period to this time period.

5             SERGEANT POPE:  I don't think he

6 was in that shot every moment of that spot,

7 no.

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  All

9 right.  

10             MEMBER SHORT:  Mr. Alberti, before

11 we move forward?

12             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  

13             MEMBER SHORT:  Also while we are

14 looking at this --

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Let's --

16             MEMBER SHORT:  -- if I could

17 finish, Ms. Chair?

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Sure.

19             MEMBER SHORT:  I don't -- I still

20 see people coming and leaving, but I haven't

21 seen anybody's ID checked.  I haven't see any

22 wanding.  I haven't seen any pat-downs.  And
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1 I'm just -- that's what I have observed.

2             MR. LeFANDE:  Right.  Well --

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  You

4 know --

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  Let's

6 not testify.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Let me say

8 this.  If you are talking about time periods,

9 we really should know -- Mr. Hager, do you

10 know what the time stretch was?  Because Mr.

11 Alberti is saying from this time stretch to

12 that time stretch.  The record is not going to

13 reflect --

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well, he read --

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- what that

16 is.

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Previous to this,

18 he read a time stamp.  He just now read a time

19 stamp.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What was

21 that?

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  And so that's in
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1 the record.

2             MR. HAGER:  Correct.  I don't --

3             MR. LeFANDE:  I actually agree

4 with Mr. Alberti on this point.  It is in the

5 record.

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So it's in the

7 record.

8             MR. LeFANDE:  He has incorporated,

9 those --

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

11             MR. LeFANDE:  -- two prior

12 recitals by reference.  I --

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Right.  Let's

14 continue.

15             MR. LeFANDE:  -- am not going to--

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, wait, no. 

17 Okay.  Okay.  So my --

18             MR. LeFANDE:  It's in the

19 transcript.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I understand

21 it's in the transcript, but when we make a

22 decision on this case we have 72 hours and we
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1 don't necessarily have the transcript.  So can

2 we -- can you tell us what those time frames

3 were?

4             MR. LeFANDE:  Well, yes, that's a

5 much bigger problem.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  If you really

7 want to know.

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well, I will

9 withdraw that question.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So let's move on.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So we won't

13 rely on that.

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  We won't rely on

15 that.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I'll withdraw

18 that question.  Let's move on.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So what is the

21 time stamp now, Mr. Hager?

22             MR. HAGER:  Currently, it is
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1 2:26:35.

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  2:26:35.  All

3 right.  Continue.

4             (Whereupon, video played.)

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Have you arrived

6 yet, Sergeant?

7             SERGEANT POPE:  I believe so.  It

8 could have been my --

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Let's stop

10 it right here.  Let's stop it right here.

11             Let's continue just a little bit.

12             MR. LeFANDE:  The prior testimony

13 shows that he arrived in about a minute.

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  A

15 minute after this?

16             MR. LeFANDE:  Yes.

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Then we

18 will continue.  Had you arrived at this point?

19             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes, sir.

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  So let's

21 backup.  Let's backup.  Let's just backup for

22 like 30 seconds.
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1             MR. LeFANDE:  Not quite yet.

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  He hasn't

3 arrived?

4             MR. LeFANDE:  Not quite yet.

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  

6             MR. LeFANDE:  Yes, he's not quite

7 there.  It's within the next 60 seconds.

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  So we

9 are --

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Wait.

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So, Mr. LeFande,

12 will you agree that we can strike from the

13 record any questions that you had of this

14 witness about the video prior to this point?

15             MR. LeFANDE:  The only questions I

16 had was about a chair that he later

17 identified.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Very good. 

19 All right.  Very good.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Can we have

21 the witness -- do you think that you were

22 here, at this time?
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1             SERGEANT POPE:  For the sole

2 reason is that all three of these officers

3 that were working the reimbursable detail, I

4 saw one, I'm not sure which one, go in.  We

5 are not allowed to have officers go in the

6 club.  That's not a part of the -- actually,

7 it's prohibited unless something happens.

8             When I was canvasing, I saw

9 somebody go in, saw people, you know, out

10 front.  Saw something was going on, that's

11 when I stopped.  So it had to be -- I had to

12 be somewhere outside, because all three of

13 those officers are inside now.

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  So let's

15 go back to when that last officer comes in

16 then.  Let's go back 30 seconds and see if we

17 can capture that last officer coming in.

18             (Whereupon, video played.)

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  There.  Right,

20 right.  He is coming in now.  Okay.

21             (Whereupon, video stopped.)

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So at this point,
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1 Officer, Sergeant Pope, you testified there

2 was a crowd out front?

3             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes, sir.

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  So let's

5 watch this officer come in.  Let's continue.

6             (Whereupon, video played.)

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Now, stop it

8 right there.

9             MR. HAGER:  Okay.

10             (Whereupon, video stopped.)

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  There is an

12 individual in an orange hat and an individual

13 behind him.  Did they just enter?

14             SERGEANT POPE:  They did.

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  They did just

16 enter?

17             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes, sir.  It was

18 an orange hat and a gentleman with a white

19 shirt.

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  And

21 who is standing at the door holding the door

22 open?
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1             SERGEANT POPE:  It appears to be

2 one of the employees.

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  They are dressed

4 in the employee uniform?

5             SERGEANT POPE:  Or maybe -- the

6 same shirt.  Yes, that's the XII shirt.

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Is it --

8             COURT REPORTER:  Can you please

9 talk into the mike?

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  

11             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes.  There is the

12 XII shirt, the black shirt that I was talking

13 about earlier.

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  So,

15 Sergeant Pope, at this point, the victim has

16 been carried down and placed in the chair.  Is

17 that correct?

18             SERGEANT POPE:  Correct.

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  The three

20 officers have come in.  Is that correct?

21             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes, sir.

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  And right after
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1 the three officers have come in, there -- we

2 see here an employee holding the door open and

3 two people enter.  Is that correct?

4             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes, sir.

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right. 

6 Continue.

7             (Whereupon, video played.)

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Let's stop

9 it right there.

10             (Whereupon, video stopped.)

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  What did you just

12 see at the front door in the last -- give us

13 a time stamp, please.

14             MR. HAGER:  2:29:30.

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  In the

16 five seconds preceding that, what did you see

17 at the front door?  Can you describe what

18 transpired at the front door, Officer?

19             MR. LeFANDE:  Objection.  The

20 witness doesn't have -- is not present.  It

21 doesn't matter if he was at out on the street.

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  He --
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1             MR. LeFANDE:  Because if he did

2 not witness this --

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  You were asking

4 him about how many people were inside at times

5 where he was outside.  I mean, Mr. LeFande, I

6 mean, I'm not understanding your objection.

7             MR. LeFANDE:  I don't believe that

8 is true.  And it's not for you to discern the

9 objection.

10             COURT REPORTER:  Sir, can you,

11 please, speak into the mike?

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No, he asked

13 him to count.  What are you asking him to do

14 here?

15             MR. LeFANDE:  Again --

16             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I'm asking him --

17             MR. LeFANDE:  -- if he -- he did

18 not --

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- to see what he

20 observed happening at that point.

21             MR. LeFANDE:  If he did not

22 witness the incident, he cannot testify to it. 
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1 He can talk about configuration in the room.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.

3             MR. LeFANDE:  He can talk about

4 the --

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  No, sir.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  That's what--

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Sergeant Pope,

8 right there at the doorway, that individual

9 standing to the right through the glass, is

10 that you?

11             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes, sir.

12             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  So

13 you are there?

14             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes, sir.

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  So

16 what happened at that time?

17             MR. LeFANDE:  Objection.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes?

19             MR. LeFANDE:  He did not witness

20 what happened there.

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  How do you know

22 that, Mr. LeFande?
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1             MR. LeFANDE:  Why don't you ask

2 him and then we can get on with it.

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Did you see

4 people entering and exiting the establishment,

5 at that time?

6             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes, sir.

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  What did

8 you just see in the video?

9             SERGEANT POPE:  People entering. 

10 I'm not quite sure how many, but some people

11 were entering the club.

12             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  And

13 in the forefront, was that person greeted by

14 a staff person?

15             SERGEANT POPE:  No, sir, it

16 doesn't appear so.

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Let's go back.

18             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  I have a

19 question here.

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Just let's go

21 back five seconds.  Right there.  Is that

22 individual you saw being greeted by a staff
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1 person?

2             SERGEANT POPE:  No, sir.

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well, are they

4 being confronted by a staff person?

5             SERGEANT POPE:  No, it doesn't

6 appear so.

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Let's

8 continue.

9             (Whereupon, video played.)

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Stop it right

11 there.  Well, that's all right, let's

12 continue.  Let's continue.

13             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  I have a

14 question.

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  Go

16 ahead.  Let's stop right here.

17             (Whereupon, video stopped.)

18             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  I have a

19 question.  The gentleman that is standing over

20 the wounded person, who is he?

21             SERGEANT POPE:  The -- could you

22 pull the little mouse pointer back up, so I
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1 can make sure I know which one we are talking

2 about.

3             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Is that a

4 security person?

5             SERGEANT POPE:  No.  I believe all

6 the gentlemen that --

7             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  To the left,

8 Sergeant Pope.  To the left.

9             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes, sir.  I think

10 that was a friend of the victim, because they

11 were all dressed -- a lot of them were all

12 dressed in white.

13             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Okay.  So they

14 were not security personnel?

15             SERGEANT POPE:  No, no. 

16 Definitely not security.

17             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Thank you.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Continue.

19             (Whereupon, video played.)

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Right

21 there, right there.  Well, all right, let's

22 continue.  Just continue.  Continue, please. 
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1 Okay.  Let's stop it right here.  Let's stop

2 it right here.

3             (Whereupon, video stopped.)

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Would you have

5 expected that the ambulance had been called at

6 this point?

7             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes.

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Are you pretty

9 certain of that?

10             SERGEANT POPE:  I'm pretty certain

11 that it was called, especially at this point.

12             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Will you

13 give me a time stamp?

14             MR. HAGER:  2:30:24.

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Would you

16 -- right at the bottom of the screen in the

17 forefront of the screen you see an individual

18 with a white T-shirt.  Can you tell me what it

19 looks like he is doing?

20             SERGEANT POPE:  At the very bottom

21 corner there?

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes.
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1             SERGEANT POPE:  At the very bottom

2 corner --

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes, that's him

4 right there.  Yeah, that guy.  What does it

5 look like he is doing?

6             SERGEANT POPE:  I don't know what

7 that is.  It's some kind of, I guess, I don't

8 know, some kind of machine that has a little

9 video screen on it.  I don't know what it is.

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Does it appear

11 that there is a light from the screen shining

12 on his shirt?

13             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes, sir.

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Let's

15 continue.  And the time stamp on that, please?

16             MR. HAGER:  2:30:24.

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right. 

18 Continue.

19             (Whereupon, video played.)

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Let's stop

21 it right there.

22             (Whereupon, video stopped.)
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  There is three

2 people at the bottom of the screen.  Does

3 security appear to be -- is there any security

4 around them?

5             SERGEANT POPE:  No, sir.

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  Let's

7 continue.

8             (Whereupon, video played.)

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Is one of those

10 individuals the guy who was at the screen --

11 at the computer screen earlier?

12             (Whereupon, video stopped.)

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I believe the guy

14 that is closest to the screen is the same guy.

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  The

16 time stamp?

17             MR. HAGER:  2:30:50.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  Let's

19 continue.

20             (Whereupon, video played.)

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Let's stop this

22 again.  Stop it again.
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1             (Whereupon, video stopped.)

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Time stamp?

3             MR. HAGER:  2:31:06.

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  The guy who we

5 saw with that little screen, you didn't know

6 what it was earlier, is he still there?

7             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes, sir.

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Is he -- where is

9 he in this?

10             SERGEANT POPE:  He is still

11 standing right in front of it.

12             MEMBER ALBERTI:  At the bottom of

13 our screen?

14             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes, sir.

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  What does he have

16 hanging from his T-shirt? 

17             MR. LeFANDE:  I would --

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Does he have

19 something hanging from his T-shirt in front?

20             SERGEANT POPE:  It looks like

21 sunglasses.

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Okay.  
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1             SERGEANT POPE:  That's what it

2 looks like to me.

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Great. 

4 Thank you.

5             MR. LeFANDE:  Objection. 

6 Relevance.

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What did you

9 say?

10             MR. LeFANDE:  Objection.  As to

11 the relevance of the sunglasses hanging off

12 his --

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  For

14 identification purposes, Mr. LeFande, that's

15 the relevance.

16             MR. LeFANDE:  Oh, fair enough.  I

17 withdraw the objection.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  Thank

19 you.  Let's continue, please.  Well, stop

20 right there.  Let's go back just a second. 

21 Well, wait.  Stop right there.

22             (Whereupon, video stopped.)
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  The officer to

2 the far right of the screen standing by the

3 victim, what does he have in his hand?

4             SERGEANT POPE:  A flashlight.

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Is it on?

6             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes, sir.

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  And

8 the guy with something hanging from his T-

9 shirt that you described earlier, he is still

10 in this screen here?

11             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes, sir.

12             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  And

13 does it look like there is a light on his T-

14 shirt, shining on his T-shirt?

15             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes, sir.

16             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Pretty

17 distinctive is it?

18             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes, sir.

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  Thank

20 you.  Let's continue.

21             (Whereupon, video played.)

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Let's stop it
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1 right there.

2             (Whereupon, video stopped.)

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So the officer

4 just turned off his flashlight.  Is that

5 correct?

6             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes, sir.

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Does it look like

8 that area is lit up very well?

9             SERGEANT POPE:  No, sir.

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  Thank

11 you.  Let's continue.  Time stamp, please?

12             MR. HAGER:  2:31:14.

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right. 

14 Continue, please.

15             (Whereupon, video played.)

16             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Stop it right

17 here.  The guy with the T-shirt and something

18 hanging on the front, have any of the security

19 people approached that guy?

20             SERGEANT POPE:  No, sir.

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  

22             SERGEANT POPE:  Not in the video.
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Did we get a time

2 stamp?

3             MR. HAGER:  2:31:25.

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  Let's

5 continue.

6             (Whereupon, video played.)

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Stop right

8 there.

9             (Whereupon, video stopped.)

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  The guy with the

11 T-shirt and something hanging from his shirt,

12 to the left of him, is there someone standing

13 there next to him now?

14             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes, sir.

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  And

16 he wasn't there just a few seconds ago.  Is

17 that correct?

18             SERGEANT POPE:  That's correct.

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  Time

20 stamp?

21             MR. HAGER:  2:32:18.

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  Let's
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1 continue.

2             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  I have a

3 question.

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Sure.  Stop.

5             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  I have a

6 question right there.  Now, I see people

7 continuing to come out.  Is that crowd being

8 controlled at intervals and let out at

9 intervals? 

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  He wouldn't know

11 that.

12             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Because I see

13 them coming out.

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  He wouldn't know

15 that.

16             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  No, he

17 wouldn't.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  He wouldn't know

19 that.

20             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  All right.

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Let's continue.

22             (Whereupon, video played.)
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So does the

2 board, the ambulance folks arrive soon here?

3             MR. LeFANDE:  They are coming in

4 now.

5             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes.

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  All

7 right.  Stop it right there.

8             (Whereupon, video stopped.)

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  The guy we

10 identified earlier with the T-shirt and

11 something hanging from the front, is he still

12 in this frame?

13             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes, sir.

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  In approximately

15 the same position he was earlier?

16             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes, just slightly

17 a little distance from that screen.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Time

19 stamp?

20             MR. HAGER:  2:32:37.

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  Let's

22 continue.
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1             (Whereupon, video played.)

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Stop,

3 stop.

4             (Whereupon, video stopped.)

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Now, he moved. 

6 He was at the screen on the earlier -- by the

7 screen at the earlier time stamp.  Is that

8 correct?

9             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes, sir.

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  At this time

11 stamp, give me a time stamp.

12             MR. HAGER:  2:32:442.

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Which direction

14 did he move, Officer?

15             SERGEANT POPE:  He is moving into

16 the club.

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Thank you.  Let's

18 continue.

19             (Whereupon, video played.)

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Tell me if you

21 see him in any of this video exiting the club,

22 Officer.  Stop it right there.
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1             (Whereupon, video stopped.)

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  What did you just

3 see at the front door?

4             SERGEANT POPE:  People coming in.

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  And was -- is

6 there a staff person holding the door?  Who is

7 holding the door?

8             SERGEANT POPE:  That's the same

9 gentleman, I believe Mr. Williams or --

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  The person you

11 referred to as a witness?

12             SERGEANT POPE:  -- the person we

13 identified.  I didn't know it.  I know it now

14 to be Mr. Williams.  Yes, sir.

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Great. 

16 And those people just walked tight by him.  Is

17 that correct?

18             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes, sir.

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  Thank

20 you.  Were they searched?

21             SERGEANT POPE:  They didn't appear

22 to be.
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Were they -- did

2 he speak to them at all?  Did he speak to them

3 at all?  Did he hold them up at all?

4             SERGEANT POPE:  No, sir, it didn't

5 appear from the video.

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Thank you.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I just want

8 to ask a question again to Ms. Schmidt,

9 because I want to make -- was Ms. Mathieson

10 planning on going through this video or no?

11             MS. SCHMIDT:  Not any more.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Not any more. 

13 Okay.  

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Maybe not in the

15 same detail.

16             MS. SCHMIDT:  Yes, not -- well,

17 not any more.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well, I think

19 she would have, so I just --

20             MS. SCHMIDT:  She would have, but

21 not -- yeah, but since -- yeah, since --

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I was hoping we

4 wouldn't waste time.  Very good.  Let's

5 continue then.

6             (Whereupon, video played.)

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So, Officer --

8 stop it here.

9             (Whereupon, video stopped.)

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  What is EMS doing

11 right now, as far as you can tell?

12             SERGEANT POPE:  Trying to exit

13 with the stretcher.

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  Do

15 you see security present between the stretcher

16 and the crowd?

17             SERGEANT POPE:  No, sir.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  How many people

19 do you see to the bottom of the screen, which

20 would have been on the side of the stretcher? 

21 How many people do you see there right now,

22 patrons do you think?
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1             SERGEANT POPE:  Maybe 10 or 11. 

2 11.  10 or 11 people maybe.

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  Thank

4 you.  And so -- but there is no -- there

5 doesn't appear to be any staff members trying

6 to stand between them and the stretcher.  Is

7 that correct?

8             SERGEANT POPE:  Correct.

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  Thank

10 you.  Let's continue.

11             (Whereupon, video played.)

12             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Runs all over the

13 place.  Okay.  I'm done here.

14             (Whereupon, video stopped.)

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Officer, when you

16 arrived you said you heard music?

17             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes, sir.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Do you know which

19 part of the club it was coming from?

20             SERGEANT POPE:  No, sir.  I

21 couldn't tell you.  It was loud and I, you

22 know, could hear it directly, so I'm not sure
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1 where it was coming from.

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  Do

3 you recollect at all when it would have

4 stopped in terms of the events that we have

5 seen?

6             SERGEANT POPE:  No, sir, I can't

7 recall exactly.  I know it was still playing

8 and it seemed like it was still playing while

9 we were there with the EMS, but I'm not really

10 100 percent certain about that.

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  

12             SERGEANT POPE:  I do know the

13 lights were not on though.  I do know that.

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  The lights were

15 not on where, downstairs?

16             SERGEANT POPE:  The lights were

17 not on.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Where you

19 observed?

20             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes, that area

21 there, that was my big concern because it was,

22 you know --



Page 223

202-234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  The lights were

2 not on when you were in there, right?

3             SERGEANT POPE:  Correct.

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  And

5 as you were approaching, the suspect was

6 fleeing.  Is that correct?

7             SERGEANT POPE:  If we move down on

8 the video at some point --

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  No, no, no.

10             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes.

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  When you first

12 arrived, that's when the -- you saw the

13 suspect fleeing?

14             SERGEANT POPE:  No.  The suspect

15 was still in there for a short -- a little

16 short while, at that point.  So I'm not sure

17 whether the video shows it, it should show him

18 since it's got this vantage point.  It should

19 show a gentleman in --

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Here is my

21 question.  Here is my question.  Do you know

22 if the music and the lights were off after the
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1 -- after you saw the suspect flee?

2             SERGEANT POPE:  I'm not certain,

3 no.  Whether the lights and music were --

4 lights on and music --

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Let me help you

6 out.  Let me help you out.  You came into the

7 club after the suspect fled?  You entered.  Is

8 that correct?

9             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes.

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  When you entered

11 the club, was the music on?

12             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes, sir.

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Were the lights

14 on?

15             SERGEANT POPE:  No, sir.

16             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Thank you.  I

17 have no further questions.  Thank you, Mr.

18 Hager.  I'm not sure if anyone else needs your

19 assistance or not.

20             MR. HAGER:  Thank you.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Other Board

22 questions?  I just have a couple of questions.
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1             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes, ma'am.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So at some

3 point the lights went on, but you don't

4 remember when that was?  Is that your

5 testimony?

6             SERGEANT POPE:  From my knowledge,

7 I'm sure the lights came on, because that is

8 something I did hear that occurred.  Did I see

9 the lights come on?  I don't recall seeing the

10 lights ever come on.  But then again, I wasn't

11 in the club the duration of the other

12 officers.  I had -- by the time the Fire Board

13 got out in the street, my attention drew into

14 the street, because that had become another

15 issue in the street.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Okay.

17             COURT REPORTER:  Could you pull

18 the mike closer to you?

19             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes, sorry.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I wanted to

21 ask you in your experience as, I guess, a

22 reserve police officer and whatever else you
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1 described, I just wondered have you had much

2 experience with violence in clubs or bars?

3             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes, ma'am.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So can

5 you just generally tell me what that is?

6             SERGEANT POPE:  1st District and

7 Adams Morgan, 3rd District, probably two of

8 the hottest spots in the District of Columbia

9 for the Fire Department and the Police

10 Department.  And I have worked the 1st

11 District for 17 years in the PSA around that

12 time doing calls for service, so absolutely. 

13 And in Adams Morgan, I do the Adams Morgan

14 during the Crime Initiative during the spring/

15 summer, so I do a lot on the Adams Morgan

16 Block.

17             So, yes, I have seen a lot of

18 violence --

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

20             SERGEANT POPE:  -- in those areas.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And have you

22 had some experience with those establishments
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1 being shut down because of violence?

2             MR. LeFANDE:  Objection.  What's

3 the relevance?

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  The relevance

5 is or what I'm trying to get to is this whole

6 hearing is about whether this establishment

7 poses an imminent danger to the public or not

8 and whether or not it should be open.  And so

9 I am about to ask him if he has an opinion --

10             MR. LeFANDE:  The Court of Appeals

11 says --

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Excuse me?

13             MR. LeFANDE:  The Court of Appeals

14 has consistently stated in both premises

15 liability cases and in liquor regulation cases

16 that their must be a demonstration of a

17 violation of a security plan that speaks

18 directly to the injury that was caused.  And

19 if this line of questioning as to what his

20 experience is with that is far afield from

21 what the Court of Appeals permits to be a

22 proper nexus for placing the blame of the



Page 228

202-234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

1 public safety problem at the feet of an

2 establishment.

3             We have gone far afield from what

4 the --

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I

6 heard your argument.  And then when the Board

7 gets to make its determination we will

8 consider that.  In the meantime, I would like

9 to ask you based on your experience the

10 morning of May 24th and what you observed

11 there.  And based on your experience as a

12 reserve police officer whether you think there

13 would be a danger to the public if this --

14             MR. LeFANDE:  I'm sorry, how does

15 this --

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Excuse me.

17             MR. LeFANDE:  There hasn't been a

18 ruling on my objection.  And the Chair may not

19 make that ruling.  The Vice Chair has to make

20 that ruling --

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Who says? 

22 Where is that?
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1             MR. LeFANDE:  -- when an objection

2 is made.

3             MS. SCHMIDT:  I am not even aware

4 of --

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I am not

6 aware of that either.

7             MS. SCHMIDT:  -- allowed to object

8 to the Chair's questions.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Exactly.

10             MR. LeFANDE:  Oh, that's certainly

11 -- yeah, that's --

12             MR. MPRAS:  That's 17 -- 23-729.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What?  What's

14 the rule?

15             MR. LeFANDE:  We would like to

16 have a ruling on our objection.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I would like

18 to have your -- I would like to have the

19 authority for your objection.

20             MR. LeFANDE:  1701.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  1701, which

22 is what?
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1             MR. MPRAS:  23 dash, one second,

2 I'll pull up the exact code or cite.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Our

4 regulations?

5             MR. LeFANDE:  Our regulations.

6             MR. MPRAS:  Yes, ma'am.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yeah, I don't

8 think so.

9             MR. LeFANDE:  Objections to the

10 Board questions may be made by either party.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No, I can't

12 do that.  You can.

13             MR. MPRAS:  Under Definition of

14 Witnesses, it's 23-1714.2, "Any Member of the

15 Board may question any witness at any time

16 during or after examination or cross-

17 examination subject to objection by a party.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Fine.  I

19 overrule your objection.

20             MR. LeFANDE:  As a point of

21 procedure --

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  



Page 231

202-234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

1             MR. LeFANDE:  -- the Chair should

2 not rule on her own objection.

3             MR. MPRAS:  Title 25 provides the

4 Vice Chair position for that purpose.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Mpras,

6 would you say this was -- the regulation

7 again?

8             MR. MPRAS:  The cite?

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  The

10 regulation again.

11             MR. MPRAS:  Oh, 1714.2.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  17 --

13             MR. MPRAS:  23-1714.2.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Fine. 

15 You made your objection.  Your objection is

16 noted.  Okay.  

17             MR. LeFANDE:  I think we are

18 entitled to a ruling on the objection --

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Please.

20             MR. LeFANDE:  -- before you

21 proceed.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Your
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1 objection is overruled then.

2             MR. LeFANDE:  All right.  Thank

3 you.  I think it is inappropriate for you to

4 make that objection --

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

6             MR. LeFANDE:  -- to make that

7 ruling.

8             MS. SCHMIDT:  I don't see it.  23-

9 17 -- 

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So my

11 question is based on your experience and what

12 you observed at the establishment the morning

13 of May 24th --

14             SERGEANT POPE:  Um-hum.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- do you

16 have an opinion whether the establishment

17 would pose a danger to the public if it is

18 opened or if there is anything else, anything

19 in particular, that would need to be

20 corrected, so that there is not a danger to

21 the public if it opens?

22             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes, ma'am.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Yes,

2 what?

3             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes, I do.  My

4 opinion is that I do feel, based on what I

5 observed, you know, that's all I can go on

6 based on what I observed, what I witnessed

7 that evening, yes, I felt that there was a

8 threat and a danger to the patrons.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Can

10 you be any more specific?  I mean, based on

11 what you observed that night, can you

12 transpose that to opening the establishment

13 then?

14             SERGEANT POPE:  Well, yes, ma'am. 

15 For one, just the security.  My understanding

16 any time I have ever dealt with clubs, whether

17 it was reimbursable details or whether the

18 clubs just had bouncers, is that the bouncer

19 or club people, security, whatever their title

20 is, that they are supposed to come and help

21 the police do whatever the police needs to do,

22 particularly when you are limited with police
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1 officers there.

2             We were pretty limited under the

3 circumstances, because we had called in units,

4 but people were still working on the other

5 stabbing scene in the block, so a lot of

6 people didn't rush down there just yet.  So

7 that would be one of my concerns.

8             And then the other thing was, the

9 second one, the help, not trying to give me,

10 as an officer coming up and telling you that

11 hey I need help, tell me exactly what happened

12 and you're turning away from me.  You are not

13 immediately telling me exactly what happened. 

14 I'm not asking you for your name yet, you

15 could be anonymous.

16             At this point, I'm just trying to

17 figure out what happened.  I've got officers

18 inside.  I'm concerned for their safety.  I'm

19 out here trying to figure out what happened. 

20 I've got people all mingling around and I

21 don't know what is going on.  I want to know

22 what -- I don't even know if the person had a
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1 gun in there.

2             Third, when I looked in -- when I

3 got to the establishment, I mentioned to the

4 gentleman at the door, we need to get some

5 folks to see if we can get these people spread

6 away from the chair and nobody never did that. 

7 We constantly had people coming around the

8 chair.

9             In fact, I would have preferred

10 that they left -- the people upstairs or

11 wherever, just hold everybody at bay for a

12 minute until we got the scene cleared, but

13 they didn't do that.  They didn't cooperate

14 with that.

15             And honestly, number four would

16 be, which to me is no slight matter, the

17 marijuana part.  Again, whether legalization

18 is an issue or not, the Department is only

19 concerned with the fact of the public nature

20 of an establishment like that.  It's a public

21 facility.  There is an issue with that type of

22 thing. 
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1             It's no different than what we do

2 with drinks.  I mean, we don't let alcohol be

3 served at unlimited amounts.  The same thing

4 would serve to be true with something like

5 marijuana.  And that's a concern.  That's a

6 mixture for problems.  It's a mixture for

7 assaults and it has a domino effect.

8             I mean, you have assaults like

9 this.  You have issues come up and then --

10             MR. LeFANDE:  Objection as to the

11 rampant speculation of the witness.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Overruled. 

13 The answer is responsive to the question.

14             SERGEANT POPE:  I apologize.  I

15 was just trying to answer the four points that

16 are immediately come to my mind.  That was the

17 fourth one.  Basically, the issues of those

18 same patrons with those combinations of things

19 going out, getting in their vehicles, the

20 majority of people didn't come there on a

21 shuttle, they came in their vehicles.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank
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1 you.

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Could I ask a --

3 after Mr. Short, I would like to ask a quick

4 question.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  But go ahead.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right. 

8 Well, Mr. Short, then Mr. Silverstein also

9 hasn't asked a question yet.

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes, that's fine.

11             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes, sir.

12             MEMBER SHORT:  Thank you. 

13 Sergeant, again, we thank you very much for

14 your service and for you taking the time to

15 work for the city like you are.

16             SERGEANT POPE:  Thank you, sir.

17             MEMBER SHORT:  I would just like

18 to ask in this last frame we have here on the

19 video, was the perpetrator who was later

20 chased down, caught and arrested, was he still

21 in that building at that time?

22             SERGEANT POPE:  At that specific
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1 time, and I know we don't have time to do

2 this, to look at the video, I don't see the

3 perpetrator in there in this video and I don't

4 know at what time he fled down the street,

5 because that same time, I would have been

6 fleeing right behind him.

7             MEMBER SHORT:  Okay.  

8             SERGEANT POPE:  And it was a real

9 short flee, because H Street and 12th it's

10 like maybe only one establishment next door to

11 that, so it's a real short space between that

12 and the block.  And once he got in the car, I

13 walked back over to the club.

14             MEMBER SHORT:  Okay.  And lastly,

15 did you make the chase of this person after

16 the EMS units had taken that victim out?

17             SERGEANT POPE:  I would really

18 like to probably see the -- if that question

19 is real important, I would really like to see.

20             MEMBER SHORT:  Yes, can we roll

21 the video just --

22             MS. SCHMIDT:  There will be
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1 testimony later on as to the time that they

2 took the victim out.  It was close to like

3 2:26, I believe.  It was earlier that the

4 victim had gone out and we will have testimony

5 and videos of that.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And they are

7 going to attest to the video?

8             MR. LeFANDE:  I think she is

9 correct.

10             MS. SCHMIDT:  Investigator

11 Mathieson will attest.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay, yeah. 

13 Can we wait for that?

14             MR. LeFANDE:  I think that is

15 correct.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Because she

17 is --

18             MEMBER SHORT:  Okay.  Okay.  Well,

19 I'll just say this.  The reason why I thought

20 this was relevant, the question I gave him,

21 was if this perpetrator was still in the club

22 when all of the people we saw coming and
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1 going, that is dangerous, that's my opinion.

2             MR. LeFANDE:  I'm sorry, I don't

3 believe there is an objection before the Board

4 for him to argue the relevance of his inquiry,

5 so that's -- I don't believe there is any

6 objection pending before the Chair as to why

7 Chief Short would be arguing its relevance.

8             And I think that that's an

9 inappropriate scenario -- inappropriate time

10 to offer that argument.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Do you want

12 to see the video again?

13             SERGEANT POPE:  No, I'm fine.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  But we

15 are going to see that with Ms. Mathieson?

16             MS. SCHMIDT:  We will see the

17 suspect -- the witness identifies the suspect

18 exiting the building this afternoon when Ms.

19 Mathieson testified.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  If

21 that satisfies you?

22             MEMBER SHORT:  I'm satisfied.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right. 

2             MEMBER SHORT:  Thank you, Sergeant

3 Pope.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr.

5 Silverstein?

6             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Sergeant

7 Pope, you have made reference on several

8 occasions to the use of marijuana and there

9 have been comments about medical marijuana and

10 marijuana being used.  Is marijuana legal,

11 public use of it in the District of Columbia?

12             SERGEANT POPE:  It's

13 decriminalized.  I think the counselor made

14 reference to it.  I never --

15             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Is it legal?

16             SERGEANT POPE:  Is it legal? 

17 Medical marijuana, yes, sir.

18             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Looking here

19 at -- looking at the Department of Health

20 advisory on it, where can I use medical

21 marijuana?  Is this your understanding as

22 well?  "Medical marijuana cannot be
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1 administered by or to a patient anywhere other

2 than your residence, if permitted, or (b) at

3 a medical treatment facility when receiving

4 medical care for qualifying condition, if

5 permitted, by the facility."  Is it legal to

6 use marijuana in a bar or tavern?

7             SERGEANT POPE:  It is my

8 understanding that it is not.

9             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  So then would

10 that -- if a licensee were to allow use of

11 marijuana in an establishment openly, would

12 that be allowing the licensed establishment to

13 be used for an unlawful and disorderly

14 purpose?

15             MR. LeFANDE:  Objection.

16             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  As a police

17 officer, would you --

18             MR. LeFANDE:  Objection as to you

19 are asking a fact witness a legal question and

20 we have gone very, very far away from --

21             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  He is a

22 police officer.
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1             MR. LeFANDE:  -- the subject.

2             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  -- I'm asking

3 if the law is being violated.

4             MR. LeFANDE:  Yes, and that's --

5 you are asking a fact witness to make a legal

6 conclusion, which is certainly germane to the

7 merits of this particular proceeding.  And I

8 think it is absolutely inappropriate for him

9 to opine on the -- on a legal matter.

10             The testimony should be confined

11 to factual questions.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  We can draw

13 that.

14             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Pardon?

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I said we can

16 draw that conclusion.

17             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Okay.  Yes,

18 we can draw that conclusion one way or

19 another.

20             MR. LeFANDE:  I think that is --

21             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  It is true.

22             MR. LeFANDE:  -- certainly
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1 appropriate for you to do that and not elicit

2 the testimony.

3             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  How strong

4 was the use of marijuana based on your

5 observation?

6             SERGEANT POPE:  In degrees, I

7 don't know how I could quantify it, but it was

8 very strong.  I mean, again, I think I

9 mentioned earlier that I had a headache almost

10 the entire night.  It was that strong.

11             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Let me try to

12 quantify it this way.  If someone walks into

13 a place and there is a little on their

14 clothes, it may not be in the air.  Was this

15 in the air?  Was it something that you walked

16 around and you may have smelled it on

17 someone's clothes or was this something that

18 was more pervasive than that?

19             SERGEANT POPE:  It was absolutely

20 more pervasive.  It wasn't incidental.  No,

21 sir.

22             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  How pervasive
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1 was it?

2             SERGEANT POPE:  Extremely, in my

3 mind.  And again, that's just my perception of

4 it.

5             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Okay.  So if

6 a number of people walked in and they may have

7 been smoking elsewhere, would it have been

8 that pervasive or was it -- I don't want to go

9 to pure speculation here.

10             SERGEANT POPE:  All right.  

11             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  I think that

12 would be wrong.

13             SERGEANT POPE:  Sure.

14             MR. LeFANDE:  And I am objecting

15 because I really think that that question is

16 eliciting pure, unadulterated speculation and

17 is inappropriate at this point.

18             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  I'll withdraw

19 the question and put it this way.  Was it

20 strong enough that it would not have been just

21 a few people who may have smoked somewhere

22 else and had it on their clothes?
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1             MR. LeFANDE:  Same objection.

2             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Was it that

3 strong?

4             SERGEANT POPE:  May I answer?

5             MR. LeFANDE:  After the Chair

6 rules on my objection.  

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Do you have a

8 different answer as to -- he asked how

9 pervasive it was.  And in your own words, can

10 you -- do you just want to describe how

11 pervasive it was?  What conclusions you drew

12 from it?

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I think Mr.

14 LeFande asked that you rule on the objection.

15             MR. LeFANDE:  Yes.

16             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I think we owe

17 him that, at least owe him that.

18             MR. LeFANDE:  Yes, we just seem to

19 be getting --

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

21             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  I'll withdraw

22 the question.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr.

2 Silverstein?

3             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  I'll withdraw

4 the question and one final question.  Paint us

5 a word picture of what it smelled like in

6 there and how pervasive it was.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you.

8             MR. LeFANDE:  Very good question.

9             SERGEANT POPE:  I think to paint a

10 picture, like a hookah bar, you know, one of

11 those spots.  You come in there and smell that

12 or like you -- I know a better analogy.  The

13 incense in your house.  If you had that

14 running in your house at several spots, maybe

15 like it would be that strong.

16             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  No further

17 questions.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you. 

19 Mr. Rodriguez?

20             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Sergeant Pope,

21 initially during the hearing, there was a

22 question as to your authenticity and authority
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1 to carry out police duties.

2             SERGEANT POPE:  Okay.  

3             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Okay.  Are you

4 familiar with the word deployed?

5             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes, sir.

6             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  I'm familiar

7 with the word deployed, because I was a

8 military officer myself.  You are a police

9 sergeant, although NCOs are called non-

10 commissioned officers.  Okay.  So the word

11 deployed you and I have a common reference on

12 that.

13             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes, sir.

14             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Now, deployed

15 in my understanding and many times I deployed

16 soldiers or I was deployed, at that point,

17 there was authority from somewhere for me to

18 deploy or to be deployed.  Do you see where

19 I'm going with that?

20             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes, sir.

21             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Okay.  So when

22 you said that you were randomly doing police
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1 duties when you came upon this problem, when

2 you were randomly doing police duties, were

3 you deployed?

4             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes, sir.  I was

5 on assignment.

6             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  And who

7 deployed you?

8             SERGEANT POPE:  Traffic Safety, my

9 lieutenant.  More specifically --

10             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  It was a

11 lieutenant that deployed you?

12             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes, sir.

13             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  A higher

14 ranking officer?

15             SERGEANT POPE:  Correct.

16             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  So, therefore,

17 when you were deployed, this gave you then

18 authority to conduct police duties?

19             SERGEANT POPE:  Correct.

20             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  No more

21 questions.

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I have a real
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1 quick question.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes, okay.

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Sergeant, I think

4 you testified that you had no idea who the

5 owner was until you got here today.  Is that

6 correct?

7             SERGEANT POPE:  Yes, sir.

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  Do

9 you know if the owner identified -- so he

10 didn't identify himself to you that evening. 

11 Is that correct?

12             SERGEANT POPE:  Correct, not to

13 me.

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Do you know if he

15 identified himself to any of the other

16 officers?

17             SERGEANT POPE:  I'm not certain,

18 sir.  I'm not sure.

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Very good. 

20 Thank you.  That's all I have.  No further

21 questions.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Any others? 
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1 Okay.  Any questions on Board questions?

2             MS. SCHMIDT:  None by the

3 Government, at this time.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What?  None? 

5 Okay.  Mr. LeFande, do you have any questions

6 on Board questions?

7             MR. LeFANDE:  The Board's

8 indulgence, please.  We covered a lot of

9 ground here.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

11             MR. LeFANDE:  We have covered a

12 lot of ground here, if I can just have a

13 minute?

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

15             MR. LeFANDE:  You seem to have

16 covered quite a bit of the things that I

17 wanted to address here.  No further questions.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Did you say no

19 further questions?

20             MR. LeFANDE:  I'm sorry, I said --

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

22             MR. LeFANDE:  -- no further
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1 questions.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So we

3 are finished with this witness, are we not?

4             MS. SCHMIDT:  Yes.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

6             MS. SCHMIDT:  If I may excuse this

7 witness?  May I excuse this witness?

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

9             MS. SCHMIDT:  I'm asking the

10 licensee.

11             MR. LeFANDE:  I heard what you

12 said.  I'm contemplating what you said.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

14             MR. LeFANDE:  I have no -- I'm not

15 going to call this witness back.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank

17 you very much.

18             SERGEANT POPE:  Thank you.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Thank you for

21 your service.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you
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1 very much, yes.

2             (Whereupon, witness was excused.)

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  This is a

4 good time for lunch.

5             MR. LeFANDE:  Yes.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  We are

7 thinking 40 minutes.

8             MR. LeFANDE:  That's fine.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Is that good

10 for everyone?  Okay.  So that would get us

11 back here --

12             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Can't we just do

13 a half hour?

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- at 2:20. 

15 Am I right?

16             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Can we do this in

17 a half hour?

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No.

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So we --

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  We're going

21 to take --

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- 40

2 minutes.  What?

3             MR. MPRAS:  2:20, ma'am?

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  2:20.  Thank

5 you.  Have a good lunch.

6             MS. SCHMIDT:  Okay.

7             (Whereupon, the above-entitled

8 matter went off the record at 1:39 p.m. and

9 resumed at 2:31 p.m.)

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  We are

11 back on the record.  I think we are ready for

12 the Government's second witness.

13             MS. SCHMIDT:  Yes, the Government

14 calls Officer Alexander Vogel.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And, Ms.

16 Schmidt, can you just tell me, do you have two

17 other witnesses?

18             MS. SCHMIDT:  No, just one other

19 witness.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  One other

21 witness.  Okay.  Ms. Mathieson?

22             MS. SCHMIDT:  Yes.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Just

2 so we can keep in mind like what questions

3 might be appropriate for what witnesses.  You

4 can come forward.  Thank you.

5 Whereupon,

6              OFFICER ALEXANDER VOGEL

7 was called as a witness by Counsel for the

8 Government, and having been first duly sworn,

9 assumed the witness stand and was examined and

10 testified as follows:

11             OFFICER VOGEL:  Yes.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you.

13                DIRECT EXAMINATION

14             MS. SCHMIDT:  Good afternoon,

15 officer.  Could you please state your name for

16 the record?

17             OFFICER VOGEL:  Alexander Vogel.

18             MS. SCHMIDT:  And by whom are you

19 employed?

20             OFFICER VOGEL:  The Metropolitan

21 Police Department, 5th District.

22             MS. SCHMIDT:  And on early
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1 Saturday morning, May 24, 2014, were you in

2 the vicinity of the Twelve Restaurant & Lounge

3 at 1123 H Street, N.E., in the District of

4 Columbia?

5             OFFICER VOGEL:  Yes.

6             MS. SCHMIDT:  And why were you in

7 that area?

8             OFFICER VOGEL:  I was working the

9 reimbursable detail at Twelve Lounge.

10             MS. SCHMIDT:  And where were you

11 in relationship to that -- to Twelve Lounge?

12             OFFICER VOGEL:  A little bit

13 offset to the front of the club.

14             MS. SCHMIDT:  And were you -- did

15 you have a cruiser with you?

16             OFFICER VOGEL:  Yes, I had the

17 police wagon.

18             MS. SCHMIDT:  And were you -- and

19 what were you wearing then?

20             OFFICER VOGEL:  A full uniform.

21             MS. SCHMIDT:  And were you wearing

22 anything in addition to the uniform?  Anything
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1 additional to the uniform that you wear

2 especially for reimbursable details?

3             OFFICER VOGEL:  A visibility vest.

4             MS. SCHMIDT:  Yes.  And so you

5 were readily identifiable?  Would you say you

6 were readily identifiable as a Metropolitan

7 Police Officer that night?

8             OFFICER VOGEL:  Yes.

9             MS. SCHMIDT:  And so what happened

10 when you -- so what, if anything, unusual

11 happened that evening?

12             OFFICER VOGEL:  Everything was

13 going fine up to, approximately, 2:14, 2:25 in

14 the morning, that's when several patrons of

15 the club ran out the front door.

16             MS. SCHMIDT:  And what was unusual

17 about them running out of the door?

18             OFFICER VOGEL:  You know, it is

19 unusual for them to rush -- to run out the

20 door like they did.  So at that time, it drew

21 my attention to the front door.  I believe me

22 and my partner, we stood by to make sure
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1 nothing was going on.

2             At that time, a few minutes later,

3 the subject came out with a white T-shirt and

4 he was bleeding from the -- well, not

5 bleeding, but there -- he had blood stains on

6 this shirt around the abdomen area.

7             And I had asked him were you

8 stabbed?  He was non-compliant.  He refused to

9 comply.  He than began to walk away and that's

10 when I saw the small of his back and he was

11 bleeding through his shirt.  There was blood

12 on the back of his shirt as well.  I told him

13 that he needed medical attention and I asked

14 him to wait.

15             A group of his friends came out of

16 the club and they were pretty much saying, you

17 know, he's good, he's okay and I advised him

18 again, you know, you need medical attention.

19             At that time, I requested for the

20 board to respond and additional units.  As

21 they got there, there was another incident

22 inside the club.
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1             MS. SCHMIDT:  Okay.  Well, let's

2 back up a little bit.  So when you were there,

3 did you see security come out with this group

4 of people that ran out?

5             OFFICER VOGEL:  Not to my

6 knowledge.  Not that I can remember.

7             MS. SCHMIDT:  And did you see any

8 security people come to you about this man,

9 this injured person?

10             OFFICER VOGEL:  No.

11             MS. SCHMIDT:  And subsequently,

12 did you find out what happened to this person?

13             OFFICER VOGEL:  They said -- as

14 far as from who?

15             MS. SCHMIDT:  I'm sorry.  The

16 person that was injured, do you know how he

17 was injured?

18             OFFICER VOGEL:  Just -- I mean,

19 like he said, he wouldn't say what happened to

20 him, so I assumed he had --

21             MS. SCHMIDT:  But did --

22             OFFICER VOGEL:  -- been stabbed.
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1             MS. SCHMIDT:  But you didn't do

2 any -- you didn't find out through further

3 investigation by any of the detectives or

4 anything like that?

5             OFFICER VOGEL:  Not until he was

6 at the hospital.

7             MS. SCHMIDT:  Okay.  And at the

8 hospital, do you know what they said at the

9 hospital about him?

10             OFFICER VOGEL:  They said he had

11 several puncture wounds about the body, the

12 lower of his back and his side, I believe.

13             MS. SCHMIDT:  Okay.  Now, at this

14 point, okay, let's go back to you were about

15 to enter the establishment.  Let's go back to

16 that point.  So what happened next?

17             OFFICER VOGEL:  At that time, I

18 saw another victim sitting on a chair.  He was

19 incoherent, unresponsive and he was bleeding

20 heavily from the left side of his face.  And

21 there was the -- I believe either a patron or

22 somebody that knew him that was applying
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1 pressure to the side of his face.

2             MS. SCHMIDT:  And do you know what

3 happened to him?

4             OFFICER VOGEL:  He was

5 subsequently transported to the hospital.

6             MS. SCHMIDT:  Did they say how he

7 got the wounds on his --

8             OFFICER VOGEL:  We assumed that he

9 was stabbed, but the doctor that was the

10 treating physician wouldn't say whether or not

11 he was stabbed.

12             MS. SCHMIDT:  Um-hum, okay.  And

13 when you walked in the establishment, was the

14 music still playing?

15             OFFICER VOGEL:  When I initially

16 stepped in the club, yes, the music was

17 playing.  There was an employee not too far

18 from where I was at and I told him, you know,

19 turn the lights on.  We're shutting it down. 

20 And shortly after that, you know, I didn't

21 meet any resistance from him.  You know, the

22 music and the lights came on downstairs.
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1             MS. SCHMIDT:  And did they stay on

2 the rest of the time you were there?

3             OFFICER VOGEL:  From what I

4 remember, yes.

5             MS. SCHMIDT:  And so what did you

6 do next?

7             OFFICER VOGEL:  I called the board

8 up.  I went over the 1st District radio and

9 advised that I had a second subject possibly

10 stabbed who was unconscious, incoherent and I

11 needed the board for another victim.

12             MS. SCHMIDT:  And while you were

13 inside the establishment, did any of the

14 security people come by to assist you or see

15 what was going on?

16             OFFICER VOGEL:  It was apparent

17 what was going on.  I was like trying pretty

18 much to give directions and telling everybody,

19 you know, close it down.  And by that time the

20 officers arrived as well giving directions.

21             MS. SCHMIDT:  And did they -- were

22 they closing down the club?



Page 263

202-234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

1             OFFICER VOGEL:  From what I

2 remember, yes.

3             MS. SCHMIDT:  All right.  And when

4 you were there, did you smell anything unusual

5 in the club?

6             OFFICER VOGEL:  There was an odor

7 of burnt marijuana, what smelled like

8 marijuana.

9             MS. SCHMIDT:  And did you see any

10 other evidence of marijuana there?

11             OFFICER VOGEL:  I seen a bag on

12 the ground with a weed-like substance, but it

13 was not of importance to me at the time, so --

14             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Say again,

15 please.  It was?

16             OFFICER VOGEL:  When I saw the --

17 there was a small Ziplock with a weed-like

18 substance in it, but at that time, it wasn't,

19 you know, on my priority list as far as

20 recovering that.

21             MS. SCHMIDT:  All right.  And so

22 how long did you stay downstairs?
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1             OFFICER VOGEL:  Until the board

2 arrived and took the victim to the hospital.

3             MS. SCHMIDT:  And then what did

4 you do, at that point?

5             OFFICER VOGEL:  At that point, I

6 wanted to see where my partner was and I

7 believe other officers were there, a detective

8 was there.  They were in the back reviewing

9 the videotape.

10             MS. SCHMIDT:  All right.  They

11 were in the back on the first floor?

12             OFFICER VOGEL:  First floor, yes.

13             MS. SCHMIDT:  And so what did you

14 do after that?

15             OFFICER VOGEL:  My partner told me

16 that the crime scene occurred upstairs, so

17 that's when, you know, I took it upon myself

18 and another officer to go upstairs to see if

19 we could see the crime scene.

20             MS. SCHMIDT:  And what did you --

21 when you got up there, did you see a crime

22 scene?
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1             OFFICER VOGEL:  No, I did not.

2             MS. SCHMIDT:  And what was going

3 on when you -- could you see what was going on

4 upstairs?

5             OFFICER VOGEL:  There were still a

6 few band members upstairs.  They were getting

7 their stuff together, loading up their

8 equipment.  They were in the process of

9 cleaning upstairs and that's when I told --

10 that was when I learned that the crime scene

11 occurred upstairs.  I told everybody to stop

12 what they were doing.  Everybody complied.  I

13 ordered everybody downstairs.

14             MS. SCHMIDT:  But did you see any

15 area that was cordoned off at all?

16             OFFICER VOGEL:  No.

17             MS. SCHMIDT:  And did anyone

18 direct you to a crime scene?

19             OFFICER VOGEL:  No.

20             MS. SCHMIDT:  And did you conduct

21 any searches for weapons or anything like

22 that?
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1             OFFICER VOGEL:  Yes.  Myself and

2 another officer, we began flipping trash cans

3 upside down and, you know, to look for a

4 knife.

5             MS. SCHMIDT:  And did you find --

6             OFFICER VOGEL:  Or a possible

7 weapon.

8             MS. SCHMIDT:  -- anything in the

9 trash cans besides -- did you find anything of

10 interest in the trash cans?

11             OFFICER VOGEL:  In one of the

12 trash cans there was a container of bleach in

13 the trash can.

14             MS. SCHMIDT:  Okay.  And now, you

15 have worked this club before, correct?

16             OFFICER VOGEL:  Yes.

17             MS. SCHMIDT:  And okay, go back a

18 little bit.  So in the beginning of the

19 evening, did you watch the -- since you said--

20 what time did you arrive there again?  I'm

21 sorry.

22             OFFICER VOGEL:  Detail start time
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1 is 24:00.

2             MS. SCHMIDT:  Okay.  So you were

3 there for a couple of hours before this

4 incident?

5             OFFICER VOGEL:  That's correct.

6             MS. SCHMIDT:  Were you able to

7 observe the security procedures?

8             OFFICER VOGEL:  Yes.

9             MS. SCHMIDT:  And what kind of

10 security was being used that evening, would

11 you say?

12             OFFICER VOGEL:  There was somewhat

13 of a line formed outside the door.  They were

14 let in one at a time.  They were conducting a

15 pat-down and using a wand, wand detecting type 

16 metal.

17             MS. SCHMIDT:  And was this done on

18 a consistent basis?

19             OFFICER VOGEL:  So-so.

20             MS. SCHMIDT:  What do you mean by

21 so-so?

22             OFFICER VOGEL:  I mean, you know,
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1 promoters are able to walk in and out of the

2 club.  From what I saw, the majority of the

3 patrons were wanted and checked for weapons.

4             MS. SCHMIDT:  Okay.  And after the

5 incident, how were the patrons let out of the

6 establishment?  In what manner?

7             OFFICER VOGEL:  The same way they

8 came in.  They weren't too eager to leave the

9 club.  Some had drinks in their hand.  Well,

10 I mean, that's usual.  That's, you know,

11 expected.  They didn't know what -- why they

12 were leaving the club.

13             MS. SCHMIDT:  Were they carrying

14 the drinks outside?

15             OFFICER VOGEL:  No.

16             MS. SCHMIDT:  The Board's

17 indulgence.  Okay.  No further questions, at

18 this time.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Cross? 

20 Mr. LeFande, do you have any cross?

21             MR. LeFANDE:  Oh, I'm sorry.  I

22 didn't -- I thought you were still --
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1             MS. SCHMIDT:  No.  I apologize.

2             MR. LeFANDE:  -- formulating a

3 question.  I didn't hear, ma'am.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

5             MR. LeFANDE:  I've been conferring

6 with co-counsel.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

8                 CROSS-EXAMINATION

9             MR. LeFANDE:  Officer Vogel, good

10 afternoon.  Sorry to come out on such a rainy

11 day.  You stated that you came upstairs to the

12 second floor and had a look around for a crime

13 scene and evidence.  Is that correct?

14             OFFICER VOGEL:  That's correct.

15             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  Do you recall

16 much about the second floor of the building? 

17 Have you been up there previously?

18             OFFICER VOGEL:  I've been up there

19 before, yes.

20             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  Could you

21 tell us in -- did there come a time that you

22 located any place where you believed the
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1 assault may have occurred?

2             OFFICER VOGEL:  It wasn't until

3 after the detective said that it happened on

4 the dance floor somewhere close to the main

5 entrance to the second floor.

6             MR. LeFANDE:  Somewhere close to

7 the main entrance of the second floor.  And

8 did the detective, at some point, sort of

9 point out or explain to you where that was in

10 -- near the main entrance?

11             OFFICER VOGEL:  He wasn't able to

12 point out.  He pretty much explained to me.

13             MR. LeFANDE:  And you recall

14 specifically the area that he described to

15 you?

16             OFFICER VOGEL:  Somewhere on the

17 dance floor near the main entrance of the

18 second floor.

19             MR. LeFANDE:  Do you recall either

20 from that night or from your other experiences

21 at that location what the floor was made of at

22 that location?
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1             OFFICER VOGEL:  I couldn't recall.

2             MR. LeFANDE:  Do you recall

3 whether it was say tile, wood or carpet?

4             OFFICER VOGEL:  There is some

5 carpet upstairs, but as far as the exact

6 material, I don't recall.

7             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  So you do

8 recall that there is carpet on the dance

9 floor?

10             OFFICER VOGEL:  Upstairs on the

11 second floor, yes.

12             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  Thank you. 

13 And do you recall if it is a light color or

14 dark color carpet?

15             OFFICER VOGEL:  Carpet?

16             MR. LeFANDE:  Yes.

17             OFFICER VOGEL:  I believe it is a

18 dark color.

19             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  Turning your

20 attention to your discovery in the trash,

21 apparently, you said you had gone through the

22 trash cans and come up with a bottle of
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1 bleach.

2             OFFICER VOGEL:  That's correct.

3             MR. LeFANDE:  What was important

4 about that bottle of bleach to you upon its

5 discovery?

6             OFFICER VOGEL:  When I first

7 discovered the bottle of bleach, it didn't,

8 you know, ring a bell in my head.  But it

9 wasn't until towards the end of the night that

10 I notified the detective at the crime scene

11 that there was a bottle of bleach upstairs.

12             MR. LeFANDE:  But --

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I'm sorry,

14 your voice drops sometimes, so I think we miss

15 the most important part of what you just said.

16             MR. LeFANDE:  And could you try to

17 bring the microphone just a little closer to

18 you?  It's just we have got some noise in the

19 background.

20             OFFICER VOGEL:  Excuse me, I'm

21 sorry.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  That's
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1 okay.  And so could you repeat?

2             MR. LeFANDE:  Again, if I could

3 repeat the question?

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.  Thank

5 you.

6             MR. LeFANDE:  Yes.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Um-hum.

8             MR. LeFANDE:  What was it about

9 the bottle of bleach?  Was this an empty

10 bottle of bleach?

11             OFFICER VOGEL:  Yes.

12             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  What was it

13 about the empty bottle of bleach that was --

14 at some point, you decided that was important. 

15 What was it?

16             OFFICER VOGEL:  After I discovered

17 it, like I said, and I didn't think nothing of

18 it at the time, but towards the end of the

19 night I did advise the crime scene officer

20 that there was a bottle of bleach and it, to

21 me, just seemed out of place.

22             MR. LeFANDE:  Do you -- did you
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1 have formed an idea in your mind, at that

2 time, as to what it might have been used for?

3             OFFICER VOGEL:  I can only assume,

4 yes, but I mean, I didn't smell any bleach

5 upstairs, so --

6             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  You didn't

7 smell any bleach upstairs, but I'm not asking

8 you to speculate as to what it was used for. 

9 My question to you is what, in your

10 experience, led you to believe that this was

11 something that the detective should have been

12 informed about?

13             OFFICER VOGEL:  Usually bleach is

14 used to clean up any type of blood.

15             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  Have you ever

16 seen that done before?

17             OFFICER VOGEL:  What blood cleaned

18 up with bleach?

19             MR. LeFANDE:  Yes.

20             OFFICER VOGEL:  I have never seen

21 it done before, but I have been on scenes

22 where somebody has used bleach to clean up
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1 blood.

2             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  Have you ever

3 been on a scene before where blood was used to

4 clean -- bleach was used to clean up blood on

5 a carpet?

6             OFFICER VOGEL:  No.

7             MR. LeFANDE:  No?

8             OFFICER VOGEL:  Not that I recall.

9             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  Are you

10 familiar with what bleach does to fabric?

11             OFFICER VOGEL:  It bleaches out a

12 fabric.

13             MR. LeFANDE:  So if this was a

14 dark colored carpet and bleach was applied

15 there, what do you think would have happened

16 to it?

17             OFFICER VOGEL:  It would be

18 bleached, it would be stained.

19             MR. LeFANDE:  There would be a

20 bleach stain, that is a light color -- lighter

21 color stain?

22             OFFICER VOGEL:  That's correct.
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1             MR. LeFANDE:  Did you see any such

2 lighter color stain anywhere on the carpet?

3             OFFICER VOGEL:  To my knowledge,

4 no.  I don't recall.

5             MR. LeFANDE:  And you said that

6 you did not smell bleach anywhere upstairs?

7             OFFICER VOGEL:  That's correct.

8             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  Did there

9 come a time that you came to a conclusion as

10 to whether bleach was used upstairs to clean

11 up any blood?

12             OFFICER VOGEL:  As far as them

13 cleaning the crime scene up, no, I did not

14 come to a conclusion.

15             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  Did you come

16 to any other -- find any other evidence or

17 indication that anyone had tried to clean up

18 a crime scene?

19             OFFICER VOGEL:  No.

20             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  No further

21 questions.

22             MS. SCHMIDT:  If I may redirect?
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  After the Board.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes, we

3 usually do that after the Board, if you can

4 wait.  Board questions?  Okay.  Mr. Brooks?

5             MEMBER BROOKS:  Yes.  Thank you,

6 Madam Chair.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Um-hum.

8             MEMBER BROOKS:  Officer Vogel, how

9 long have you served on the Metropolitan

10 Police Department?

11             OFFICER VOGEL:  11 years.

12             MEMBER BROOKS:  11 years.  And how

13 long have you been on the reimbursable detail

14 in the area of Twelve?

15             OFFICER VOGEL:  10 years.

16             MEMBER BROOKS:  10 years, okay. 

17 And do you know the owner?

18             OFFICER VOGEL:  Not personally,

19 no, but I know of him, yes.

20             MEMBER BROOKS:  Okay.  And on the

21 morning, I guess, of May 24th, did you have an

22 occasion to speak with him?
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1             OFFICER VOGEL:  Yes, I did.

2             MEMBER BROOKS:  And what did you

3 all talk about?

4             OFFICER VOGEL:  Are you talking

5 about prior to the incident?

6             MEMBER BROOKS:  Well, after the

7 incident.

8             OFFICER VOGEL:  There was a point

9 where he was, the owner, standing in the

10 middle of the main entrance and he had asked

11 me was he stabbed.  And from what I was able

12 to see, I told him yes.

13             MEMBER BROOKS:  Okay.  So he asked

14 you if the victim was stabbed?

15             OFFICER VOGEL:  Yes, the second

16 victim, yes.

17             MEMBER BROOKS:  The second victim. 

18 Okay.  And was that the extent of the

19 conversation?

20             OFFICER VOGEL:  Yes.

21             MEMBER BROOKS:  Okay.  Thank you,

22 Madam Chair.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Mr.

2 Alberti?

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Hi, Officer

4 Vogel.

5             OFFICER VOGEL:  How are you doing?

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Good afternoon

7 and thank you for your service.

8             OFFICER VOGEL:  Thank you.

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  I'm going

10 to go back to the beginning.  So you said the

11 first victim came out who appeared to have

12 been stabbed in the back, you said?

13             OFFICER VOGEL:  The small of his

14 back and the front around his abdomen area.

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  So did you

16 confirm that he had wounds?

17             OFFICER VOGEL:  At the time, no,

18 it was so much going on, you know, people

19 coming out the club.  I'm requesting the

20 board, because I had asked them did you get

21 stabbed and he then, you know, was

22 uncooperative.  And it wasn't -- I mean, I
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1 could only assume that he was stabbed with the

2 wounds.

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  He was

4 uncooperative.  What did he tell you?  What

5 did he say about it?

6             OFFICER VOGEL:  He said he was --

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  How he got blood

8 on him?

9             OFFICER VOGEL:  -- all right.  I

10 don't know.  That's the words he used.

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  He said I'm all

12 right and I don't know.  Okay.  

13             OFFICER VOGEL:  Right.

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So was he

15 detained at all by you?

16             OFFICER VOGEL:  I tried.  We tried

17 to get him some medical attention.  He was

18 refusing.  His friends were pretty much saying

19 he is okay, you know, we will take care of it

20 later.  And we were able to talk to him and

21 told him that, you know, you could bleed out. 

22 You need medical attention, so that's when he
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1 stayed and the board arrived, the fire

2 department.

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So he stayed and

4 then the ambulance, the EMS came.

5             OFFICER VOGEL:  Right.

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Is that correct?

7             OFFICER VOGEL:  Yes.

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Did you

9 stay with him until the EMS arrived?

10             OFFICER VOGEL:  Other officers

11 came and I directed the other officers to

12 standby with the victim and that's when

13 subsequently the other victim popped up inside

14 the club.

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Did you

16 ever get a look at his torso?

17             OFFICER VOGEL:  No, I did not. 

18 Just he never lifted his shirt up.  Like I

19 said, he was not complying at all.

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  So when

21 did you -- how did you become aware of a

22 second victim inside?
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1             OFFICER VOGEL:  He was pretty much

2 sitting on the --

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  How did you

4 become aware of that?  You were outside with

5 other officers with this first victim,

6 correct?

7             OFFICER VOGEL:  Correct.

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Why did -- did

9 you become aware of it before you went into

10 the club or why did you go in?  How did you

11 become aware of the second victim?

12             OFFICER VOGEL:  Usually --

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  And why did you

14 go into the club?

15             OFFICER VOGEL:  -- as the

16 reimbursable detail officer, you know, I'm

17 going to assume command of the crime scene and

18 I would direct officers to, you know, standby

19 that are outside and, you know, maintain, you

20 know, let's just say --

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I'm trying to

22 understand why you went inside.



Page 283

202-234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

1             OFFICER VOGEL:  I mean, he came

2 from inside the club, so I was going inside to

3 investigate what was going on.

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  So you --

5             OFFICER VOGEL:  And as I was going

6 inside --

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- went inside.

8             OFFICER VOGEL:  -- you know --

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  You went inside

10 to investigate what was going on?

11             OFFICER VOGEL:  That's correct.

12             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right. 

13 Before you stepped inside, did staff come and

14 talk to you?

15             OFFICER VOGEL:  No, not at that

16 time.  I don't believe there was enough time

17 in between from when he got stabbed to me

18 stepping inside to investigate what's going

19 on.

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well, how much

21 time did you spend outside with that first

22 victim?
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1             OFFICER VOGEL:  Less than, if I

2 would have to guesstimate, three or four

3 minutes.

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Oh, so you spent

5 three or four minutes outside with that first

6 victim?

7             OFFICER VOGEL:  Right.

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  And during that

9 time, neither the owner nor the staff came out

10 to speak to you?

11             OFFICER VOGEL:  No, that's

12 correct.

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  Thank

14 you.  So you came inside to investigate.

15             OFFICER VOGEL:  Yes.

16             MEMBER ALBERTI:  And you

17 discovered the second victim?

18             OFFICER VOGEL:  Yes.

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Where was the

20 second victim at that time, at that point?

21             OFFICER VOGEL:  From the door,

22 approximately maybe 10 feet from the door, 5
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1 to 10 feet sitting on a chair.

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Sitting on a

3 chair.

4             OFFICER VOGEL:  Yes.

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Do you know if he

6 was conscious?  I'm assuming it was a male. 

7 Is that correct?

8             OFFICER VOGEL:  Yes.

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  Do

10 you know if he was conscious?

11             OFFICER VOGEL:  He was unconscious

12 and unresponsive.

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Did you get a

14 good look at his wound?

15             OFFICER VOGEL:  He was bleeding

16 heavily from the left side of his face.  There

17 was somebody here holding a shirt to the side

18 of his face to keep him from, you know,

19 bleeding out.

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  

21             OFFICER VOGEL:  And at one time, I

22 believe somebody let go of the shirt or
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1 whatnot and it was a laceration to the left

2 side of his forehead.

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  How long of a

4 laceration?

5             OFFICER VOGEL:  I can't recall.

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  So did you

7 speak to the staff about this victim, the

8 owner or the staff about this victim?

9             OFFICER VOGEL:  Say again?

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Did you speak to

11 anyone -- did you speak to the staff or the

12 owner about this victim?

13             OFFICER VOGEL:  Not particularly,

14 no, because his party was there.  The people

15 that he came with were surrounding him to make

16 sure he was okay, so I'm trying to, you know,

17 sit back and monitor, you know, what's going

18 on with him.

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  At any time did

20 you try to ascertain what happened to him?

21             OFFICER VOGEL:  The other officers

22 arrived on the scene, so, I mean, I'm with the
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1 victim.  Officers are arriving on the scene

2 and my partner was there as well.  He may have

3 inquired of what happened.

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  

5             OFFICER VOGEL:  But I primarily --

6 in the beginning of the incident, I pretty

7 much stayed with the victim until medical

8 attention arrived and whatnot.

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  While you were

10 standing there, were the lights on?

11             OFFICER VOGEL:  Yes.

12             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Did you have a

13 flashlight with you?

14             OFFICER VOGEL:  I did, yes.

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Did you have

16 occasion to use it?

17             OFFICER VOGEL:  No.  Upstairs,

18 yes, but not when I was downstairs.

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Got to use it

20 upstairs?  Do you know if any of the other

21 officers with you had occasion to use one?

22             OFFICER VOGEL:  From what I can
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1 remember, yes.

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  They did?

3             OFFICER VOGEL:  Yes.  The other

4 officer that came upstairs with me --

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  No, downstairs. 

6 Downstairs while you were with that victim.

7             OFFICER VOGEL:  No.

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Officer, would it

9 surprise you that I saw a video earlier of the

10 officers tending to, I don't know if it was

11 you, a victim downstairs and someone was

12 shining a flashlight on the victim?

13             OFFICER VOGEL:  That -- I mean, if

14 they did, I don't recall.

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  

16             OFFICER VOGEL:  I mean, it is a

17 nightclub.  You know, they -- I do remember

18 them having the lights on, but using a

19 flashlight to get a better light picture, it

20 would make sense.

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Okay. 

22 Let's go back to you talked about the
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1 screening.  You said it was so-so.

2             OFFICER VOGEL:  I worked many

3 nightclubs.  And, you know, they usually are

4 pretty organized the nightclubs and Twelve is

5 pretty much, you know, a brief pat-down,

6 something I don't think is thorough enough.

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  What is lacking

8 in their pat-down?

9             OFFICER VOGEL:  They just to me

10 seemed like they were, you know, patting them

11 down real quick, so they can go in and, you

12 know, let them inside the club.

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  

14             OFFICER VOGEL:  Versus, you know,

15 if they, you know, stood them one-by-one and

16 then, you know, patted them down from top to

17 bottom, left to right.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Were they

19 using a wand?

20             OFFICER VOGEL:  Yes.

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Was everyone that

22 you saw wanded?
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1             OFFICER VOGEL:  From what I saw in

2 the beginning, yes, but after that, you know,

3 it's just routine.  You know, I see they have

4 a wand.  I'm not going to, you know, stand

5 there and make sure every person gets wanted,

6 because that's their responsibility.  I'm

7 there to make sure that nothing happens in

8 case if a fight breaks out.

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  And my question

10 was was everyone wanded?

11             OFFICER VOGEL:  From what I

12 observed in the first time, initial time, yes.

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  And you said

14 initial time, did it at some point stop?

15             OFFICER VOGEL:  From what I -- no,

16 because when, like I said, they are coming in,

17 you know, I see what is going on.  They have

18 the wand.  They are patting them down.  So

19 from -- I'm assuming that they are doing the

20 job.

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Oh, so at some

22 point you don't observe it any more and you --
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1             OFFICER VOGEL:  Right.

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- walk away?

3             OFFICER VOGEL:  Right.

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  So

5 okay, I gotcha.  I understand.  Let's talk

6 about the dance floor.

7             OFFICER VOGEL:  Um-hum.

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  You said the

9 dance floor is carpeted?

10             OFFICER VOGEL:  Some of it is

11 carpeted.  I can't remember exactly what the

12 dance floor is made out of, but there is

13 portions upstairs where, I believe, it is

14 carpeted.

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  How much of it? 

16 Do you have any -- can you guess what portion

17 of it is carpeted?

18             OFFICER VOGEL:  I don't want to

19 guess wrong.  I mean, there is portions of it

20 that is carpeted and portions that are not.

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Portions that

22 aren't carpeted?
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1             OFFICER VOGEL:  That's correct.

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So do you

3 remember if the stairs are carpeted?

4             OFFICER VOGEL:  I believe.  I

5 can't remember.  I'm almost positive they are.

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  They are?

7             OFFICER VOGEL:  I'm almost

8 positive, yes.

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  When 

10 you get to the top landing, is it carpeted up

11 there?

12             OFFICER VOGEL:  I couldn't

13 remember.

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Great.  All

15 right.  That's fine, that's fine.  It's an

16 honest answer.  I have no further questions. 

17 Thank you.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Short?

19             MEMBER SHORT:  Yes.  Good

20 afternoon, Officer Vogel.

21             OFFICER VOGEL:  Good afternoon.

22             MEMBER SHORT:  Officer Vogel, when
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1 the crowd came out before you observed the

2 person who had been assaulted, how many people

3 came out with him?

4             OFFICER VOGEL:  Can you repeat the

5 question again?

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Your

7 microphone.

8             MEMBER BROOKS:  When you first

9 observed someone who had been assaulted, how

10 many people came out of the club with him?

11             OFFICER VOGEL:  If I had to guess,

12 maybe less than five.

13             MEMBER BROOKS:  And they stayed

14 with him until the EMS units got there?

15             OFFICER VOGEL:  There was, I

16 believe, I want to say there was two that

17 stayed.  Are you talking about the first

18 victim?

19             MEMBER BROOKS:  Yes.

20             OFFICER VOGEL:  I think there was

21 two of them, because they began to walk away,

22 so I think there was two of them.
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1             MEMBER BROOKS:  Okay.  And then,

2 Mr. Alberti or Member Alberti just said we

3 observed a tape.

4             OFFICER VOGEL:  Correct.

5             MEMBER BROOKS:  And basically,

6 what I wanted to know, I saw three officers on

7 the videotape attending to or giving attention

8 to the person -- the second victim.  And then

9 I also noticed there were people coming and

10 going while that was taking place.  Was there

11 any security present at that time, that you

12 know of?

13             OFFICER VOGEL:  There was a female

14 at the door and there was another male who was

15 not in a security uniform directing people to

16 go outside as well.  And I don't know where

17 the rest of the staff was.  Maybe they were

18 upstairs.  I couldn't tell you.  I can only

19 tell you from what I saw downstairs.

20             MEMBER BROOKS:  Did there come a

21 time that someone ran out of the club and was

22 identified by one of the other officers that
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1 a chase pursued?

2             OFFICER VOGEL:  That would have

3 been from Sergeant Pope.  I was totally

4 unaware of the pursuit until the end of the

5 night, towards when we were wrapping up the

6 crime scene, so that's -- no, I wasn't aware

7 of it until after.

8             MEMBER BROOKS:  And you worked

9 there for 10 years?

10             OFFICER VOGEL:  Various clubs

11 throughout the District, yes.

12             MEMBER BROOKS:  Okay.  Well, let

13 me ask you this, do you know a lot of the

14 patrons who attend these clubs?

15             OFFICER VOGEL:  Personally?

16             MEMBER BROOKS:  No, but I mean, do

17 you just see familiar faces?

18             OFFICER VOGEL:  One or two from my

19 beat, yes.

20             MEMBER BROOKS:  Okay.  And they

21 are at this club or other clubs?

22             OFFICER VOGEL:  Various clubs
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1 throughout the city.

2             MEMBER BROOKS:  Okay.  I have no

3 further questions.  Thank you.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay. 

5 Others?  Mr. Rodriguez?

6             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Yes.  Mr.

7 Vogel, would you be able to know if there was

8 another exit to the club?

9             OFFICER VOGEL:  I'm sure there

10 are, but I have never seen it myself.

11             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  So would

12 reimbursable detail know all of the exits?

13             OFFICER VOGEL:  I only know from

14 that front door.

15             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Only the front

16 door?

17             OFFICER VOGEL:  Yes.

18             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Okay.  Okay. 

19 Thank you.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr.

21 Silverstein?

22             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Thank you for
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1 your service, Officer.

2             OFFICER VOGEL:  Thank you.

3             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Walk me

4 through what happened here from -- based on

5 your experience as a police officer, what did

6 the licensee do right and what could they have

7 done better or did they do wrong in following

8 what occurred?

9             OFFICER VOGEL:  He could have had

10 better trained staff in dealing with the

11 crowd, the situation.  There's only, you know,

12 a small number of us there giving directions. 

13 Like I said, maybe they could be better

14 trained, their staff, as far as their security

15 goes.

16             I think the owner was a little

17 shocked at seeing the second victim on the

18 couch.  So just are you talking about as far

19 as for the precautions?  Is that what you are

20 asking?

21             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Were they

22 cooperative with you?
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1             OFFICER VOGEL:  To me, they were,

2 yes.

3             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  In what way? 

4 What -- how did they reach out?  What did they

5 do that was positive?

6             OFFICER VOGEL:  The female

7 security that was at the door, I told her

8 everybody goes out.  She tried -- I could see

9 in th corner of my eye and I could hear her

10 telling patrons to go outside the club.  You

11 know, she tried her best, but, you know, it

12 could have been better.

13             There was another guy and I told

14 him, you know, we're shutting it down.  Turn

15 the lights on.  Shut the music off.  I can't

16 tell you -- I couldn't give you an approximate

17 time on how long it would take to shut the

18 music off and turn the lights on.  To me, it

19 was in a timely manner.  Downstairs anyway. 

20 They still had the, I believe, band members

21 upstairs, but it wasn't too long until, I

22 would think, that the music was shut down.
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1             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Did anybody

2 tell you -- was there any way that you could

3 establish where the crime scene was?  What was

4 the situation with either was there one, was

5 it preserved?

6             OFFICER VOGEL:  It wasn't until --

7             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Any

8 indication -- is there any evidence, in fact,

9 that there was a tampering with the crime

10 scene?

11             OFFICER VOGEL:  It wasn't until

12 after -- towards the end of the night that I

13 learned from the detective, from my partner

14 that it happened upstairs.  And at that time,

15 as we directed the patrons of the club to exit

16 the club, they were still upstairs, I guess,

17 doing their normal routines or whatnot.  And

18 when I found out that the crime happened

19 upstairs, that's when I went upstairs and told

20 everybody to stop what they were doing and go

21 downstairs.

22             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  You found the
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1 scene was already gone?

2             OFFICER VOGEL:  I didn't --

3             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Or was there

4 one?  What -- beyond speculation, is there any

5 hard facts we have here?

6             OFFICER VOGEL:  As far as the

7 crime scene happening upstairs, I didn't see

8 any.

9             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  So either

10 there was no crime scene that somehow there

11 was no blood there or --

12             OFFICER VOGEL:  I didn't --

13             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  -- it had

14 been cleaned off.

15             OFFICER VOGEL:  -- see any blood. 

16 I didn't see any blood.  I didn't smell any

17 bleach.  I didn't see any blood.  Nobody

18 directed me to a crime scene when I was up

19 there.

20             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Okay.  

21             OFFICER VOGEL:  So --

22             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Thank you. 
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1 Thank you for your service.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Jones?

3             MEMBER JONES:  Thank you, Madam

4 Chair.  Just for clarification, how do you

5 know that the first victim that you

6 encountered was stabbed in the establishment?

7             OFFICER VOGEL:  Because he came

8 from inside the club.  He came --

9             MEMBER JONES:  He had walked

10 outside?

11             OFFICER VOGEL:  Through the front

12 doors that everybody goes through.

13             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  So you had

14 visual on this individual from the moment that

15 he left out the front door and you saw that he

16 had been stabbed at the time that he left out

17 the front door?

18             OFFICER VOGEL:  Yes.

19             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Thank you.

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Another quick

21 question?

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Mr.
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1 Alberti?

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Officer Vogel, we

3 haven't touched on this.  Why did you go

4 upstairs?

5             OFFICER VOGEL:  Say again?

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Why did you go

7 upstairs?

8             OFFICER VOGEL:  Why did I go

9 upstairs?

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes.

11             OFFICER VOGEL:  Because after I

12 found out the crime scene happened upstairs

13 from my partner and the detective, that's when

14 I went upstairs.

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Who told you?

16             OFFICER VOGEL:  Detective Batko

17 and my partner, Officer Smith.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Oh, they told

19 you?

20             OFFICER VOGEL:  Yes.

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  So you

22 didn't know that until they arrived and told
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1 you?

2             OFFICER VOGEL:  Well, when I was

3 with the second victim, I stayed with the

4 second victim and I guess my partner and the

5 detective went to the back room to view the

6 tape and after the victim was transported to

7 the hospital and the majority of the patrons

8 were exited from the club, that's when I went,

9 you know, looking for my partner.

10             You know, I asked around.  As a

11 matter of fact, I asked a couple staff members

12 if they seen my partner and they directed me

13 to the back, that's when I went to the back

14 and my partner said that, you know, it

15 happened upstairs and that's when I went

16 upstairs.

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  So when

18 you did that, was the club closed down and

19 everybody out by then?

20             OFFICER VOGEL:  The majority of

21 the people were out.  The only people that

22 were in there were staff members and some of
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1 the band people, band members.

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  So there

3 was no patrons upstairs when you went

4 upstairs?

5             OFFICER VOGEL:  No.

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Great. 

7 Thank you.

8             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  I have one last

9 question.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Mr.

11 Rodriguez?

12             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Mr. Vogel, when

13 Chief Short asked you --

14             OFFICER VOGEL:  Say again?

15             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  When Mr. Short

16 asked you if you knew a lot of these people,

17 you said on and off you had seen them. 

18 Specifically, I'm going to ask you did you

19 know either the victim or the suspect?

20             OFFICER VOGEL:  I didn't know

21 either one.

22             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  You have not
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1 seen them before in the club?

2             OFFICER VOGEL:  No.

3             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Okay. 

4 Secondly, you did say when I asked you that

5 you weren't sure if there was a rear exit or

6 not.

7             OFFICER VOGEL:  That's correct.

8             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  All right. 

9 Okay.  So some people were stabbed here.  You

10 indicated that the pat-downs were rather

11 anemic.

12             MR. LeFANDE:  Objection.

13             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  That's not the

14 word you used, but --

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I'm sorry,

16 what?

17             MR. LeFANDE:  My objection is that

18 he is arguing a -- he is assuming a fact that

19 is not in evidence.  We have no evidence that

20 anyone was stabbed.  In fact, the evidence

21 contradicts that assumption.

22             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  I'm just going
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1 on what he testified, counsel.

2             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  Yes, but

3 you're making -- there -- no one has

4 established anyone has been stabbed.

5             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Well, I can

6 only go by what he testified.  That's all I

7 can go by.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  You

9 can ask him.

10             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  So people were

11 stabbed, so one would assume that there were

12 some metal objects that got into the club.

13             OFFICER VOGEL:  That's correct.

14             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Would you say

15 that the pat-downs may have some -- the lack

16 of uniformity, I'm going to say, with the pat-

17 downs may have had something to do with that?

18             OFFICER VOGEL:  It's a

19 possibility.

20             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Okay.  No more

21 questions.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Others?  I
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1 just want to follow-up on that.  Does wanding,

2 to the best of your knowledge, would that

3 capture all knives and metal objects or no?

4             OFFICER VOGEL:  Yes and no.  It

5 depends on where you put the knife.  You can

6 have them -- you can conceal a knife in your

7 shoe.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

9             OFFICER VOGEL:  I know you can

10 conceal it in, you know, your private area

11 where your belt is at and when they wand you

12 with the wand, it will still keep going off

13 and you show a belt and you say, you know,

14 it's the buckle on my belt and they, you know,

15 keep moving.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Do you

17 know if the patrons were required to take off

18 their shoes?

19             OFFICER VOGEL:  No.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No, you don't

21 know or no, they weren't?

22             OFFICER VOGEL:  I have never seen
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1 them, at this particular club, take their

2 shoes off.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  How

4 many reimbursable detail were on duty that

5 night?

6             OFFICER VOGEL:  Just two.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Just two.

8             OFFICER VOGEL:  Yes.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Did you see

10 the suspect outside the club?

11             OFFICER VOGEL:  No, I did not.  I

12 never got a suspect lookout.  I wasn't out.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Did

14 you have an issue with crowd control?

15             OFFICER VOGEL:  When you are

16 dealing with a club, you are always going to

17 have issues with crowd control and plus

18 alcohol.  So that's something that you have

19 to, you know, adjust to.  You know, they have

20 been drinking.  They don't want to leave,

21 because, you know, it's not time.  It's not

22 the regular time for them to leave, so, you
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1 know, they were a little, you know,

2 uncooperative, but they -- at the end they did

3 cooperate and no problems.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  The crowd?

5             OFFICER VOGEL:  Yes.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Or the

7 establishment?  The crowd?

8             OFFICER VOGEL:  The crowd, yes.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So when you

10 went inside the club, did your partner stay

11 outside to deal with the crowds or did you

12 both go inside?

13             OFFICER VOGEL:  I don't know

14 whether we were not.  I mean, you have so many

15 moving parts.  You have -- you know, there is

16 just so many moving parts.  I can only, you

17 know, once we -- once I tended to the victim,

18 that's where I stayed at.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Do you

20 know how many officers came to help?

21             OFFICER VOGEL:  There was more

22 than us.  There was two detail to the club,
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1 Sergeant Pope for a fact.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

3             OFFICER VOGEL:  And other

4 officers, the H Street Detail assisted.  That

5 was one, two, four off the top of my head on

6 the inside, detectives, crime scene.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And you were

8 in charge though of all the officers?

9             OFFICER VOGEL:  Pretty much from,

10 you know, once they arrived on the scene, I'll

11 direct them or what I need.  You know, I need

12 people out.  I need you to stand right here

13 and make sure, you know, nothing happens to

14 this crime scene or whatnot.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

16             OFFICER VOGEL:  You know, I'm

17 pretty much directing other people what I need

18 them to do until, you know, I have everything

19 squared away.  And once I had everything under

20 control and squared away, that's when I would

21 go to these different offices and gather

22 information as far as if where the victims
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1 were at, the extent of their wounds, who

2 transported, what number, you know, who -- you

3 know, just various police-related duties.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Did anyone

5 call you from the establishment to tell you

6 there was a problem in there or did you just

7 respond when you saw people running out?

8             OFFICER VOGEL:  Responded when we

9 saw people run out.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Who is

11 responsible for coordinating a crime scene? 

12 Is it the police or the establishment?

13             OFFICER VOGEL:  We are.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You are. 

15 Okay.  So did you direct anyone -- you were

16 tending the victim.  Did you direct anyone to

17 look and see where the crime scene was?

18             OFFICER VOGEL:  At the time I was

19 with the victim, I had no knowledge of where

20 the crime scene was, so I couldn't direct

21 anybody to where the crime scene was.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Pretty much
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1 any time we have an issue with the club and it

2 needs to be shut down by the -- you know, I'll

3 request for, you know, additional units.  They

4 will come and, you know, they will ask me or

5 any other officer, you know, where do you need

6 me at?  What do you need me to do?  And we

7 will just, you know, direct them that way and

8 meet everybody at the club.

9             You know, block the street off. 

10 Be in there, put some tape up, you know,

11 things of that nature.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Now,

13 you said I think in response to Mr.

14 Silverstein's questions that you thought the

15 training should be better.  Can you elaborate

16 on that?

17             OFFICER VOGEL:  As far as dealing

18 with crowds and stuff, I think, you know,

19 staff could be better trained to deal with the

20 crowd control.  And when we direct them, you

21 know, to help disperse the crowd, they should

22 have did a better job than that.  They should
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1 have been more downstairs to help escort the

2 crowd outside.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So to your

4 knowledge, they had a lot of security.  Well,

5 I don't know of a lot is the right word.  They

6 had security upstairs that you thought should

7 have been helping downstairs instead?

8             OFFICER VOGEL:  I mean, if you

9 think about it at the same time, you do need

10 security upstairs to push the crowd from

11 upstairs and the security downstairs to push

12 them outside while, you know, we deal with the

13 crime scene.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Do you think

15 they should be better trained with respect to

16 the wanding and the pat-downs?

17             OFFICER VOGEL:  Yes.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What's your

19 opinion with respect to how they dealt with

20 the victims?

21             OFFICER VOGEL:  See, I don't know

22 if they are trained in First-Aid or whatnot,
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1 so from the video, I seen one of the security

2 -- one of the bouncers carry the victim

3 downstairs.  And from there, you know, it was

4 pretty much when I got to him, you know, it

5 was his friends pretty much keeping -- there

6 was his friends keeping pressure on his head.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So how

8 many times have you done reimbursable detail

9 at this establishment?

10             OFFICER VOGEL:  I haven't counted. 

11 I know more than 10.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Have

13 you been doing reimbursable detail for how

14 many years, since it has been in existence?

15             OFFICER VOGEL:  10 years.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  10 years,

17 okay.

18             OFFICER VOGEL:  Out of my 11.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Do you have

20 an opinion whether this is a dangerous club?

21             OFFICER VOGEL:  The type of

22 cliental that comes to the club, it can -- we
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1 -- it is expected to get out of control at

2 times, but, you know, that's with any club. 

3 It depends on the cliental that is coming to

4 the club.

5             You can have a group of African-

6 American crowd and a Latino crowd and it's not

7 going to mix.  So it all depends on, you know,

8 the cliental of the club.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  But this club

10 attracts a cliental that is different from

11 other clubs?

12             OFFICER VOGEL:  Well, the urban

13 crowd, the go-go, you know, which is known for

14 a lot of incidents and violence and whatnot.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Do you have

16 an opinion whether this opinion presents a

17 danger to the public?

18             OFFICER VOGEL:  To me, in my

19 opinion, I don't feel as though -- this is how 

20 I view it, you know, he can't be responsible

21 for another man's actions.  What he can do is

22 he can take his preventive measures to keep it
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1 from happening again.  You know, better

2 trained staff, increasing the number of

3 officers detailed to the club, a stand-up

4 metal detector, you know, would probably work

5 out as well.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So is it your

7 opinion if those were instituted, that would

8 prevent things from getting out of control?

9             OFFICER VOGEL:  It can.  You know,

10 but like I said, once you get inside, I mean,

11 having a police presence and, you know, pat-

12 down making sure that there is no weapons at

13 the front door, let's the patrons know that,

14 you know, there is police security there.

15             But once you get inside and you

16 start drinking, all that goes out the window. 

17 They will forget that you were working there

18 at all and that goes with any club.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So

20 this is my last question, I think, because I'm

21 trying to really follow you.  You say then the

22 people get in, they start drinking or whatever
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1 and that goes with any club.

2             So are you saying that this club

3 wouldn't be more dangerous than other clubs if

4 it did all of the things that you enumerated?

5             OFFICER VOGEL:  I mean, it's just

6 expected to come from a club.  I mean, certain

7 -- you know, fights and whatnot, to me, it's

8 expected to come from a club because of the

9 cliental that's there.  I mean, there is

10 nights that I have worked there and everything

11 was fine, there was no problem, no issues. 

12 You know, I can go, you know, three or four

13 times and there's no problems, and then, you

14 know, just one incident and, you know, I

15 happen to be working there.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So this --

17 but are you saying this establishment attracts

18 a rough crowd?

19             OFFICER VOGEL:  Yes, it does.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Okay. 

21 Thank you very much.  Mr. Short?

22             MEMBER SHORT:  Yes.  And again,
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1 thank you, Officer.  The wounds that you

2 observed on the Victim No. 1 who walked out of

3 the club to you, did they cut through -- was

4 he wearing a T-shirt, a jacket or what kind of

5 garment?

6             OFFICER VOGEL:  He was wearing a

7 white T-shirt.  He did not lift his shirt up,

8 so I did not see the stab wounds.  It wasn't

9 until he was transported to the hospital that

10 I learned that I learned that he had maybe

11 three or four stab wounds to his lower body.

12             MEMBER SHORT:  Was there a lot of

13 blood?

14             OFFICER VOGEL:  From what I saw,

15 yes.

16             MEMBER SHORT:  Okay.  And on

17 Victim No. 2 who was -- we all observed on the

18 chair or sofa on the first floor, who had a

19 gash on the side of his head and unresponsive,

20 have you had any EMS training or any First

21 Aid?

22             OFFICER VOGEL:  Just First
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1 Response Training.  I mean, you know, apply

2 the pressure and whatnot.

3             MEMBER SHORT:  I didn't hear the

4 answer.

5             OFFICER VOGEL:  As far as First

6 Aid?

7             MEMBER SHORT:  Yes.

8             OFFICER VOGEL:  Yes.

9             MEMBER SHORT:  Okay.  Do you think

10 it would have been better if you would have

11 laid him out on the floor, so he could breathe

12 a little bit better?

13             OFFICER VOGEL:  I felt as though

14 he was fine where he was at.  He wasn't going

15 to be stepped on or trampled on as if he was

16 on the floor, so we were able to deal with it

17 that way.

18             MEMBER SHORT:  I understand. 

19 Because there was a big crowd around him a

20 lot, so he would have been really unsafe on

21 the floor.

22             OFFICER VOGEL:  Right.



Page 320

202-234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

1             MEMBER SHORT:  In other words,

2 crowd control was not what it should have

3 been?

4             OFFICER VOGEL:  I mean, you're

5 dealing with a crowd.  I mean, it's expected. 

6 I mean, it can be this club or another club,

7 you know, patrons are going to, you know, come

8 out the way they are.  But we just need the

9 support of the club members and have them

10 properly trained as far as crowd control in a

11 incident like this would probably help.

12             MEMBER SHORT:  Okay.  And lastly,

13 the exit doors, you say you are not familiar

14 with the -- if there are even any exits in the

15 rear, which we know there probably are,

16 because the law requires that.  But there is

17 no one to monitor the back legally, correct?

18             OFFICER VOGEL:  Correct.

19             MEMBER SHORT:  All right.  Thank

20 you. That's all I have.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Alberti?

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Officer Vogel,
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1 real quick.  You stated earlier in your

2 testimony that you saw video where the victim

3 was being carried down the stairs.  Is that --

4             OFFICER VOGEL:  Yeah, I seen --

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- correct?

6             OFFICER VOGEL:  -- bits and pieces

7 of it.

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  And I

9 think in your testimony you identified the

10 person carrying the victim, this would have

11 been the second victim, is that correct?

12             OFFICER VOGEL:  Yes.

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  You

14 identified the person carrying him as a staff

15 person.  Is that correct?

16             OFFICER VOGEL:  Yes.

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  A security

18 person?

19             OFFICER VOGEL:  Yes.

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  How

21 do you know that?  How did you identify it as

22 a security person?
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1             OFFICER VOGEL:  He was wearing a

2 shirt that had the logo on it.  It was XII on

3 it.

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Were you

5 familiar with this person?

6             OFFICER VOGEL:  I've seen him

7 before, but as far as holding a conversation,

8 no.

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  So you

10 have seen him at the club.  Is that where you

11 have seen him?

12             OFFICER VOGEL:  Yes.

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  And do you

14 see him in his role as a security person on

15 previous occasions?

16             OFFICER VOGEL:  Just when we come

17 in to check in.  Like I said we don't go

18 inside.  I don't go inside or hang out at the

19 club.  So, you know, either -- when we first

20 initially get there, it will either be my

21 partner that checks in or I check in and then,

22 you know, make sure everything is good with
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1 the owner and let him know we are here and,

2 you know, we pretty much stay outside.

3             You know, occasionally, I will see

4 him walking through or pop his head outside.

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Okay.  So

6 you have identified him on previous occasions

7 as being a security person and then he was

8 wearing a security uniform inside the club?

9             OFFICER VOGEL:  That's right.

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  And then he was

11 wearing a security uniform inside the club?

12             OFFICER VOGEL:  That's correct.

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  On the video that

14 you saw?

15             OFFICER VOGEL:  Yes.

16             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  Thank

17 you.  No further questions.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay. 

19 Others?  Mr. Brooks?

20             MEMBER BROOKS:  Yes, just one more

21 question, Madam Chair.

22             Officer Vogel, how many RDOs were
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1 assigned that night?

2             OFFICER VOGEL:  Two.

3             MEMBER BROOKS:  Is that the normal

4 number?

5             OFFICER VOGEL:  Yes.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank

7 you, Madam Chair.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I just want

9 to follow-up on that question.  Normal for

10 what?  What does that mean, normal number?

11             OFFICER VOGEL:  What do you mean?

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well, does

13 that mean that his establishment asked for

14 two, so that's the normal number or is two the

15 normal number that goes to all establishments?

16             OFFICER VOGEL:  It all depends on,

17 you know, the history of the nightclub.  I

18 mean, there is clubs that have three officers,

19 some have four, other clubs at one time had 10

20 officers working.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So it

22 was normal for this establishment to have two?
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1             OFFICER VOGEL:  As long as I have

2 been there, yes, there has only been two of us

3 there.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank

5 you.  Mr. Rodriguez?

6             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Yes.  Officer

7 Vogel, would you say that with respect to the

8 size of the club and all that and your

9 experience with security on that, that it was

10 over-capacity?

11             OFFICER VOGEL:  No.  The -- well,

12 like I said, we were there -- we got there at

13 12:00.  I can only tell you from what I saw

14 after 12:00 p.m., it didn't seem over-

15 capacitated.

16             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Okay.  Thank

17 you.

18             OFFICER VOGEL:  But when you get

19 upstairs, you know, it is bigger when you get

20 upstairs.  So when you are looking at it from

21 the outside looking in, you will think it's a

22 small club.  But when you go upstairs, it's a
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1 whole open room.

2             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  The reason I

3 ask is because on the film, the video, I saw

4 throngs of people flooding the front there and

5 there are times when maybe you didn't need

6 that many people around when you were bringing

7 in the medics.  And I kept seeing throngs of

8 people.  Was there control up there?

9             OFFICER VOGEL:  I can't answer

10 that, because I wasn't up there, so I couldn't

11 say.  I can only tell you from what I saw

12 downstairs.

13             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  You indicated

14 that there was a sergeant up there or did I

15 mishear you?

16             OFFICER VOGEL:  Sergeant Pope.

17             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Right.  He was

18 up there, right?  No?

19             OFFICER VOGEL:  I don't know where

20 he was at.

21             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Okay.  Was

22 somebody upstairs controlling the crowd flow
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1 coming down?

2             OFFICER VOGEL:  I don't know who

3 was upstairs.  I can't tell you that.

4             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Okay.  Thank

5 you.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay. 

7 Questions on Board questions and redirect?

8             MS. SCHMIDT:  Just very quickly.

9               REDIRECT EXAMINATION

10             MS. SCHMIDT:  So you said that

11 both victims had a lot of blood?

12             OFFICER VOGEL:  Yes.

13             MS. SCHMIDT:  Did you see any

14 blood in the -- on the second floor at all?

15             OFFICER VOGEL:  No.

16             MS. SCHMIDT:  You didn't see any

17 one the carpet at all?

18             OFFICER VOGEL:  No.

19             MS. SCHMIDT:  And you didn't see

20 any on the floor.  Okay.  Okay.  And who took

21 them downstairs -- who took you upstairs?

22             OFFICER VOGEL:  Nobody took me
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1 upstairs.  I went up there on my own after I

2 found out --

3             MS. SCHMIDT:  So the club never

4 came up -- no one from the club came to take

5 you upstairs, correct?

6             OFFICER VOGEL:  No.

7             MS. SCHMIDT:  No further

8 questions.

9             MR. LeFANDE:  No questions.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank

11 you very much.

12             MR. LeFANDE:  Can we have a five

13 minute recess before the next witness?

14             MS. SCHMIDT:  I need five, too.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

16             MR. LeFANDE:  Yes, okay, so there

17 you have it.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Does that mean

19 10?  Is that five plus five or just five?

20             (Whereupon, the above-entitled

21 matter went off the record at 3:29 p.m. and

22 resumed at 3:42 p.m.)
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  We are

2 back on the record.  Ms. Schmidt, do you have

3 a third witness?

4             MS. SCHMIDT:  Yes, I do.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

6             MS. SCHMIDT:  The Government calls

7 Investigator Erin Mathieson.

8 Whereupon,

9            INVESTIGATOR ERIN MATHIESON

10 was called as a witness by Counsel for the

11 Government, and having been first duly sworn,

12 assumed the witness stand and was examined and

13 testified as follows:

14             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Yes, I

15 do.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank

17 you.

18                DIRECT EXAMINATION

19             MS. SCHMIDT:  Good afternoon,

20 Investigator Mathieson.  Can you, please,

21 state your name for the record?

22             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Sure. 
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1 Erin Mathieson.  First name Erin, E-R-I-N,

2 last name Mathieson, M-A-T-H-I-E-S-O-N.

3             MS. SCHMIDT:  Okay.  And by whom

4 are you employed?

5             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  The

6 Alcoholic Beverage Regulation Administration.

7             MS. SCHMIDT:  And what do you do

8 for them?

9             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  I am an

10 Investigator.

11             MS. SCHMIDT:  And how long have

12 you been an investigator?

13             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Just over

14 six years.

15             MS. SCHMIDT:  And were you

16 assigned to investigate an incident that

17 happened at Twelve Restaurant & Lounge at 1123

18 H Street, N.E., in Washington, D.C., that

19 occurred on early morning Saturday, May 24,

20 2014?

21             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Yes, I

22 was.
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1             MS. SCHMIDT:  And how did you

2 start your investigation of that?

3             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Well,

4 initially, we began contact with MPD to obtain

5 a copy of the police report for the incident,

6 spoke to several people at MPD and then spoke

7 with the owner for the establishment.

8             MS. SCHMIDT:  Okay.  And since we

9 have heard the live testimony of Officer Vogel

10 and Officer Pope, let's go to Officer --

11 Investigator -- why don't we talk -- why don't

12 we go to your investigation with the owner,

13 Mr. Gibson.

14             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Okay.  

15             MS. SCHMIDT:  Could you tell us

16 about your -- what you did to investigate this

17 incident regarding Mr. Gibson?

18             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Well,

19 initially, I made contact with Mr. Gibson on

20 Saturday, May 24, 2014, as the establishment

21 was closed, I needed to speak to him in

22 regards to the incident itself, getting inside
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1 to take pictures, getting video, incident

2 report, who was working, security members, all

3 of those sorts of things.

4             MS. SCHMIDT:  At about what time

5 did you make that first phone call, do you

6 recall?

7             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  I believe

8 the first phone call was around 8:00 p.m.

9 Saturday.  Maybe slightly after 8:00 p.m.

10 Saturday.

11             MS. SCHMIDT:  And did you speak to

12 him, at that time?

13             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  No, I

14 left a voicemail.

15             MS. SCHMIDT:  And did he get back

16 to you?

17             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  No.  I

18 called again at approximately 10:00 p.m.

19 attempting to reach him the second time.

20             MS. SCHMIDT:  And what did he say

21 when you called the second time?

22             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON: 
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1 Initially, I believe he asked if he could call

2 me back tomorrow, meaning I guess Sunday, the

3 following day.  I advised, you know,

4 obviously, it was an important matter.  I had

5 some information I needed and time was kind of

6 of the essence.

7             He then stated that he would call

8 me back when he finished.  He said he was out

9 to dinner and he would call me back when he

10 finished.

11             MS. SCHMIDT:  And did he call you

12 back after dinner?

13             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Yes, at

14 approximately, I guess 11:22 p.m.

15             MS. SCHMIDT:  And what did he say,

16 at that time, about the incident?

17             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  I did ask

18 how many security personnel were working for

19 the night of the incident and he advised that

20 there were eight personnel.  In reference to

21 the incident itself, he stated that he was on

22 the first floor when he witnessed some people
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1 involved in a fight coming down the stairs.

2             He said he saw security carrying a

3 victim down the stairs and they -- he watched

4 as they sat him down in a chair.  He further

5 stated that MPD came inside.  He began to like

6 push the friends of the victim away and from

7 that area -- from then on MPD kind of, I

8 guess, took control of the situation on the

9 first floor.

10             MS. SCHMIDT:  And did you ask him

11 anything about the occupancy of the club?

12             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Yes, I

13 did ask.  Later, I believe, in the interview

14 I asked what the occupancy was.  I advised him

15 that MPD had actually said that the

16 establishment appeared to be over-crowded and

17 I then asked him what his occupancy was on the

18 night of the incident.

19             MS. SCHMIDT:  Did he ever say

20 exactly how the -- what happened to the

21 victims at all or did he ever give you an

22 indication what happened to them?
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1             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  No, I

2 don't believe so.

3             MS. SCHMIDT:  And so what

4 procedures were used that night to clear the

5 crowds and everything?  What did he say, yes.

6             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  In

7 reference to that -- well, I advised him that,

8 you know, MPD had stated that the

9 establishment appeared to be over-crowded.  He

10 stated his occupancy was at 33 and then there

11 was -- excuse me, that the detail was outside

12 and the detail he said was there to help with

13 things like that, meaning crowd control.

14             I advised him that MPD told me

15 that they had a difficult -- the paramedics

16 had a difficult time getting in and out and

17 again, he said that that's why they have the

18 detail.  MPD was there.  MPD was on the scene. 

19 Like, you know, they were essentially there

20 for that reason.

21             He did further state that at some

22 point MPD asked his security personnel to step
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1 outside the establishment and to help clear

2 the sidewalk, which he said was not part of

3 their -- his security's duties and implied

4 that it was MPD's job to, you know, control

5 the crowd or deal with the sidewalk area.

6             MS. SCHMIDT:  And okay, did you

7 say -- did you ask him anything about the area

8 where the stabbings took place?

9             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Yes.  I

10 believe I asked him where the initial incident

11 did take place and he stated it was on the

12 dance floor area of the second level.

13             MS. SCHMIDT:  Did you ask him

14 about any procedures he used to preserve that

15 area of if he did preserve the area for MPD?

16             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Yes.  I

17 did ask that and he advised me that they tried

18 to secure the area, but then added that staff

19 was focused on getting people out and -- out

20 of the second floor and off the second floor

21 as MPD had instructed them to do, so they were

22 focused on clearing the establishment, so they
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1 didn't -- I guess there was difficulty in

2 securing the area.

3             MS. SCHMIDT:  And you asked him if

4 he had cleaned the area at all?

5             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Yes.

6             MS. SCHMIDT:  And what did he say?

7             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  He stated

8 they did not clean the area.  They did not

9 empty the trash.  And he further said that MPD

10 at some point took the employees and sat them

11 down and all the employees were waiting on the

12 first floor waiting for instructions from MPD.

13             MS. SCHMIDT:  And did you ask him

14 about any security cameras that night?

15             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  I did

16 advise that -- I asked, I think, if he had

17 cameras to which he responded yes and I

18 advised that I would need a copy of the video

19 footage for all of the cameras in the

20 establishment from 1:00 a.m. until 4:00 a.m.

21             MS. SCHMIDT:  And how did he

22 respond to that?
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1             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  He did

2 ask if I could bring a flash drive to the

3 establishment and advised that I could save

4 the video to that, to which I advised him that

5 it was the responsibility of the establishment

6 to provide a copy of the footage and then I

7 reminded him also that his security plan had

8 a stipulation that required footage to be made

9 available within 24 hours of the request.

10             MS. SCHMIDT:  And is it usual

11 procedure for ABRA to bring flash drives to

12 get -- for security camera footage?

13             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  No.

14             MS. SCHMIDT:  And so what

15 happened?  Okay.  And are you aware -- okay. 

16 And you did quote the security plan.  You are

17 aware that it's in the security plan that this

18 was part of the footage?

19             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Correct. 

20 I advised him that per his security plan, the

21 footage would need to be made available within

22 24 hours of the request.
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1             MS. SCHMIDT:  Okay.  And you were

2 also -- okay.  And so did he provide you with

3 all the video footage?

4             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  That

5 conversation ended.  I asked when the footage

6 would be available and he said within 24

7 hours.  I advised him that I was not working

8 the following day, which was a Sunday, but

9 that I would be able to come into the

10 District, I don't live in the District, to

11 pick it up.  And I asked that he give me a

12 phone call to give me a window about when it--

13 an approximate time when it would be ready.

14             I advised that I would be

15 available any time after 1:00 p.m.  And at

16 that time, he stated he would call me after

17 church.  The following day Sunday, at

18 approximately 3:00  in the afternoon, I hadn't

19 heard from Mr. Gibson, so I phoned him.  He

20 advised me that MPD was currently at the

21 establishment making, I guess, a copy of the

22 footage and asked basically if I could come



Page 340

202-234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

1 now.

2             I asked if 5:00 p.m. would work

3 and he said that he wasn't going to be there

4 all day, so I said I would be there as soon as

5 possible.  And then from there, it took me,

6 like I said I come from Virginia, it was

7 Memorial Day weekend, there was -- nearly

8 every bridge into the city was closed.  So it

9 took me a considerable amount of time to

10 navigate to the office and then to his

11 establishment.

12             But nevertheless about an hour and

13 a half later, I was about five minutes away

14 when I received a phone call from the owner

15 and he asked me where I was and advised that

16 we were supposed to meet at 4:00 p.m.  I

17 reminded him of our conversation the previous

18 night where he was supposed to call me prior--

19 you know, to make arrangements or what have 

20 you to pick up the video.

21             At any rate, I advised him I would

22 be there in, approximately, five minutes.  And
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1 when I arrived at 4:36 p.m. on Sunday, Mr.

2 Gibson, the owner had already left and I was

3 met by the security manager, Alan Whittaker.

4             MS. SCHMIDT:  Did he give you the

5 videotapes then?

6             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  He gave

7 me, yes, a DVD copy of footage.

8             MS. SCHMIDT:  And was it all the

9 foot -- did he give you -- were they copies of

10 footage from every camera?

11             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  No.

12             MS. SCHMIDT:  And so what did you

13 -- so how many cameras did he give you?

14             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  There

15 were a total, I believe, of six camera angles

16 on the DVD.

17             MS. SCHMIDT:  And how many were

18 there total?

19             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Sixteen

20 total cameras.

21             MS. SCHMIDT:  And did you ever

22 receive the additional video that you
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1 requested?

2             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Yes.  So

3 Mr. Whittaker and myself went back to the

4 office and I viewed the cameras, I guess, in

5 live-time to see what the angles specifically

6 were.  And then I advised him -- there were a

7 few that I knew I would not need, so I advised

8 him of the specific additional ones that I

9 would need.  And we made arrangements to meet,

10 I believe that was Tuesday, to pick up the

11 additional footage. at 12:00 p.m.

12             MS. SCHMIDT:  Okay.  So that was

13 about 24 hours after the second request,

14 correct?

15             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  No,

16 although I did not say it --

17             MS. SCHMIDT:  Okay.  

18             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  -- I told

19 him it was not necessary to be picked up on

20 Monday.

21             MS. SCHMIDT:  All right.  And did

22 you get a chance to talk to Mr. Whittaker
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1 about the incident itself?

2             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Yes, I

3 did.

4             MS. SCHMIDT:  And did he tell you

5 -- what did he tell you about the incident?

6             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Mr.

7 Whittaker said that security was -- I guess

8 when the incident occurred, security was there

9 in approximately 30 seconds and the lights

10 were immediately turned on.  He personally

11 said he was standing in the bar area when he

12 saw a commotion.

13             I guess he did not see

14 specifically the fight, but just the commotion

15 and when he arrived in the area, he observed

16 a patron that was lying on the ground not

17 moving.

18             MS. SCHMIDT:  And did he identify

19 -- did he know who the assailant was or

20 identify the assailant?

21             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  I don't

22 believe so, no.
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1             MS. SCHMIDT:  Okay.  All right. 

2 We are going to start doing some -- we'll use

3 some visual aids, at this point to explain

4 what happened that evening if that would be --

5 I think that would be the easiest way of

6 running through it.  And you are going to

7 start with -- to make life easier for

8 everyone, we are going to base it on

9 Investigative Report Supplemental 14-

10 25100163(a) and this way we can all be -- you

11 know, we can all just stop at any point you

12 like.  It's easier that way.

13             COURT REPORTER:  Please, move the

14 mike over.

15             MS. SCHMIDT:  Oh, sure.  Yes.  And

16 the first camera we are going to observe is on

17 page 3, the front door camera.

18             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Okay.  

19             MS. SCHMIDT:  And would you like

20 to move back here and I'll put the microphone

21 closer to you, because you will be speaking

22 more than I will anyway.
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1             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  All

2 right.  

3             MS. SCHMIDT:  You can see from

4 there?

5             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Yes, it's

6 fine.

7             MS. SCHMIDT:  Okay.  

8             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Can you

9 hear me?  Can you hear me still?

10             COURT REPORTER:  It needs to be a

11 little louder.

12             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Sure.

13             (Whereupon, video played.)

14             MS. SCHMIDT:  Okay.  Okay.  What

15 are we looking at here, Investigator

16 Mathieson?

17             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  This is

18 the front door to the establishment.

19             MS. SCHMIDT:  And what do you see

20 happening in this video?

21             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  There is

22 patrons entering, security is present.
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1             MS. SCHMIDT:  And --

2             MR. LeFANDE:  Objection as to

3 foundation.

4             (Whereupon, video stopped.)

5             MS. SCHMIDT:  This is part of her

6 investigation.  As part of her investigation,

7 she is -- an ABRA Investigator is supposed to

8 ensure that proper procedure has been followed

9 and the security plan is being followed and

10 this evidence was provided by the

11 establishment and this was going -- and we are

12 going to show -- and the videotapes will show

13 the security procedures that were used that

14 night and whether there was proper laws in it.

15             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  I understand

16 that Attorney General's theory of the case. 

17 I also understand the burden that they need to

18 meet in this case.  My objection is that of an 

19 evidentiary one.

20             What is the witness' foundation

21 for narrating a video?  Was she present at the

22 video?  How is it that she has any personal



Page 347

202-234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

1 knowledge of what went on in the video?  She

2 has seen this video with clear persons who are

3 actually physically present during this and we

4 have had testimony from them.  And that was

5 good and appropriate.

6             However, we now have a person who

7 they have not established a foundation as to

8 their knowledge of what is going on.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  You

10 have to ask the witness or have the witness

11 establish a foundation, what's her connection

12 to the video?  How -- what knowledge she has

13 with respect to discussing what is going on in

14 the video.

15             MS. SCHMIDT:  In the course of

16 your duties, Investigator, do you have

17 occasion to review security plans?

18             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Yes.

19             MS. SCHMIDT:  And do you have

20 occasion to review videos to see if they

21 comply with security plans?

22             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Yes.
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1             MS. SCHMIDT:  And is this part of

2 your normal course of duties as an ABRA

3 Investigator?

4             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  When

5 investigating a case involving security plans

6 that provide video footage, yes.

7             MS. SCHMIDT:  And have you been --

8 have you typically been inside the

9 establishment Twelve?

10             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Yes.

11             MS. SCHMIDT:  And so you are

12 familiar with the location that this video

13 depicts?

14             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Yes.

15             MS. SCHMIDT:  And where did you

16 obtain these videos?

17             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  From the

18 establishment.

19             MS. SCHMIDT:  And did the

20 establishment convey to you that these were

21 the actual videos that were used that evening

22 to capture the evening of May 24, 2014?
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1             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Yes.

2             MS. SCHMIDT:  And I believe that

3 that's foundation for her in the course of her

4 duties that she has to review videos and she

5 is allowed to merit them, because as part of--

6 as an investigative tool that she must use in

7 order to investigate these occurrences.

8             In other words, this is not a

9 criminal proceeding.  This is --

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

11             MS. SCHMIDT:  -- you're not going

12 to establish beyond a reasonable doubt.  We're

13 just trying to show evidence that these

14 procedures were not used and to have -- and to

15 track the Investigator's video and watch

16 everyone being wanded is ludicrous and an

17 onerous burden on the Government.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

19             MS. SCHMIDT:  And on ABRA.

20             MR. LeFANDE:  This does not meet

21 the Government's burden that this -- the

22 Office of the Attorney General is trying to
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1 dance around some sort of business records

2 exception here and that is not appropriate in

3 this instance.

4             This video has been entered into

5 evidence and the eyewitnesses, the persons

6 personally present during this time have

7 testified as to their experiences therein.

8             The video is in evidence.  It

9 speaks for itself that running commentary and

10 conclusions of the Investigator are

11 superfluous and inappropriate under any

12 standard of evidence, particularly herein.

13             If the witness wishes to speak to

14 something that she did as a result of this

15 video, that perhaps would be appropriate, but

16 to speak to and to testify under oath as to

17 what occurred on a specific date that she has

18 no independent knowledge or recollection of is

19 completely inappropriate, particularly given

20 that we have already -- the Government has

21 been given the opportunity to bring in as many

22 witnesses as they would like --
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

2             MR. LeFANDE:  -- who actually were

3 there.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  We hear you. 

5 Okay.  I'm going to overrule the objection and

6 we will hear from Ms. Mathieson, based on what

7 the Government has said.  It sounds like she

8 is going to be testifying from her expertise

9 as an ABRA Investigator as opposed to what

10 went on.  But if there is a specific question

11 that is objected to, we can deal with it then,

12 but I think that her testimony is relevant and

13 should be admissible.  So why don't you

14 proceed?

15             MS. SCHMIDT:  All right.

16             (Whereupon, video played.)

17             MS. SCHMIDT:  What is that video--

18 based on your experience, what is that video

19 depicting?

20             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Simply

21 from my observations, I can see that's a

22 security member.  The male just picked up a
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1 metal wand, as he just said, has it in his

2 right hand at that point and is wanding

3 patrons as they enter.

4             And the female security member

5 appears to doing pat-downs.

6             MS. SCHMIDT:  And based on your

7 experience as an -- how -- what would you say

8 is the effectiveness of these wandings right

9 now?  Is it -- I'm sorry.  Would you consider

10 that being a thorough job to detect weapons?

11             MR. LeFANDE:  Objection.

12             (Whereupon, video stopped.)

13             MR. LeFANDE:  This person has in

14 no way established any expertise or even

15 confidence in the subject matter of screening

16 for weapons.

17             You will recall just last week

18 that we had a person who came before the Board

19 to testify about the very same subject matter,

20 who established themselves as having 15 years

21 experience and training in corrections.  And

22 that this person talked extensively about
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1 their experience.

2             There has been no such foundation

3 whatsoever as to this particular Investigator

4 having any experience, any training or even

5 any kind of knowledge as to what the --

6 encompasses appropriate screening --

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I

8 sustain the objection.  Would you maybe

9 rephrase your -- do you want to rephrase your

10 question or ask a --

11             MS. SCHMIDT:  Okay.  What I just

12 would want to say --

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  --

14 foundation?

15             MS. SCHMIDT:  -- that the Board

16 can give whatever weight it wishes to Ms.

17 Mathieson's opinion.  However, just trying to

18 show what happened that night.  Instead of

19 just watching a blank video, I'm -- we're just

20 trying to ask whether based on her experience

21 and what she looks for at an investigation and

22 what are those requirements for that.
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1             In other words, okay, Ms.

2 Mathieson, have you had training in security

3 procedures as part of your training to be an

4 Investigator?

5             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  In

6 security procedures?

7             MS. SCHMIDT:  Well, wanding or

8 have you been --

9             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Have I

10 been trained to wand --

11             MS. SCHMIDT:  Not wanding.

12             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  --

13 people?  I'm a little confused.

14             MS. SCHMIDT:  Not that you have

15 been trained to wand people.  Have you been

16 trained in what procedures are to be used when

17 wanding people?

18             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  No.

19             MS. SCHMIDT:  Okay.  

20             MR. LeFANDE:  This is completely

21 inappropriate.  This person has no expertise

22 whatsoever to render an opinion as to these
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1 procedures when she has no knowledge

2 whatsoever.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And, Mr.

4 LeFande, please.  Ms. Schmidt is asking

5 questions to establish foundation.  And so far

6 whatever, that's what she is allowed to do.

7             MS. SCHMIDT:  Okay.  As part of

8 your duties, are you -- do you check on how

9 people are screened in bars as part of your

10 investigations?

11             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Yes.

12             MS. SCHMIDT:  And as part of your

13 duties, do they often involve wanding and pat-

14 downs, to look for wanding and pat-downs?

15             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  My duties

16 would be if I was at a nightclub or an

17 establishment checking the security plan and

18 the security plan says they are supposed to do

19 wanding and pat-downs, that would be part of

20 my duties to check to see if they are doing

21 wands or using wands at that time.

22             MS. SCHMIDT:  And okay, so we can
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1 -- so she can comment -- the Government

2 contends that she can comment on the

3 procedures and she can comment on where the

4 wands are being used.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Whether they

6 are being used?

7             MS. SCHMIDT:  Where they are being

8 used.  And the Board can draw their own

9 conclusion as to give that great -- as to

10 whether it is an effective wanding.

11             MR. LeFANDE:  And the respondent

12 absolutely states that this is completely

13 insufficient.  The witness has already stated

14 her duty is to see if the wanding is being --

15 and the screening is being conducted at all. 

16 And she has absolutely no knowledge or

17 training or expertise on how that is supposed

18 to be incurred.

19             And again, I make this distinction

20 from the testimony we heard last week --

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I understand.

22             MR. LeFANDE:  -- in a different
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1 case.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I sustained

3 your objection, and so far you have

4 established that she looks to see whether it

5 is done or not.

6             MS. SCHMIDT:  And, yes, where it

7 is -- and then the Board can use -- in certain

8 instances as you will see by -- in the video,

9 common sense will dictate once the video is

10 played, which is already part of the record

11 recording that the procedures were not being

12 done correctly.

13             We will just play the video, yes.

14             MR. LeFANDE:  Again, this -- the

15 Office of the Attorney General is dancing

16 around this issue that the person is not

17 qualified to opine as to that and they have

18 done nothing to --

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Ms.

20 Mathieson?

21             MR. LeFANDE:  They have done

22 nothing to alleviate --
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Excuse me. 

2 Okay.  Let's just get to the point.  Are you

3 qualified to evaluate whether wanding is done

4 correctly or just to whether it is done?

5             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  I have

6 not been trained, but I know what to look for

7 when looking to see if someone is wanded.  So

8 when I watch someone being wanted, I would

9 look -- there would be certain areas I would

10 presume should be done and that is -- I mean,

11 I did not receive a certificate in training. 

12 I wasn't formally trained, but just from on

13 the job experience and being here for six

14 years and working in the clubs and so forth,

15 I mean, I know.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So you do in

17 your experience evaluate whether wanding and

18 pat-downs are being done correctly and

19 effectively?

20             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Correct. 

21 For example, if I was at a club and they only

22 wanded someone from the waste up, I would
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1 advise security that they need to also wand

2 from the waist down.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  All

4 right.  Let's continue.

5             MS. SCHMIDT:  Okay.  Okay.  So we

6 will fast forward a little bit here.

7             MEMBER JONES:  What's the status

8 of whether or not --

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Sustained.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes, what? 

11 Do I need to be clearer?  Okay.  Let me be

12 clear, because I'm not sure whether there is

13 still an objection out there, but based on

14 what I heard Ms. Mathieson say, it's part of

15 her job.  She has experience in observing how

16 pat-downs and wandings are done, so that I

17 believe her testimony would be admissible as

18 to what she observes with respect to pat-downs

19 and wanding.

20             So she is not saying she is an

21 expert with respect to correct conclusions as

22 to correctness or whatever.  She can testify
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1 though with respect to observations.

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Ms. Miller?

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes?

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I think what we

5 should allow Ms. Mathieson to do is to comment

6 on what she sees and point out -- in those

7 comments she would draw our attention to what

8 she believes is important, but she would not

9 offer it as an opinion as to how that affects

10 the overall screening.

11             She would just draw our attention

12 to certain points and then we, as a Board, can

13 make conclusions based on what we see.  And I

14 think that that's her job here.  It's not to

15 offer opinion, but to draw our attention to

16 certain points in the video and certain

17 actions and to identify certain people, that's

18 what I think her job should be here.

19             MR. LeFANDE:  And again, my

20 objection has been initially that the witness

21 cannot testify to as what happened, because

22 the witness was not present.  And the witness
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1 -- and the Board seems to accept that and say

2 we should move on to this thing about

3 discussing her observations.

4             And then we say well, we are not

5 going to look at her observations.  We are

6 just going to have her recite what happens. 

7 And this is entirely circular.  

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No, no.

9             MR. LeFANDE:  And --

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Let me just

11 clarify.  We are going to -- she is an

12 Investigator.  She gets tapes.  She is

13 supposed to look at the tapes and point out

14 what she thinks is significant going on in the

15 tape.  She is not going to testify --

16             MR. LeFANDE:  Are you --

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- as to

18 "what happened" that night.  She wasn't there. 

19 She is going to testify -- I'm sorry.  It

20 would think it would be admissible for her to

21 testify as to what she sees in the video that

22 is important to this case for the Board's
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1 determination about imminent danger.

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Mr. Jones?

3             MR. LeFANDE:  I have a separate

4 objection as to the relevance, since there has

5 been no testimony and there has been no

6 establishment that there has been any weapons

7 that made their way into the nightclub to

8 begin with.

9             MS. SCHMIDT:  People do not --

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  What's that got

11 to do with this testimony?

12             MEMBER JONES:  What has that got

13 to do with what is at hand right now?

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  What's that got

15 to do with what is at hand right now?

16             MR. LeFANDE:  Well, why are we

17 discussing this if you haven't established--

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Because --

19             MR. LeFANDE:  -- you -- the

20 question is is the club an imminent danger? 

21 So now we are discussing whether the weapons

22 screening policy and procedure is adequate,
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1 yet we have never established any nexus that

2 there -- to any danger, because it has never

3 been established there is any weapons that

4 have been involved in this.

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  

6             MR. LeFANDE:  So how do we get to

7 this how do you establish a nexus between an

8 inadequacy of weapons screening procedures to

9 a danger when you have never shown that there

10 was any failure and that the screening --

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Mr. LeFande, you

12 can argue that at closing.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  All

14 right.

15             MS. SCHMIDT:  People do not

16 spontaneously leave.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. LeFande,

18 there was -- we certainly have seen evidence

19 that victims were hurt and I think that that's

20 enough for Ms. Mathieson to comment on the

21 video.

22             Also, we did hear testimony from
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1 the Officer Vogel with respect to the

2 screening being so-so.  So I think there is

3 certainly enough evidence already that is even

4 required.

5             So why don't we go forward with

6 the testimony?

7             (Whereupon, video played.)

8             MS. SCHMIDT:  Does that look like

9 the area of Twelve to you, Investigator

10 Mathieson?

11             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Yes.

12             MS. SCHMIDT:  Okay.  Please --

13 okay.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Ms. Schmidt,

15 I just want to say when you lean back, we

16 don't hear your voice.

17             MS. SCHMIDT:  Oh, I'm sorry. 

18 Okay.  

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

20             MS. SCHMIDT:  Okay.  Please,

21 observe what is going on and then could you

22 comment on what you see there?
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1             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  There is

2 the security guy has the wand in his hand.  A

3 female patron entering.  He is wanding her.

4             MS. SCHMIDT:  We need to back it

5 up again.  I'm sorry.  

6             MR. LeFANDE:  I'm sorry, have we

7 established a date or a time of this video?

8             MS. SCHMIDT:  I was going to ask

9 for the hashmark afterwards, yes.

10             These are the videos that your

11 client gave to us, that you have copies of

12 them and this is on -- these are the videos

13 from the 24th of May.  I'm sorry, well, could

14 you read the date there?

15             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  I can't

16 see that.  I'm sorry.

17             MS. SCHMIDT:  Okay.  Why don't you

18 come over here?

19             (Whereupon, video stopped.)

20             As a general rule, these are the

21 videos that were provided by your client to us

22 and you have copies.  You have the originals. 
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1 If there is any difference you can show us. 

2 And these are all from May 24th between 1:00

3 and -- right now, this is between -- this is

4 at 2:00 in the morning.

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I think the

6 question is, for me, is that will -- is that

7 what was represented to Ms. Mathieson by the

8 licensee?  That's my -- that's the question I

9 would have.

10             MS. SCHMIDT:  Yes.

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Ms. Mathieson? 

12 When you got these videos was it represented

13 to you that they were taken on May 24th

14 between the hours of 1:00 and 4:00?

15             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Yes.

16             MEMBER ALBERTI:  And that

17 representation was made by the owner?

18             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Yes.

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Thank you.

20             MR. LeFANDE:  Sorry, but that was

21 what was absent up to this point.

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I'm glad to help,
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1 Mr. LeFande.

2             MR. LeFANDE:  Thanks.  Now, we got

3 them to a date.  Can we have a time, please.

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  We did.  I said

5 between 1:00 and 4:00.

6             MR. LeFANDE:  Oh.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  The time of

8 this shot though.

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Oh, this shot?

10             MR. LeFANDE:  The time of this

11 shot.  We thought -- we recited the time stamp

12 100 times today.  Can we have it one more time

13 now?

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Do you have

15 that?

16             MEMBER ALBERTI:  What is the

17 beginning time stamp on this video?

18             MS. SCHMIDT:  From the very

19 beginning or from where --

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  From the very

21 beginning.

22             MS. SCHMIDT:  -- where are now?
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  From the very

2 beginning.  What is the beginning time stamp

3 on this video?

4             MS. SCHMIDT:  Okay.  Okay.  Ms.

5 Mathieson, I can't testify, so can you,

6 please?

7             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  This says

8 1:00:09.  So 1:00 a.m. and 09 seconds.

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  I want to

10 ask Ms. Miller and I'll ask the indulgence of

11 Ms. Schmidt, would it be appropriate for me as

12 we go through this to ask for time stamps at

13 various times?

14             MS. SCHMIDT:  There is no --

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Otherwise,

16 Mr. LeFande will.

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Any objection?

18             MR. LeFANDE:  I don't have

19 objection to her co-counsel reciting them,

20 since it's right in front of her.

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  So but you

22 have no objection to me saying can I have a
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1 time stamp, at this point?

2             MR. LeFANDE:  I think that's -- I

3 don't and as we did before with Mr. Hager --

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.

5             MR. LeFANDE:  -- I don't have a

6 need for the witness to recite that.  I

7 believe that --

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Fine, fine, very

9 good.

10             MS. SCHMIDT:  He is a member of

11 the bar.

12             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  Good. 

13 So let's continue.

14             MR. LeFANDE:  He's certainly

15 capable of reciting to us reading from that

16 time stamp that he happens to be the closest

17 to and all of the rest of us, our eyes are

18 failing.  Our videos is not that good.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Ms.

20 Schmidt, I want to ask you a question.  You

21 said the beginning is 1:09.  Is this the

22 beginning what we are looking at right now?
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1             MS. SCHMIDT:  No.  We've got to

2 jump --

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No.

4             MS. SCHMIDT:  -- ahead to 2:05.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:   Okay.  Okay.

6             MR. LeFANDE:  That's -- if Mr. Amy

7 would just simply recite that as we start each

8 section now, will be perfect.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

10             MS. SCHMIDT:  Oh, I'm sorry.  What

11 time is it, Mr. Amy?

12             MR. AMY:  It's 1:00, 1:02:13.

13             (Whereupon, video played.)

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I'm confused. 

15 I'm sorry, I thought you said the beginning

16 was 1:09 and now you are saying this is 1:02.

17             MS. SCHMIDT:  Because 1:00 and

18 point -- yeah, the beginning of the disk, but

19 you want us to go all the way back to the

20 beginning not the part we were playing, so

21 that was the beginning of the tape.

22             MR. LeFANDE:  I think the
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1 misunderstanding is that when the initial time

2 stamp was recited, it was recited as 1:09. 

3 The correct recital would have been 1:00 a.m.

4 and 09 seconds, is -- I think is what they

5 meant to say.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh.

7             MS. SCHMIDT:  That's what I said.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

9             MR. LeFANDE:  That was the

10 confusion --

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  We would

12 be here all day.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

14             MR. LeFANDE:  -- arises from.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

16             MS. SCHMIDT:  All right.  Okay. 

17 Play it again.  Let's start again, so we can

18 see.

19             (Whereupon, video played.)

20             MS. SCHMIDT:  Do you see anything

21 about the gentleman coming in now?

22             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  He is
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1 walking over to someone who is sitting at a

2 stand.  He is speaking with him.

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Can I have a time

4 stamp on this one?

5             MR. AMY:  Sorry, that was 1:02. 

6 Right now, it's at 1:02:42.

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Thank you. 

8 Continue, I'm sorry.

9             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  He is

10 speaking with the -- it appears to be an

11 employee who is stationed at the stand.  And

12 now he has moved behind and walks inside the

13 establishment.

14             MS. SCHMIDT:  And was he searched

15 at all?

16             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  No.  He

17 has now come back and he continues to speak to

18 the presumed employee.  There are also some

19 females who have entered the establishment who

20 appear to have been wanded by the male

21 security member.  And the female security

22 member is now appearing to search her bag.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I'm sorry,

2 what did you say?

3             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  The

4 female security member is now appearing to

5 search her bag, her purse.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank

7 you.

8             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  And then

9 there is a male patron with the white hat who

10 was wanded by the male security member and is

11 now proceeding to speak with the same

12 employee.

13             MS. SCHMIDT:  And was anything

14 done with his hat?

15             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  I believe

16 his hat was removed.  It was looked -- the

17 inside of it was felt by the hand of the

18 security member or it appeared to be so in the

19 video footage.

20             MS. SCHMIDT:  And is that the

21 correct -- when he looked at the hat, is that

22 the correct way of secure -- of checking for--
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1             MR. LeFANDE:  Objection.

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes.

3             (Whereupon, video stopped.)

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Is

5 there an objection?

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Sustained.

7             MR. LeFANDE:  Objection as to the

8 foundation for her.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Correct, yes. 

10 Sustained.

11             MS. SCHMIDT:  Is that the

12 procedure that you look at -- look for as an

13 Investigator when people enter with hats in a

14 club?

15             MR. LeFANDE:  Same objection. 

16 Same objection.  If this person doesn't have

17 any -- what's --

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Over --

19             MR. LeFANDE:  What is the baseline

20 standard --

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

22             MR. LeFANDE:  -- to which we are
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1 comparing this action?

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

3             MR. LeFANDE:  Now, what is --

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Overruled.

5             MR. LeFANDE:  -- correct here and

6 what is --

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  We said she

8 can testify to what she observes as an

9 Investigator.

10             MR. LeFANDE:  But now we are

11 asking for an opinion as to whether that is

12 correct or not and that's a line that --

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I have to --

14             MR. LeFANDE:  -- you have already

15 accepted as inappropriate.

16             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I have to agree

17 with Mr. LeFande.  The question was is that

18 the appropriate way?  Is that a sufficient way

19 of checking hats?

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No, I

21 overruled that objection.

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I think you are



Page 376

202-234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

1 asking now the Investigator for her opinion. 

2 You can ask her whether she --

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I overruled

4 that.  She said is that in --

5             MR. LeFANDE:  You initially

6 overruled that.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I overruled

8 that.  She asked a different question.

9             MR. LeFANDE:  This is sustained.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What was your

11 question again?  

12             MS. SCHMIDT:  My question was as

13 an Investigator, is that what you look for

14 when --

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

16             MS. SCHMIDT:  -- you check out--

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well, that's not

18 the question he objected to.

19             MS. SCHMIDT:  That's -- he did

20 object.

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  And the Chair

22 didn't rule on the question he objected to.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I did.  I

2 did.  Let's move on.  I did.  I overruled that

3 objection and I said that she could ask this

4 question.  Go ahead.  You don't know what the

5 question is now?

6             MS. SCHMIDT:  I'm sorry, yes.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  The question

8 is --

9             MS. SCHMIDT:  We're going to move

10 on to a new incident any way.  We will give it

11 a time stamp.

12             MR. AMY:  This time stamp is

13 1:13:39.

14             (Whereupon, video played.)

15             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  So there

16 is a group of females.

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Can you go back

18 just before that?  Can you start it just

19 before 1 -- yes, 1:13 and something.  Can you

20 start it just before that?

21             MR. AMY:  Well, this is 1:13:01.

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Right.  That's
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1 excellent.  Let's go.

2             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  So there

3 is a male patron who is currently being

4 wanded, it appears to be by the male security

5 member.  The female security member appears to

6 be -- I believe she was doing a pat-down.  She

7 is now patting down a second patron while the

8 other security member uses the wand.  And this

9 just continues.

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Can we hold it

11 right here?  Stop, please.

12             (Whereupon, video stopped.)

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Can you identify

14 for us who has the wand and if there is more

15 than one wand?

16             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  It

17 appears to me that there is only one.  I can

18 tell that.

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Can you tell us

20 who that is in this video?

21             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Yes, at

22 this time.  It switches, but at this current
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1 time it's the male security member.

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  Sort

3 of at the top of the frame?

4             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Correct.

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Thank you

6 very much.

7             (Whereupon, video played.)

8             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  He has

9 currently wanded the female patron.  She then

10 walks over and into the establishment without

11 receiving a pat-down.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Without what?

13             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Without

14 receiving a pat-down.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

16             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Now, a

17 male patron enters.  It appears that he is

18 being pat-down by the male security member. 

19 And there is another male that enters in a

20 hooded jacket and a smaller male in a

21 sweatshirt.

22             The female then appears to be
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1 wanding the same group of male patrons that

2 the male security member had just passed down.

3             MS. SCHMIDT:  Is there any -- will

4 we be seeing any of these people who just

5 walked in later on?  If I show videos, are

6 they going to be on camera later?

7             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Yes.

8             MS. SCHMIDT:  Are they involved in

9 an incident that occurred on the second floor?

10             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  They were

11 part of the -- yes, part of the group that was

12 running out of the establishment, as observed

13 on camera going down the stairs.

14             MR. LeFANDE:  Objection. 

15 Foundation.

16             (Whereupon, video stopped.)

17             MS. SCHMIDT:  Foundation?  I was

18 asking if they will be seen later and we will

19 show -- I'm just asking an informative

20 question whether they will be seen later. 

21 It's a yes or no question.  It's not a matter

22 of foundation.  Either they are or they are



Page 381

202-234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

1 not.  It's not a matter -- it's not an opinion

2 question.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.

4             MS. SCHMIDT:  It's a factual

5 question.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Do you want

7 to know how she knows that?

8             MR. LeFANDE:  Well, I see three

9 people wearing identical clothes here and I'm

10 going to see a dozen others in these other

11 videos.  How do we establish if these are

12 these?

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well, that's

14 for her to establish later.

15             MS. SCHMIDT:  Yes.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

17             MS. SCHMIDT:  We will be -- well,

18 I'm noting this for the -- the questions are

19 intended to note this for the Board, so the

20 Board --

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Pay

22 attention.
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1             MS. SCHMIDT:  -- can take notice

2 of this so when they see other videos, they

3 will under --

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  The time stamp?

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Overruled.

7             MR. LeFANDE:  The question was

8 elicited from the witness as to whether the

9 persons that are shown in this picture were

10 involved -- later involved in the incident

11 which forms the subject matter of this

12 hearing.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No, but she

14 said -- 

15             MR. LeFANDE:  That is a big --

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- will we

17 see them later?

18             MR. LeFANDE:  -- no, that's not

19 what she said.  She said that this was --

20 these particular person in this particular

21 clip were involved in the incident that forms

22 the subject matter of this thing.  And I would
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1 like to know very much how this witness is

2 able to figure that out.

3             MS. SCHMIDT:  Because later on the

4 videos when you see them, it is more -- this

5 question is asked as a market for the Board,

6 so that -- to save time later, so they know

7 that when they see these people again --

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Is there a time

10 stamp?

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I'm going to

12 -- yes.

13             MS. SCHMIDT:  A time stamp?

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I'm going to

15 overrule that objection.  And we are just

16 going to use that information for purposes of

17 paying attention later to see if we recognize

18 these individuals.

19             (Whereupon, video played.)

20             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Well, I

21 can say though one gentleman is wearing a very

22 distinct jacket.  It's kind of a padded jacket
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1 with a hood that if appears to have a fur trim

2 around it.  And it is very distinct, which you

3 will see in other areas of the video, which

4 you can visibly see in other areas of the

5 video as well.

6             In addition, the smaller gentleman

7 in the sweatshirt, I believe there was a

8 pattern that is identifiable later.  And then

9 the young -- the first man that entered, he is

10 easily identifiable later in the video as

11 well.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

13             MR. LeFANDE:  And to answer the

14 Board's question --

15             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  -- based

16 upon clothing and hair styles.

17             MR. AMY:  All right.  The time

18 stamp right now is 1:15:25.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you.

20             MS. SCHMIDT:  And can you direct

21 the Board's attention to the, if we play it

22 again, search that was conducted on the man
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1 with the distinctive hood?

2             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  You are

3 referring to the gentleman in the jacket?

4             MS. SCHMIDT:  Yes.

5             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  I said he

6 is currently with the male security member who

7 is using the wand.  

8             MR. AMY:  This is 1:14:42.

9             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Excuse

10 me, he is going the pat-down.

11             MS. SCHMIDT:  Um-hum.

12             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  And now

13 he approaches the female security member who

14 has the wand in her right hand or appears to

15 have a wand in the right hand.

16             MS. SCHMIDT:  And then did you

17 observe any thing with a hood at all?

18             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  The

19 gentleman with the coat has his hood -- it's

20 not covering his head, so it's just regular. 

21 One of the gentlemen was wearing a sweatshirt. 

22 Right here, this gentleman.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  We can't see

2 where you are pointing actually.

3             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Sorry. 

4 There is a smaller gentleman.  He has on the

5 left side an emblem on his sweatshirt and on

6 the back there is a print on it.  That

7 gentleman when he walked in had his hood on. 

8 He was asked to remove his hood and he

9 subsequently put it back on.

10             MS. SCHMIDT:  And were those

11 gentlemen wanded?

12             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  I

13 believe, yes, by the female security member.

14             MS. SCHMIDT:  I just want to see

15 that again, please.

16             MR. AMY:  All right.  This is at

17 1:13:30.

18             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  To the

19 right you see --

20             MS. SCHMIDT:  The guy gentleman

21 with the hoodie on --

22             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  No, this
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1 is just the gentleman with the jacket and his

2 hair is up.  He is receiving a pat-down from

3 the male security member.  The gentleman with

4 his hood up and the print on the back of his

5 sweatshirt enters and followed by the member--

6             MS. SCHMIDT:  Now, was he patted

7 down by security?

8             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  He is

9 right here being patted down by security.

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  What was that? 

11 What was that comment?

12             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  He is.

13             MS. SCHMIDT:  No, the gentleman

14 behind the rope there.  I'm sorry, here.  This

15 gentleman.

16             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Can we go back a

17 few seconds?  Can we go back like 20 seconds? 

18 That would be helpful.  And identify the guy

19 with the emblem on his back when he comes in--

20             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Sure.

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- if you would,

22 please.
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1             MR. AMY:  Sorry.  This is 1:13:27.

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Right.  Yes,

3 there he is.  He just went over to --

4             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Yes, that

5 was actually not the one I was referring to,

6 but that's an additional patron in a

7 sweatshirt with a hood and he received what

8 appeared to be a pat-down by the male security

9 member.

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.

11             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Entering

12 now is a group of males, who I presume you

13 will see later in the video.  There is a

14 gentleman with a jacket and his hair is tied

15 back.  There is the second patron with the

16 padded jacket with the fur trim hood and then

17 the smaller gentleman, if you can pause it?

18             (Whereupon, video paused.)

19             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  He

20 entered behind them and he is also wearing a

21 sweatshirt with a hood.

22             (Whereupon, video played.)
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1             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  He just

2 walks up to security now and now he has

3 removed his hood.  And he is currently --

4 appears to be receiving a pat-down by the

5 security member.  As this group is going

6 through their pat-downs, you can observe, if

7 you want to pause that for a second?

8             (Whereupon, video paused.)

9             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  It's hard

10 to tell, but there is a gentleman in a red hat

11 who entered after them who is wearing a

12 backpack, who we will observe later as he

13 goes.

14             (Whereupon, video played.)

15             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  So she,

16 the female security member, appears to be

17 doing the wanding on the male patron.  You can

18 see in the far corner, if you can pause that

19 for a second?

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Pause.

21             (Whereupon, video paused.)

22             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  In the



Page 390

202-234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

1 far corner just behind that TV is the

2 gentleman in the red hat with the backpack. 

3 So you can play it again. You can play.

4             (Whereupon, video played.)

5             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  So you

6 now have in the far right corner at the bottom

7 of the screen, the gentleman with the hood and

8 the print on his sweatshirt and then the other

9 gentleman in the puffy jacket with the third

10 gentleman with his hair pulled up.  They are

11 all kind of standing in the area of this

12 employee or presumed to be employee in a white

13 T-shirt and hat, who is holding the paper in

14 his hand.

15             Now, the gentleman with his hair

16 pulled up and this gentleman in black appear

17 to exchange words.  They are being separated. 

18 Appears to be a little back and forth verbal. 

19 You can't, obviously, hear, there is no sound. 

20 They continue to be separated.  And then the

21 group walks off.

22             The gentleman in the red hat with
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1 the backpack is still standing where he had

2 been standing, just below the TV.  The

3 security member then goes back to his

4 addition.  The gentleman with the red hat and

5 the backpack then just enters and shakes hands

6 with whom is believed to be an employee.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So was he

8 screened?  I'm sorry, I couldn't tell.

9             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  I did not

10 see him screened nor did I see his backpack

11 searched.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  He was.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  He did?

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I saw him

16 screened.

17             MR. LeFANDE:  I'm sorry, could I

18 get a time stamp, please?

19             MR. AMY:  It's 1:17:03.

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Could we just go

21 back a few -- can we go back 20 seconds? There

22 is another individual I see who came in.  Can
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1 we go back even more?  More, go back more. 

2 Okay.  

3             MR. AMY:  This is 1:15:48.

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Can you go back

5 just a little bit more than that?  Go back

6 just a little bit more than that.  All right. 

7 Start it there, start it there.  Let's see

8 what happens.

9             MR. AMY:  It is 1:15:15.

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Okay.  I

11 gotcha.  And thank you.  Thanks.

12             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Oh, it

13 does here.  I take that back.  He does search

14 his bag.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

16             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes, he was

17 wanded.  Can I have a time stamp on this?

18             MR. AMY:  Sure.  Right not it is

19 1:16:29.

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right. 

21 1:16:29.  All right.  Thank you.

22             MR. AMY:  Now, it is at 1:38:39.



Page 393

202-234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

1             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  So you

2 can observe a  male member of security

3 standing by the front door, a female member

4 has been consistent with the video.  The make

5 is appearing to do pat-downs.  The female and

6 males has -- we have -- the female has a wand

7 in her hand.  There appears to be a wanding of

8 the male patron.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Can you speak

10 up a little bit?

11             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Sure.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you.

13             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  It

14 appears she is wanding the male patron who has

15 entered as the male member of security is, I

16 guess, checking the person, the female patron. 

17 She now places the wand on the couch/chair and

18 is doing a pat-down on the female patron whose

19 purse was searched.

20             She now briefly wands a female

21 patron and then places the wand back on the

22 chair and does a pat-down.
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1             A group of male patrons now appear

2 to be entering.  I believe the order is

3 visible.  There is a group of patrons. 

4 Everyone is just sort of standing.  One of the

5 male patrons walks in.  The wand continues to

6 stay on the chair.  The male security member

7 now leaves off the camera view.  There are

8 additional patrons sitting in the area.  One

9 of the patrons, male, who appears to be a

10 patron is observed speaking with who appears

11 to be the owner.

12             At this time, the wand is still --

13 remains on that couch/chair.  The female

14 security member appears to do a pat-down on a

15 patron.

16             MS. SCHMIDT:  Okay.  In general,

17 how many hours of security footage, how much

18 time of security procedures did you review on

19 these tapes?

20             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  From

21 about 1:00 a.m. to about 2:25 a.m.

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Right there.  Can
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1 I have a time stamp here?

2             MR. AMY:  Sure.  It's 1:41:39.

3             MS. SCHMIDT:  And during that

4 time, did you ever see any indication that the

5 wand had detected anything?

6             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  By

7 anything, could you clarify?

8             MS. SCHMIDT:  I mean, was there

9 any further -- as a result of being wanded,

10 was there a further search conducted because

11 of -- because the wand like -- when a wand

12 detects jewelry or something like that that

13 would require a further search, do you see

14 anything like that?

15             MR. LeFANDE:  Objection as to

16 foundation of how she would know if this wand

17 is making noise or --

18             (Whereupon, video stopped.)

19             MS. SCHMIDT:  I didn't say making 

20 noise.  I just --

21             MR. LeFANDE:  Well, I mean, if she

22 -- how is it that a person who is observing a
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1 videotape of somebody with other people

2 standing in between them have any notion

3 whatsoever that that metal detector was giving

4 any signal whatsoever?

5             MS. SCHMIDT:  Because then that

6 person would be inspected a second time or it

7 -- in other words, I'm just asking her -- all

8 I'm asking is did you see anyone after they

9 were being wanded be subjected to a further

10 search based on -- after the wand, for

11 example, did you see some -- did you see any--

12 did you see the security guards look at a

13 specific item that may have -- that if you

14 could hear it, would make an alarm go off.

15             In other words, you see them

16 inspect a watch or jewelry, which would be

17 expected.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Could you

19 rephrase the question?

20             MR. LeFANDE:  Objection.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

22             MS. SCHMIDT:  Yes.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

2             MR. LeFANDE:  We have been through

3 now, it appears by my count, 45 minutes of

4 this video footage starting at 1:02:13 and now

5 at 1:41:39 and what's the point.  What are we

6 seeing so far?

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I think we

8 have had a lot of interruptions.

9             MR. LeFANDE:  I will remind the

10 Board that this Board under rumors needs to

11 find gross violations of a security plan.  And

12 we have looked through 45 minutes of people

13 being security screened.  What is the

14 relevance of this narration that we are going

15 through, other than to waste everyone's time?

16             MS. SCHMIDT:  First of all, it has

17 not been 45 minutes.  We looked at various

18 times.  And we are try -- the Government is

19 proffering that there is a pattern that the

20 wanding, which we will show more -- later that

21 the wanding was inconsistent.  That you could

22 see if you look closely, they were wanding --
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1 some of the ankles were not wanded and it was

2 not a thorough wand.  And the Board can draw

3 their own conclusions from what they say.

4             MR. LeFANDE:  Again --

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  There

6 is an issue of whether a weapon got into the

7 club.  It hasn't been proven.  It's an issue. 

8 And the security is, obviously, a relevant

9 area.  So let --

10             MR. LeFANDE:  And so we've gone

11 through 45 minutes.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  But, Mr.

13 LeFande, really we didn't complain about your

14 case how long it took, so that's not the

15 point.  If she has --

16             MR. LeFANDE:  I haven't had -- I

17 haven't put on a case yet.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- relevant

19 questions, she can ask them.

20             MR. LeFANDE:  This is the

21 Government's case.  I haven't put on a case

22 yet here today.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Your cross.

2             MR. LeFANDE:  So I'm not sure what

3 -- to which you are referring.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I was

5 referring to cross, but I don't really want to

6 get into that.  I'm just saying she has a

7 point to put on her case.  If she asks

8 questions and it's not relevant or whatever,

9 you can object.

10             MR. LeFANDE:  I'm objecting to

11 this narration that seems to be going on.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I

13 think the whole line is relevant.  So it's

14 overruled.  Go ahead.  However, your last

15 question was not very clear, Ms. Schmidt.

16             MS. SCHMIDT:  Okay.  I think I

17 will just --

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

19             MS. SCHMIDT:  -- let the tape

20 speak for itself.  All right.  We're going to

21 go to, yeah, VIP windows on page 4, VIP

22 windows to 2:22.  We can start at 2:21.
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1             MR. AMY:  The time stamp --

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  21?

3             MR. AMY:  The time stamp is

4 2:21:09.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you.

6             MS. SCHMIDT:  Great.  Let's just

7 establish, Ms. Mathieson --

8             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Yes.

9             MS. SCHMIDT:  -- where is -- okay,

10 where did this -- according to your

11 observations of the club and to the tapes,

12 where does this occur?

13             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  This

14 angle is labeled VIP windows.  And upon my

15 entry on the second floor of the

16 establishment, there is a row of, as you can

17 see in the top portion of the screen, booths

18 if you will.  And just to the right of this,

19 there is a booth that has a glittery front to

20 it that is not visible currently, but this is

21 described to me and from what I can tell, it's

22 consistent with my observations when I was
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1 inside the establishment as the lower area in

2 front of the -- which faced the second floor, 

3 the far right corner of the second floor, also

4 known as the VIP windows.

5             MR. LeFANDE:  I'm having a hard

6 time hearing the witness.

7             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Sorry.

8             MS. SCHMIDT:  And when you say

9 glittery booth, what kind of booth is it?

10             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  It was

11 described to me as a DJ booth, but on this

12 night, it's being used as a VIP booth.

13             MS. SCHMIDT:  And where is the

14 photo booth in relation to all of this?

15             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  The floor

16 is shaped as a rectangle.  The far -- as you

17 can see in the top of the screen, the far left

18 is where the band was performing.  That would

19 be at the far left side of the rectangle. 

20 This would be here, the VIP booth or the DJ

21 booth to the far right.

22             At the back left -- or the back
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1 right, I'm sorry, of the rectangle, if you are

2 picturing a rectangle the back right area

3 would be where the photo booth was, so you

4 can't see it, but it's to the left of this

5 area.

6             MS. SCHMIDT:  Okay.

7             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Running

8 parallel.

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Where would the

10 stairs be in relationship to this?

11             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  To the

12 photo booth, the stairwell would be to the

13 immediate -- if you are standing at the

14 stairwell, the photo booth is to the immediate

15 right.

16             MEMBER ALBERTI:  The photo booth

17 is where again?

18             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  It runs

19 parallel to this, so this was the far right of

20 the establishment.  

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  

22             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  So the
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1 photo booth runs parallel to it and it's at

2 the far --

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  It's sort of in

4 the bottom?

5             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Yes.

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Right hand

7 corner?

8             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Yes.  I

9 think there are some photographs in the first

10 report --

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Thank you.

12             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  -- that

13 might help clarify that.

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Thank you.

15             MS. SCHMIDT:  Okay.  And when

16 there is something noteworthy, can you,

17 please, let us know?

18             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Sure.

19             (Whereupon, video played.)

20             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  This is

21 just a collection of patrons dancing.  Do you

22 want to pause it for a second?
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1             (Whereupon, video paused.)

2             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  You can

3 see this patron in the middle with the white

4 T-shirt and a hat on, he is later going to, I

5 guess the correct word would be, assaulted --

6 be assaulted, but he gets into an altercation

7 with some other males.  He is going to be the

8 one that you observe and he is the same male

9 that is later carried down the stairs by

10 security.

11             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Where is the

12 dance floor?

13             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  I'm

14 sorry?

15             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Where is the

16 dance floor there?

17             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  So there

18 is no real designated dance floor, except for

19 a wooden area that is in the photographs as

20 well, that is in front of the stage.  When on

21 -- at the time of my visit, there were tables

22 that lined the middle of this, those tables,
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1 as evidenced by the video, appear to be

2 removed and it appears as though this whole

3 second floor is sort of the dance area.

4             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  So the whole

5 place is the dance floor?

6             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  That's

7 what it appears on the video.

8             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Okay.  

9             MS. SCHMIDT:  Is this area

10 carpeted that they are dancing on now?

11             (Whereupon, video played.)

12             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  This area

13 was carpeted, yes.  We've got a few focused on

14 this gentleman in the white hat.  He is just,

15 at this time, dancing.  If you could pause it

16 here?

17             (Whereupon, video paused.)

18             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  There is

19 a gentleman, if you start at the left of the

20 screen, about three patrons over.  He is the

21 same gentleman you will see the hairstyle and

22 the jacket that was worn, that we pointed out
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1 previously.

2             (Whereupon, video played.)

3             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  If you

4 follow him, you will see a group of males

5 consistently dressed and appearing the same as

6 the group of males that were pointed out as

7 entering at 1:14 a.m.  So you will see him

8 start to approach the middle of the dance

9 floor close to the gentleman in the white T-

10 shirt and the white hat.

11             MR. AMY:  The time stamp right

12 then was 2:22:00.

13             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  So this

14 gentleman with his hair pulled back now

15 engages the gentleman in the white hat with

16 conversation.  If you could pause it?

17             (Whereupon, video paused.)

18             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  You can

19 see the gentleman again about three left of

20 the screen who was wearing a hooded sweatshirt

21 and you see the back of a puffy coat with a

22 fur trim hood and that's about two or three
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1 patrons in from the left side of the screen. 

2 Play it.

3             (Whereupon, video played.)

4             MEMBER SHORT:  Can you put the

5 arrow in the place?

6             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  I'm

7 sorry?

8             MEMBER SHORT:  Can you put the

9 arrow in that place?

10             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Yes,

11 that's the hooded coat there.  To the right of

12 him would be one of the patrons who entered

13 with a sweatshirt.

14             MEMBER SHORT:  Yes.

15             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  And then

16 you have the male right there with the hair

17 pulled back and that's the top of his head and

18 then you have the male with the white hat,

19 white shirt.

20             And now, that gentleman -- you can

21 pause it again.

22             (Whereupon, video paused.)
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1             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  -- with

2 the hooded coat has turned around.  Did you

3 see him?  So the front of his jacket is

4 unzipped.  His hood remains in the back and

5 the gentleman with the white hat, white T-

6 shirt and the gentleman with his hair pulled

7 back continue to have a conversation.  Play

8 it.

9             (Whereupon, video played.)

10             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  These

11 two, the main with the hair pulled back and

12 the gentleman in the white hat continue to

13 talk.  Yes?

14             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Is that motion

15 just the way the video effect is or are they

16 dancing here?  If you know.

17             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  I think--

18             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  I mean, it

19 looks like everybody is --

20             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  --

21 everybody around them appears to be dancing.

22             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Huh?
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1             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Everyone

2 around them appears to be dancing, but I

3 couldn't say with 100 percent certainty they

4 are absolutely dancing, but they appear, to

5 me, to be dancing.  I mean with a female over

6 here on the far right screen by the speaker

7 who very clearly appears to be dancing.

8             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  I mean --

9             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  So these

10 two continue their conversation.  You can --

11 yes.  It seemed the -- if you can pause that

12 for a second?

13             (Whereupon, video paused.)

14             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  The

15 conversation shifted a little from just the

16 two of those to involve this third male who

17 just pulled up his hood to cover his head. 

18 Play it again.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I'm sorry,

20 could you speak up a little?

21             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Yes.  The

22 conversation appeared to shift slightly to
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1 involve the third male.  He had some sort of

2 interaction and he turned and pulled his hood

3 back over his head.  Play it again.

4             (Whereupon, video played.)

5             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  So now

6 the one male with the hair -- who had the hair

7 pulled up, now has his arm around the patron

8 in the white shirt and the hat, kind of

9 grabbing him underneath his left arm.

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Is there any

11 other victims in this photo?

12             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  The male

13 patron in the white shirt and the white hat is

14 going to be the patron that you observe -- you

15 will observe later, consistent dress,

16 consistent hairstyle with the person who is

17 being carried down the stairs.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Very good. 

19 Thank you.

20             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  If you

21 can pause it?

22             (Whereupon, video paused.)
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1             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  All

2 right.  It's hard to see, but about two people

3 from the right, you see the back of the padded

4 jacket with the hood with the fur and to the

5 next -- to the right of him, there is a

6 smaller male who also has a hooded sweatshirt

7 on.  He was the third male, I'm sorry,

8 observed entering with that group with the

9 print on the back of his sweatshirt.

10             So they are there and then these

11 two, the gentleman with his hair pulled back

12 and the white shirt/white hat continue to

13 talk.  It's a -- I think the incident -- do

14 you have the time on that?

15             MR. AMY:  This is 2:24:00.

16             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Okay.  I

17 think the incident should be coming shortly

18 right after this.

19             (Whereupon, video played.)

20             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  So he,

21 the patron in the white shirt and white hat,

22 just backed away.  Now, he moved forward
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1 again.  You can keep playing it.  Yes, keep

2 playing it.

3             It appears they are exchanging

4 words.  And right there --

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  There.  Do you

6 mind if there is --

7             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  -- that

8 male clearly hit the other male wearing the

9 white shirt and white hat and it appears as

10 though the male fell to the floor.  You can

11 see people looking down in the floor area.

12             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Can you go back

13 just a few seconds?  Five seconds?

14             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Yes, it

15 happens very fast.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

17             MR. AMY:  Okay.  This is 2:24:27.

18             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  And right

19 there.  And then you can see the gentleman

20 with the hood --

21             (Whereupon, video paused.)

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well, the guy who
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1 just sort of disappeared and went down, was

2 that the first victim we have been talking

3 about or the second victim?

4             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  That's the

5 second victim.

6             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Can you

7 clarify second victim meaning?

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well, is this the

9 guy that was reportedly stabbed in the torso

10 or the guy who was reportedly stabbed --

11 injured in the torso or reportedly injured in

12 the head?

13             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Head

14 injury.  He is the one you will observe later

15 being carried down the stairs --

16             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Gotcha.

17             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  -- and

18 sat on the first floor --

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  All

20 right.  

21             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  -- in the

22 couch/chair.
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  

2             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  So as you

3 can see now that it is paused, in the bottom

4 left of your screen, the gentleman who is

5 wearing that jacket, I keep describing, padded

6 jacket with fur, and the gentleman who struck

7 him with the hooded sweatshirt, the gentleman

8 who hit -- struck him with the hooded

9 sweatshirt, the gentleman with the jacket has

10 now grabbed the guy with the sweatshirt and is

11 pulling him towards, I guess if you are facing

12 this direction, the left of the establishment

13 and out of the camera view.

14             (Whereupon, video played.)

15             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  He then

16 grabs another patron with the -- who came in

17 first with him with the hair that's pulled

18 back, who was initially observed in the verbal

19 discussion with the patron who is now

20 presumably on the floor and they all kind of

21 slowly exit to the left out of the video.  If

22 you can pause it?
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1             (Whereupon, video paused.)

2             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  These

3 patrons here at the bottom of the screen, you

4 will observe them continue to look down at the

5 floor area as that group exited to the left.

6             (Whereupon, video played.)

7             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  So then

8 some other patrons are looking in that area,

9 although you can't see what is there.  At this

10 point, you see the crowd is all looking at, I

11 guess, off the camera view.  Now, they are all

12 sort of moving back.  You can't say for

13 certain or see what is happening.  However,

14 they are leaving this area.

15             This patron actually bends down to

16 the floor and they are leaving that area

17 clear.  Pause it.

18             (Whereupon, video paused.)

19             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Right

20 then the lights come on, so you will get to

21 see things are a little bit clearer, but just

22 to point out, the gentleman in the middle of
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1 the screen is lighting some sort of cigarette

2 or something.

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Um-hum.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What's the

5 time on that?

6             MR. AMY:  That's 2:25:27.

7             (Whereupon, video played.)

8             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  So people

9 are still dancing.  It appears to be.  There--

10 this patron -- could you pause it for one

11 second?

12             (Whereupon, video paused.)

13             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  There is

14 a female with a hat at the very bottom of the

15 screen.  She continues to look down at the

16 floor and then to the very left of the screen,

17 there is a male security member presumably who

18 has someone and he is kind of tousling with

19 him.

20             MR. LeFANDE:  Can I have a time

21 stamp, please?

22             MR. AMY:  It's 2:25:38.
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1             (Whereupon, video played.)

2             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  This same

3 sort of pushing kind of goes back and forth.

4 You can see people still looking down at the

5 ground.  And that sort of group, I guess you

6 would say, that is in that vicinity is looking

7 down.  This gentleman patron in the middle

8 appears and he peers down.

9             At this point, you notice the rest

10 of the crowd had stopped and they were not

11 moving.  And right about now, you will see

12 them all start to move again.  Go ahead.  Then

13 you see people leaning down in the same area

14 and eventually --

15             MS. SCHMIDT:  And what are people

16 doing in the background there?  If you can

17 pause it?

18             (Whereupon, video paused.)

19             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  I think I

20 just said.  At one point, everyone was still

21 and not moving and just kind of standing

22 around.  And then, at one point, you see
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1 people begin to move again and it appears they

2 are dancing.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What time is

4 that now?

5             MR. AMY:  This is 2:26:53.

6             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  You can

7 pause.

8             (Whereupon, video paused.)

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Are the lights

10 still on?  Can you tell?

11             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Yes, the

12 lights appear to still be on.  It's still

13 bright.  You will see at a point shortly after

14 where it's no longer bright, which indicates

15 to me that the lights were no longer on.

16             (Whereupon, video played.)

17             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  So here

18 you see them picking up this male.  It's hard

19 to tell right there.  Can you back it up just

20 slightly?  It happens fast, so okay, play

21 again.

22             MR. AMY:  Okay.  This is 2:26:49.
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1             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  There

2 they pick up the male patron.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  They pick up

4 what?

5             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  The male

6 patron.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

8             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Who was

9 presumably lying on the floor.  He is lifted

10 up and then carried off the camera view.  And

11 then the area appears -- there are some people

12 who follow that group of security out and the

13 patron and there is three people who clear the

14 area.  And this sort of continues.

15             There is some guy waving his

16 hands.  I don't know what that was for.  I

17 don't know who he is.  There is some females

18 walking through the area, it appears to be the

19 patrons that are still dancing.

20             MR. LeFANDE:  Time stamp please.

21             MR. AMY:  This is 2:27:41.

22             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  And then,
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1 as you can see there, it appears as though the

2 lights are now turned off again as it becomes

3 darker.

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  What's the time

5 stamp on that?

6             MR. AMY:  2:28:08.

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Thank you.

8             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  And then

9 it appears there are some patrons who appear

10 to be dancing in this area.  There is a female

11 patron at the bottom of the screen sipping a

12 beverage.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  A female

14 patron what?

15             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  A couple

16 female patrons down here at the bottom of the

17 screen were sipping beverages or what would

18 appear to be beverages.

19             MS. SCHMIDT:  Is that where the

20 altercation took place?

21             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Yes, same

22 area where the initial, I guess, punch was
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1 thrown and where the patron was lifted from

2 the floor.  That's a female patron, obviously,

3 dancing, two female patrons dancing.

4             And right about there --

5             MR. LeFANDE:  Time stamp, please.

6             MR. AMY:  2:29:18.

7             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  -- it

8 appears as though the lights come back on. 

9 And patrons are still dancing.  However, right

10 about here, it appears as though everyone

11 stops dancing.

12             MR. LeFANDE:  Time stamp, please.

13             MR. AMY:  2:29:32.

14             MS. SCHMIDT:  Okay.  What is the

15 time stamp now?

16             MR. AMY:  Now, it is 2:30:00.

17             MS. SCHMIDT:  And just for the

18 record, has the area been cleared or cordoned

19 off yet?

20             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  I don't

21 see any area that has been cordoned off with

22 tape or any security walking in the area on
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1 the screen, no.

2             MS. SCHMIDT:  Okay.  Okay.

3             (Whereupon, video stopped.)

4             MS. SCHMIDT:  Let's go to -- we're

5 going to go to main steps, upper, right now.

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Can we just see

7 the rest of that?

8             MS. SCHMIDT:  Oh, sure, um-hum.

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  And okay, where

10 does this -- can we go just before the end of

11 this video?  And then get a time stamp on

12 that.

13             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  I think

14 that this -- it was split into two segments

15 and this segment of it -- you can get it all,

16 but this segment particularly ends at about

17 2:33 a.m., I believe.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  This ends at 2:33

19 a.m.?

20             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Yes, you

21 have to open up a separate file to get 2:33 to

22 4:00 a.m.
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Could we see

2 that?

3             MS. SCHMIDT:  Sure.

4             MR. LeFANDE:  I'm sorry, I don't

5 understand what you are asking for.

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  The --

7             MR. LeFANDE:  Do you want to watch

8 the --

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- other segment. 

10 I want to see this time frame continuing past

11 2:33.

12             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  This

13 angle past 2:33?

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes.

15             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  You need

16 to open this up, the file.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  How many

18 minutes is that?

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well, we don't

20 need to see the whole thing.  What I would

21 like to see is at what point the crowd

22 disperses.
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1             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  There is

2 a --

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  And I would like

4 to see that on the video, please, so you can--

5 just an idea of where --

6             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  There is

7 another --

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- how much --

9 how you can go through that video for me.

10             MR. AMY:  This is 2:33:35.

11             (Whereupon, video played.)

12             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Should we

13 check again in like five minutes to see what

14 is happening?

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes, check in

16 five.

17             MR. LeFANDE:  Can we just fast

18 forward it, so that we can --

19             MS. SCHMIDT:  Well, what's what we

20 are doing.

21             MR. LeFANDE:  Not jumping ahead,

22 but fast forwarding.
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1             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  It might

2 be a little --

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yeah, just fast

4 forward.

5             MR. AMY:  This is 2:35:30.

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Um-hum.

7             MR. AMY:  2:36:30.

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Time stamp now?

9             MR. AMY:  2:37:30.

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  

11             MR. AMY:  2:38:30.

12             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  Could you

13 stop right there?

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  2:38:30? 

15 Right there?

16             MR. AMY:  That's 2:38:51.

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  2:38:51, okay.  I

18 gotcha.  Can we just see this?  Just a little

19 bit more of this.

20             MR. AMY:  2:39:30.  2:40:30.

21             MS. SCHMIDT:  Are those two women

22 on the VIP couches?
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1             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  I'm

2 sorry, could you repeat that question?

3             MS. SCHMIDT:  Those two women in

4 the background, is that the VIP?

5             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  That's a

6 table area, the VIP table area.

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes.  The VIP

8 area, yeah.

9             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Or it was

10 told to me that that was the VIP table.

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right. 

12 Continue, just continue to fast forward.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What?

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Can I ask,

15 is that whole area carpeted right there?

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Ms. Schmidt?

17             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Are you

18 asking me?

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Where that guy is

20 standing, is that area carpeted?

21             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Yes, at

22 the time it was --
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Time

2 stamp?

3             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  --

4 carpeted.

5             MR. AMY:  That's 2:44:22.

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  That area

7 is carpeted, you said?

8             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Yes.  If

9 you can look to the -- like to the top left of

10 the screen, if you can see --

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I can see the --

12             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  -- that

13 wooden area.

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- floor.

15             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Correct. 

16 That's the dance floor area --

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  The wooden area.

18             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  -- that

19 is immediately in front of the stage.

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right. 

21 Continue.  

22             MS. SCHMIDT:  Investigator
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1 Mathieson, has MPD been --

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  I'm done. 

3 I'm done.  Okay.  Okay.

4             (Whereupon, video stopped.)

5             MS. SCHMIDT:  Has MPD been

6 upstairs at this point, yet?  Do you recall in

7 your investigation?

8             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  What time

9 is this?

10             MR. AMY:  I'm sorry, it's 2:48:02.

11             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  I believe

12 there is a different camera angle and I

13 observed MPD on the floor at that camera

14 angle.  I believe it was, approximately, 2:45

15 a.m. that I first observed them.

16             MS. SCHMIDT:  All right.  

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Thank you for

18 your indulgence.

19             MR. LeFANDE:  You will see MPD if

20 it continues.

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Oh, in this

22 video?
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1             MR. LeFANDE:  Yes, on this video.

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  

3             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Yes,

4 eventually, I think they enter this camera

5 angle, but they are earlier observed --

6             MR. LeFANDE:  I'm just trying not

7 to reinvent the wheel for cross-examination. 

8 I think this is great that we are going

9 through.

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Fine.  If you

11 want to, then let's continue then, if that's

12 going to help later.

13             MR. LeFANDE:  Well, you have

14 already hit on a bunch of points that I needed

15 to do, so --

16             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Glad to

17 help.

18             MR. LeFANDE:  Well, I am just --

19 it's getting us all out of here sooner.

20             (Whereupon, video played.)

21             MS. SCHMIDT:  So this is before

22 MPD actually walks through that area that he



Page 430

202-234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

1 is cleaning, correct?

2             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Before

3 MPD walks through this specific area, yes.  We

4 have not seen MPD yet in this area.

5             MS. SCHMIDT:  And that's the area

6 where the altercation took place?

7             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Correct.

8             MS. SCHMIDT:  All right.  

9             MR. LeFANDE:  Time stamp, please.

10             MR. AMY:  All right.  This is

11 2:52:36.

12             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Are there camera

13 angles that show the rest of the floor?

14             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Yes.

15             MS. SCHMIDT:  Yes.  And there will

16 be -- we will be showing them a little bit

17 later.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Great.  Thank

19 you.

20             MR. LeFANDE:  Time stamp, please.

21             MR. AMY:  2:55:35.

22             MR. LeFANDE:  And again, please.
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1             MR. AMY:  3:19:37.

2             MR. LeFANDE:  How did we jump 20

3 minutes ahead all of a sudden?

4             MR. AMY:  Oh.  Well, as soon as I

5 pressed play it went back to 2:57:26.

6             MR. LeFANDE:  All right.  

7             MR. AMY:  Why it changed --

8             MR. LeFANDE:  Start it up again

9 from there, because it seemed like you missed

10 a whole bunch of stuff.

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes.

12             MR. AMY:  Right now, it's 2:57:26.

13             MR. LeFANDE:  Yes, if you can just

14 continue on from there, please?  If we skipped

15 over a critical part --

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Ms.

17 Mathieson?

18             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Yes?

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  While we are

20 looking at this --

21             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Yes.

22             MR. LeFANDE:  Whoa, something just
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1 got -- it just jumped ahead like a lot.

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yeah.

3             MR. LeFANDE:  All of a sudden the

4 -- it turned over.

5             MS. SCHMIDT:  Yes, I think it

6 starts to fast forward after a while.  It gets

7 sick and tired of fast forwarding.

8             MR. LeFANDE:  I understand, but we

9 -- yeah, we are skipping over the critical

10 part there, because the trash cans are now 

11 overturned.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Do we

13 actually, if you know, see the area on the

14 carpet here?

15             MR. LeFANDE:  There we go.  Here

16 to go.  Time stamp, please.

17             MR. MPRAS:  You need to go

18 forward.

19             MR. AMY:  This is where I was when

20 it jumped.

21             MR. MPRAS:  Regular play then.

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Do regular play.



Page 433

202-234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

1             MS. SCHMIDT:  Regular play now.

2             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  What was

3 your question?

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  When the

5 altercation took place, do we know that this

6 is captured in the video?

7             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  So at the

8 bottom of the --

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  It could be

10 to the left of it.

11             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  --

12 screen, I mean, if you recall when the alter

13 -- the visible altercation took place, we saw

14 a punch thrown and then just people staring at

15 the ground.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.

17             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  So that's

18 all you are able to see from this camera

19 angle.  There is another camera angle that

20 shows more of a commotion and even a punch or

21 two or what appears to be a punch or two and

22 more of a commotion, but you can't see that on
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1 this camera angle.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

3             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  But

4 again, we did see the punch being thrown at

5 the bottom of the screen.  In the photo booth

6 area, it was described as well which is

7 immediately parallel to the left of this area.

8             MS. SCHMIDT:  But isn't that the

9 same angle we saw the punch being thrown?

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What?  Could

11 you repeat the question?  I couldn't hear.

12             MS. SCHMIDT:  I thought -- okay. 

13 No.  

14             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  This is

15 where we were able to see the initial punch be

16 thrown, kind of the commotion a little and the

17 patron --

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes, this is the

19 area we have been looking for -- at for the

20 last 20 minutes.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So I just

22 wanted to make sure that the area we are
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1 looking at was for sure where the patron fell

2 down.

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well, he was

4 standing right there when you saw him fall. 

5 You saw him.  He was standing, approximately,

6 where that guy is right now.

7             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Yes, he

8 was lifted from the --

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  When you saw him

11 fall.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  To the

13 right, thank you.

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Where is the pile

15 on that carpet?

16             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Is that

17 for me?

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes.

19             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Sorry. 

20 You mean like a thread count or like --

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  How deep is it?

22             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Oh, it's
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1 thin.  It's very, very thin.  It's similar to

2 the consistency of this carpet.

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Oh, okay.  Very

4 good.  All right.  Gotcha.  Thank you.

5             MEMBER SHORT:  Do they call it

6 indoor/outdoor carpet?

7             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  I think

8 that might be what it is.  I'm not a

9 professional carpeter.

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So, Mr. LeFande,

11 is there some reason you want to continue

12 this?

13             MR. LeFANDE:  Yes, very much so. 

14 If we could speed it up just a minute, just

15 one click, I think it will get us where we

16 need to be.  Again, I'm just trying not to go

17 through this entire thing again.  I think it's

18 very important to see.

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I understand

20 that, that's why I'm asking.

21             MR. LeFANDE:  Right here.  Stop.

22             (Whereupon, video stopped.)
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1             MR. LeFANDE:  Time stamp, please.

2             MR. AMY:  Okay.  This is 3:07:59.

3             MR. LeFANDE:  And if we could just

4 play that?

5             (Whereupon, video played.)

6             MR. LeFANDE:  You can fast forward

7 it until something else happens.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What are we

9 doing here?

10             MR. LeFANDE:  I was just --

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  We have seen

12 this before, right?

13             MR. LeFANDE:  No.  We have not

14 seen any of this.  This is just the police

15 coming through, just so that you could see

16 where the police were coming in.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So--

18             MR. LeFANDE:  And I think --

19 what's the time stamp, at this point?

20             MR. AMY:  3:10:36.

21             MR. LeFANDE:  And just fast

22 forward more.  I don't think anything else
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1 happens here.

2             MS. SCHMIDT:  She was asking if

3 you have seen this before.

4             MR. LeFANDE:  Oh, I have seen it

5 before.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You have seen

7 it before?

8             MR. LeFANDE:  I wanted you folks

9 to just see when the police showed up.  I just

10 didn't want to have to play the entire video

11 again on cross-examination.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  They get

13 there?

14             MR. LeFANDE:  So this is the point

15 where they look in the trash cans.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

17             MR. LeFANDE:  And I'm not going to

18 make --

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Thank you for 

20 that.

21             MR. LeFANDE:  I'm not going to go

22 through this entirely again.  If it -- it's
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1 just more appropriate that it be all the right

2 perspective of when it begins in chronological

3 order.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So you know--

5 you are waiting to see them?

6             MR. LeFANDE:  Well, as the trash

7 cans get overturned and the police are

8 searching and the absence of any crime scene

9 being set up.  What's the time stamp here?

10             MR. AMY:  It's 3:13:02.

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Is there anything

12 else on this, Mr. LeFande?

13             MR. LeFANDE:  Again, it just

14 perpetuates until such time that you get some

15 idea that anybody comes and tries to find a

16 crime scene.

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Do you

18 have any objections to us ending this and

19 moving on from here, Mr. LeFande?

20             MR. LeFANDE:  I would suggest just

21 fast forwarding through it very quickly.

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Can we do



Page 440

202-234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

1 that, please?

2             MR. LeFANDE:  I don't mean to be

3 running roughshod over the direct.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Um-hum.

5             MR. LeFANDE:  It's just I'm --

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I am --

7             MR. LeFANDE:  -- it's like --

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- trying to

9 accommodate everybody's needs including mine.

10             MR. LeFANDE:  Thank you.  I think

11 we have a congruence of needs at this point,

12 our Maslovian needs are quite the same.

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I wouldn't go

14 that far.

15             MR. LeFANDE:  Time stamp, please.

16             MR. AMY:  3:16:30.

17             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Can I ask a

18 question, please?  Where was the impact area

19 here?

20             MR. LeFANDE:  You're asking -- 

21             MEMBER JONES:  You can only ask a

22 question of the witness.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Ms.

2 Mathieson.

3             MR. LeFANDE:  Well, I think --

4             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Okay.  

5             MR. LeFANDE:  Well, I think we --

6 yes, she can --

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

8             MR. LeFANDE:  She answered this

9 question before.

10             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Just looking at

11 the --

12             MR. LeFANDE:  She answered this

13 question before --

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  This is where the

15 guys were standing right there.

16             MR. LeFANDE:  -- clearly before.

17             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Is that where

18 the stabbing took place?

19             MR. LeFANDE:  We haven't

20 established there was a stabbing.  We see a

21 man get struck --

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  
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1             MR. LeFANDE:  -- there and she can

2 tell you where that was.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Let Ms.

4 Mathieson answer.

5             MEMBER JONES:  So we can only have

6 non -- who is testifying?

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Ms. Mathieson

8 is going to testify.

9             MEMBER JONES:  Right.  Okay.  So

10 as a measure, we ask the right question of the

11 right people.

12             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Right.  So

13 while -- the video is gone now.

14             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Correct.

15             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  But that box

16 area, you know, is that where the stabbing

17 took place?

18             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Are you

19 referring to the area where the trash cans are

20 currently overturned?

21             MR. LeFANDE:  Wait a minute.  My

22 video --
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Ms. Mathieson,

2 the area just in front of these trash cans, is

3 that the area where we saw the gentleman who

4 appeared to have been attacked.  Was that --

5 he is standing just approximately there and

6 then came -- our camera view moving sort of

7 towards us in that room?

8             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Correct. 

9 The gentleman who -- the victim who was on the

10 floor, was lifted off of the floor, he was

11 just at the middle of the bottom of the

12 screen.  So I don't know how many feet that

13 is.  I can't tell you from the trash can, but

14 it was not all that far from it.

15             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Okay.  

16             MEMBER SHORT:  Investigator

17 Mathieson, what color is that carpet?

18             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  I don't

19 recall the exact color, but it's a dark --

20             MEMBER SHORT:  Is it dark, light?

21             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  It's a

22 dark, I would say, navy almost.  Kind of like
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1 the color of my jacket.

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  

3             MEMBER SHORT:  Thank you.

4             MR. LeFANDE:  So if we can --

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Can we -- 

6             MR. LeFANDE:  -- just finish fast

7 forwarding through this and I'll be done with

8 it.

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I don't know. 

10 Are we fast -- are we in fast forward mode?

11             MR. LeFANDE:  I don't think it's

12 doing anything.

13             MR. AMY:  We are on pause right

14 now.

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Can we just --

16 let's go fast forward quickly.  Let's just do

17 it.  Unless anyone has objections, we are just

18 going to finish this.

19             MR. LeFANDE:  Time stamp, please.

20             MR. AMY:  3:20.

21             MR. LeFANDE:  Time stamp, please.

22             MR. AMY:  3:24.
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Can we

2 jump through this in chunks and commence,

3 unless Mr. LeFande thinks there is something

4 we need to see.

5             MR. LeFANDE:  As quickly as we can

6 just go.

7             MS. SCHMIDT:  Is there something

8 that -- could I ask for a proffer of what we

9 are looking for?

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

11             MR. LeFANDE:  Again, we are an

12 hour after the incident and the police

13 department has not set up any crime scene.  It

14 will happen --

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Wait, wait, wait. 

16 Mr. LeFande, I'm just asking --

17             MR. LeFANDE:  Well, the Chair --

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- if there is

19 anything you would like to see.

20             MR. LeFANDE:  -- wanted me to

21 respond to her.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No.  She
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1 asked for a proffer.

2             MR. LeFANDE:  She asked a

3 question.  She asked me as to what it was I

4 wanted you to folks to see.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Oh, okay.  Excuse

7 me.  I'm sorry.  Forgive me, forgive me. 

8 Continue.  I'm sorry.

9             MR. LeFANDE:  And again, I just

10 don't want to have to go through this again. 

11 It's just that we are an hour past when the

12 incident occurred.  The police were downstairs

13 within a minute of the incident occurring. 

14 There is no crime scene here.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  The

16 question is though, we are just looking at the

17 video and you all have seen the video.  So is

18 there something that we are waiting for that

19 you --

20             MR. LeFANDE:  Yes, eventually some

21 hour later --

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- want us to
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1 see on the video?

2             MR. LeFANDE:  -- they are -- a

3 considerable amount of time, I think it's

4 closer to 4:00 in the morning they finally

5 establish a crime scene more or less where the

6 person fell.

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  And is that on

8 this video?

9             MR. LeFANDE:  I believe so.

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Can we just jump

11 to the end then?

12             MR. LeFANDE:  Jump to the end and

13 see if they are standing there.  Even at this

14 point, what's the time here?

15             MR. AMY:  It's 3:54.

16             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  So we are

17 almost at 4:00 now.  I think the end of our

18 tape and there is no crime scene set up here. 

19 That's all I have.

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Very good. 

21 Thank you.

22             MR. LeFANDE:  Oh, here they are. 
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1 Here they are.  Here are the Investigators. 

2 What's the time stamp?

3             MR. AMY:  It's 3:55:20.

4             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  Thank you.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Short?

6             MR. LeFANDE:  That was it.  I'm

7 done, yes.

8             MEMBER SHORT:  To Ms. Mathieson. 

9 Ms. Mathieson, this carpet that is on the

10 floor is dark in color, correct?  And --

11             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Yes.

12             MEMBER SHORT:  -- just for the

13 record, indoor/outdoor carpet is required in

14 places of public assembly, which this is.

15             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  I can't

16 say.  I don't know.

17             MEMBER SHORT:  And you wouldn't

18 see -- if someone was drinking -- well, there

19 are no spots on this rug, are there?  Any

20 spots?

21             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  I don't

22 recall specifically where they would be, but



Page 449

202-234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

1 as I was walking through, there are a number

2 of spots throughout on the carpet.

3             MEMBER SHORT:  Okay.  

4             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  They

5 appear to be.

6             MEMBER SHORT:  Were they from

7 drinks or could you tell what they were from?

8             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  I

9 couldn't say for certain.

10             MEMBER SHORT:  Okay.  Okay.  Thank

11 you.

12             (Whereupon, video stopped.)

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Is this the

14 end or why has it stopped?

15             MR. AMY:  It's 4:00:13.  It's the

16 end of the tape.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  End of the

18 tape.  Okay.

19             MS. SCHMIDT:  All right.  We can

20 now go to the main stairs, the main steps,

21 upper, going back right after the altercation.

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  We're going to
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1 where?

2             MS. SCHMIDT:  The main steps

3 upper.  

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Main steps upper,

5 okay.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Get the time,

7 I assume.

8             MS. SCHMIDT:  Yes.  Yes, we're

9 going to go to 2:25, which is after the

10 altercation, in order to see before.

11             MR. AMY:  It's 2:24:34.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I'm sorry,

13 but do we have the time that the altercation

14 occurred?

15             MS. SCHMIDT:  Yes.  It occurred at

16 2:23, I think.  Okay.  2:24 a.m.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  So is

19 there anything on this video prior to this

20 that anyone thinks is important?

21             MS. SCHMIDT:  Yes.

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Prior to this?
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1             MR. LeFANDE:  Prior to this, no,

2 no.

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  No.  I'm not

4 asking you.  I'm asking --

5             MS. SCHMIDT:  It's my video. 

6 Prior to this, no.  This is right after the

7 altercation.  This is the beginning of the

8 relevant part.

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Thank you.

10             (Whereupon, video played.)

11             MR. LeFANDE:  And again, I'm

12 trying to avoid duplication.

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I understand.

14             MR. LeFANDE:  So I apologize, but

15 I'm trying to handle this, but I agree with

16 her on that.

17             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  So you

18 can pause that.

19             (Whereupon, video paused.)

20             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  If you

21 just saw that gentleman who walked out, he is

22 the same gentleman wearing the puffy jacket
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1 with the hood with the fur.  He just exists.

2             MR. LeFANDE:  Time stamp, please.

3             MR. AMY:  2:26:50.

4             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Now

5 standing on the stairs and goes back up.  If

6 you could see the gentleman who now is on the

7 stairwell going down has the same markings on

8 the back of his sweatshirt consistent with the

9 person that entered in that group.  And then

10 the gentleman here is wearing the same jacket

11 and it's the exact same hairstyle, facial

12 hair, it's the same individual who entered who

13 we saw involved in the initial verbal

14 conversation altercation prior to the

15 gentleman falling to the ground.

16             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Are any of these

17 people part -- none of these are the victim

18 injured in the torso?

19             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  I don't

20 know.

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Oh, you don't

22 know.
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1             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  I did not

2 see the person that was injured, so --

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Fine.

4             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  -- I

5 can't say for certain.

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  Very

7 good.

8             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  So these

9 two gentlemen proceed to kind of fist fight a

10 little at the top of the stairs.  They then go

11 down the stairs.  Someone, another male

12 follows.  These two gentlemen go running

13 after.

14             Right here, you have basically a

15 member of security holding a patron who is

16 smaller in stature.

17             MS. SCHMIDT:  Did either of the

18 detectives tell you anything about this --

19 that patron?

20             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  I only

21 spoke --

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Can you
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1 stop it right there?

2             (Whereupon, video stopped.)

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Can we back up

4 just a little bit and can I see this?  All

5 right.  So what is the time stamp here?

6             MR. AMY:  2:25:52.

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  2:25?  I thought

8 we were already at 2:26 earlier?

9             MR. LeFANDE:  Yes, we are at 2:56.

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Pardon?

11             MR. AMY:  2:2:39.

12             MR. LeFANDE:  Yes.

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Pardon?

14             MR. LeFANDE:  What's the time

15 again?

16             MR. AMY:  The last time on that

17 recording was 2:26:30.

18             MR. LeFANDE:  I think you recited

19 the time incorrectly on the last one.

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  So this

21 is --

22             MR. LeFANDE:  I've got the same
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1 problem you have.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Do you

3 have --

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  So this is

5 2:25 what?

6             MR. AMY:  2:25:52.

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  And you

8 are certain of that?

9             MR. AMY:  That previous one --

10             MR. LeFANDE:  Yes, I think the

11 puffy jacket one was off.

12             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  All right. 

13 So, all right, 2:25:52.  Thank you.  Very

14 good.

15             MS. SCHMIDT:  Okay.  Ms.

16 Mathieson, was that patron mentioned to you by

17 any of the police officers?

18             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Um --

19             MS. SCHMIDT:  Was he described to

20 you by any of the police officers?

21             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  -- I

22 believe it was Sergeant, I would have to check
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1 my notes, but I believe it was, Pope who

2 stated the suspect was wearing a hooded

3 sweatshirt.  However, it was a member of

4 security, Derek Williams, I spoke with him and

5 he described to me somewhat, I believe.  There

6 is more to this video and he described to me

7 someone who is not wearing a shirt underneath

8 and was wearing simply a hooded sweatshirt who

9 had removed his shirt as the suspect.

10             And that is in turn who he stated

11 he had advised MPD that this was the suspect

12 from that.  And in my conversation with

13 Sergeant Pope, it was consistent with the same

14 person that -- the security member, Williams,

15 Derek Williams, his description of his suspect

16 was consistent with this description of the

17 suspect from Sergeant Pope.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  So I'm

19 ready to proceed on this.  Go ahead.

20             (Whereupon, video played.)

21             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  So he

22 now, security, releases the gentleman.  You
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1 can see him there.  He unzips his hoodie

2 sweatshirt and wipes his face with his

3 undershirt.  There is now an exiting of I

4 don't know how many patrons.  Security then

5 goes down.  And then there is just this group

6 in the stairwell.  Some more people exiting. 

7 Some people coming up.

8             One of those was a security

9 member, Alan Whittaker, who I had met with. 

10 Here you have more patrons coming downstairs.

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Oh, I saw her

12 come in.

13             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  You have

14 someone running upstairs.  Another female

15 running upstairs.

16             MEMBER ALBERTI:  What's the time

17 stamp on this?

18             MR. AMY:  Right now?

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes.

20             MR. AMY:  It's 2:26:50.

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  2:26:50.  Thank

22 you very much.
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1             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Okay. 

2 Shortly here, you have a security member who

3 comes upstairs.  If you can pause it for one

4 second?

5             (Whereupon, video paused.)

6             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  He was

7 consistent with the security.  To me, his

8 physical description was consistent with a

9 security member that you had just observed

10 with that patron bringing him downstairs.

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes, thank you.

12             (Whereupon, video played.)

13             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  And here

14 you have -- do you want to rewind that?

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Time stamp?

16             MR. AMY:  2:27:27.

17             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  The

18 security member --

19             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Can we go

20 back about 10 seconds on this and watch this

21 in slow motion?  I want to see -- okay, fine.

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Are both of those
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1 people security carrying him?

2             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  The

3 gentleman on the right is wearing a short that

4 says XII, the Roman numerals, so I identified

5 him as security.  The gentleman on the left,

6 in my interview with -- presumably this is

7 Derek Williams who stated to me he carried the

8 victim.  He said that initially a friend of

9 the victim was assisting him, so I would

10 assume that this would be a friend who is

11 assisting and not a member of staff.

12             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Gotcha.  Thank

13 you.

14             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  And

15 that's based upon this observation of lack of

16 a security T-shirt in addition to my

17 conversation with Mr. Williams.  So they, in

18 real-time, appear to kind of shuffle back and

19 forth and eventually, the victim is, I guess,

20 solely in the arms of the security member.

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yeah, okay. 

22 Continue.  Thank you.  Time stamp?
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1             MR. AMY:  That's 2:20 -- oh, it

2 jumped.  

3             MR. LeFANDE:  We were at 2:27:27

4 on the last one when you started doing that.

5             MR. AMY:  Yeah.

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Right.  So go

7 back to 2:27:27.

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Very good.

9             MR. AMY:  Yes, it was 2:27:36 when

10 I hit pause.  It jumped ahead to 2:30.  But

11 when I hit reverse, it went back, so that

12 might explain some of the inconsistent numbers

13 that actually --

14             MR. LeFANDE:  What does it show

15 there now?

16             MR. AMY:  Right now where it is

17 paused it's 2:27:36.

18             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Very good.

20 Thank you.

21             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  This just

22 continues and it's exiting of patrons.
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1             MS. SCHMIDT:  All right.  Unless

2 the Board wishes to see more, we are going to

3 go to the bottom of the stairs to see what

4 happens.  These are just random things after

5 this point going down the stairs.  So unless,

6 Mr. LeFande --

7             MR. LeFANDE:  No, I don't have

8 anything else here.

9             MS. SCHMIDT:  Okay.  

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

11             MR. LeFANDE:  Where are we --

12             MS. SCHMIDT:  We are going back to

13 the main steps, lower camera.

14             MR. LeFANDE:  So 2:20?

15             MS. SCHMIDT:  2:25 a.m.

16             MR. AMY:  Is that 2:24:34?

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  2:24?

18             MR. AMY:  :34.

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Thank you.

20             MR. AMY:  2:24:34, yes, sir.

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Thank you.

22             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  So this
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1 is the -- as Ms. Schmidt stated, this is the

2 main steps lower.  This -- I'll point to the

3 screen, I know you can't see it, but this

4 bottom area, it's like the first step you will

5 see visible from the bottom of the screen up.

6             The first step you see is actually

7 part of a landing area, so if you are able to

8 see how the stairs went down, there is a

9 landing.  There are stairs.  There is another

10 landing and then more stairs.  So this is the

11 top of the landing area before the second

12 flight of stairs.  If that makes sense.

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  And there

14 is only one landing area?  There is a flight

15 going up, landing area --

16             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  There is

17 a flight --

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- and a flight

19 where?

20             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Yes, and

21 then the landing, but that landing is where

22 the doorway to the second floor is.
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Gotcha. 

2 So there is kind of two flights there.

3             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Correct.

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Gotcha.

5             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  All

6 right.  So shortly after this female patron,

7 it will happen a little fast, but you are

8 going to see the group of males that initially

9 on the top level we saw exit fighting.

10             And there you see one gentleman

11 run down.  You see the gentleman with the,

12 again, hooded jacket.  You see that's the

13 puffy hooded jacket.  You see this gentleman

14 fall.  And then the one in front of them is

15 wearing a hooded sweatshirt.  Then you see him

16 fall.  Then you see this gentleman, who is

17 again wearing that jacket with the consistent

18 hairstyle, the man we saw with the victim

19 verbal.  They both fall down the stairs.

20             MR. LeFANDE:  Time stamp, please.

21             MEMBER SHORT:  He has something in

22 his hand.
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1             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Can you

2 rewind that a couple of seconds?

3             MR. AMY:  Yes.

4             MEMBER SHORT:  He has got

5 something in his hand.

6             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Yes, he

7 does.

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  He does.  He has

9 something in his hand.

10             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Yes.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What's the

12 time on there?

13             MR. AMY:  The time stamp is

14 2:25:26.

15             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  You can

16 probably rewind that in slow motion.

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  2:25 what?

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  26.

19             MR. AMY:  26.

20             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Slow

21 motion.  That's backwards.  So yes, if you can

22 watch his right hand in slow motion.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  I think we

3 can continue.

4             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  And then

5 maybe you have a couple of people who we saw

6 from the top running after them.

7             MR. AMY:  And that's 2:25:34.

8             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Now, you

9 have another gentleman run down and shortly

10 thereafter you are going to observe in the

11 middle of the screen just to the left on that

12 sidewall near the railing, you are going to

13 observe a patron come into view and stand

14 right there.  Can you pause it for a second?

15             (Whereupon, video paused.)

16             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  So you

17 see him.  He is standing here.  If you recall

18 on the other angle of the stairwell, you saw

19 the gentleman unzip his sweatshirt.  He is now

20 holding -- it's the same gentleman with the

21 like tank-top, a white tank-top and he is

22 folding that sweatshirt. If you will recall in
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1 the previous stairwell angle, you saw him lift

2 that shirt to his face and wipe it.  You are

3 going to see that again on this tape's angle.

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  

5             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Go ahead

6 and play it.

7             (Whereupon, video played.)

8             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  And you

9 can see when he lowers it right there, can you

10 slow mo that, you can see how there -- after

11 he wipes his face, there is that spot on his

12 shirt.  The security member, when I

13 interviewed him, described this patron as

14 having a bloody nose, which would be

15 consistent with what we just witnessed on the

16 footage.

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  

18             MR. LeFANDE:  Time stamp?

19             MR. AMY:  It's 2:26:17.

20             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Okay.  So

21 now he starts to be joined by security.  He

22 takes his shirt off and is then escorted out
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1 of --

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Can you go back

3 just a little bit?  Just five seconds.  Okay. 

4 Okay.  That's fine.  Okay.  I wanted to see

5 what he was doing.  Go ahead.  Continue.  I

6 got it.

7             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  That will

8 pick up on a different camera angle, but for

9 the time being, they are off the camera.

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Gotcha.

11             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  You then

12 have that influx of people who are exiting. 

13 You have this gentleman who goes upstairs.  

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Time stamp?

15             MR. AMY:  2:26:45.

16             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  The

17 security member who is the same, essentially,

18 as the one we just saw carry -- or escort the

19 shirtless patron downstairs, he returns

20 upstairs.  

21             MS. SCHMIDT:  And so where is the

22 shirtless patron, at that point?
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1             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  He is out

2 of the camera angle.  He then comes back down

3 followed by the victim here, who clearly has

4 his eyes closed and he is being carried by the

5 members.

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So is that --

7             MR. LeFANDE:  Time stamp, please.

8             MR. AMY:  It's 2:27:34.

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  2:27:34.  Can we

10 just go back two seconds before that?  All

11 right.  Go forward.  All right.  Do you

12 recognize that person as a security person,

13 Ms. Mathieson?

14             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Yes.  On

15 different camera angles -- I mean, I never met

16 him before.  I have never seen him in person,

17 but on different camera angles, he is wearing

18 a T-shirt.  I think the one at the top of the

19 stairs even that has the --

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  

21             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  -- XII.

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Thank you.
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1             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Name of

2 the club.

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Thank you.

4             MS. SCHMIDT:  All right. 

5 Investigator Mathieson, are these just the way

6 the patrons are going down?

7             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Yes.

8             MS. SCHMIDT:  We can -- okay.

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Can we keep this

10 going just a little bit?

11             MR. LeFANDE:  I think we passed

12 it.  I was waiting for a big surprise from the

13 guy.  I didn't see anything after this.

14             MS. SCHMIDT:  No.  Okay.  No.

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Can we just keep

16 -- continue to watch this just a little bit

17 more?

18             MR. LeFANDE:  It's your show, sir.

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Thank you.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Why?  How

21 much more?

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Time stamp?
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1             MR. AMY:  2:28:49.

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Continue.  Time

3 stamp?

4             MR. AMY:  2:29:08.

5             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  That

6 gentleman right there is actually, if you

7 remember, Alan Whittaker.  He is the one

8 that --

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  But the gentleman

10 before him was not, right?

11             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  No.  I

12 did not recognize him.

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  Thank

14 you.  And the guy standing on his shirt --

15 steps with the hooded T-shirt, he is not

16 security as far as you know?  Is that correct?

17             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  He is not

18 wearing clothing that would identify him as

19 security.

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  Thank

21 you.  Let's continue.  Time stamp?

22             MR. AMY:  2:29:33.
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Thank you.  Can

2 we do a fast forward?

3             MR. LeFANDE:  Time stamp, please.

4             MR. AMY:  Right here it is

5 2:32:34.

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Time stamp?

7             MR. AMY:  2:40:58.

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  I don't

9 think I need to see anything more.  I don't

10 know if anyone else?

11             MS. SCHMIDT:  Not from this angle.

12             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.

13             (Whereupon, video stopped.)

14             MS. SCHMIDT:  Before we go to the

15 next, may we take a five minute break, please?

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Thank you.

18             (Whereupon, the above-entitled

19 matter went off the record at 5:52 p.m. and

20 resumed at 6:12 p.m.)

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  We are back

22 on the record.  Ms. Schmidt, can you remind me
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1 like where we left off and then what you have

2 left for your case or how many --

3             MS. SCHMIDT:  We stopped at the

4 lower stairs.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.

6             MS. SCHMIDT:  We are going to go

7 to the first floor bar next and see them come

8 out of the -- we are going to see -- now, we

9 are not going to redo the front door again.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

11             MS. SCHMIDT:  We did that, you

12 know.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.

14             MS. SCHMIDT:  We finished that. 

15 And then there will be -- and then we are just

16 going to see one more little excerpt of the

17 VIP booth, the clean-up on the second floor

18 and then we are just going to make -- just go

19 through the security room very quickly and the

20 OIC, you know, just to make -- just to tie-up,

21 you know, we're going to have testimony about

22 what was done, what was not done and we will
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1 be done.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Just

3 wanted to get an idea of where we were headed.

4             MS. SCHMIDT:  Yes.  I would say

5 another -- from my -- well, he still has

6 cross-examination, so it's going to be -- so

7 you know, I would budget for that.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

9             MS. SCHMIDT:  I'll be like another

10 half hour, 45 minutes, I think.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

12             MS. SCHMIDT:  That's without your

13 cross-examination.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right.  

15             MS. SCHMIDT:  Okay.  All right. 

16 We are going to go now to the first floor bar.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I'm sorry,

18 what did you say?

19             MS. SCHMIDT:  We are imagining a

20 real first floor bar, not -- 

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, okay.

22             MS. SCHMIDT:  One that actually
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1 serves alcohol --

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Where you

3 would like to be.

4             MS. SCHMIDT:  -- at this time of

5 night.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right, okay.

7             MS. SCHMIDT:  We are going to

8 start at 2:24.

9             (Whereupon, video played.)

10             MR. AMY:  The time stamp is

11 2:23:57.  And I will start the video.

12             MS. SCHMIDT:  All right.

13             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  So on the

14 bottom right corner of the screen, you can see

15 what appears to be the owner sitting at the

16 bottom right corner.  Okay.  He's smoking.

17             Okay.  Right about here in the

18 left corner on the screen, you will see that

19 group that was kind of fighting down the

20 stairwell start to emerge and go through the

21 first floor bar area.

22             So you see one gentleman rolling



Page 475

202-234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

1 on the ground.  He gets up.  Someone is

2 chasing him.  In slow motion it's -- you can

3 see now they are over by the bar area.  This

4 appears to be at the bottom of the screen. 

5 The owner who -- is following the group.

6             And then in real-time you would

7 see that the chairs have been thrown and now

8 you see the owner picking up some of the

9 chairs.

10             MS. SCHMIDT:  Can you just replay

11 that again, please?

12             MR. AMY:  Sure.

13             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  It's hard

14 to tell in this slow motion.  Maybe just play

15 it.

16             MS. SCHMIDT:  Yeah, just play it,

17 yes.  Play it in regular-time.

18             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  So here

19 comes the group.  The gentleman is falling. 

20 They are chasing.  They have the altercation. 

21 Some chairs are bumped.  And then the chairs

22 are being picked up.  And they all make their
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1 way to the front door and go out.

2             Okay.  Right there.  Okay.  Backup

3 just a little bit.  A little more.  Okay.  So

4 from the left, bottom left corner of the

5 screen, you will see the shirtless patron that

6 we had also seen in the stairwell.  He is

7 carrying some clothes, sweatshirt and his T-

8 shirt in his hands.  And right behind him is

9 the same member of security who was with him

10 in the stairwell.

11             So they proceed to walk with

12 security behind him all the way to the edge of

13 the bar.  And right about there, security

14 turns him round.  He is holding his clothes.

15 He there puts on the sweatshirt, but not the

16 undershirt.  He is holding the undershirt. 

17 You can see and then security walks him to --

18 there is -- right off screen there is a

19 bathroom area that is right there.

20             The next -- I also articulated

21 through the statement security gave me when I

22 interviewed him, that security member's name
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1 again is Derek Williams.

2             He then walks with the security

3 member, you can see him right there.  He

4 throws something.  You can pause that.

5             (Whereupon, video stopped.)

6             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  He had it

7 in his hand.  It's a shoe.  And he actually

8 throws that shoe behind the bar.

9             MS. SCHMIDT:  And is anyone with

10 the suspect in the bathroom right now?

11             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  From what

12 I can tell, no, but I can only see what is on

13 the screen and it appears as though security

14 has now walked the suspect off camera as he

15 stated in his statement to me, to the bathroom

16 area to clean himself up.  Security then goes

17 back up the stairs.

18             MS. SCHMIDT:  Is allowing the

19 suspect to clean himself up --

20             MR. LeFANDE:  Objection as to the

21 characterization of this person as a suspect.

22             MS. SCHMIDT:  Is allowing a person
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1 who is suspected of -- who has been identified

2 as a suspect by a security person to clean --

3 okay.  

4             A hypothetical.  Let's do it this

5 way.  If someone is a suspect and they are

6 allowed -- and they have blood on them and

7 they have not seen the police yet, is that

8 considered crime scene preservation by

9 allowing them to clean themselves up?

10             MR. LeFANDE:  Objection as to

11 foundation as to --

12             MS. SCHMIDT:  It's a hypothetical.

13             MR. LeFANDE:  -- what --

14             MS. SCHMIDT:  It's a hypothetical.

15             MR. LeFANDE:  -- knowledge or

16 experience that this particular person has

17 anything to do with crime scene preservation.

18             MS. SCHMIDT:  Because again --

19             MR. LeFANDE:  We certainly had a

20 couple of --

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay. 

22 Sustained.
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1             MR. LeFANDE:  -- witnesses --

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Go ahead. 

3 Sustained.  Go ahead.

4             MS. SCHMIDT:  No.  I would like to

5 say as an Investigator, one of her obligations

6 is to when she looks at the security plan as

7 to crime scene preservation, she has to know

8 what crime scene preservation is and what

9 constitutes crime scene preservation.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well, ask

11 her.  You need to ask some questions.  But you

12 are assuming that, so do you want to ask her

13 what she knows or, you know, her training with

14 respect to that?

15             MS. SCHMIDT:  In your training in

16 crime scene preservation or when you -- okay. 

17 I'm sorry.  Let's just go back.

18             When you read an agreement and it

19 says crime scene preservation, what sort of

20 things do you consider to be crime scene

21 preservation?

22             MR. LeFANDE:  Again, objection
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1 because the Chair has already stated that

2 there is no foundation of this person having

3 knowledge.

4             MS. SCHMIDT:  To do her job, she

5 has to --

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well --

7             MR. LeFANDE:  I think we have

8 established that that is true.  But we have

9 not established that she has any of those

10 skills.

11             MS. SCHMIDT:  Then she --

12             MR. LeFANDE:  She shouldn't be

13 doing the job.  I agree on that.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No.

15             MS. SCHMIDT:  That's what you are

16 stating basically.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No.  Ms.

18 Mathieson, do you have experience with crime

19 scene preservation as an Investigator?

20             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  As an

21 Investigator, yes, I have been on the scene of

22 many crime scenes, homicide, stabbings before,
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1 yes.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You have seen

3 them?

4             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  I have

5 been on the scene where there has been yellow

6 police tape.  I have had to wait behind the

7 tape until police have permitted me to go into

8 the area.  I have viewed blood on the floor. 

9 I have been told not to walk certain places. 

10 Where to step, where not to step.  That sort

11 of stuff.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So I

13 have one other question.  I'm sorry, just a

14 follow-up.  Do you -- is it part of your job

15 to, as an Investigator, evaluate a crime scene

16 in compliance with the settlement agreement?

17             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  I'm not

18 even sure how to answer that.  If there were

19 specific details in a settlement agreement

20 saying, you know, this is the crime scene

21 preservation that the establishment -- these

22 are the methods that they are supposed to
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1 take, then I would be able to apply that to

2 what I was viewing and so forth.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you. 

4 Okay.

5             MS. SCHMIDT:  No further

6 questions, at this time.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

8             (Whereupon, video played.)

9             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Okay. 

10 And here you see the security member carrying

11 the same victim from the second floor through

12 the first floor bar.  If you focus your

13 attention also on the bottom of the screen,

14 you can play it and I'll tell you when to

15 pause.  Okay.  Right about here.

16             (Whereupon, video stopped.)

17             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  You see

18 in the bottom, very bottom left corner, there

19 is a gentleman with a hood on.  He came from--

20 if you could back it up a little bit?  Just a

21 little more.  He is visible right here and

22 kind of in the middle of the screen at the
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1 bottom with his hood.

2             You can see, it's kind of black by

3 the bar, but you can see some lettering on the

4 back of his sweatshirt.  He comes from the

5 bathroom area.  He comes back onto camera.

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes.

7             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  And

8 begins to walk towards the front door area. 

9 And the front door camera angle would show he

10 eventually walks past the seated victim and

11 out the front door and to the right.

12             You can see kind of the commotion

13 at the top of the screen.  

14             MS. SCHMIDT:  Okay.  And do you

15 have anything else for us on this tape?

16             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  (No

17 audible answer.)

18             MS. SCHMIDT:  Okay.  I would just

19 like to go -- okay.   You've already seen

20 that.  

21             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Sure. You

22 can --
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1             MS. SCHMIDT:  Mr. LeFande wants to

2 ask -- okay.  Well, no, I don't want to ask

3 that question if it's going to be --

4             MR. LeFANDE:  I mean, I can just--

5             MS. SCHMIDT:  Mr. LeFande, in

6 order to not return to the tape, just wants to

7 ask one question, which I have no objection

8 to.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

10             MR. LeFANDE:  I'm sorry,

11 Investigator Mathieson.  Did the lights appear

12 to be on in this segment of tape that we just

13 watched?

14             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Yes, the

15 lights are, I think.  I would say they are on,

16 appear to be on throughout the whole segment

17 of the tape.

18             MS. SCHMIDT:  And while we're on

19 that tape, I just want to clarify one other

20 point again.  And was the gentleman that went

21 into the men's room, was he identified -- was

22 he referred to by, I think it is, Mr. Whitley
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1 to you as a suspect?

2             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Mr.

3 Williams, you mean?

4             MS. SCHMIDT:  Mr. Williams, yes.

5             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Yes,

6 Derek Williams, he is a member of security. 

7 He identified that in physical description. 

8 He described a patron who was bleeding from

9 the nose.  That he took down the stairs.  Who

10 removed his undershirt.  He remembered him

11 specifically because he was wearing only a

12 hooded sweatshirt without an undershirt

13 underneath.  He said he had brought him to the

14 bathroom to allow him to clean his face up, to

15 get himself together, because he was bleeding

16 from the nose before he exited.

17             He then advised me it's the same

18 person he later identified to police as the

19 suspect in the altercation and he was the one

20 who he had identified to police.

21             MS. SCHMIDT:  And just to clarify,

22 he did not take -- he did not escort that
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1 person to MPD himself, correct?

2             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Not as

3 evidenced by the video and nor my statement

4 with him, no.

5             MS. SCHMIDT:  Okay.  Thank you.

6             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Or my

7 interview with him, sorry.

8             MS. SCHMIDT:  All right.  We only

9 have one more tape, at this point, the VIP

10 booth.  Okay.  Time stamp?

11             MR. AMY:  Time stamp is 2:30:57.

12             MEMBER ALBERTI:  What video is

13 this?  I'm sorry.

14             MS. SCHMIDT:  This is the VIP

15 booth.

16             MEMBER ALBERTI:  VIP room?

17             MS. SCHMIDT:  Um-hum.  And

18 Investigator Mathieson, where is this in

19 relationship to where the altercation that we

20 saw previously took place?

21             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Well, I

22 guess without showing it, in the top -- the
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1 very top of the screen in the middle.  Yes, in

2 that vicinity is where the initial altercation

3 took place.  And just for perspective, if you

4 will go to the far right of that, all the way

5 to the right, the edge of the camera, that's

6 where the VIP booths run.

7             So this is kind of in the middle. 

8 It's at the corner of the establishment, the

9 back corner.  And then to the left of that

10 straight ahead, that area over there is where

11 the photo booth is.  And just to the right of

12 that is the door that goes to the stairwell.

13             MS. SCHMIDT:  And is that where --

14 and how -- and did the altercation take place

15 previous to 2:30 in the morning?

16             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Yes.

17             MS. SCHMIDT:  And according to the

18 security plan entered into by the

19 establishment, should this area have been

20 cordoned off?

21             MR. LeFANDE:  I'm sorry, could you

22 repeat that question?
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1             MS. SCHMIDT:  According to the

2 security plan entered into by the

3 establishment, is there a provision in there

4 saying that -- is there a provision in there

5 saying that when there is a crime -- when a

6 crime was -- when a crime has been determined

7 by MPD, ABRA, management occurs that the area

8 is cordoned off in question to prevent any

9 disturbance in that area until MPD or ABRA

10 arrive.  Was that area cordoned off?

11             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  It is not

12 observed on camera being cordoned off, no.

13             MS. SCHMIDT:  Okay.  Thank you. 

14 Proceed, please.

15             (Whereupon, video played.)

16             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Well, you

17 can obviously see the patrons smoking what

18 appears to be hookah in the VIP booth.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What did you

20 say?

21             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  You can

22 clearly see the patron, the female patron
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1 right here smoking what appears to be hookah

2 in the VIP booth.

3             Okay.  Do you want to pause that

4 there and back that up?

5             (Whereupon, video stopped.)

6             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  There is

7 this gentleman here in the blue shirt.  He

8 just comes through that doorway.  It's

9 difficult to -- this is going to be very

10 difficult to see and it's difficult to see

11 initially, because of the camera angles and so

12 forth, but if you fast forward this footage

13 and watch it, you will later see very clearly

14 that what he is holding is a dustpan.

15             So if you can play this in slow

16 motion?

17             (Whereupon, video played.)

18             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  You can

19 see in his right hand there is a black handle. 

20 Go back and forth.

21             MR. LeFANDE:  Time stamp, please.

22             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  What
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1 appears to me to be a black handle.

2             MR. AMY:  It's 2:32:10.

3             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  You can

4 slow motion that.  He is then observed --

5 there is a band that is right where he is

6 standing.  Keep going in slow motion.  You can

7 see it a little more clearly.  He walks around

8 that and then you can see it clearly there

9 that it's a dustpan or to me it appears very

10 clear that it's a dustpan.  It's the same one

11 that you will see him using later in the video

12 in slow motion.

13             And he sets that down and then if

14 you keep your eyes on him, it's difficult to

15 see, but he goes to this area, the area where

16 he is standing right now is the area where the

17 photo booth is.  Go ahead.  Keep going in slow

18 motion.  So he is going back.  You can -- you

19 might want to -- I'll tell you when to pause

20 it again.  You can play it in real-time.  

21             MR. AMY:  Sorry, that time stamp

22 is 2:33:32, that's the end of one of the
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1 files.

2             (Whereupon, video stopped.)

3             MR. AMY:  I'll open the other one

4 that picks up at the 2:33:30 and start playing

5 from there.

6             (Whereupon, video played.)

7             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Okay.  So

8 he returns.  And he -- again, it's very

9 difficult to see him, but he picks up -- can

10 you pause it there?

11             (Whereupon, video paused.)

12             MR. AMY:  Sure.

13             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  And then

14 reverse it a little.  So if you can see him,

15 he picks up something with a wooden handle, a

16 longer wooden handle and then follow him

17 closely again.  It's very difficult to see,

18 because he is at the very far edge of the

19 camera angle.  Go in slow motion.  Slow

20 motion.

21             Actually, maybe -- actually, play

22 it in real-time, I'm sorry.  It's -- you will
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1 see it.  Play it.

2             (Whereupon, video played.)

3             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Just play

4 it.

5             MR. AMY:  Play it?

6             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Yeah.  So

7 if you keep your eyes, you can see him.  If

8 you can pause it right there?

9             (Whereupon, video paused.)

10             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  He is the

11 very first, so there is the wall, person,

12 thank you, right there.  And in real-time when

13 you are watching it, you can see him moving

14 that back and forth.  If you could play that

15 again?

16             (Whereupon, video played.)

17             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  You might

18 want to rewind it.  There was this -- you can

19 see him right there.  Then that's the area

20 again of the photo booth.  Then the rest, it

21 gets difficult to keep track of him as,

22 obviously, it's a lot of people in there.
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1             He becomes visible again later

2 about 2:42 a.m. and it is clear to see him.

3             MS. SCHMIDT:  Is there any

4 objection to speeding up to 42?

5             MR. LeFANDE:  I'm just enjoying

6 you follow the busboy around with the broom,

7 I think.

8             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Maybe I

9 should point out as well in all my statements

10 with the staff, security and staff, I was told

11 that there was no cleaning up prior to the

12 arrival of MPD and as well as prior to the

13 floor was cleared.  I was told it was standard

14 that the second floor was never cleaned until

15 all patrons had exited the second floor, which

16 would be the purpose of pointing that out.

17             MS. SCHMIDT:  This is 2:42?

18             MR. AMY:  This is 2:41:57.

19             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  So you

20 can see it's a little clearer now.  You can

21 still see the handle from the dustpan and you

22 can see people in the area photo booth
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1 actually taking photographs.

2             MS. SCHMIDT:  And has MPD to your

3 knowledge been up there yet?

4             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Not yet. 

5 You will see them exit through that door. 

6 That's the photographer you see him step back

7 with the camera.  I believe at this camera

8 angle, you see MPD arrive at, approximately,

9 2:45 a.m.

10             And there the same gentleman in

11 the light blue shirt or it appears to be blue

12 and he then grabs the same instrument you saw

13 in his hand, the same dustpan and you see him

14 start to sweeping that area.  Okay.  And there

15 it is clearly identifiable that it's a

16 dustpan.  And that's in the approximate area

17 where the patron had been lying on the ground.

18             You see other employees just

19 hanging out.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Can you speak

21 a little louder, please?

22             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Oh, I'm
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1 sorry.

2             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Other

3 people are cleaning up using the trash can to

4 the far right of the screen.  You continue to

5 see other people just moving around the area. 

6 It should be shortly hereafter at about 2:45,

7 right there.  

8             MS. SCHMIDT:  Time stamp?

9             MR. AMY:  I'm sorry.  It's

10 2:45:36.

11             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  And

12 that's when MPD -- is that MPD?  Yes.  They

13 first arrive and they walk over.  Well, I

14 believe it is Officer Vogel and he walks to

15 the dance floor area, the wooden dance floor

16 area in front of the stage.

17             MS. SCHMIDT:  And is there any

18 security there assisting them?

19             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  If you

20 switch camera angles there is the one next to

21 that security member.  It's better visible

22 from a different angle, but there does appear
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1 to be a member of security with one of the --

2 the second officer.  I believe his name is

3 Officer Smith.  And they are standing on the

4 dance floor area in front of the stage.

5             MS. SCHMIDT:  Do you need to see

6 anything else in this section?

7             MR. LeFANDE:  No.

8             MS. SCHMIDT:  Okay.  

9             MR. LeFANDE:  Unless you want to

10 fast forward to see if they ever establish a

11 crime scene anywhere?  I don't think it ever

12 happens.

13             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  And they

14 then walk, I believe right here.  They end up

15 going back downstairs.  That's it.

16             MS. SCHMIDT:  Okay.  Does -- okay. 

17 That's all that the Government has with

18 respect to the video.

19             (Whereupon, video stopped.)

20             MS. SCHMIDT:  I have a few more

21 questions related to the security plan. 

22 However, are we keeping the videos for cross-
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1 examination for his questions.

2             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Sure.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

4             MS. SCHMIDT:  All right. 

5 Investigator Mathieson, do you have a copy of

6 the security plan with you there?

7             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  I do not.

8             MS. SCHMIDT:  Okay.  I can give

9 you that.  

10             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Thank

11 you.

12             MS. SCHMIDT:  All right. 

13 Investigator Mathieson, on page 2 of the

14 security plan, what does it say about Cameras

15 and Coverage Areas??

16             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Would you

17 like me to read the whole paragraph or --

18             MS. SCHMIDT:  You can read the

19 section concerning copies of videos.

20             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  The

21 second paragraph states "The monitors will be

22 viewed and managed by security and management. 
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1 All videos will be available within 24 hours

2 of request by MPD or the Alcoholic Beverage

3 Regulation Administration."

4             MS. SCHMIDT:  And was this done in

5 this case?

6             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  I was

7 provided video footage within 24 hours of

8 request.  However, it was not all the video

9 footage that I requested.

10             MS. SCHMIDT:  And was it done --

11 and now page 5, the wanding.  Based on your

12 observations in the video, did you review

13 where it says about wanding in there?

14             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Under

15 the--

16             COURT REPORTER:  Turn off your

17 mike while you are moving papers.

18             MS. SCHMIDT:  Oh, okay.  

19             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Are you

20 referring to the section Communication

21 Equipment, Security Equipment --

22             MS. SCHMIDT:  Yes, I am.
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1             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON: --

2 Procedures?

3             MS. SCHMIDT:  Read the section

4 that starts --

5             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Page 6

6 contains most of the information regarding

7 wands.

8             MS. SCHMIDT:  Page 6, okay, yes.

9             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  On the

10 top of page 6 it starts that "Wands are to be

11 used on Friday, Saturdays and during special

12 events with live music.  If the wand is used

13 and the wand alert button goes off, you must

14 ask that patron to remove whatever item from

15 their purse or pocket which may be causing the

16 alert.

17             If the customer fails to do so,

18 they are not allowed entry into the

19 establishment.  Wands must be checked for

20 functionality at the beginning of every night. 

21 This check will be recorded in the nightly

22 equipment log.  A back-up wand will be kept on
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1 premises.  Head of security, management

2 responsibility.

3             Pat-downs will only be conducted

4 if wands are not functioning or the alert does

5 not subside.  Under no circumstances shall a

6 male pat-down a female patron."

7             MS. SCHMIDT:  And were those

8 procedures followed per your review of the

9 videotape?

10             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  It's

11 difficult to say.  It says here pat-downs will

12 only be conducted if wands are not

13 functioning.  In some instances, pat-downs

14 only were observed being conducted, which

15 would imply that the wand was not functioning,

16 according to the security plan.

17             In some instances, when pat-downs

18 only were conducted, the wand was then used at

19 a later point.  It was difficult to say if the

20 wand was working or not working.

21             MS. SCHMIDT:  Okay.  

22             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  There is
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1 also, I think I cited it in one of my reports,

2 a Board Order that addresses the wanding and

3 pat-downs as well.

4             MS. SCHMIDT:  We will go over that

5 after this.

6             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Okay.  

7             MS. SCHMIDT:  And on page 8 of the

8 security plan, there is a section about

9 conflict resolution and aggressive customers. 

10 Could you read what it says about what is

11 supposed to happen to violent aggressors?

12             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Sure.  I

13 did that paragraph.  It states that "Violent

14 aggressors are to escorted," I think it's

15 missing a word, but it states "Violet

16 aggressors are to escorted and/or identified

17 to MPD whenever possible."

18             MS. SCHMIDT:  And was that done in

19 this case?

20             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  In this

21 case, the -- as we saw in the video, the

22 initial group ran out and the one patron that
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1 security escorted down the stairs, who he

2 referred to me as being a suspect in the

3 incident, he was brought to the bathroom area

4 and then was observed walking outside of his

5 own accord.

6             MS. SCHMIDT:  And on page 8,

7 procedures for handling violent incidents,

8 other emergencies and notifying -- I'm sorry. 

9 On page 9, yes, crime scene preservation.  It

10 says under the section entitled Crime Scene

11 Preservation, could you, please, read that

12 section?

13             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  That

14 whole section?

15             MS. SCHMIDT:  Well, let's read one

16 sentence at a time and I will make sure, yes. 

17 Like "Ensure that all persons in the area are

18 safe."  Starting with that.

19             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Okay. 

20 "Ensure that all persons in the area are safe. 

21 Ensure that medical attention is provided to

22 any persons who need or appears to need
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1 medical assistance."

2             MS. SCHMIDT:  And was that --

3 okay, the second, was that done in this case

4 about the medical assistance by the

5 establishment?

6             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  The

7 visible third -- I suppose the only visible

8 injured person was the one that was carried

9 down the stairs.  So he was brought down the

10 stairs and placed in the chair and then

11 shortly thereafter, MPD is observed going to

12 his aid.

13             In my interviews, I was given

14 different explanations for how MPD arrived

15 there, so I can't say for certain, but he is

16 observed eventually receiving aid.

17             As for the person which was

18 identified by security as a suspect, who had

19 the bloody nose, he did not receive any

20 medical attention.

21             MS. SCHMIDT:  And then it says

22 cordon off the area.
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1             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Okay. 

2 The bottom sentence says "Cordon off the area

3 in question and prevent any disturbance,

4 including staff, of that area until MPD or

5 ABRA arrive and are taken to that area and

6 informed of what transpired there."

7             MS. SCHMIDT:  And did that happen

8 that evening?

9             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Based

10 upon our interviews with MPD, interviews with

11 staff and observations on the video, the area

12 where the initial altercation took place and

13 the victim tell to the floor was not cordoned

14 off and on the video it does not appear that

15 MPD was immediately directed to that area.

16             MS. SCHMIDT:  And I'm going to

17 hand you what has been marked as a copy of the

18 Board Order.  I apologize.  I have so many. 

19 Do you see it, the exhibit?  It's been a long

20 day.  I apologize.  Here it is.  Okay.

21             Okay.  And can you identify for

22 the record what this is again?
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1             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Sure. 

2 This is a copy of a Board Order No. 2014-106.

3             MS. SCHMIDT:  And what's the date

4 on that order?  It should be on the lat page.

5             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Oh, I'm

6 sorry.  Page 2 it states the Board on the 26th

7 day of March 2014.

8             MS. SCHMIDT:  Okay.  And again, we

9 don't have to go through how, but again, Item

10 1, can you read what that is?

11             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Sure. 

12 "Beg Investments, LLC trading as or t/a Twelve

13 'licensee' agrees to train its employees on

14 preserving a crime scene.  The licensee agrees

15 to document the training of employees and to

16 document their employment status.  The

17 licensee also agrees to document the subject

18 matter of any training employees receive."

19             MS. SCHMIDT:  And we don't have to

20 go through all the reasons, but again, was the

21 crime scene preserved according to the Board

22 Order, pursuant to the Board Order?
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1             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  I'm

2 sorry, say that again?

3             MS. SCHMIDT:  Was the crime scene

4 preserved?  The Board Order was -- you

5 answered that with respect to the security

6 plan.

7             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Okay. 

8 The -- I'm sorry, I'm just a little confused,

9 because the section I just read doesn't state

10 that they need to preserve a crime scene.

11             MS. SCHMIDT:  Under trained, yes,

12 training.

13             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Okay.  

14             MS. SCHMIDT:  Okay.  Well, does it

15 appear they were trained based on the accident

16 that night?

17             MR. LeFANDE:  Objection.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  On?

19             MR. LeFANDE:  Foundation of this

20 question.

21             MS. SCHMIDT:  I'll withdraw that

22 question.  We can just go on.  No. 6, could
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1 you read No. 6?

2             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  No. 6

3 states "Licensee agrees to escort violent

4 aggressors to the MPD reimbursable detail

5 officer or officers customarily posted in the

6 front of the establishment when such detail is

7 in place."

8             MS. SCHMIDT:  And again, was that

9 done that night?

10             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  No. 

11 Again, in conjunction with my interviews with

12 security, interviews with police and

13 observations on the video, it did not appear

14 as though the person that was identified as an

15 aggressor was brought to MPD.  Rather, he was

16 brought to the bathroom and then subsequently

17 walked out with his own free will.

18             MS. SCHMIDT:  And I have nothing

19 further of this witness, at this time.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Cross-

21 examination?

22             MR. LeFANDE:  What?
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Cross-

2 examination?

3             MR. LeFANDE:  Yes.

4                 CROSS-EXAMINATION

5             MR. LeFANDE:  As to the initial

6 request, that you viewed the video, when did

7 you make that request of Mr. Gibson?

8             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON: 

9 Officially when I spoke with him and it was

10 at, approximately, 11:22 p.m., on Saturday,

11 March 24th.

12             MR. LeFANDE:  And when were you

13 first given the opportunity to view that

14 video?

15             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  I picked

16 up a copy of six of the camera angles on

17 Sunday, March -- or excuse me, May 25, 2014.

18             MR. LeFANDE:  So on Sunday, May

19 25th at what time?

20             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  I believe

21 I picked it up at, approximately -- or I

22 arrived at the establishment, approximately,
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1 4:36 p.m.

2             MR. LeFANDE:  Did you ask at 4:36

3 p.m. on or thereafter on Sunday, May 25th, to

4 view the videos?

5             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  I viewed

6 the camera angles to determine what they were

7 and then I asked for subsequent copies of the

8 additional camera angles.

9             MR. LeFANDE:  So on Sunday, May

10 25th, you were given the opportunity to view

11 whatever you wanted from the system at the

12 location?

13             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  I assume

14 I could have if I had asked.

15             MR. LeFANDE:  But you didn't ask?

16             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  No.  I

17 was there to pick up a copy of the video.

18             MR. LeFANDE:  But isn't it, in

19 fact, a provision within the security plan

20 that you are permitted to view those videos

21 within 24 hours?

22             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  I believe
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1 the security plan says -- let me to back to

2 that section that I will be allowed to view it

3 immediately upon request.

4             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  Turning your

5 attention to what has been marked as Exhibit

6 22 in the initial case report, this would be

7 page 2 of the security plan.  I'm sorry,

8 Exhibit 7 on the second one, on page 2.  Would

9 you read for us what it says on the second

10 paragraph about cameras and couch cover and

11 chairs?

12             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Yes,

13 that's what I just quoted from.  "MPD or

14 Alcoholic Beverage Regulation will be allowed

15 to view video footage immediately upon

16 request."  The sentence prior to that reads

17 "All videos will be available within 24 hours

18 of request by MPD or the Alcoholic Beverage

19 Regulation Administration."

20             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  Are we

21 looking at the same thing?  May I approach the

22 witness?
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Any

2 objection?

3             MS. SCHMIDT:  No objection.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

5             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Page 2 of

6 the security plan?

7             MR. LeFANDE:  Please again read

8 the paragraph verbatim.

9             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  I just

10 did, but I'll read it again.  

11             MR. MPRAS:  Has she got the right

12 one?

13             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Starting

14 from the second paragraph, first sentence,

15 "The monitors will be viewed and managed by

16 security and management."  Second sentence,

17 "All video will be available within 24 hours

18 of request by MPD or the Alcoholic Beverage

19 Regulation Administration."

20             MR. LeFANDE:  Would you, please,

21 again read that sentence verbatim?

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  She just read
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1 it verbatim.  Did she not?

2             MR. LeFANDE:  She is not reading

3 it verbatim.

4             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  It's

5 exactly what is in front of me.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I was

7 following along, that was verbatim.

8             MR. LeFANDE:  She has it in front

9 of her.  Okay.  Where are you getting the word

10 immediately?  You used the word immediately

11 twice now in reciting this sentence.

12             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Again

13 I'll read it again.  "All videos will be

14 available within 24 hours of request by MPD or

15 the Alcoholic Beverage Regulation

16 Administration."

17             MR. LeFANDE:  You are not --

18 again, let's do this word by word.

19             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Perhaps

20 you can show me your copy.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No.  I just

22 read the sentence a second time.  We all read
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1 what she read.

2             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  I mean,

3 we might have different copies.

4             MR. LeFANDE:  There is an original

5 version that we changed.  There is a revised

6 version also.

7             MR. LeFANDE:  Oh, okay.  What the

8 -- I understand the problem now.  The problem

9 is that the witness is reading from something

10 that is different than what is in the

11 investigative report.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  She is

13 reading from -- I have Exhibit 22, security

14 plan here and that's how it reads.

15             MR. MPRAS:  Ma'am, we are looking

16 at Exhibit 7 in investigative report

17 Supplement A, which is the latest version of

18 what we were provided by ABRA.

19             MR. LeFANDE:  And that's not what

20 she is reading from.

21             MR. MPRAS:  Exhibit 7, security

22 plan, March 19, 2014.  Would you please look
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1 at that one?

2             MS. SCHMIDT:  She is reading

3 from --

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Can we just

5 establish what security plan was in place, at

6 that time?  I think that that is what is

7 important.

8             MR. LeFANDE:  This is March 19,

9 2014.

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  What --

11             MR. LeFANDE:  This is dated March

12 19, 2014.

13             MS. SCHMIDT:  Does it say revised

14 on it?

15             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Does that mean

16 it was in place?

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  And I have one

18 that says March 19, 2014, Revised.

19             MS. SCHMIDT:  And that is --

20             MR. LeFANDE:  Well, this is not

21 what the Government has provided to us.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  
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1             MR. LeFANDE:  So we have a big

2 disconnect here.

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well, it should

4 be.  It's what your client provided to us.

5             MR. LeFANDE:  It's the

6 investigative report.  So we seem to have two

7 different copies of the security plan with the

8 same date on it, with two different --

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I can't find

10 it.

11             MEMBER JONES:  So if I understand

12 correctly, is it Exhibit 7 and Exhibit 22?

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes, I

14 haven't found Exhibit 7.  Does anybody have

15 Exhibit 7?

16             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  Yeah, we seem

17 to have two different copies --

18             MEMBER JONES:  It's Exhibit 7.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I know.

20             MR. LeFANDE:  -- of the security

21 plan.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What?
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1             MR. LeFANDE:  There is two

2 different copies of the security plan between

3 one investigative report and the other.  And

4 I don't -- and they had the same --

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  That's why I

6 suggest that we go with the one that is on

7 record that was submitted by your client, Mr.

8 LeFande.  That is the one that really is

9 important to this matter today.  So let's

10 establish which one that is.

11             MR. LeFANDE:  No idea.

12             MS. SCHMIDT:  So that is the

13 revised version, because we have the

14 transcript right here stating that you would--

15 stating that your client would submit a

16 revised version.  And that was -- I have the

17 transcript right here.

18             MR. LeFANDE:  The one that they

19 are referring to is unsigned.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes, I got

21 that one.  Okay.  Is the March 19, 2014 in

22 Exhibit 7?
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1             MR. LeFANDE:  That seems to be

2 Exhibit 7 of the second security plan.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Of the

4 second?  You mean the supplemental report?

5             MR. LeFANDE:  The supplemental

6 report, yes.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

8             MR. LeFANDE:  This is what is --

9 seems to be the problem.  The witness is

10 reading from one and I don't understand why

11 the -- if this is the earlier version of it,

12 it was included in the later investigative

13 report.

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Ms. Miller?

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes?

16             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I'm --

17             MR. LeFANDE:  Let's move on.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- not sure --

19 Ms. Miller, I'm not sure that it matters.  I'm

20 not sure.  I understand why it is confusing to

21 everyone that it's part of the exhibits, but--

22             MR. LeFANDE:  Let me move on.
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- we do have on

2 record the one that was submitted by the

3 licensee's representative in March, the co-

4 counsel.

5             MR. LeFANDE:  Yes.  And again, I

6 was just getting very confused by this.  I

7 understand what is going on now.  Let me try

8 to move on.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I'm

10 sorry, but I am confused, too, because my

11 Exhibit 22 says March 19, 2014, Revised.

12             MR. LeFANDE:  Right.  And --

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So --

14             MR. LeFANDE:  -- the later -- the

15 supplemental investigative report now as

16 Exhibit 7 has a different security plan

17 attached to it.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  It has

19 Exhibit 7 as March 19, 2014, Security Plan

20 Revised.

21             MR. LeFANDE:  Yes. No, it just

22 says -- it doesn't say revised.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

2             MR. LeFANDE:  So that seems to be

3 the problem.  That somehow in the later -- the

4 supplemental report an earlier draft perhaps

5 of the security plan got stuck in here.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

7             MR. LeFANDE:  And so I am asking

8 the witness to recite something from the

9 security plan and she is reciting to a

10 different version.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  It seems to--

12             MR. LeFANDE:  And that's why I was

13 getting frustrated with trying to get the

14 words elicited.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  When I

16 was following along, however, she was reading

17 from the revised.

18             MR. LeFANDE:  Right.  And I was

19 reading from the later -- the supplemental

20 report with what appears to be an earlier--

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

22             MR. LeFANDE:  -- and we have
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1 sorted that out now.  I'm going to try to get

2 back on track here.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So you are --

4 okay.  So you are now going to use the March

5 19, 2014, Revised Security Plan?

6             MR. LeFANDE:  Right, right, which

7 I didn't realize that wasn't what I was doing.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  All

9 right.  Good.

10             MR. LeFANDE:  Again, could you,

11 please, read to us that second sentence from

12 the Revised Security Plan?

13             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Okay. 

14 Paragraph 2, sentence 2.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Do again

16 remind us what page we are on?

17             MR. LeFANDE:  We are on page 2. 

18 This would be Exhibit 22 of the original

19 investigative report.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you.

21             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Page 2

22 under the section Cameras and Coverage Areas,
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1 section -- or excuse me, paragraph 2, sentence

2 2 reads "All videos will be available within

3 24 hours of request by MPD or the Alcohol

4 Beverage Regulation Administration."  Sentence

5 3, "MPD or the Alcohol Beverage Regulation

6 Administration will be allowed to view the

7 video footage immediately upon request."

8             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  Thank you. 

9 So we have this disconnect as to which is the

10 correct version of the security plan.  We

11 appear to have been reading from the one that

12 said that it's available for viewing within 24

13 hours and then available for production within

14 48 hours.  That is the security plan that is

15 attached to the first investigative report.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No.

17             (Simultaneous speaking.)

18             MR. MPRAS:  It's the second.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I thought --

20             MS. SCHMIDT:  Even if it is, it

21 is --

22             MEMBER JONES:  It is addressing
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1 the situation.

2             MS. SCHMIDT:  Yes.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I thought we

4 had resolved --

5             MEMBER JONES:  What is the one

6 that is on file with ABRA?

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I thought we

8 had resolved that?

9             MR. LeFANDE:  All I'm saying is

10 that we have a disconnect because --

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Why?

12             MR. LeFANDE:  -- what was attached

13 to the second report is -- gives more latitude

14 to the establishment.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Are

16 you arguing that that is --

17             MR. LeFANDE:  No, no, no.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- in effect

19 and not the revised?

20             MR. LeFANDE:  Well, reading from--

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Why are you

22 reading from that report?
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1             MEMBER JONES:  Why don't you read

2 from what is established with ABRA?

3             MR. LeFANDE:  We have no idea what

4 that is.

5             MEMBER JONES:  Is your client

6 here?

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Ms. Miller, may I

8 suggest that Mr. LeFande discuss -- consult

9 with his co-counsel who was representing the

10 establishment when this security plan was

11 submitted and through whom ABRA received the

12 security plan?

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well --

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I think we have

15 email correspondence which speaks to --

16             MR. LeFANDE:  This is based upon--

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- that.

18             MR. LeFANDE:  This is just a

19 little bit heavy handed considering that some

20 how the unrevised plan showed up in the later

21 report.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Let's
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1 ask the witness about the two security plans. 

2 Can you address this question?

3             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Yes.  I

4 believe the source of confusion when --

5 because these documents were newer when I

6 initially started my investigation, they were

7 not available on our computer -- in our

8 computer system where normally all security

9 plans are stored and saved, therefore, they

10 were emailed to me.  And I believe somehow

11 from what I can make of this is that there

12 must have been two different versions emailed

13 to me.

14             So on the first occasion, I must

15 have opened one email with the attachment.  On

16 the second occasion, I must have opened the

17 other one, you know, because I -- excuse me,

18 I should say I did these reports at different

19 points in time.  So when I went back to

20 reprint the security plan, I searched through

21 my email or tried to find the email and it

22 must have been a different version. 
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1             And I didn't read through it

2 necessarily, because I had already -- I must

3 have been looking at one draft and just not

4 realized that I printed a second -- a

5 different version.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So

7 which is the right security plan?

8             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  I can't

9 say for certain, but I would believe it would

10 be the one that says revised.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

12             MR. LeFANDE:  Did you, in fact,

13 receive production of videos within 24 hours

14 of 11:00 p.m. on May 24th?

15             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  As I

16 stated previously, I received six camera

17 angles within 24 hours of the request.  I had

18 requested all camera angles and did not

19 receive all camera angles.

20             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  And how

21 quickly was that remedied?

22             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  I was



Page 526

202-234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

1 told they could be available the following

2 day, which would be Monday, May 26th, I

3 believe the date on that would be.

4             MR. LeFANDE:  But, in fact, that

5 was inconvenient for you to be there because

6 that was memorial day, correct?

7             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Well, I

8 still did come in to work that day.  However,

9 it was not pertinent for me to have all the

10 video footage that day, because I still had

11 phone calls to make, interviews to conduct and

12 that set of video footage to go through.  So

13 I said to the employee of the establishment--

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Wait. 

15 I'm sorry.  One of the Board Members is having

16 trouble hearing you.

17             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Oh, I'm

18 sorry.  

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

20             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  As I

21 stated, I had six camera angles of video in

22 addition to additional interviews to conduct
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1 and a report to write, so having that video

2 footage the following day, I would not have

3 even been able to view it.  So I said it

4 wasn't pertinent. 

5             I still did come in to the office

6 on Monday the 26th for about six hours, did

7 work on the report, made phone calls, typed up

8 interviews and viewed video footage.  However,

9 I advised the -- Mr. Whittaker, who was the

10 security person I was dealing with that it was

11 not necessary for him to rush that portion of

12 it and it could be done and available for pick

13 up on Tuesday, which would have been the next

14 business day.

15             MR. LeFANDE:  So would you say

16 that you were in any way inconvenienced or

17 prejudiced in your ability to conduct this

18 investigation based on the fact that you did

19 not receive the second production until

20 Tuesday?

21             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Well,

22 some of the video footage as we saw, the video
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1 footage that was missing from the initial file

2 was the stairwell video footage.  And had I

3 had all of it together, I may have been able

4 to, instead of doing a supplemental report,

5 have combined it all into one report.

6             So there was definitely a delay in

7 it, but eventually I was able to get the

8 footage, view it all and do a second report.

9             MR. LeFANDE:  You mentioned that

10 the establishment had personnel outside the

11 nightclub itself to clear the crowd from the

12 sidewalk?

13             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  I believe

14 you are referring to my interview with the

15 owner, who advised me that -- is that correct?

16             MR. LeFANDE:  Yes.

17             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Okay.  He

18 advised me that he sent -- or MPD requested

19 his staff to go outside to assist with the

20 clearing of the crowed -- or excuse me, the

21 sidewalk area, which he then articulated to me

22 was not part of his staff's duties and should
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1 have been the responsibility of MPD.

2             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  And what did

3 that mean to you when he said that?

4             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Simply

5 that there was a crowd on the sidewalk that

6 needed clearing.

7             MR. LeFANDE:  And do you think

8 that that should have been something they

9 should have done?  I mean, you mentioned it,

10 so I'm asking you why that was important to

11 you.

12             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  I only

13 mentioned it because it was part of my

14 interview with him.  So when I do an interview

15 with someone, I document what they say and I

16 try not to leave anything out.  And he seemed

17 to stress that as an important piece, because

18 I believe he followed it up by saying that

19 that's not part of their job.  So it seemed to

20 me as though he felt that was important and he

21 said it.  Therefore, I put it in the

22 interview.
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1             MR. LeFANDE:  Do you have a policy

2 written somewhere or instruction or a

3 regulation somewhere that says that the

4 establishment has to provide you with a flash

5 drive in order to produce the video?

6             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  I don't

7 know that there is anything in writing.  I'm

8 not sure that's the practice that is in place,

9 that when we request video, it is provided to

10 you.

11             MR. LeFANDE:  So would you say

12 that not providing you with a flash drive

13 would be a violation of the Alcoholic Beverage

14 Regulations of the District of Columbia

15 somehow?

16             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  I

17 typically in these situations go off of the

18 security plan.  So in this case it says videos

19 will be available within 24 hours of request. 

20 To me, that implies to me it will be made

21 available to me.

22             MR. LeFANDE:  And in that
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1 language, can you tell me where it is required

2 that the establishment provide you with a

3 flash drive?

4             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Again, it

5 doesn't say that specifically.  However --

6             MR. LeFANDE:  Does it say it at

7 all?

8             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  No.  I

9 just said it does not say that.

10             MR. LeFANDE:  You were showing us

11 the VIP booth video that at 2:29 the lights

12 came on for a final time.  Is that correct?

13             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Let me

14 just refer to my notes.  You said the VIP

15 booth camera?

16             MR. LeFANDE:  Right.

17             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Yes, that

18 would appear to be correct.

19             MR. LeFANDE:  And even after the

20 lights were on, we observed police officers,

21 after about 3:00, walking about in that area

22 with flashlights on.  Is that correct?
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1             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Yes,

2 there are police on the second floor at about

3 3:00 with flashlights.

4             MR. LeFANDE:  Very good.  And you

5 also stated that your video of the downstairs

6 bar that lights were on for the duration of

7 that video.

8             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  It did

9 appear so.  The lights were on for me.

10             MR. LeFANDE:  All right.  And that

11 was on the first floor, correct?

12             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Correct.

13             MR. LeFANDE:  So the police

14 officers, even though the lights were on the

15 second floor was still using their

16 flashlights?

17             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  It

18 appeared so, yes.

19             MR. LeFANDE:  Thank you.  Your

20 office is in this building.  Is that correct?

21             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Correct.

22             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  At the front
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1 door here, do they have a security screening

2 station?

3             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Yes.

4             MR. LeFANDE:  And does that

5 involve metal detectors?

6             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  I believe

7 so.

8             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  Are you

9 screened by those metal detectors when you

10 come in here?

11             MS. SCHMIDT:  Objection. 

12 Relevance.

13             MR. LeFANDE:  Oh, we are going to

14 get to a whole bunch of relevance here in a

15 second.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  But

17 that's the objection, so --

18             MR. LeFANDE:  The relevance is --

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- let us

20 know where you are going.

21             MR. LeFANDE:  -- that we have a

22 complaint that certain people aren't being



Page 534

202-234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

1 screened when they come into the nightclub,

2 persons known to the establishment's owner,

3 the promoters and so forth is what Vogel said,

4 that persons are not being -- certain persons

5 aren't being screened and we are going to get

6 to why that would be using this witness'

7 personal experience in this building.

8             MS. SCHMIDT:  I don't -- first of

9 all, a nightclub is not the same as a

10 Government building.  I think you are creating

11 apples and oranges here.  I think it's

12 irrelevant.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I'm

14 going to overrule it and just let you do a few

15 questions and see where you are going.

16             MR. LeFANDE:  It's going to --

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Not --

18             MR. LeFANDE:  -- take me just a

19 second.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

21             MR. LeFANDE:  Are you screened,

22 security screened through those metal
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1 detectors when you come in this building?

2             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  As long

3 as I have my Government ID on me, I'm able to

4 swipe it through a different terminal and

5 enter that way.  If on occasion it happens

6 that I forget my Government ID, then I do have

7 to go through it.

8             MR. LeFANDE:  So if you have your

9 ID, do you get security screened when you come

10 in this building?

11             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  No.

12             MR. LeFANDE:  Why is that?

13             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Because I

14 have a Government ID that allows me to key

15 card through -- there is a separate terminal

16 that I swipe my ID, it make a sound and then

17 I walk through it.

18             MR. LeFANDE:  And I understand

19 that that is how you do it.

20             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Right.

21             MR. LeFANDE:  The question is why

22 don't you get security screened?
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1             MS. SCHMIDT:  Objection.  Basis

2 for her not -- foundation for her knowledge of

3 that.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.

5             MR. LeFANDE:  Isn't that in fact

6 because you work here?

7             MS. SCHMIDT:  Objection.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Do you have

9 an answer or not?

10             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  I presume

11 that it would be because I work here and I was

12 provided a Government ID.

13             MR. LeFANDE:  So if persons worked

14 at the establishment in question, would they

15 likewise need to be security screened?

16             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Are you

17 asking me in terms of the security plan or are

18 you asking me in terms of their procedures?

19             MR. LeFANDE:  Well --

20             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  I'm just

21 a little confused.

22             MR. LeFANDE:  -- there are
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1 allegations made that their security screening

2 for weapons has been insufficient and the only

3 thing that you have pointed to in your

4 testimony is that certain people didn't get

5 screened when you watched the video.

6             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Okay.  So

7 there is a portion of the security plan that

8 says employees are not to bring weapons into

9 the establishment as well.  I believe it is

10 the final sentence of --

11             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  That's not my

12 question.  My question is --

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well, wait. 

14 I'm sorry, what did you say?

15             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  The final

16 sentence of the paragraph Communication

17 Equipment, Security Equipment Procedures of

18 the Security Plan says "At no time will any

19 security personnel have any type of weapon on

20 their person while on duty."

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

22             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  So to
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1 answer your question, I was going to say that

2 if that's part of their security plan, it

3 would seem to me that they would need to take

4 some sort of measure to ensure that that

5 doesn't happen.  I don't know what that

6 measure would be.

7             MR. LeFANDE:  Are you permitted to

8 carry a weapon in this building?

9             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  No.

10             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  But yet you

11 are not security screened.

12             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  No.

13             MR. LeFANDE:  Thank you.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Ms.

15 Mathieson, I'm sorry, what page were you

16 reading from?

17             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  That's

18 page 6, the final sentence of the first

19 paragraph.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.  Thank

21 you.

22             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Which
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1 would actually be on page 5.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

3             MR. LeFANDE:  We spent a great

4 deal of time following the man in the blue

5 shirt around with his broom and you said that

6 that person very obviously had a broom and

7 dustpan.

8             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Correct.

9             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  Why was this

10 important for us to watch this for at least 10

11 minutes?

12             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Well, I

13 believe I articulated during the video, the

14 viewing of the video that at several points in

15 my interviews with security members, it was

16 told to me that no cleaning occurred prior to

17 the arrival of MPD.  And further more,

18 standard procedure is not to begin cleaning

19 until all patrons have exited the second

20 floor.

21             Additionally, there was that

22 section in the security plan addressing crime
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1 scene preservation.  So in combination with

2 the security plan and its details on crime

3 scene preservation, that's why the viewing of

4 the video contradicted some statements that

5 were provided by security.

6             MR. LeFANDE:  If a patron drops a

7 glass, a glass onto the floor and breaks it,

8 should that remain on the floor of the dance

9 floor until everyone leaves?

10             MS. SCHMIDT:  Objection.  Assumes

11 a fact not in evidence.

12             MR. LeFANDE:  It's a hypothetical

13 question.  So there is no question of fact in

14 evidence.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  But should --

16 according to what?  To be in compliance with

17 the security plan?

18             MR. LeFANDE:  This is a person who

19 was opinion on the safety and security of a

20 nightclub and apparently what they do for a

21 living just to make sure these nightclubs are

22 safe and secure.  So it would seem to me that
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1 they would have an opinion as to whether or

2 not a glass that has broken on the -- and

3 lying on the dance floor should be picked up

4 immediately or is that a violation of the

5 security plan?

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  He is

7 tying it to the interpretation of the security

8 plan.

9             MS. SCHMIDT:  I know, but there

10 has been no allegation any glasses were broken

11 that night.  Just to sit there and just we

12 could say someone dropped a banana peel on the

13 floor, is that a violation of the security

14 plan.  There is no allegation.  It did not

15 happen that evening.  He has shown no evidence

16 of anything happening that evening.

17             MR. LeFANDE:  We spent 10 minutes

18 watching an obvious employee of the

19 establishment go over to a specific spot with

20 a dustpan and broom, pick something up and go

21 back.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I'm
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1 going to overrule the objection.

2             MR. LeFANDE:  Go straight and

3 back.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You can

5 answer the question.

6             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Could you

7 repeat the question, please?

8             MR. LeFANDE:  If a glass made of

9 glass is dropped by a patron and it breaks

10 upon the floor leaving shards of glass on the

11 floor, would it be appropriate even under this

12 security plan that says that no cleaning shall

13 be done until everyone leaves, would it be

14 appropriate to leave that glass on the floor.

15             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  To me it

16 would seem to be a danger to leave broken

17 glass on the floor.  However, that being said,

18 the security plan doesn't -- didn't specify

19 that no cleaning can be done.  That was

20 something that I said was told to me during

21 the interviews with security people.

22             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  So if an
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1 employee were to become cognizant of glass

2 being on the floor, they probably would go

3 clean it up without telling anybody else about

4 it.  Isn't that true?

5             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  I can't

6 say for certain whether they would tell

7 anybody or not tell anybody, but it's likely

8 that they would clean it up.

9             MR. LeFANDE:  Thank you.  Is it

10 consistent with your observations of that

11 person in the blue shirt that that could have

12 been what happened?

13             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  It's

14 possible that he was cleaning broken glass,

15 yes.

16             MR. LeFANDE:  Would a dustpan and

17 a broom be a more appropriate implement or

18 pair of implements to clean up broken glass or

19 to wipe up blood?

20             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  It

21 appeared to be broom would not -- excuse me. 

22 A broom --
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1             MR. LeFANDE:  And dustpan.

2             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  -- and

3 dustpan, sorry, I could think of better tools

4 to use, I guess that's a better way to say it. 

5 I could think of better things to use than a

6 broom and dustpan to clean up blood as opposed

7 to glass.

8             MR. LeFANDE:  Would a broom and

9 dustpan be an appropriate implement --

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

11             MS. SCHMIDT:  Objection.

12             MR. LeFANDE:  -- to clean up--

13             MS. SCHMIDT:  Assumes facts --

14 asked --

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Asked and

16 answered.  Go ahead.

17             MR. LeFANDE:  You said that the

18 man with the bloody nose was identified as a

19 suspect, but the man with the bloody nose went

20 to the bathroom and then wandered out --

21             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Correct.

22             MR. LeFANDE:  -- afterwards.  Was
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1 this person identified as a suspect by the

2 time they wandered out?

3             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Based

4 upon the observations on the video, I did not

5 see MPD interacting with that suspect at the

6 time he was walking out or prior to.

7             MR. LeFANDE:  So if a patron

8 bloodies their nose while dancing, do they

9 automatically become a suspect of a crime?

10             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  I would--

11 I guess it would depend on the circumstances.

12             MR. LeFANDE:  Do you have any

13 information that at the time that that person

14 was sent -- taken to the bathroom, they were

15 believed to be a suspect in anything?

16             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Yes. 

17 Based on my interview with the security

18 member, Derek Williams, he stated that that

19 was the patron he identified as being involved

20 in the altercation.  He had removed him.  I

21 don't know a suspect in terms of who he

22 allegedly assaulted, but he identified him as
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1 being involved in the altercation, removed him

2 and then he was the same person he later

3 identified to MPD.

4             He articulated to me that he

5 recalled him as the same person because we was

6 not wearing his undershirt and was wearing

7 only a hoodie over it, which is consistent, I

8 concluded that, based upon what was viewed on

9 the video with that specific person removing

10 his undershirt, wiping his face, being walked

11 to the bathroom by security and then

12 subsequently putting his hoodie on and leaving

13 his undershirt off.

14             MR. LeFANDE:  So you observed some

15 things on the video and now you ascribe

16 someone else's knowledge of this person being

17 a suspect to what you observed on the video?

18             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  No.  I

19 interviewed the security member.  He -- first. 

20 And he described his role in the

21 establishment, what he did and this

22 interaction with the alleged suspect.  And
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1 then from there when I viewed the video, I was

2 able to substantiate what he had told me,

3 based on my observations in the video.  But I

4 was referring solely upon what he had told me

5 and comparing it to what I was viewing and

6 then concluded that it was the same person

7 based upon his description of that person.

8             MR. LeFANDE:  We see on the video

9 of the main dance floor that it is cleared out

10 by 2:30.  Okay?

11             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  I believe

12 that is approximately the correct time. 

13             MR. LeFANDE:  We see on the video

14 from downstairs that the police are through

15 the front door and have taken charge of the

16 situation by 2:20 a.m.

17             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Sorry,

18 just give me one second to look at my notes

19 from that.  You are referring to the --

20             MR. LeFANDE:  Front door video.

21             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  -- front

22 door video.  And you said?  I don't have that
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1 in my notes.  I'm sorry.

2             MR. LeFANDE:  The cops are through

3 the front door, inside and we heard the

4 testimony of Officer Vogel that they are there

5 by 2:28.

6             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Yes, I'm

7 sorry, I didn't hear Officer Vogel's

8 testimony.

9             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  But you did

10 see the video of him come in?

11             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Yes.  I

12 think I noted in my report on the description

13 of the video that MPD is observed entering at,

14 approximately, 2:28 a.m.

15             MR. LeFANDE:  Yet, we see no

16 police whatsoever upstairs on the video until

17 3:07.  Is that correct?

18             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  No.  I

19 observed MPD on the second floor, I think it

20 was, approximately, 2:45 a.m.

21             MR. LeFANDE:  And then what did

22 that officer do at 2:45 a.m.?
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1             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  That was

2 the camera I think we viewed last and the

3 officers walked to the stage area, the wooden

4 dance floor area in front of the stage.  They

5 stood there.  They looked around.  They walked

6 back towards the front door or the door, I

7 guess, of the second floor.  Stood there and

8 then walked back downstairs.

9             MR. LeFANDE:  And left the crime

10 scene.

11             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Left the

12 second floor, yes, the crime scene.

13             MR. LeFANDE:  So we have the

14 Metropolitan Police Department downstairs on

15 the scene within two minutes of that person

16 being carried downstairs.  Three officers and

17 Officer Vogel says it's the police

18 department's responsibility to preserve this

19 crime scene.  Yet, you fault the establishment

20 for not cordoning off and preserving some

21 crime scene where the police are already

22 there.  Is that correct?
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1             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  I would

2 say that's not correct, no.  I didn't --

3 again, did not hear Officer Vogel's testimony.

4             MR. LeFANDE:  Well, I'll tell you

5 now and I don't think anybody will disagree

6 with me here.

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well, wait, wait,

8 wait.

9             MR. LeFANDE:  I will present to

10 you that Officer Vogel --

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Can we -- wait. 

12 Ms. Miller, can we let the witness complete

13 their answer?

14             MR. LeFANDE:  I apologize.

15             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Thank

16 you.  I was simply -- if you want to say I

17 faulted the establishment, again, I'm just

18 following the words in the security plan.  But

19 on page 9 under Crime Scene Preservation, the

20 final sentence says it will -- the

21 establishment essentially will cordon off the

22 area in question and prevent any disturbance,
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1 including staff of that area until MPD or ABRA

2 arrive and are taken to that area and informed

3 of what they -- of what transpired there.

4             During my interview with Officer

5 Vogel and, I believe, Sergeant Pope as well,

6 but specifically Officer Vogel, I did ask him

7 because I saw that video version of him on --

8 I believe he articulated to me that it took

9 about 20 minutes for him to go upstairs and I

10 asked when he did go upstairs if he was

11 directed to any specific area of the second

12 floor to which he stated he was not, which is

13 why I then referred back to the, again,

14 security plan, which is specific in that

15 sentence.

16             MR. LeFANDE:  But the police are

17 upstairs at 2:45?

18             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Correct.

19             MR. LeFANDE:  The police are

20 upstairs at 3:16?

21             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  I believe

22 so.
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1             MR. LeFANDE:  The police are

2 upstairs at 3:07:59.  The police are upstairs

3 at 3:20.  The police are upstairs at 3:24.

4             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Okay.  

5             MR. LeFANDE:  Yet, no crime scene

6 preservation takes place until well after

7 4:00.

8             MS. SCHMIDT:  Is that a question

9 or an argument.

10             MR. LeFANDE:  Is that correct?

11             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  I don't

12 have video footage past 4:00, so I can't say

13 what happened after 4:00.

14             MR. LeFANDE:  Did you ever see

15 that the Metropolitan Police established a

16 crime scene upstairs?

17             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Not on

18 the second floor, no.

19             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  Now, you

20 watched, on the VIP's window video at 

21 approximately 2:24, a guy get hit.

22             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Okay.  
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1             MR. LeFANDE:  Is that correct?

2             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Yes.

3             MR. LeFANDE:  And how many times

4 did you see him get hit?

5             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  From that

6 video camera angle, it was just a single time.

7             MR. LeFANDE:  A single time.

8             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Correct.

9             MR. LeFANDE:  And from that single

10 hit, the people surrounding that person, did

11 they see -- did they appear to observe the hit

12 or in the alternative, did they turn around

13 and see the man on the ground and discover the

14 man on the ground with some surprise in their

15 eyes?

16             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  I don't

17 recall specifically if the people surrounding

18 him were watching the initial hit, but I can

19 say that I did observe people viewing what

20 appeared to be, I think I already articulated

21 that during the viewing of the video, looking

22 downward at the ground viewing what appeared
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1 to be a patron who had fallen.

2             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  So you didn't

3 see the first thing I described --

4             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  I can't

5 say --

6             MR. LeFANDE:  -- but you did see

7 the second thing I described?

8             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Yes, I

9 can't say whether or not it occurred, because

10 I wasn't -- I don't remember and I wasn't

11 specifically looking for that.

12             MR. LeFANDE:  All right.  Did you

13 observe a brawl or a melee at this time that

14 would have attracted those people's attention?

15             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Not on

16 that camera angle.  However, there was another

17 camera angle, I think I articulated that, that

18 did show some back and forth pushing.  There

19 would appear to be a couple punches thrown,

20 but not on the VIP windows.

21             MR. LeFANDE:  At what point did

22 those couple of punches happen?
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1             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  I believe

2 it is in the VIP booth area at about 2:25 a.m.

3             MR. LeFANDE:  When the lights

4 first come on?

5             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  I believe

6 that's consistent with when the lights came

7 on, yes.

8             MR. LeFANDE:  So if a person is

9 discovered on the ground after receiving a

10 single punch and is carried out of there to be

11 cared for, how is it that these security

12 personnel were supposed to discern that there

13 was some kind of crime scene here?

14             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  I would

15 assume that they had been trained through

16 their mandatory training on how to preserve a

17 crime scene and security procedures, that if

18 someone is on the ground unconscious, not

19 moving and bleeding that perhaps had been hit,

20 perhaps a crime occurred.

21             MR. LeFANDE:  Yet, you have no

22 such crime scene preservation training
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1 yourself?

2             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  No.  No

3 specific training.

4             MR. LeFANDE:  And you are passing

5 judgment on them as to what they failed to do. 

6 Is that correct?

7             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Well, I

8 did say that I would presume that had they

9 been trained on crime scene preservation and

10 their security manual, that when a person is

11 rendered unconscious and is laying on the

12 ground and he is being carried out after

13 having been assaulted, that perhaps --

14             MR. LeFANDE:  And how would any of

15 those security people know how that person

16 wound up on the ground, given the fact that he

17 got one stealthy punch to the back?

18             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  I mean,

19 security did -- in my interviews with

20 security, I believe it is one person witnessed

21 the actual altercation and the person he

22 assaulted and the rest responded and saw the
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1 commotion and so forth.  So my interpretation

2 of that would be if they are observing the

3 commotion, someone observed punches.

4             MR. LeFANDE:  And who was that

5 person who observed that punch?

6             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  I have to

7 refer to my notes.  Give me a second.  Just

8 give me a minute.  I'm sorry.

9             MR. LeFANDE:  I would prefer that

10 you refer to you investigative report.

11             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Well,

12 that's what I'm doing.  By notes, that's what

13 I mean.

14             MS. SCHMIDT:  Objection.  He has

15 no right to tell her what to refer to to

16 answer that question.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Sustained.

18             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  So Mr.

19 Williams -- I'm going to start with Mr.

20 Williams.  Mr. Williams stated that he saw the

21 crowd start to move, a space open up, so he

22 made his way into the group and saw the fight. 
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1 There was a smaller guy and larger guy and

2 advised they were fighting all the way over to

3 the photo booth area.

4             He added that he saw the smaller

5 guy hitting the larger guy several times in

6 the head.  He was separating the parties, saw

7 that the smaller guy was bleeding from the

8 nose, so he grabbed him and took him

9 downstairs to the first floor. 

10             If you give me a second, I'm going

11 to go through the rest of my interviews.  So

12 Mr. Charles Adams, he stated that he saw a

13 commotion and ran over and saw a young guy

14 lying on the ground between the VIP booth and

15 the photo booth.  He stated he moved in.  He

16 was trying to figure out who hit who and what

17 was happening when he heard patrons saying why

18 he hit him like that.

19             He stated that the victim was on

20 the ground unconscious.  He went down to help

21 him.  He checked for a pulse.

22             MR. LeFANDE:  I'm sorry, I'm going
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1 to have to ask that we --

2             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Sure.

3             MR. LeFANDE:  -- turn on Windows,

4 VIP Windows at 2:24.  We need to see this.

5             MR. AMY:  And what was the time

6 stamp on that?

7             MR. LeFANDE:  2:24.

8             MR. AMY:  All right.  

9             MR. LeFANDE:  Can you blow that up

10 for us, please?

11             MR. AMY:  All right.  This is

12 2:23:57.  Is that close enough?

13             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  Go ahead

14 then.

15             (Whereupon, video played.)

16             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  I believe

17 you want the VIP booth.

18             MR. LeFANDE:  Hold on.

19             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Okay.  

20             MR. LeFANDE:  All right.  Stop it. 

21 Stop it.

22             (Whereupon, video stopped.)
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1             MR. LeFANDE:  So you said that

2 there was a fight that they responded to here?

3             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  That is

4 what was told to me by members of security.

5             MR. LeFANDE:  Is that consistent

6 with what you -- consistent with what we are

7 seeing on the tape here?

8             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  A man

9 just was punched, so I don't know if you would

10 consider that a fight.

11             MR. LeFANDE:  One person got

12 punched in the -- from behind.

13             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  So if you

14 consider that a fight, then that would be a

15 fight.  If you don't consider that a fight,

16 then I guess it would not be a fight.

17             MR. LeFANDE:  Thank you.

18             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  There is

19 another camera angle that I referred to that

20 does show a larger portion of that

21 altercation.

22             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Thank you.
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1             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Sure.

2             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  For

3 mentioning that.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I just have a

5 question about that, because you have been

6 referring to another camera angle.  Have you

7 shown that to us or not shown that to us.

8             MR. LeFANDE:  Yes, I think we have

9 seen that.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What?

11             MR. LeFANDE:  We have seen it.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  We have seen

13 it?

14             MR. LeFANDE:  There is a tiny

15 little portion --

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I just wanted

17 to make sure.

18             MR. LeFANDE:  -- post-it stamp

19 spot up on the far corner.  This is the only

20 camera that shows the faces and the actual

21 events that occur.

22             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  So just
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1 to clarify what I was referring to --

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

3             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  If you

4 want to pull up the VIP booth camera angle?

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right.  

6             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  And if

7 you want to play that at about 2:25 a.m.?  If

8 you can back it up to 2:24:40.

9             Okay.  You will see when the

10 lights come on.  It's a little clearer to see.

11             MR. AMY:  This is 2:23:54.

12             (Whereupon, video played.)

13             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Okay. 

14 You can play it, but then fast forward it to

15 the point where the -- about 2:24:40.

16             MR. AMY:  Okay.  This is 2:24:41.

17             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Okay.  If

18 you play this, it becomes, like I said, more

19 obvious once the lights go on, but you will

20 see this female patron in the camouflage, she

21 jumps up onto the side of the ledge to look

22 and the altercation is occurring directly
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1 below this VIP booth area.

2             See, she jumps up.  You see -- you

3 can play this, but it's difficult to see in

4 slow motion, but the crowd kind of backs away. 

5 You can play it.  Just play it.  I'll tell you

6 when to pause.  You can just play it.  Just

7 play it in real-time.

8             MR. AMY:  Okay.  

9             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  If you

10 can cause it now and rewind it or actually

11 just keep it paused for a second?

12             (Whereupon, video stopped.)

13             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  So if you

14 look up, yes, correct, where that mouse is

15 pointed to, it's just to the right of that

16 wall.  You can observe these -- it's like a

17 back and forth scuffle and it appears to me as

18 though I see a punch being thrown between two

19 patrons.

20             If you can rewind that, it's

21 easier to see it in real-time, but you can go

22 in slow motion.
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1             MR. AMY:  From here?

2             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Yes, just

3 play it.

4             (Whereupon, video played.)

5             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  A little

6 far back.  So if you see that area, the guy in

7 a white shirt and they are struggling.

8             MR. LeFANDE:  And how is it here

9 that you can be discern struggling from

10 dancing?

11             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Well, I

12 can see people -- to me, it appears as though

13 people are going back and forth.

14             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  

15             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  And

16 knowing the way the crowd is reacting and

17 watching the other camera angle where the

18 crowd reversed, they were reversing from that

19 area, so that's my observations.  I mean

20 certainly --

21             (Whereupon, video stopped.)

22             MR. LeFANDE:  I have no further
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1 questions.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Are

3 there any Board questions?  You have a

4 question, Mr Alberti?

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  If we can stay on

6 this video, because there is, I believe, a

7 security guard going through the crowd here

8 and I may be wrong, but there is a person --

9 is there, at any point in this video, a

10 security person making his way through the

11 crowd?

12             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  I don't--

13 I can't say for certain on this angle, but on

14 the other angle --

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well, can we

16 start?  Just start at this angle first.

17             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Yes.

18             (Whereupon, video played.)

19             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  I mean,

20 it's a very difficult --

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Is this the

22 beginning of it?
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1             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  It

2 appears as though if you pause that --

3             (Whereupon, video paused.)

4             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  It

5 appears as though that area up there, right

6 someone just took down, can you --

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes.  If we come

8 back -- can we start this over again, because

9 I think that person came through, was even

10 right in front of where this woman is hanging

11 on the banister just a moment earlier.  And

12 I'm not sure if that's the same person I just

13 saw. walk through.

14             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  So that--

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Can we go back to

16 the beginning of this?

17             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Yes.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Come back to the

19 beginning of this, please.

20             MR. AMY:  To here?

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Let's

22 start here.



Page 567

202-234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

1             (Whereupon, video played.)

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Is that --

3 okay, let's pause.  Let's pause.

4             (Whereupon, video paused.)

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Is that a

6 security guard to the far left?

7             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  To the

8 edge of the wall?

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes.

10             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  I can't

11 say for certain if it is.

12             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Let's

13 continue.

14             (Whereupon, video played.)

15             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Yep, it

16 definitely was.  He has the XII emblem on his

17 t-shirt when he turned.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Right.  All

19 right.  Now, let's watch him.  Okay.  He is

20 going into the crowd now, right?

21             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Correct.

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Thank you.  I



Page 568

202-234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

1 just wanted to make sure for when I wanted to

2 look at it later, whom I'm looking at.

3             (Whereupon, video stopped.)

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Now, do you have

5 any idea who that security guard is?

6             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  I can't

7 say.  I don't recognize -- I don't have the

8 same --

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  That's

10 fine.  I was just asking if you did.

11             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  No.

12             MEMBER ALBERTI:  That's fine. 

13 Okay.  I'm going to go over old ground here. 

14 You said that this person we are talking about

15 as the suspect was IDed by a security guard.

16             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Correct.

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Correct?  Now,

18 tell me again how we told you of this guys

19 existence and how he described him.

20             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Sure. 

21 It's in the first report with my interview

22 with him.  And he stated that he -- I don't
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1 want to misquote it.  Just give me one second

2 to turn to that page.

3             Okay.  So he said he saw the crowd

4 start to move and a space open up.  He made

5 his way into the group and saw the fight.  He

6 stated there was a smaller guy and a larger

7 guy and advised they were fighting all the way

8 over to the photo booth area.  This is Derek

9 Williams, security member.

10             He added that he saw the smaller

11 guy hitting the larger guy several times in

12 the head.  He was separating the parties, saw

13 that the smaller guy was bleeding from the

14 nose, so he grabbed him and took him down the

15 stairs to the first floor.

16             He later says that he came out of

17 the bathroom. He noticed that he had taken his

18 shirt off and was wearing just a hooded

19 sweatshirt.

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  So in the

21 video where you saw security guard taking some

22 guy, escorting some guy down the stairs who
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1 was wiping his face and taking off --

2             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Correct.

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- his shirt and

4 had a hoodie in his hand --

5             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Correct.

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- was that Derek

7 Williams?

8             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  I presume

9 it was, but I cannot say for certain because

10 I have not met him.

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  

12             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  But based

13 upon his interview with me and what he

14 articulated to me and my observations, I would

15 presume it was Derek Williams.

16             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Was he similar in

17 appearance?  You can't make a positive ID, but

18 was there anything that would lead you to

19 believe that that wasn't him from that video?

20             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  That it

21 was not a member of security or --

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  No, that it
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1 wasn't Derek Williams.

2             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  I don't

3 know what Derek Williams looks like.  I have

4 never met him, so I can't say.

5             MR. LeFANDE:  Okay.  

6             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  But I'm

7 basing that --

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Have you ever met

9 Derek Williams?

10             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  No.

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Very good. 

12 Thank you.  That answers my questions.

13             Okay.  Did you talk to anybody

14 about who did or didn't notify the police?

15             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  I believe

16 it was articulated to me, I could go through

17 the report, but just from the best of my

18 recollection, that security -- because

19 security advised me that they went outside to

20 get the detail and I believe the detail

21 advised me that they went inside of their own

22 accord.  So there was a deferring piece on
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1 that.  I wasn't there, so I cannot say for

2 certain which one happened.

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  But you have --

4 we have a conflicting story then?

5             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Yes, I

6 can't unfortunately say either way what

7 occurred.

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.

9             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  But the

10 establishment and the security members, I

11 believe, I interviewed --

12             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  

13             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  --

14 articulated that they went outside to get the

15 detail.

16             MEMBER ALBERTI:  In an order from

17 -- I'm already terrible at getting the dates

18 off these orders, but this is an order that

19 stemmed from a March 2014 Summary Suspension

20 Case No. 14-251-00087, do you know which order

21 I'm talking about?

22             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Yes, I
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1 have reviewed it, but I do not have a copy in

2 front of me.

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Well, in

4 it -- the first item in it says "Beg

5 Investments agrees to train its employees on

6 preserving a crime scene.  The licensee agrees

7 to document the training of employees and to

8 document their employment status.  The

9 licensee also agrees to document the subject

10 matter of any training other employees

11 receive."

12             Did you ask about any of that?

13             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  I did.

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  And what

15 was the response that you got?

16             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Alan

17 Whittaker, he was described as the security

18 manager.  I asked him about that training and

19 documentation of such training.  And I asked--

20 I believe that was the first time I asked

21 about it was Sunday, May 25th, and I asked

22 that he have that ready as well on Tuesday at
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1 noon when I came to pick up the second copy of

2 the footage.

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So what

4 specifically did you ask him to have ready for

5 you?

6             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON: 

7 Documentation of the security training.  I was

8 not sure what that documentation would look

9 like, other than it is required by the Board

10 Order to exist.  And then there is a section

11 in the security plan that also says security

12 training will be done within 30 days of

13 employment and will be documented.

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  You were provided

15 documentation of employment status for all the

16 employees?

17             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Not

18 employment status, no, but I did request the

19 documentation of training.

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  So you

21 never got, to your knowledge, any information

22 on who is employed and who isn't?  Who works
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1 there and who doesn't?  Is that correct?

2             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Not a

3 full list.  I was provided on Tuesday, I

4 believe the date was the 27th, at the time I

5 went to pick up the video, the documentation

6 of training was not available.  Mr. Whittaker

7 advised me that, I believe it was, Mr. Mpras

8 had the security documentation training -- or

9 training documentation.  I'm sorry.

10             And he stated he would have to get

11 that from him.  I told him he could fax it to

12 me, email it to me.  He then called me about

13 an hour later or so and delivered what is

14 exhibit no. -- the last exhibit in the

15 supplemental report.  Excuse me one second.

16             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  

17             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  I don't

18 know what number it is, but the last exhibit

19 in the supplemental report.  He delivered that

20 document to me and it is basically a copy of

21 the security plan signed by several members or

22 I don't have it in front of me, but signed by
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1 say a number of security personnel.

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well, I see a

3 page 10 of the security plan that says this is

4 -- it says -- at the bottom it says "This

5 security plan has been read and understood."

6             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Yes.

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  And then the name

8 and date.

9             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Correct.

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So did you get --

11 what did you get?

12             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  So that

13 is --

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Did you get a

15 copy of the security plan signed by each

16 individual or did you get a copy of the

17 security plan with several pages?

18             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  I got one

19 security plan and then that page it requires

20 a signature.  So I got that signature page for

21 a number of employees, presumably all security

22 people.
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  But did you get a

2 list of all employees?

3             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  No, I did

4 not.

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Did you ask for

6 it?

7             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  I did

8 not.

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Did you

10 get any other documentation other than this

11 documentation?

12             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  That was

13 the only documentation.

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Again, this says

15 "The security plan has been read and

16 understood."

17             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Correct.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  So as far

19 as you know, there was no -- as far as you

20 were informed, there was no training session

21 involved in having these people sign this?

22             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  I can't
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1 say for certain.  I don't know if they were

2 trained and then signed, but what the words on

3 the document say, as I read it --

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well, you weren't

5 told that they were, right?

6             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  No.

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Right.  Okay. 

8 Were you here at that -- the March --

9             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  I was,

10 yes.

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  You were.  Do you

12 remember --

13             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  I was not

14 in this hearing.  I'm sorry, but I was here at

15 ABRA.

16             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Oh, okay.  

17             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  I'm

18 sorry.

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Okay.  So

20 you weren't -- all right.  Very good.  You

21 haven't reviewed the front door area video for

22 us?
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1             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Not today

2 in this hearing, no.  I take that back.  I

3 think we did go over it briefly for entry

4 procedures, but not post-incident.

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I'm not sure when

6 to ask this, so I'll step out here.

7             Mr. LeFande introduced this, but

8 I'm not sure he is going to introduce it as

9 evidence.  I'm not sure either side is going

10 to introduce this as evidence.

11             Well, just one moment please. 

12 Just one moment.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Either side, did

15 they intend to admit that first video that we

16 saw earlier today into evidence?

17             MR. LeFANDE:  Which is the first

18 video to which you are referring?

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  The one that was

20 presented while Sergeant Pope was on the

21 stand.  You introduced it, Mr. LeFande.

22             MR. LeFANDE:  I know.  I think it
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1 is part of the record, at this point, at least

2 as the testimony to it.

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well, as the

4 testimony to it, but I don't know if it is

5 being entered into evidence.

6             MR. LeFANDE:  Yes, that's an

7 interested question.  I'm not sure.

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Are you entering

9 it into evidence, Mr. LeFande?

10             MR. LeFANDE:  I have not so moved

11 to enter it into evidence.

12             MEMBER ALBERTI:  That's what I

13 thought.

14             MR. LeFANDE:  Right.  Yes, I don't

15 think that has come up.

16             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Thank you.

17             MR. LeFANDE:  That's a very good

18 point, Mr. Alberti.

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yeah.

20             MS. SCHMIDT:  I assumed since it

21 was referenced in the report it is part of the

22 record.  However, the Government would be glad
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1 to move all the tapes that were viewed today

2 into -- we would like to make a motion to move

3 all the tapes into --

4             MR. LeFANDE:  And I don't --

5             MS. SCHMIDT:  -- evidence.

6             MR. LeFANDE:  -- object to that.

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  I just

8 wanted to make sure.

9             MR. LeFANDE:  But, yes, you are

10 right.  I don't think anybody -- I mean, you

11 were hearing --

12             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I'm just dotting

13 my Is and cross my Ts.  Let's not dwell on it. 

14 Thank you.

15             MR. LeFANDE:  Yes.

16             MS. SCHMIDT:  That took care of

17 the problem.

18             MR. LeFANDE:  I mean, you might

19 recall that I was rather fastidious about this

20 in our last proceeding.

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  You are

22 fastidious about everything, that's why I'm
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1 bringing this up, Mr. LeFande.

2             MR. LeFANDE:  But no, I did not

3 have a need to try to --

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Thank you. 

5 I'm moving on.  I'm moving on.  Thank you.

6             MR. LeFANDE:  -- make a digital

7 something into --

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Thank you. 

9 Thank you.  I'm moving on.

10             I don't think I have any further

11 questions from this -- for this witness.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay. 

13 Others?  Okay.  First of all, I just want to

14 make sure our Ts are crossed, Is dotted or

15 whatever.  

16             So, Ms. Schmidt, I think you said

17 you thought all the videos were part of the

18 record, but if they weren't you were moving

19 them into evidence?

20             MS. SCHMIDT:  Yes.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So I

22 will admit them into evidence.
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1             (Whereupon, the above-referred to

2             videos were was marked as

3             Government Exhibits for

4             identification and were received

5             into evidence.)

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So

7 just so we are clear that they are all in.

8             I just have a question for you

9 about --

10             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Sure.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- the

12 "suspect with the bloody nose."

13             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Okay.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So I just was

15 -- I thought that you were referring to page

16 7 of your investigative -- of your first

17 report.

18             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Okay.  

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  63 on page 7. 

20 And I was wondering where -- I may be missing

21 it, but --

22             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Sure.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- where it

2 has that he has been identified as a suspect.

3             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  The

4 interview with Derek Williams.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What?

6             MEMBER JONES:  The interview with

7 Derek Williams.

8             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  It's at

9 the bottom of the page.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  That's

11 where I'm looking.  Okay.  Where does it say

12 he was identified as a suspect?

13             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  He might

14 not have used the word suspect.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

16             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  So if you

17 were looking for that word specifically, it's

18 not in there.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I mean, I

20 think the issue has been raised whether at the

21 time --

22             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Right.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- he was

2 allowed to go to the bathroom and then walk

3 out that security knew he was a suspect.

4             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  So he is

5 the same patron who Mr. Williams later

6 identified to the police as the suspect who

7 the police subsequently placed under arrest.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So Mr.

9 Williams alter --

10             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Mr.

11 Williams --

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- identified

13 him as --

14             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  -- later

15 cooperated with the police.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- a suspect?

17             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  And

18 provided -- and identified.  I think he went

19 to the police station and identified this

20 person as a suspect.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

22             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  And he



Page 586

202-234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

1 said he recalled his attire as having, you

2 know, been a hooded sweatshirt without a T-

3 shirt underneath.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank

5 you.  Any other questions?

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes, I do.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  A follow-up on

9 that.  

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right.  

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So, Ms.

12 Mathieson?

13             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Yes?

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  This may not be a

15 great question, so if you can't it, just tell

16 me.

17             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Okay.  

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Do you know why

19 the police considered this person a suspect?

20             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Sergeant

21 Pope, in my interview with Sergeant Pope, he

22 stated that he was interviewing security
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1 member, Derek Williams, at which time Mr.

2 Williams pointed to that person, the hooded

3 sweatshirt, no shirt underneath and stated

4 this is the --

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  

6             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  -- guy.

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So I don't know

8 what Derek --

9             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  The

10 suspect.

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- Williams told

12 Sergeant Pope, but what he told you from your

13 testimony is that he saw this guy punching the

14 injured fellow several times.  Is that

15 correct?

16             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  He saw

17 him punching -- I'm sorry.  I just don't want

18 to misquote it.  I don't know that it -- I

19 can't say for certain who he said he saw him

20 punching, but he did say he saw him punching

21 a larger guy.

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  So he saw
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1 this guy punching a larger guy?

2             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Correct.

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  So

4 somehow that evolved into calling him a

5 suspect.  Is that correct?

6             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Correct.

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Thank you.

8             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  I

9 referred to him for that purpose because he is

10 the one who --

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Thank you.

12             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  -- said

13 suspect --

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I just wanted to

15 get straight how we got from that to suspect. 

16 Thank you.

17             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  I have a

18 question.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Okay. 

20 Mr. Rodriguez?

21             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Investigator

22 Mathieson?
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1             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Sure.

2             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  One question.

3             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Sure.

4             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  In your overall

5 analysis about -- do you estimate -- do you

6 have an estimate about how many people were in

7 the establishment more or less?  200 or 300?

8             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  The owner

9 articulated to me when I asked that question,

10 because it was described as over-crowded by

11 MPD, I asked the owner, the owner stated 383. 

12 I can't say for certain a number.  I would

13 have to guess and it's very difficult, because

14 I would have to look at all the camera angles

15 at the same time and attempt to count.  I

16 couldn't give you a good estimate.

17             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Okay.  Thank

18 you.

19             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Sure.

20             MEMBER JONES:  Madam Chair?

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes, Mr.

22 Jones?
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1             MEMBER JONES:  Thank you, Madam

2 Chair.  A follow-up on Board Member Rodriguez'

3 question.  So during your review of the video

4 footage, did you see any mechanism by which

5 they were keeping track of the number of

6 patrons entering the establishment?

7             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  I can't

8 say for certain.  It was crowded at the front

9 door area.  I'm not sure if they were using a

10 clicker or if someone actually had that.  I

11 wouldn't be able to see from the video.

12             MEMBER JONES:  You wouldn't be

13 able to see.

14             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  No.

15             MEMBER JONES:  When you were

16 provided that number, did you challenge the

17 owner as to how he knew that number exactly?

18             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  I did

19 not, no.

20             MEMBER JONES:  No?

21             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  No.

22             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Thank you. 
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1 Thank you, Madam Chair.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

3             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  A follow-up

4 question.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr.

6 Rodriguez?

7             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  On the security

8 plan, is there a number as to what is

9 considered a safe number of people to be in

10 that establishment?

11             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  No. 

12 However, on the Certificate of Occupancy,

13 there is an occupancy load.

14             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Okay.  Thank

15 you.

16             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Sure.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I don't know

18 if you can answer this, but we will see.

19             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Okay.  

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Officer Vogel

21 testified that this establishment attracts an

22 unusually rough crowd, if I'm characterizing
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1 that correctly.  So my question to you is from

2 someone who observes -- well, have you

3 observed many video instances of violence in

4 clubs?

5             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  I would

6 say a fair amount, yes.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So

8 from that perspective, can you -- is there

9 anything you observed from the video in this

10 case that would indicate that this is -- that

11 night that they had a particularly rough

12 crowd, other than the fact that the person was

13 injured?

14             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  No, I

15 couldn't say from looking at the video.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank

17 you.  Any other questions?  All right.  That's

18 Board questions.  Questions on Board questions

19 and redirect?

20             MS. SCHMIDT:  Not for the

21 Government.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  
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1             MR. LeFANDE:  Nothing.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you.

3             INVESTIGATOR MATHIESON:  Thank

4 you.

5             (Whereupon, witness was excused.)

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

7             MS. SCHMIDT:  The Government

8 rests, at this point.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And

10 just to clarify, because it has been a long

11 day, I think that it was stipulated by the

12 parties that the investigation reports and the

13 exhibits attached thereto are all a part of

14 the record.

15             MR. LeFANDE:  Right.  I think they

16 are already a part of the record.

17             MS. SCHMIDT:  Yes.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

19             MR. LeFANDE:  I think that's what

20 we usually say, at this point.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And

22 then we have the exhibits -- I mean, we have
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1 the videos.

2             MS. SCHMIDT:  Yes.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So is

4 that all the evidence?

5             MS. SCHMIDT:  Yes.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Plus

7 the testimony.  All right.  Are you ready for

8 closings?  Do we need a break?

9             MS. SCHMIDT:  Yes, we do.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes, okay. 

11 Five minutes?  Is that enough or 10?

12             MS. SCHMIDT:  10, is possible.

13             MR. LeFANDE:  10.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  10

15 minutes.  The Board will recess.

16             (Whereupon, the above-entitled

17 matter went off the record at 8:03 p.m. and

18 resumed at 8:14 p.m.)

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  We are

20 back on the record and we are about to hear

21 closings.  And at the beginning of the case,

22 I said that I wasn't going to -- I didn't set
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1 the time allowed for closing.

2             As I started to suggest 10

3 minutes, I believe that respondent said that

4 there were a lot of complicated reports or

5 something like that and so, therefore, I

6 decided that we would wait until the -- until

7 we heard the case and then be able to assess

8 how complicated it was and how much time would

9 be needed for closing.

10             So it's 8:15 and we have heard the

11 case.  The facts don't seem that complicated

12 to the Board, so we would like you all to try

13 to keep your closing within 10 minutes each.

14             MS. SCHMIDT:  It's not a problem

15 for the Government at all.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank

17 you.  All right.  

18             MS. SCHMIDT:  If the microphone is

19 on, you should not say such things.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right. 

21 So is the Government ready to proceed?

22             MS. SCHMIDT:  Yes, we are.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

2             MS. SCHMIDT:  As we stated in --

3 as I stated in my opening statement, this is

4 a case of deja vu.  Two months ago, in March,

5 we were here about another stabbing and at

6 that time, the establishment did say yes, we

7 are going to try to, you know, do better.  We

8 are going to -- we have a security plan.  We

9 are going to be trained.  We are going to do

10 crime scene preservation.

11             And this case is still about this

12 license -- Beg Investments and Twelve's

13 license and the condition of their -- of the

14 privilege to hold that alcohol license and not

15 what MPD did or not.

16             They are not -- they do not hold

17 the license.  They are not responsible for it,

18 for any crime scene or anything like that and

19 we should not be distracted by those -- by

20 these -- by the arguments made by the

21 licensee.

22             In this case, again, the plan was
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1 not followed.  We had a stabbing and the

2 security plan was not followed in certain

3 areas.

4             First of all, the testimony was

5 that no one came -- there was no medical

6 assistance rendered by the establishment.  We

7 saw the videotapes that the person was -- yes,

8 he was carried down by a security person, but

9 his friend was -- his friend at MPD was

10 rendering assistance to the victim with the

11 head wound.

12             And the person who got stabbed

13 just went right outside and no one -- and the

14 establishment did not help at all.

15             And again, we had testimony from

16 Officer Vogel that part of the situation may

17 have occurred because of inadequate wanding

18 and security procedures.  And these were -- at

19 the hearing in March, there was promise there

20 would be better security procedures, but yet,

21 obviously, weapons did get in the

22 establishment.
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1             And contrary to counsel's

2 assertion, people just do not spontaneously

3 bleed.  There was a punch and then the profuse

4 bleeding in two victims does not just

5 magically occur without some -- without an

6 implement, which, obviously, got through

7 security.

8             And in any event, the

9 establishment's cooperation with the police

10 was minimal.  Both Sergeant Pope testified

11 that the security was not very helpful to him

12 at all and then Officer Vogel said he went

13 upstairs and they didn't even tell him where

14 the crime occurred.

15             And then to make the argument that

16 they took so -- and when the respondent makes

17 the argument that MPD didn't get upstairs

18 until 2:45, that was because downstairs they

19 had to take care of downstairs, because, as we

20 saw by the videos, the club security was not

21 allowing -- was not helping the flow of the

22 patrons either in or out, both in and out of
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1 the establishment.

2             We saw patrons coming in the

3 establishment at the same time the ambulance

4 was trying to -- the paramedics were trying to

5 get into the establishment to take out the

6 second victim.  And that is -- and if MPD was

7 not there, there was no -- if MPD was not

8 there, there could have been even more

9 implication -- more repercussions because the

10 establishment didn't even call 911.

11             It was after the victim was

12 downstairs they called 911.  Instead of seeing

13 someone upstairs call 911 immediately, they

14 had to wait -- they waited until they were

15 downstairs and then, at that point, the only

16 reason I'm -- the only reason MPD came in was

17 because of the first victim.

18             It's not as though they went

19 outside to even get the second -- find the

20 second victim.

21             And also with the cooperation,

22 police testimony -- the police was last -- the
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1 results of testimony was that they had to ask

2 a couple of times, they had to ask a couple of

3 times for cooperation.

4             Oh, and going back to any -- and

5 there was testimony -- the respondent was

6 asking questions about the impediment going --

7 about whether there was not that big of an

8 impediment getting the victim up.  Any

9 impediment to getting medical assistance is

10 too much.

11             It doesn't matter if there are 5

12 people or 10 people there or one person there. 

13 If the establishment does not do its job and

14 make sure that there is a clear path for

15 medical assistance, then they should -- then

16 there is imminent danger to the public.

17             And any allegation -- and by the

18 way, the Government would like to say that the

19 citizens of the District of Columbia should be

20 grateful for volunteers like Sergeant Pope. 

21 With all the allegations that were made today

22 that he was doing -- yes, that we were able to
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1 cut off -- in the opening argument when there

2 were statements made that he was doing this

3 for personal, greedy reasons, I think we

4 should -- I think that the Government should

5 be -- and based on his testimony and his

6 sincere -- and his training and sincere desire

7 to help the Government, the citizens and the

8 Government of the District of Columbia, should

9 be grateful and not be casting aspersions upon

10 him.

11             And also, we could see that in the

12 video with the staircase, we could see that

13 again the club, rather than block off the

14 staircase, allow people to come up and down

15 even though they knew there had been an

16 incident on the second floor and that again

17 shows danger.

18             And also, they were -- also the

19 videos also showed that they were cleaning the

20 area before MPD even came upstairs.  We saw

21 them with the -- we saw them cleaning the area

22 and even emptying the trash and tying it in a
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1 bag before the MPD officers even got to the

2 trash area, instead of preserving the crime

3 area.

4             And after the -- and let's get

5 back to that cordoning off the area.  Again,

6 it was not -- according to the plan, it was

7 not MPD's responsibility to set up a crime

8 scene.  The security plan clearly states that

9 it was the licensee's responsibility.

10             In that case, they should have

11 just cordoned off that area.  And when counsel

12 was asking a series of questions about whether

13 there was glass on the floor, even if there

14 was glass on the floor, if it was in the crime

15 area, you cordon it off and leave it there. 

16 You don't clean it up right away.  That area

17 should have -- they should not have been able

18 to even get to the crime, to the scene,

19 because that area should have been cordoned

20 off already.

21             Therefore, the Government --

22 therefore, this -- the continuing operation of
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1 Twelve shows an imminent danger to the

2 citizens of the District of Columbia.  And

3 this was clearly demonstrated today and it was

4 a violation of security plan.

5             And to be specific, it is because

6 there was inadequate -- oh, and lastly, I

7 apologize.  One very other dangerous aspect of

8 this was the odor of -- was the use of

9 marijuana in the club.

10             And throughout -- and we had

11 officer -- we had Sergeant Pope who was -- who

12 has a lot of experience with people driving

13 and under the influence of marijuana and a lot

14 of marijuana arrests and Officer Vogel both

15 testified they smelled marijuana in the club.

16             And Sergeant Pope testified that

17 the combination of marijuana and alcohol

18 creates a danger.  And besides being illegal

19 on its own, just the fact there is marijuana

20 in the -- just the fact there was marijuana

21 and we do see -- and we did see -- we did see

22 clearly people were smoking in the club.  I'm
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1 not alleging they were smoking marijuana, but

2 there was not supposed to be smoking either.

3             However, there was an odor of

4 marijuana.  There was definitely marijuana.

5             And lastly, the fact that Mr.

6 Gibson was not forthcoming was -- he kept on

7 telling Investigator Mathieson trying to make

8 her have to work to get those videos was also

9 an indication that they -- that he did not

10 learn his lesson at the last hearing, because

11 by making this -- by not calling Ms. Mathieson

12 back and saying I'm at dinner, this is

13 important, especially when the suspect --

14 especially when there were crimes involved

15 that ABRA and MPD have the videos immediately.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

17             MS. SCHMIDT:  And, therefore, the

18 Government has shown by a preponderance of the

19 evidence and the testimony has shown that the

20 continued operation, at this point, of Twelve

21 -- of Club Twelve -- I'm sorry, of Twelve

22 Restaurant & Lounge, I don't want to make the
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1 same mistake as previously, is a -- should be

2 -- is an imminent danger and should be -- and

3 they should merely suspend their license and

4 we should go to Show Cause.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank

6 you.

7             MR. LeFANDE:  The Government's

8 case has degraded wild allegations of a

9 nightclub out of control with members of this

10 night -- employees of this nightclub actively

11 destroying evidence and drug use inside of

12 this club to a series of petty Tier 2

13 violations, which hardly warrant Show Cause,

14 let alone the sort of Summary Emergency

15 Suspension that we have seen here.

16             What happens at the moment that a

17 person is detected to be injured?  They were

18 brought downstairs.  The person who brings

19 them downstairs goes outside.  His arm goes up

20 towards the direction of the police and the

21 police come immediately.  Within two minutes

22 of that person arriving downstairs, the police



Page 606

202-234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

1 are there, calls are being made to EMS.

2             What happens now is absolutely

3 compliance to the one instruction that they

4 are given by the police.  Turn the lights on,

5 shut down the club.  Turn the lights on, shut

6 down the club.

7             Evidence demonstrates the lights

8 went on, the club was shut down. This

9 impediment that the Attorney General ascribes

10 to the club for the inability of EMS to come

11 in and take this person out, which took less

12 than 90 seconds to occur from the time that

13 the gurney comes in to the time the person

14 goes out, is because the club is complying

15 with the one instruction that it is given, get

16 the people out.

17             All the people that you see coming

18 through that are people who are leaving

19 through the ordinary exit as they were

20 instructed to, because the people upstairs,

21 the security people upstairs told them send

22 them back down.  Send them down, send them out
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1 of here, lights are off, the music is off by

2 2:28.  The video demonstrates this.

3             What is demonstrably absent is a

4 proactive effort by any of the police on the

5 scene, particularly the only person who has

6 got any sergeant stripes there, Sergeant Pope. 

7 Sergeant Pope stands there at the door, chit-

8 chats with Williamson and takes no charge

9 whatsoever of these officers in there.

10             Officer Vogel stands there at that

11 chair, hands in his pockets.  There is no --

12 Vogel says it is not the club's responsibility

13 to take charge of a crime scene.  This is a

14 ridiculous proposition.

15             If under District of Columbia Law,

16 these private persons were in the presence of

17 a police officer start taking this police

18 action of segregating an area and roping it

19 off in the manner in front of the police, they

20 likely would be arrested for assault on a

21 police officer for impeding the duties of the

22 police.
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1             Vogel makes it very clear that is

2 not their responsibility, yet, the police who

3 are inside are standing there with their hands

4 in their pockets for a very long time.

5             Now, if Pope is talking to

6 Williamson, Pope, which you can see him doing

7 for 10 minutes outside at the door, Williamson

8 is the person who brought that person.  Pope

9 very well should have known where this crime

10 scene was, yet he does nothing to go inside

11 and take control of the situation, direct

12 officers where to go or even direct the club

13 what to do.

14             He is standing there as an

15 observer with his hands in his pockets at the

16 door.  He says he is the highest ranking

17 person there, yet he never gets more than

18 three strides inside the door.  This is a

19 fundamental failing of the police department

20 to take control of a situation where their

21 authority to segregate and cordon off these

22 areas is uniquely theirs.  It is their
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1 exclusive authority.

2             And to suggest that when the

3 police are present that the establishment

4 should be doing something that the police are

5 taking no effort whatsoever to do is

6 ridiculous.

7             The police made no demand on any

8 employees except shut -- turning the lights

9 on, turn the music off, get these people out

10 of here and that is exactly what they did.  It

11 was not for an hour after that that the police

12 decided to go around and say oh, well, let's

13 go see if we can find a crime scene.  This is

14 a failing of supervision and a failing of

15 initiative of the police department.

16             Vogel says the security doesn't

17 come to him, but the video amply shows

18 otherwise.  Vogel says shut down the music and

19 it -- the music is off, the lights came up. 

20 The club is promptly closed down and the

21 biggest problem that they are having is that

22 they are complying in that everybody is
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1 leaving.  Everyone is leaving and everybody is

2 trying to go out the door.

3             Unfortunately, there is a couple

4 of things in the way of that.  And once the

5 ambulance gurney comes in, the people who are

6 trying to leave all like a swarm of bees all

7 move over to the right, get out of the way and

8 they stay there until the gurney leaves.

9             We hear this criticism of the pat-

10 down and the wanding, first, from Vogel, who

11 had observed none of it and the, second of

12 all, from Investigator Mathieson, who doesn't

13 appear to have a days experience in actually

14 ever doing any of these things.

15             We have Vogel here opining about

16 the inadequacies of security screening, but

17 she has no experience.  She has no training. 

18 She has no certification whatsoever.  And she

19 does that again with regards to this crime

20 scene preservation.  

21             How is it that this Administrative

22 Agency has these people in its full-time civil



Page 611

202-234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

1 service employment opining and writing these

2 documents that are causing these profound

3 hardships to these establishments?  And the

4 opinions that they are offering are so

5 profoundly uninformed.

6             She sits there in front of the

7 video screen and does not for one moment show

8 any deficiency in the screening.  There is the

9 wanding.  There is pat-downs.  And now she

10 says oh, well, they shouldn't be doing pat-

11 downs if there is wanding.  Well, they are

12 doing both.  And now somehow this becomes an

13 offense to the security plan, that's nonsense.

14             Vogel says he sees everyone wanded

15 and he says he would like them better trained. 

16 Well, you know, I would like to see him better

17 trained, so he takes initiative to take

18 control of this crime scene the way he should

19 have.

20             Here we hear a -- now, we are

21 reduced.  We have gone from this concept that

22 bleach was being used to destroy a crime
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1 scene, which is completely eschew when the

2 evidence comes to light.  We are now reduced

3 to fighting over who is supposed to provide a

4 flash drive.

5             Is that what we are -- the 10 of

6 us are here for tonight?  12 of us are here

7 for tonight, fighting over who is supposed to

8 give who a flash drive?  But that is what we

9 have reduced this to, because these horrific

10 complaints about the club's conduct about

11 destroying evidence, about creating a danger

12 to the public, about letting these raging

13 brawls occur without mitigation has all been

14 proven complete -- to be false.  And now we

15 are talking about a flash drive.

16             Everyone here as much better use

17 of their time than for that.

18             And then we have this -- I mean,

19 Board Member Rodriguez under his breath oh,

20 this place looks very crowded, you know.  Is

21 this, you know, a danger?  Well, there is

22 mechanisms for that.
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1             The DCRA and ABRA have mechanisms

2 for counting people who come into

3 establishments and determine if they are over-

4 crowded.  There has been no such allegation in

5 this case.  But yet, when all of the

6 allegations that have been made fail, we are

7 stuck with these sorts of things.

8             And then we spent 10 minutes, 15

9 minutes while following a busboy around the

10 dance floor with a broom.  The establishment

11 is dealing with several hundred people, some

12 of which assaulted -- one of which assaulted

13 one person and then that person was injured. 

14 The police were outside.  They were inside

15 within two minutes.

16             The person was receiving -- was

17 notified -- the EMS was notified moments after

18 that.  The club shuts down, lights go on,

19 music goes off and they do exactly what they

20 are told while MPD stands there with its hands

21 in its pockets.

22             This does not demonstrate a danger
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1 to the general public worthy of this sort of

2 Summary Suspension.

3             It demonstrates that the club is

4 doing good faith effort in making the best out

5 of this situation for things that, for

6 instance, Vogel says they cannot be

7 responsible for the criminal conduct of

8 another person.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I

10 just --

11             MR. LeFANDE:  Thank you.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank

13 you very much.  All right.  So the record is

14 now closed in this case and the Board will

15 issue a decision within 72 hours, pursuant to

16 D.C. Code Section 25-826(c).

17             And now the Board will take a vote

18 about deliberating this case in closed

19 session.

20             I just need to ask the respondent,

21 I guess, is that our computer?

22             MR. LeFANDE:  No, that's counsel's
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1 computer.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  It is. 

3 That's all I need.

4             MS. SCHMIDT:  It's Mr. Mpras',

5 both of them are.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Okay. 

7 All right.  Then as Chairperson of the

8 Alcoholic Beverage Control Board for the

9 District of Columbia and in accordance with

10 Section 405 of the Open Meetings Amendment Act

11 of 2010, I move that the ABC Board hold a

12 closed meeting for the purpose of seeking

13 legal advice from our counsel on Case No. 14-

14 251-00163, Twelve Restaurant & Lounge, per

15 Section 405(b)(4) of the Open Meetings

16 Amendment Act of 2010, and deliberating upon

17 this case for the reasons cited in Section

18 405(b)(13) of the Open Meetings Amendment Act

19 of 2010.

20             Is there a second?

21             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Second.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr.
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1 Silverstein seconded the motion.  I'll now

2 take a roll call vote on the motion now that

3 it has been seconded.

4             Mr. Brooks?

5             MEMBER BROOKS:  I agree.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Alberti?

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I agree.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr.

9 Rodriguez?

10             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  I agree.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Ms. Miller

12 agrees.

13             Mr. Silverstein?

14             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  I agree.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Short?

16             MEMBER SHORT:  I agree.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Jones?

18             MEMBER JONES:  I agree.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  It appears

20 that the motion has passed by a 7-0-0 vote.

21             I hereby give notice that the ABC

22 Board will hold a closed meeting in the ABC
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1 Board conference room pursuant to the Open

2 Meetings Amendment Act of 2010 and issue a

3 decision within 72 hours and it is now 8:38

4 p.m.

5             And that concludes this case. 

6 Thank you very much.  You are excused.

7             MR. LeFANDE:  Thank you.

8             (Whereupon, the Summary Suspension

9 Hearing in the above-entitled matter was

10 concluded at 8:38 p.m.)

11
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15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22
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